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ELIMINATING ILLITERACY

THURSDAY, MAY 4, 1989

U.S. SLNATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES, OF THE

COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Paul Simon,
chairman of the subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Kennedy, Simon, Metzenbaum, Kassebaum,
Thurmond, and Cochran.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON

Senator SIMON. The subcommittee will come to order.
I am very pleased to be here to hold a hearing on something that

is extremely important to this country, that is the whole question
of facing our illiteracy problems.

About eight years ago when I was in the House, we held the first
hearings in the history of Congress on the question of illiteracy.
But we have been able to make little headway. We have been able
to get some money in the Library Services and Construction Act.
We have been able to get a Literacy Corps with VISTA.

But we have really kind of dealt at the edges. We have really not
had an assault on this problem. My hope is that we can develop an
assault on this problem.

I have drafted legislation for discussion purposes, and I am look-
ing forward to working with the Secretary of Education and others
on this. I hope we can move ahead.

I mean no disrespect to all the other witnesses, including the
Secretary of Education, but one of the witnesses we have today is a
woman by the name of Gloria Wattles, who came to one of my
town meetings, who stood up and just learned how to read and
write. Before you leave, Mr. Secretaryshe is right in back of
youI want you to meet her. But she stood up and said this is the
first letter I have ever written. And she just told her story. We
have to repeat that much more in our society. I hope we can make
some progress.

[The prepared opening statement of Senator Simon (with an at-
tachment), follows:]

PREPARED OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON

Good morning. I welcome each of my colleagues and each of our witnesses to this
hearing. Today's hearing is the first in a series this year in this Subcommittee on

(1)
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Illiteracy in our country and of the tremendous challenge we face in attempting to
eliminate this problem.

While I welcome all of the witnesses hear today, I especially want to welcome the
Secretary of Education Lauro Cavazos, along with one of my distinguished col-
league's wife, Mrs. Harry Reid. I commend her for her fine work as chair of the task
force on the future Nevada literacy coalition. in addition, I would also like to make
a special mention of Gloria Wattles, who is here to testify about her personal expe-
rience in conquering illiteracy. I first met Ms. Wattles at a town meeting in Illinois
when she stood up and read her first letter ever to describe her literacy work over
the last few years that taught her to read and write. I know I speak for everyone
today in commending her on this fine achievement. I plan to introduce a literacy
bill that will spread success stories like Ms. Wattles and expand Federal efforts to
combat this problem.

At least 23 million Americans lack the basic reading, writing and computational
skills necessary to function effectively in our society. These are 23 million adults
who cannot read a newspaper, read books to their children, read the labels on pre-
scription medicine that they administer to their children or read employment adver-
tisements. This same population may not exercise their right to vote and may fear
riding public transportation to work.

An additional 45 million adults read with on'y minimum comprehension. The av-
erage American worker today must have skills at a ninth-to-twelfth grade 3evel, not
the 4th grade level that was typical after World War II. And these standat ds keep
rising. While roughly 30% of the semi-skilled and unskilled workers are functional-
ly illiterate, the number of professional jobs contiaues to increase as the unskilled
positions continue to decrease. Only 10% of the new jobs created by the year 2000
will be in manufacturing.

These statistics only tell part of the story on the changing demographics on our
future workforce. Blacks, Hispanics, Asians and other races will account for roughly
57% of the labor force growth from 1986 to the year 2000. If we add all women into
this category, females and minorities will exceed over 80% of the work force growth
rate. These are the same groups that have historically been disadvantaged. If we
want a skilled, competitive labor force, we can no longer afford to ignore these
groups, nor can be continue to disadvantage them.

Minorities dominate the pool of unwanted and increasingly unused labor, with an
estimated 44% of Blacks and 65 % of Hispanics that are functionally illiterate. It is
estimated that 75% of the unemployed are functionally illiterate, while 50% of the
households classified below the poverty level can't read an 8th grade book.

I think there is also a direct correlation between illiteracy and crimeat least
60% ofinates in State and Federal prisons could not read, write or do arithmetic
at the 3rd bade level. Education and training are not inexpensivewe f Tent about
$4200 a year to send a child to schoolbut the cost of not educating and training is
a great deal higher. It costs about .14,000 a year to keep a prisoner in jail. The
Pennsylvania State University estimates that the costs to our country on failing to
educate and train disadvantaged ycing men and women for employment is $225 bil
lion each yearin lost productivity, welfare payments and expenses related to
crime prevention and the criminal justice system.

If one thing is clear, it is that the problem can be easily defined by these and
numerous other startling statistics. It is the solutions to these problems that have
been essentially ignored at the Federal level for far too long. The illiteracy elimina
tion initiative I will introduce in the near future will expand existing effective pro
gramssuch as the Library Literacy Program and the VISTA Literacy Corpsand
will provide new focus as well as increased funding to programs such as the .dult
Education Act. It will establish a cabinet level council to coordinate literacy efforts
at the highest Federal level, and will establish a National Center on Literacy to
fund research and dissemination of information cn the literacy problem. It will also
increase funds for the workplace literacy program. It will also increase funds for the
workplace literacy program and to provide funds for a challenge grant program to
expand and increase public/private sector partnerships in fighting

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our witnesses today on this important
issue.
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THE POST-STANDARD/Thursday, March 23, 1989/PAGE A-9

Chrysler Uses Graphic
Because So Many Can't
Read: 'Bad Hood Fit'

.WASHINGTON (AP) So many
Chrysler Corp. asse.nbly line
workers couldn't read the words
"hadhood fit" on the button they

were supposed
to push wksn
they detected
an ill-fitting
hood that the
company had to
replace the
words with a
graphic depic-
tion, Chrysler
Chairman Lee
A. Iacocca said
Wednesday.

.Iacocca, urging business to do
all it can to help President Bush
become the education president,
said he is "getting more scared'
every day" about the decline of
American education.

"I thought it was.bati, but I've
found out it's really,-really bad,"
he told a luncheon meeting of the
National Association of Manufac-
turers.

As for the "bad hood fit" button,
which workers were supposed to
push to alert others to improperly
aligned hoods as cars passed by on
the assembly line, Iacocca said,
"We had to replace that with
graphics because the guys just
couldn't handle those three mono-
syllablei. .

"If you don't have people who
are smarter than the robots they
work with, the game is over" in
trade competition, Iacocca said,
reminding his audience that Bush

said he wants to be remembered
as the "education president." .

Iacocca urged business execu-
tives to emand higher standards
of educational achievement and to
support measures aimed at elevat-
ing the professionalism and status
of teachers.

"We used to write our training
material at Chrysler at the ninth-
and 12th-grade reading levels,"
Iacocca said.

But "we found we were out of
sync because a lot of people in the
plants, and I mean a lot I don't
want to give you the numbers, it's
frightening they were only
reading at the sixth-grade level, so
we had to translate everything
down.... Sometimes even sixth.
grade isn't enough."

Chrysler spends $117 million a
year on training,.10 percent of it
for elementary reading, writing
and -arithmetic. "You and I are
spending more money teaching
remedial mathematics to our
employees than all the grade
schools, high schools and colleges
in the country are spending on
mathematics instruction' Iacocca
said.

In Detroit, only 75 percent of
enrolled high school students
attend class on an average day,
and of the city's school budget,
"only 30 percent goes to actual
basic education, that's front-line
teaching.... I inquired, what the
hell is the other 70? 'Administra-
tion and support.' Support for
what?"

9
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Senator SIMON. Before we call on you, Mr. Secretary, let me mit
on the chairman of the full committee, who has been a leader not
only in this area but in so many other areas that are important to
the future of this country, Senator Ted Kennedy.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I want to commend you for holding these hearings today and for

the field hearings that you are holding in different parts of the
country on the serious problem of illiteracy, and make a few obser-
vations.

Yesterday our full Senate Labor and Human Resources Commit-
tee heard dramatic testimony from the MIT Commission on our
alarming lack of competitiveness in world markets. And one of the
strongest recommendations was to invest more in education.

Today we lack the educated work force we need to compete, and
the growing problem of illiteracy is a major cause of the problem.
According to one estimate, 29 million adults, one out of every six
people above the age of 18 cannot read the poison warning on a can
of pesticide, a letter from their child's teacher, the headlines in a
daily newspaper, or the First Amendment of the Constitution.

This week, when we have been observing the Bicentennial of the
First Presidential Inauguration, we are reminded in the clearest of
terms that our democracy cannot function with an illiterate popu-
lation. Citizens must be able to participate. To do so, they must be
knowledgeable about the world about them, understand how to
vote for the people that represent them and communicate their
ideas and needs.

Literacy Volunteers of America estimt.tvb a loss of $237 billion a
year in earnings lost by those who lack bssic learning skills. And
the American Library Association tells us that functionally illiter-
ate adults cost $224 billion annually in welfare payments, crime,
job incompetence, and remedial education. These economic costs
are real and they underscore that we have no alternative but to
find ways to address the challenge.

We have begun to seek realistic and innovative answers. One
program enacted last year is providing $5 million to colleges and
universities across the country to establish a Literacy Corps. Stu-
dents receive an academic credit for tutoring in schools, adult edu-
cation programs, homeless shelters, and other community agencies
where education programs are in place. This $5 million will gener-
ate two million hours of tutoring, which is worth $40 million, an
eight-fold return on our $5 million Federal investment. Congress
also authorized an important program in worksite literacy that is
now getting off the ground.

I would mention to the secretary, we have six colleges in the
greater Boston area that now are giving credit to students who
tutor. And each of those education programs is tied into their gen-
eral academic credit; the cost of the administration tying that in is
$25,000 a college. And that money has all been raised through the
business community in Boston.

That was really based on a program that a fellow named Mane -a
got started in other schools, and about which Chief Justice Burtr
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came over and testified in favor of, the first timeand the only
timeJustice testified. And that program now is in the Depart-
ment, Mr. Secretary, and we are very hopeful that we will have
that move ahead so that we can get it otarted in other colleges
around the country.

We have 11 million students in college, and I think one of the
real challenges that we face is challenging them to give something
back to the community. And I think this offers at least one of a
number of different ways of trying to come to grips with it. I know
that Chairman Simon has spoken of and supported many others.

But the Federal Government is not doing enough. And although
we spend about $189 million a year fighting illiteracy, that amount
serves only a small fraction of those who need assistance. We must
find more effective and cost-effective ways ta do more, and I look
forward to these hearings.

I might say, Mr. Secretary, I am going to stay as long as I can. I
do not know that I will be able to be here throughout the testimo-
ny. But in reviewing the testimony that you have, perhaps even
during the testimony, you can address the fact that even though
there is an 18 percent increase in the Adult Education Act State
grant program, which would be commendable, but as I understand
it, you raised the adult education State grants by $24 million but
other literacy programs were cut by $21 million in real terms. We
have to ask ourselves how much we are really gaining in terms of
the battle if we are focusing on one program and yet cutting back
on others such as the workplace literacy, the English literacy
grants and library literacy, all of which as I understand are going
to be eliminated.

So I hope we will have a chance either in your formal testimony
or otherwise to address those.

I want to thank the Chair very much.
Senator SIMON. Thank you, Senator Kennedy.
Senator Cochran.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COCIIRAN

Senator COCHRAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Let me commend you for beginning this series of hearings on the

issue of literacy. I notice that we are also in our Committee this
year reviewing the Library Services and Construction Act. Title VI
of that Act provides programs under the jurisdiction of state li-
brary agencies to address problems of literacy in the states.

In the next few weeks, I plan to introduce a bill which would es-
tablish a model library literacy center in each state to be adminis-
tered by the Library Programs Office of the U.S. Department of
Education.

I am glad the Scretary is here this morning, and I hope we can
get his reaction t.. an expanded use of libraries throughout our
country in dealing with the problem of literacy. My hope is that at
the 11,:al level we can have programs coordinated by state library
agencies urder the overall supervision of the Library Programs
Office of the U.S. Department of Education.

This could include an Pdvisory committee made up of representa-
tives of the Governor's Office and other state officials as well as
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the local public television authority. Centers would be establishedwithin the state library agencies or public libraries. Funds wouldbe available for equipment, library resources, training materials,and staffing for coordination and training purposes.
In addition, the centers would be eligible to receive contributionsof reading materials, public television programs designed to trainfunctionally illiterate adults, and computers and software for train-ing purposes.
I think it is important to involve, to a greater extent than everbefore, our public television resources in the literacy effort. They

are already contributing substantial time in this regard through anumber of individual programs. My bill would allow public televi-sion to produce literacy tapes which would be distributed throughthe library system for private viewing at home or in the librariesaround the country.
I am looking forward to further exploring these ideas with repre-sentatives of the Department of Education. We have already begunthat effort, and I thank you, Mr. Secretary, for making available

people from your office to discuss those ideas with me. I hope wecan have your continued cooperation and the support of this com-mittee in trying to do something through the Library Services andConstruction Act this year to expand our reach to deal with thisvery important national problem.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SimoN. Thank you, Senator Cochran.
I would like to add that the effort that we now make in the Li-brary Services and Construction Act grew out of just this kind ofhearing. It became very obvious to me that people who cannot readand write will not walk into an elementary school. They will notwalk into a secondary school. They will go into a library. We nowappropriate about $5 million a year for the libraries in the nationfor this purpose. I am glad we are doing that.
But in terms of the national need, it is a very, very smallamount.
We are pleased to have Secretary Cavazos here. We are im-pressedand let me just add I noticed in the press, there may be alittle skirmish about who is going to be the spokesperson for educa-tion in this adminis.ration. As far as the members of the Senateare concerned, I am sure it is very clear. If the President speaksout, that is one thing. He obviously is the spokesperson for theNation on everything. But beyond that, you are the spokespersonin the field of education, and we look forward to hearing from youtoday.

STATEMENT OF HON. LAURO F. CAVAZOS, SECRETARY, U.S. DE-PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. KAY
WRIGHT, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR ADULT AND VO-
CATIONAL EDUCATION

Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mem-bers of the Committee. It is a privilege to be here. And I think it isa particularly interesting time inasmuch as yesterday we gave ourassessment of the progress of the states performance in education.And the two hearings almost tie together. I do not know whether

12
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we planned it that way or not. But as you recall, of course, the as-
sessment of the States progress showed us standing still. And that
assessment was not just based on SATs or ACrs. But if you look at
all the factors in the Nation today, our national assessments, our
dropout rates, or our literacy problems, all of these are part of the
problem that we face in this Nation, and they all indicate that we
have a long way to go as yet.

And I look forward to working with the Committee because we
all have exactly the same goal of providing the best education pos-
sible for all of our citizens.

If I may, Mr. Chairman, I will read a very brief statement, and
then I will submit for full coverage in the record a longer state-
ment.

Senator SIMON. The full statement will be entered in the record.
Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I appreciate this

opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the problem of
illitoracy in this Nation and how it can be overcome. I am pleased
to have with me Dr. Kay Wright, who is the Deputy Assistant Sec-
retary for Vocational and Adult Education, and who is really our
expert on adult literacy. We look forward to working with this
Committee to search for ways to enhance our current efforts in this
area.

We are all in agreement that too many adults in our society
today continue to suffer from illiteracy. While there is disagree-
ment over the precise definition of literacy, we know a great deal
more about the nature of the problem. In 1975, the adult perform-
ance level study of adult functional competency reported that ap-
proximately 20 percent of our adult population is functionally in-
competent in the basic skills. This is reflected in the inability of
these adults to read job notices, locate needed services, or to read
instructions.

In 1972 the Census Bureau's English Language Proficiency
Survey showed that the number of illiterate adults age 20 and over
in the United States is between 17 and 21 million. Onethird of
these adults were born abroad. Nearly all of this group speak a lan-
guage other than English at home. One-third of these adults are
age 60 or over.

Of the English-speaking adults who are classified as illiterate, 70
percent are school dropouts. I might point out that is a 1982 figure.
We estimate now that the number is around 27 million illiterates
in this Nation today.

The illiteracy problem is not confined to the older adults and the
foreign born. In 1986, the national assessment of educational
progress reported on the literacy levels of young adults age 21 to 25
and found that only a small percentage can adequately perform the
more complex and challenging tasks that are critical to our Na-
tion's continued economic growth.

This evidence presents a bleak picture of the problem facing us.
Reducing illiteracy will require a more concentrated effort on our
part and from all members of society. And let me briefly outline
some of the current activities in the Department.

Since the initial authorization of the Adult Education Act in
1965, the Adult Education State Grant Program has been the pri-
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wary Federal vehicle to combat illiteracy. In 1988 an estimated 3
million adults were served with this program, receiving instruction
in adult basic education, English as a second language, or adult
secondary education.

In order to expand services under this program, the Administra-
tion has requested $161 million for fiscal year 1990, an 18 percent
increase over the fiscal year 1989 level. We believe that this impor-
tant program should continue as a centerpiece of Federal literacy
efforts.

There are, however, several other education programs that pro-
vide literacy services. The Literacy Training for Homeless Adults
program provides grants to states to provide literacy training to
people living in homeless shelters.

Family literacy education has recently become an area of special
interest as we seek to break the cycle of inter-generational illiter-
acy. In 1989 the Even Start Program will provide grants to eligible
school districts to operate projects that provide educational services
to parents of children under seven years of age who live in Chapter
I-eligible school districts. This program is designed to help parents
become full partners in the education cf their children and assist
children to reach their full potential as learners. The family liter-
acy model is also an important part of our bilingual educational
program.

Workplace literacy education is another element of our efforts to
eliminate illiteracy. The workplace literacy partnership grant pro-
gram provide funds for joint projects between educators, private
sector businesses, and labor organizations to train workers in basic
skills.

The English Literacy Grant Program provides grants to states to
establish, operate and improve English literacy programs for indi-
viduals of limited English proficiency.

The Library Literacy Program provides grants to local public li-
braries, to state library administrative agencies to coordinate plans
and to operate new library literacy programs.

The new Student Literacy Corps program will help to increase
the supply of volunteer tutors. In 1989, we anticipate that 100
grants will be made to institutions of higher education to operate
volunteer tutor projects in public community agencies, and to offer
courses to train students in literacy tutoring. Participating stu-
dents will be required to tutor at least six hours per week. This
program promises to tap an important new source of literacy
tutors.

The Department has developed a major research and evaluation
effort to answer some of the questions that are important about il-
literacy and literacy education. We are undertaking a multiyear as-
sessment of adult literacy in the United States, and we will have
taat report ready for the Congress by 1993.

The Department is also currently planning a major long-term
study of adult education programs and participants. This study will
provide valuable nationally representative data describing adult
education programs, and is expected to yield information on the
most effective techniques for reaching the adult illiterate popula-
tion. Work will be completed and the imal report published in time
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to provide information for the next reauthorization of the Adult
Education Act of 1993.

Aside from this array of literacy programs, we have sought to
improve coordination of literacy activities, both at the Federal level
as well as in the private sector. We have these cllgoing literacy
programs and activities both under the Department of Education
and the other Federal agencies, and we have been working very
hard to coordinate our efforts to increase literacy and to work with
the other agencies.

Recently I met with Secretary Dole and Secretary Sullivan to
make sure that our efforts are coordinated in this area. At that
meeting we pledged our respective staffs to work closely to imple-
ment the new Job Opportunity Basic Skills program mandated by
the Fa /Ally Support Act. We hope that adult educators, vocational
education instructors, welfare administrators and job training ad-
ministrators will direct and operate projects under JOBS that will
emulate our example.

In addition to the literacy program for adults, the Department of
Education has many programs designed to prevent adult illiteracy
by improving the literacy education of America's youth. I believe
that the key to eliminating adult illiteracy in the next generation
lies in improving the education of all of our children from the verj
beginning.

And I would like to conclude by recognizing the work done on
behalf of literacy by our Nation's First Lady, Barbara Bush. For
many years, Mrs. Bush has devoted countless hours to raising
public awareness about America's literacy needs and supporting lit-
eracy programs throughout the Nation. I know that all of us in this
Nation are grateful to her for the work that she has done in the
area of literacy.

This brings a close to my formal remarks. And I would be glad to
answer whatever questions you might wish, Mr. Chairman and
Members of the Committee.

[The prepared statement of Secretary Cavazos follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SECRETARY CAVAZOS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:
I appreciate having this opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the

problem of illiteracy in this Nation and how it can be overcome. I am pleased to
have with me today Dr. Kay Wright, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Vocational and
Adult Education, who is our expert on adult literacy. We look forward to working
with the Committee to search for ways to enhance our current efforts in this area.

We are all in agreement that too many adults in our society continue to suffer
from illiteracy. While there is disagreement over the precise definition of literacy,
we know a great deal about the nature of the problem.

In 1975, the Adult Performance Level study of adult functional competency re-
ported that approximately twenty percent of our adult population is functionally
incompetent m the basic skills. This was reflected in the inability of these adults
to read job notices, locate needed services, and read instructions.
In 1982, the Census Bureau's English Language Proficiency Survey showed that
the number of illiterate &dults, aged 20 and over, in the United States is between
1? and 21 million. One-third of these adults were born abroad; nearly all of this
group speak a language other than English at home. One-third of these adults are
age 60 or over. Of the English-speaking adults who were classified as illiterate, 70
percent are school dropouts.
The illiteracy problem is not confined to older adults and the foreignborn. In
1986, the National Assessment of Educational Progress reported on the literacy
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levels of young adults, aged 21 to 25, and found that only a small percentage can
adequately perform the more complex and chahenging tasU that are critical to
our Nation's profoundly illiterate, lack higher level skis needed to compete .1- a
technically sophisticated environment.
This evidence presents a bleak picture of the problem facing us. Reducing illiter-

acy will require a more concentrated effort on the part of society. Lei us briefly dis-
cuss some of our current activities at the Department of Education and what we
believe should be done to improve the Department's efforts.

Since the initial authorization of the Adult Education Act in 1965, the Adult Edu-
cation State grant program has been the primary Federal vehicle to combat illiter-
acy. In 1988, an estimated daft million adults were served through this program,
receiving instruction in adult basic education, EngLsh as a second language, or
adult secondary education. In order to expand services under this program, the Ad-
ministration has requested $167 -nillion for fiscal year 1990, an 18 percent increase
over the fiscal year 1989 ley We firmly believe that this :mportant program
should continue as the centerpLum of Federal iiteracy efforts.

There are, however, several other smaller Education Depa-L-nent programs that
provide literacy services. The literacy training for homeless adults program provides
grants to States to provide literacy training to people living in hom.'ess shelters.
This training, in combination with a variety of other support services, is designed to
help the homeless gain the basic skills necessary to live independently.

Family literacy education h...s recently become an area of special interest as we
week to break the cycle of intergenerational illiteracy. In 1989, the new Even Start
program will provide grants to eligible school districts to operate projects that pro-
vide educational services to parents of children under 7 years of age who live in
Chapter 1eligible school districts. We anticipate making 78 awards this year for
projects that will use the family literacy model to integrate early childhood educa-
tion and adult education for parents into a unified program. We hope this program
will help parents become full partners in the education of their children and assist
children to reach their full potential as learners.

The family literacy model is an important part of our bilingual education pro-
grams. in 1989, we Anticipate that 41 Fumily English Literacy projects will teach
English to limited English proficient adults and out-ofschool-youth. Preference is
given to the fami y members of children participating in bilingual education pro-
grams. We plan to continue this level of activity in 1990.

Workplace literacy education is another element of our efforts to eliminate illiter-
acy. The workplace literacy partnerships grant program authorized by the Adult
Education A t provides funds for joint projects between educators and private sector
businesses and labor organizations train workers fn the basic skills they need to
retain their jobs, increase productivity, or advance their careers. In 1989, we expect
to fund 45 workplace literacy projects. We anticipate that the States will adopt the
most successful models of workplace literacy partnerships for funding through the
adult education State grant program.

The English literacy grant program, newly authorized under the Adult Education
Act, provides grants to States to establish, operate, and improve English literacy
programs for individuals of limited English proficiency. Grants will be made under
this program for the first time in 1989.

The library literacy program provides grants to local public libraries and to State
library administrative agencies to coordinate, Ian, and operate library literacy pro-
grams, to acquire materials, and to promote volunteer literacy tutoring. Since its
first year of funding in 1986, this program has provided training for 15,000 volun-
teer tutors who have worked with nearly 25,000 persons :n need of literacy training.

The new student literacy corps program, authorized by P.L. 100-418, the Omnibus
Trade Act of 1988, will help to increase the supply of volunteer tutors. In 1989, we
anticipate that 100 grants will be made to institutions of higher education to oper-
ate volunteer tutor projects in public community agencies and offer courses to train
students in literacy tutoring. Participating students will be required to tutor at least
six hours per week. This program promise '.43 tap an important new source of liter-
acy tutors.

In addition to these programs that fund literacy services and tutor training activi-
ties, the Department has developed a major research and evaluation program de-
signed to answer some of the most important questions related to illiteracy and lit-
eracy education.

In response to a mandate contained in the Hawkins-Stafford Amendments, the
Office of Education Research and Improvement is undertaking a multi-year assess-
ment of adult literacy in the United States. This assessment will use methodology
similar to that of the 1986 NAEP Young Adlt Survey to produce estimates of the

i6
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literacy skills of adults in the United States. Work will be completed and a final
report made to the Congress in 1993.

The Department is also currently planning a major longitudinal study of adult
education programs and participant outcomes. This study will provide valuable na-
tionally representative data describing adult education programs and is expec-_ed to
yield information on the most effective techniques for reaching the adult illiterate
population. Work will be completed and a final report published in time to provide
information for the next reauthorization sf the Adult Education Act in 1993.

Aside from this array of literacy programs, we have sought to improve coordina-
tion of literacy activities both in the Federal government and in the private sector.
The Adult Literacy Initiative was created by President Reagan in 1983 to promote
increased, improved, and better-ccordinated literacy activities throughout the
`ration. The Initiative has been especially successful in fostering private-sector in-
olvement in literacy programs.
These ongoing literacy programs and activities, both within the Department of

Education and in other Federal agencies, provide us with a new opportunity to co-
ordinato. efforts to raise literacy and basic skills levels of Americans. To achieve this
end, I recently met with my colleagues, the Secretary of Health and Human Serv-
ices and the Secretary of Labor, to discuss ways to enhance the coordination of wel-
fare, vocational and adult education, and job-training programs to improve the qual-
ity of services fer tl- disadvantaged. In example, we pledged our respective staffs to
work closely in implementing the new Job Opportunities-Basic Skills (JOBS) pro-
gram mandated by the Family Support Act. We hope that adult educators, vocation-
al instructors, welfare administrate. o, szsd jcL training administrators who direct
and operate projects under JOBS will emulate our example.

We have also been working closely with the Department of Labor in the past year
to facilitate coordination between the Jobs Corps centers and State and local adulc
education programs. We believe this effort has fostered more joint staff training and
resource sharing, better services to homeless adults, more participant referrals, and
more involvement by local Jobs Corps centers in adult literacy initiatives.

In addition to literacy programs for adults, the Department of Education has
many programs designed to prevent adult illiteracy by improving the literacy eel-ica-
tion of America's youth. Rather than discussing in detail each of these many pro-
grams, let me simply not: that the key to eliminating adult illiteracy the next
generation lies in improving the education of all our children.

I would like to conclude my remarks by recognizing the wonderful work done on
behalf of literacy by our nation's First Lady, Barbara Bush. For many years, Mrs.
Bush has devoted countless hours to raising public awarAess about America's liter-
acy needs and to supporting literacy programs throughout the nation. I truly believe
that because of her, much more attention is being paid to this critical problem Mrs.
Bush has been especially he ful in emphasizing that our literacy problems cannot
be solved by government alone, and that the private sector must be a full and active
partner in all literacy efforts for adults and children. Through the recent creation of
the l3arbar^ Bush Foundation for Family Literacy, Mrs. Bush has also lent strength
tc the Department's efforts to confront the disturbing intergenerational effects of
poor basic skills. I know I speak for each member of this Committee, as well as
Americans across the nation, in thanking the First Lady for her fine work.

This briPgs my formal remarks to a close. I would be glad to answer qur.itions at
this time.

Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.
I am pleased to have Senator Metzenbaum join us.
Do you have an opening statement before we get into questions?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR METZENBAUM

Senator METZENBAUM. Very briefly, Mr. Chairman.
I must confess how pleased I am to see the concern that is being

evidenced by the White House, unquestionably by reason of the
President's wife's involvement and concern. Some months ago, I
guess almost a year ago, I started indicating concern that I thought
we could do much with respect to literacy in this country through
the national TV media. And one of the national networks has al-
ready indicated their willingness to participate, cooperate, and to
discuss the matter with Barbara Bush. She had a few of us down to
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the White House, to talk about it and indicated her willingness to
try to help.

I believe that we can use the national media. I think they have a
sense of responsibility to do something about it. I think we can pro-
vide the programming. And what pleases me so much is that there
is a sense of going forward.

Elizabeth Dole_ had another meeting down at her offices and ev-
erybody is on board, with this kind (1 Congressional concern, lead-
ership of the White House and their entire team, Mr. Cavazos' in-
volvement, and the Secretary of Labor's involvement. I think that
we may start to make some headway on these millions of Ameri-
cans who at this moment are illiterate.

I commend you, Mr. Chairman, for taking a leadership role here
in the Congress, and you have my pledge of support and assistance
in every way possible.

Senator SIMON. Thank you very much, Senator Metzenbaum.
Let me add that Senator Pell would be here, but he is chairing a

Foreign Relations hearing on the USIA authorization.
While we are paying tribute to people, let me also join in paying

tribute to Barbara Bush, and also one of your predecessors, Ted
Bell, who really took an interest in this area. I am grateful for
that.

You had your report yesterday that you referred to where you
said we are just kind of standing still, we are not making the
progress that we ought to be making. Have youor maybe I should
ask Dr. Wrighthave you had a chance to look at the proposal
that I have made in terms of whether this is going in the direction
or what modifications you would like to see? You outlined the prob-
lem in very stark terms, but somehow we have to apply the re-
sources to that problem if we are going to solve the problem.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Mr. Chairman, if I may respond, then I will
ask Dr. Wright to follow up with her comments. I really feel that if
we are going to succeed in turning around these numbers that I
talked about yesterday, it has to be through a long-term effort. It
needs to start very, very early. That is why the Even Start is an
important part of this process, as well as, the strengthening of our
Chapter I program as we proposed, and some of the other things
that we are doing.

I am looking at it as a long haul. In other words, to prevent
adult illiteracy, obviously the best way to do it is to get them while
they are still young. I want to review your proposal, Senator, look
at the details of that proposal, and to try to understand how we
can work together so that the goals that you and I have, and our
Department and this Nation have, about illiteracy can be more ef-
fectively served so that we can educate everyone.

Therefore, we will certainly examine those concepts and try to
evaluate where we stand on that bill.

Would you like to follow up on that, Kay?
Dr. WIuGIrr. I would just say we have not had an opportunity to

study your bill yet, and we look forward to being able to do so and
sharing our thoughts with you as to how we can work together
very effectively.

I might say that we have a definitional problem, as I am sure
you are aware, with the term literacy in that it is a moving target.

1 8
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At this point, business, industry, the employment sector is telling
us that our people have to have higher-level skills than ever before.
And so the present work force who is not what I would term illiter-
ate is, however, in need of upgrading. So we have a wide range of
ability levels that we are going to be working with from the non-
readers to those who are functioning in positions now but will need
to be upgraded and retrained.

Senator Simori. No question about that. I would just add Fortune
did a survey of the top 500 CEOs of the country, Fortune 500.
Eighty-six percent said they feel we have a major problem in public
education in this country.

We are eager to work with you. If we can avoid confrontation on
this, obviously it is in everyone's best interest. This ought to be a
bipartisan thing if anything is, and I hope we can work together
with you. Senator Cochran just mentioned an idea that I hope we
can get hold of, too.

I know that you are under some time constraints and so are my
colleagues. I will, with Senator Cochran's permission, call on Sena-
tor Kennedy first, the Chairman of the Full Committee.

Senator KENNEDY. I appreciate it.
Mr. Secretary, in these programs where you mention the adult

education state grants, they would go from $136 million up to $160
million, and as you pointed out, that is an 18 percent increase, but
you also eliminate the Workplace Literacy Program, the English
Literacy Grants, Library Literacy, and that is almost the total
amount of money.

Some of those programs have only been in effect a year, maybe
even two.

Have they done an evaluation of those programs? What was the
reason that you felt they ought to be eliminated?

Secretary CAVAZOS. These were basic grants, and as you point
out, they have been in place only a couple of years. We felt by
shifting and giving a little more flexibility to the states to utilize
those dollars that we could serve a little better. We are trying over-
all to restrict our bureaucracy and to try to get the dollars back
into the states and not have so many constraints on what the
States can do with those dollars. We have called it a little bit of
academic deregulation, I presume, giving more flexibility to the
states to use these dollars and not be quite as restrictive.

Dr. WRIGHT. This is the first year tha the workplace literacy
projects are in place, and we have a second year coming up. The
grant announcements will be in the Federal Register this summer.
Competition will be keen, I am sure, again. We had over 300 appli-
cants for the workplace literacy projects the first year.

In each project there is an evaluation component, but each
project is very different. So we are going to be looking at the ways
that they structure the program, the numbers of people that they
are serving, and the accomplishments in each program.

This year we have 37 projects, and we would anticipate funding
an additional 45 to 50 in the next year.

We look at these projects as demonstration projects, and that is
why it is not contained in our budget request for 1990. We would
like to have the states take a look at these projects, and we will be
distributing information about their success and the partnership ef-

I 9"
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forts that have resulted between businesses and educators. We
hope that after two years the states can take a look at some of
these very successful projects and decide if they want to do similar
projects themselves.

Senator KENVEDY. Well, but then the program is efkaively
eliminated.

I think all of us realize that meeting the challenge of illiteracy is
going to take a variety of different ways of trying to come to grips
with it. As I understand it, if you take the 1990 requesteven
under President Bush, you know, we heard a great deal about the
battle against illiteracy last falland if you take what has actually
been requested, it is basically the same budget in terms of dollars.
It is shifted around a bit.

But last night you said the problem of illiteracy scares you to
death on national television. Well, you cannot read this budget and
think that it does very much in terms of where the Administra-
tion's commitments are because it is basically not even a current
services program.

And, again, money is not the answer to everything, but I would
think that when the Secretary of Education says it scares you to
death, and the President spoke not only about the "education Pres-
idency" but spoke throughout about the problems of illiteracy, and
effectivel-,, you do not have any increase whatsoever, that sends
some kind of message to people.

These budgets were set up, Mr. Secretary, prior to the time that
you were there. But you certainly were there at the time they
made the second budget, the Bush budget. But nonetheless, I think
we have to put that right out on the record.

I do not know if you want to comment, and then I have just one
further question.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Okay, it will be a very, very brief comment.
Certainly I think the effort has to come from everybody. And

when I say that it scares me to death, I look at this data and the
problems we face, and part of our job is, sure, trying to fund these
efforts as best we can with the constraints that we have in all of
our budgets. But it is not just a Federal problem. It is a problem
that really needs to be dealt with at every level, and I think part of
our job, therefore, is to expand the Nation's awareness of the prob-
lem. That is why I appreciate so much the leadership of this Com-
mittee calling attention to our problem, really saying to the people
of the Nation, here is a serious problem, and it is not just a prob-
lem of Washington, DC, it is a problem of our entire Nation, and
let us find ways to work together. And I pledge that I will work
together with this Committee and others to try to solve the prob-
lem.

Now, looking at the President's initiatives that he proposed to
the Education Act that was submitted recently, if you examine
those, most are targeted to children, trying to direct resources at
that earlier time. These are new initiatives that I really believe
will have the long-term laudatory effect of turning those issues
around.

So, Senator, we share with you the same concern about what we
can do in these areas, and we just have to keep working together.
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Senator KENNEDY. Well, we are talking about in Jonathan
Kozol's book of increasing illiteracy by 1,800,000 a year. The prob-
lem is getting worse, not better. And to go along with business as
usual is something that I agree with you, I do not think the coun-
try can stand.

Finally, I would hope on our Literacy Corps program, you might
check up on how things are moving over there in the Department.
I understand last fall we were told that the Department planned to
prepare a zip-pack application to facilitate grant procedures rather
than promulgating formal regs. And then in January we were told
there had been some delays but that you were now sending the
packet to OMB for review, and would announce grant availability
in early March with a mid-May application deadline. At the end of
February, we were told that the packet had just gone to OMB for
review, and as of April 21 it was still there. I have seen your April
25 notice seeking readers, but still no grant announcements, and
mid-May is around the corner.

So would you write to me or get a note up to us--
Secretary CAVAZOS. All right, we will be pleased to.
Senator KENNEDY. If you would please, just about where that is

going, because we will lose an academic year obviously.
Thank you.
SecreLary CAVAZOS. Thank you.
Senator SIMON. If I can just take the prerogative of the Chair

and add one comment. We do not expect you to sit there and say
you disagree with the Administration. What we do want you to
doand Ted Bell was a good exampleinside, fight for every
dollar you can get for the cause of educaticn. That is what we are
looking for.

Senator Kassebaum has joined us. We are pleased to have you
here.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I will defer to youhave you asked questions?
Senator SIMON. I have. Senator Metzenbaum has not.
Senator KASSEBAUM. All right.
Thank you, Mr. Secretary.
Mr. Chairman, I have a quotation that I thought you might

enjoy, being a newspaper man. I am sure you know it. Thomas Jef-
ferson once noted: `"If it were left to me to decide whether we
should have a government without newspapers or newspapers with-
out government, I should not hesitate a moment to prefer the
latter, but it should mean that every man receive those papers and
be capable of re- ':ng them."

I am sure you would agree.
Senator SIMON. I would agree. And today he would say "every

man and woman". [Laughter.]
Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, I was merely addressing the generic.
My apologies, Mr. Secretary, for arriving late. Perhaps you have

touched on this, but I would like to ask you, if we are talking about
coordination at the Federal level, how do we assure that it happens
at the state and local level as well?

Secretary CAVAZOS. Well, thank you very much, Senator. I am
delighted to be here with you today and to share these thoughts.

-,*

f', 1
4 1.



16

First of all, I think looking at it from kind of a global view over
here, our efforts in the Department are three-pronged. There is
technical assistance that we can certainly do in these demonstra-
tion projects, inter-agency coordination, and research.

And so I think that the major job that we can do there is again
to point out to the states what works and try to follow up with
them in terms of what are solid programs.

Kay, do you want to talk a little bit about some of the programs?
Dr. WRIGHT. Yes.
Senator KASSEBAUM. I am sorry, were you speaking about this

when I came in? Were these some of the model projects you were
mentioning?

Secretary CAVAZOS. No, we have not touched on them.
Dr. WRIGHT. At the Federal level we have been working very

closely with the Departments of Labor and Health and Human
Services, particularly in light of the new Welfare Reform Act, and
working with the JOBS program, the Job Opportunity/Basic Skills
Program.

And as the three agency people have met together, we have de-
termined that we can provide some technical assistance to states in
implementing the new Welfare Reform Act and also in coordinat-
izg all of these programs that are dealing with the same popula-
tioi.

We in the Education Department have conducted regional work-
shops in four regions of the country. We have invited the state di-
rectors of adult education and their HHS counterparts, we are put-
ting them in communication with one another and hoping that
through getting acquainted with one another and becoming very
familiar with the programs that are available in each agency, that
this sort of coordination will be coming from the Federal, through
the state, to the local level.

Senator KASSEBAUM. And you will be monitoring these ef-
forts- -

Dr. WRIGHT. Yes, we will.
Senator KASSEBAUM [continuing]. From here, through the States?
Dr. Wright. Yes, we will.
Senator KASSEBAUM. I believe you say in your testimony that the

first one of the projects will be undertaken in 1989. Is that correct?
Dr. WRIGHT. Are you talking about the workplace literacy

projects?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Yes.
Dr. WRIGHT. The workplace literacy projects are in the first year

of operation, yes.
Senator KASSEBAUM. So there are some that are already in oper-

ation?
Dr. WRIGHT. Up and running, yes, 37 of them.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Have you analyzed yet the success of those

efforts?
Dr. WRIGHT. We do not have an evaluation at this time because

the programs really got started in January.
Senator KASSEBAUM. This January?
Dr. WRIGHT. This January. So they have not had a long enough

time to operate to be evaluated.
Senator KASSEBAUM. But

22 .
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Dr. WRIGHT. We are monitoring them and working with them in
providing technical assistance to them.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Is the participation significant?
Dr. WRIGHT. Oh, yes, it is. We had a lot of interest in this grant

program. We had over 300 applicants for the 37 grants that were
awarded. Not only that, it stimulated a lot of conversation between
the business sector and the education sector, which was very
healthy.

The people started talking and realizing that we shared prob-
lems, we needed to share resources, ideas, and form partnerships to
work together. So it did spur on a lot of good activity.

I might state that we are working with Kodak to put on a na-
tional workplace literacy conference as a result of some of this dia-
logue. We are working with Motorola and with the National Alli-
ance of Business, with ABC/PBS. I could go on and on. But a lot of
that was stimulated through this workplace literacy project.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you tap into, say, the high schools in
order to get some recommendationsbecause there are high school
graduates who are coming through who really are not literate. It
seems to me that would be a good referral service rather than wait-
ing until they try to get into the job market.

Dr. WRIGHT. Absolutely. That is something that we are address-
ing in the Administration's proposal for Perkins reauthorization in
vocational education, in particular, to make sure that the students
who are going through the secondary vocational programs prior to
entry into the world of work are prepared. And by that we mean
strong basic skills and strong work ethic and those things that will
enable them to succeed if they enter the field of work right after
high school.

nator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared opening statement of Senator Kassebaum follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR NANCY LANDON KASSEBAUM

I am pleased to have the opportunity to participate in today's hearing on "The
Challenge of Eliminating Illiteracy." Thomas Jefferson once noted that "Were it left
to me to decide whether we should have a government without newspapers or news-
papers withou+ government, I should not hesitate a moment to prefer the latter. But
I should mean that every man . . . receive those papers and be capable of reading
them."

Jefferson may well have been ahead of his time in defining this standard of liter-
acy. Even 100 years after he penned these comments, the basic test of a person's
literacy was whether he was able to sign his name. Over time, we have substantially
broadened our concept of literacy to capture the notion that there is a basic level of
reading, writing, and comprehension skills which is required for a person to func-
tion effectively in daily life.

Defining this basic level is difficult to do with any precision, and a number of def:-
nitions have been put forward. In 1987, the National Assessment of Educational
Progress (NAEP) found in a study of 21- to 25-year-olds that 94 percent can read
above the fourth-grade level. At the same time, only 37 percent of this group could
determine the main argument presented in a newspaper column.

In many respects, the NAEP findings are optimistic in comparison with other lit-
eracy studies. Estimates of the number of illiterate Americans range anywhere from
23 to ¶8 million people. Whatever the truth, it is clear that combatting illiteracy
does present an important and substantial challenge. We live in an increasingly
complex society where both the quality of work and the quality of life are dependent
upon comprehension of the written word. Yet, for far too many Americans, it is a
daily struggle to read and understand bus schedules, application forms, notes from
school, or safety instructions.
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Significant efforts have been made to reach these individuals. Certainly, First
Lady Barbara Bushamong othersis to be commended for her personal efforts to
combat illiteracy and to highlight the importance of this effort. In addition, this is
an area in which Senator Simon has had a longstanding interest, and I commend
his efforts to bring this issue before the subcommittee threugh this hearing.

The task is particularly difficult because a large portion of our illiterate popula-
tion is comprised of drop-outs or immigrants who fall beyond the ready reach of our
school system. "The nation's report card" released by Secretary Cavazos yesterday
showed that our 1987 national h school graduation rate barely exceeded 71 per-
cent. Clearly, our work is cut out for us.

I look forward to hearing from today's witnesses as to how we might best address
the job ahead.

Senator SIMON. Senator Metzenbaum.
Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Seszetary, I am sort of shocked by

these figures. I do not think I was aware of them before I came to
the meeting and Senator Kennedy pointed out that for 1990 there
would be zero for workplace literacy, as far as requests are con-
cerned, zero for English Literacy Grants, zero for Library literacy,
$5 million for Student Literacy Corps. The total amount in the
area of literacy $192 million.

Mr. Secretary, you have got to have a President who is sympa-
thetic to this issue. I would like to urge you that at the next Cabi-
net meeting, you speak up and say to him, "Mr. President, if we
are-going to do something about literacy in this country, we need
substantial dollars." Every member of the Cabinet is going to turn
and say you are absolutely right, we need substantisd more dollars
for the work we are doing as well.

And:then I want you to say to him, "Mr. President, there is $630
million that nobody has spoken about. It is not in anybody's
budget. It is not part of the budget that we are discussing out there
on the Floor of the Senate; it is the penalty that Drexel-Burnham
is, paying into a Federal court in New York. And those dollars are
sitting, there, waiting for somebody to claim them."

And I would like you to say, "I want those $630 million to deal.
witkthe problem of literacy in this country." Nobody that I know
of has:made any claim OR them as yet. Here is your opportunity.
There is the money. And you ought to have a sympathetic ear from
the rresident of the United States.

Ilutve heard nothingsaid about what is going to happen to that
$630' million. Even in this world in which we live, that is not hay.

Secretary CAVAZOS. It is a lot of money.
Di.. WRIGHT. I would like to just react a bit about the fact that

the- educational budget is not as large as what the Committee
would like to see.

It draw your attention to the fact that there are other programs
in other agencies that do deal with the same population that we
are talking about. In fact, a study was done in 1986 by a Washing-
ton consulting group that found 79 different Federal programs in
14 different Federal. agencies, all dealing with adult literacy.

think one of the things we must do is better coordinate our re-
sources. And certainly we are trying to do that at the federal level.
But there are significant dollars, as you well know, in the Job
Training Partnership Act, in the Family Support Act, in the De-
partment of Defense, Department of Agriculture, and so forth. And
we do need to bring those resources together and coordinate them
better.
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Senator METZENBAUM. I have to tell you that that is bureaucratic
language to me. We have got to coordinate, we have got to work
together, we have got to bring these programs togetherand that
is foways tomorrow. I am talking about today. I am talking about
some breakthrough efforts in the area of literacy.

And if you are going to do all of these planning studies and all
these consultants, that is the way we always talk here in Washing-
ton, and nothing ,ets done. And I am saying to you, you are a new
Secretary, you have a sympathetic President and you have got the
best lobbyist in the world on your side, and that is the President's
wife. And the issue is always going to be where is the money
coming

I am not kidding you. The $630 million is not in anybody's
budget. Go get it to deal with the problem of illiteracy and quit all
the commissions and the studies and all the other things that we
always du so well in government wasting millions of dollars study-
ing issues; go get it, and let us do something about the problem of
literacy now rather than talk about what we are going to do as we
get all these coordinated efforts and things done.

I believe action is called for. A million and a half new illiterates
every year. Let us move and let us do it. I think you have the will,
and I think you have the inclination. Now I would like to give you
the idea as to where to get the money and go out and get the job
done.

Senator SIMON. If I could just add, before calling on Senator
Thurmond, I think Senator Metzenbaum has hit the nail right on
the head. I do not know about the $630 million. That I will leave
up to you and others. But what we really need is leadership. For
example, the first agency you menticned JTPA. I got the amend-
ment on so we could have a little education funding there. But
JTPA is in actual dollars appropriated lower today, lower this last
year than it was in 1984. And if you add an inflation factor, it has
dropped 22 percent.

What we really need is somebody to lead the charge. And I
would like to have Secretary Cavazos on that wl horse leading
the charge on this effort.

Senator Thurmond,

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR THURMOND

Senator THURMOND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On that point I just want to say that we should do what we can

here. However, there is not a state in the Nation that is not better
off than this Federal Government in proportion to their population.
We must not let the states out of their responsibility. The primary
responsibility for education is at the state level, and we must hold
them responsible.

Now, we can do what we can here. But a lot of people neglect
that, feeling they can run here for everything. We have got the def-
icit two and three quarters trillion dollars. The interest alone is
$170 billion, the third largest item in the budget.

So we must not forget, Senator Metzenbaum, and the rest of the
people, we must hold the states responsible. It is their primary re-
sponsibility.

4 0,
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I was a State Senator and Governor of my State, and I felt it was
our duty to provide for education, and we made progress. Every
state should provide all that it can for education. We can do what
we can on the Federal level, but we must not allow the states to
not face their responsibility in this important area.

Now, I would like to commend you for holding this hearing, Mr.
Chairman, on the challenge of eliminating illiteracy. The problem
of illiteracy in our Nation is receiving increased attention. I am
pleased to note that our First Lady, Barbara Bush, has undertaken
efforts to expand awareness of the extent that illiteracy is present
in American society.

I am convinced that this issue merits I nmediate attention and
am pleased that the Subcommittee on Education, Arts, and Hu-
manities is focusing on the factors contributing to this problem. It
is unfortunate that today, in a complex society where space travel
and human organ transplants are becoming commonplace, a sub-
stantial segment of our population cannot read the newspaper.

Surely, collectively, we can address this problem. Literacy in the
United States must be increased to the level necessary for our citi-
zens to be employable in the competitive environment in which we
live.

Secretary Cavazos, I would like to welcome you to this hearing. I
know that you are very interested in the problem of illiteracy. I am
sure that the Subcommittee will benefit from your testimony.

Mr. Chairman, I regret that my schedule will not permit me to
remain long at this hearing. We have the Chairman of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff at a very important Armed Services Committee
meeting this morning. However, I. will take pleasure in reading this
testimony and assure you that I will cooperate in addressing this
issue.

Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary, for being hem
Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you very much, Senator.
Senator SIMON. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.
If I could just add, the very fact that, on a day when all kinds of

things are going on, including the budget on the Floor, we have six
Senators show up for a heat ag on illiteracy is an indication there
really is an interest in this issue.

If there are no ftrther questions
Senator KASSEBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to add a bit

to what Senator Thurmond said in response to my friend from
Ohio, Senator Metzenbaum.

Having served on a local school board, I am a strong believer
that there is much that can be done at the local level. It is true, as
you mentioned, that there are commissions and studies, and we can
talk about coordination. I think there is much too much time spent
in that, because we know where the problem lies. It is not just the
question of putting a lot of money into it. It is really a question of
dedicating our efforts to solving the problem.

I think with Secretary Cavazos dedication and that of Dr.
Wright, certainly, lead by Prerident Bush and Mrs. Bush, we have
a focus on this. And you, Mr. Chairman, have spoken ever since
you have been in the Senate to the importance of this issue.

But it really is not just solved by putting millions of dollars in
the budget. I think it has to come from a focus at the elementary

26
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and secondary level. We cannot continue to pass children through
school who cannot read, for one thing.

Second, there is the question of how we best assist those adults
and others in the community who just now recognize their prob-
lem. That takes frequently a great deal of encouragement by the
private sector. I think that is why it is important to have the busi-
ness community involved.

But I think there are other ways than just large amounts of
money in the budget.

Secretary CAVAZOS. May I make a comment to that point, Mr.
Chairman.

Senator &mom. Sure, go ahead.
Secretary CAVAZOS. Yesterday, when I presented what we call

the wall chart of state performance on education, I also made the
commitment, obviously, that we are going to send those results out
to every governor, every chief state school officer in the Nation
and we are also going to send it out to the chairman or the presi-
dent of every local school board in American.

The other thing that I didand I am sure that if I were a presi-
dent of a school board, I would turn around to the principal or the
superintendent and say, well, how are we doingbut the other
thing that I did is I called on every parent in this ccuntry to call
their principal or their school and ask, how did we do? In other
words, I really believe, exactly as you are pointing out, Senator,
that we must work together, that there is a tremendous need that
we can do at the local level, and then moving on up to the state
and finally the Federal level.

So that I can pledge to this committee, Senator Simon, that our
Department will work the best we can in a real effort to solve this
problem. I am as committed as any other person in this Nation,
and I think that we can pull it off together if we can work togeth-
er, and I know we can.

Senator SIMON. I think we can. And it is going to require re-
sources. It is not resources alone, but that is part of it.

And you cannot stay here to hear one of theI guess it is the
-third witness down, Gloria Wattles. She is right in back of you in
yellow right there. Yellow seems to be a popular color here today.
She is here because I had a town meeting in a little rural commu-
nity of Teutopolis, Illinois. She got up at that meeting and said, "I
am 45 years old, and this is the first letter I have ever written in
my life." She told about learning how to read and write. And let
me tell you, it was a thrill. She was shaking in front of that group,
and she shed a few tearseverybody in the town hall meeting shed
a few tears.

But there are all kinds of Gloria Wattles out in our society who
need a helping hand, and we can do it.

Secretary CAVAZOS. I pledge that, sir. I pledge that we can do it.
Senator SIMON. OK.
Senator MrrzENBAum. Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. Yes.
Senator MEMENBAUM. I appreciate the pledge of the Secretary

and your pledge that we can do it. But I do not want this first
panel to conclude on the tone of the Senator from South Carolina

2 .
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and the tone of the lady Senator from Kansas, that we are expect-
ing the states to do it.

Let us not kid ourselves. Every school board in the country is
scrounging for dollars. They do not have the money to take care of
their teachers. They do not have the moneythey go to the public
with bond issues and they fail.

It was not too many years ago that we used to provided the dol-
lars from the Federal Government. We had revenue-sharing. That
was the whole concept, we were going to turn back programs to the
state. And then we turned back a lot of programs, and when we
turned them -k, we said we were going to fund them at 75 per-
cent. That was President Reagan's idea, we give them 75 percent of
the dollars and they will dc it more efficiently.

And then what happened? We cut off revenue-sharing 100 per-
cent. So the local schools, and local governments did not have the
money. We just cut them off right at the core.

Now to sit here and say we are going to expect the local schools
to be able to do this program is kidding our _Ives. They are well-
motivated, they are well-inteationed. They do not have the money.
And frankly, the Federal Government is where the money is,
whether you like it or not.

And so I am saying to you that if this Federal Government pro-
vides the leadership and the push and maybe matching grantsI
do_not know what the program ought to be, but I will say thisthe
Federal Government has a responsibility. The Federal Government
has leadership at the very top, the President and his wife, who are
committed to the program. You get six United States Senators
from both sides of the aisle to come here this morning indicating
their concern. And I say to you yesterday was too late. Let usand
I am not kidding yougo in and fight for the $630 million. Senator
Simon says, I do not know about that. I do know about it. I know
the $630 million is being paid in there and nobody has claimed it
yet. Go in there and get it for the programs for illiteracy. And my
guess is if you make enough noise in the Cabinet meeting, if you do
not get all of it, you will get a certain portion of it, that is for sure.

Senator SD:ION. If I can just add, I do not differ with Senator
Kassabaum saying the majority of moray obviously comes from
state and local governmentswhere the problem of illiteracy is the
g:--,atest, there is the very area where resources are the least. That
is why we really do need Federal leadership to move on this prob-
lem.

Mr. Secretary, we thank you very, very much.
Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mem-

bers of the Committee. If I may be excused, I will introduce myself
to Mrs. Wattles- -

Senator SIMON. You make sure you meet Gloria Wattles here,
yes.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you so much.
Senator SIMON. Let me just mention for the Secretary and for all

other witnesses, we may have questions we will submit for the
record later. We would appreciate having those answered as
promptly as possible.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Yes, we will get them in right away, Mr.
Chairman.

28
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Senator SIMON. Okay, thank you.
Our next witnesses are Robert T. Jones, the Assistant Secretary

for Employment and Training of the Department of Labor and
Catherine Bertini, the Acting Assistant Secretary for Family Sup-
port of HHS. Ms. Bertini is accompanied by Clennie Murphy, the
Acting Associate Commissioner of the Head Start Bureau.

And let me mention for the succeeding witnesses here that we
are.under some time constraints, and we are going to be in and out
-to have some votes on the Floor, but I am going to ask each witness
to confine himself or herself to five minutes. We have some little
lights here and a bell and I will use the five-minute rule for my
colleagues also, if that is satisfactory.

Mr. Jones, we are happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF ROBERTS T. JONES, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. JONES. Thank you very much, Senator Simon.
We also appreciate the opportunity to join in this very timely

discussion. I would like to at the outset express my deep apprecia-
tion to Secretary Cavazos and the leadership in this issue that he is
providing in the work that the three Departments in fact now are
heavily engaged in together.

I will keep my comments very short. We have a statement for
the record, but I would just like to highlight a few things, particu-
larly about what the Department is doing currently on literacy and
the link between literacy and the job training issues and what
some of the local communities are engaged in.

Our work has become increasingly focused over the last few
years on the concept that literacy, is effectively a workplace issue.
It allows and enables people to effectively work or in fact is a
major impediment to their so doing. Employers more and more
want workers with a solid foundation of the basics that will help
them learn on the job. The goal is to make sure that current and
new young workers have the basic skills to adjust rapidly to chang-
ing skill requirements, to take advantage of employment opportu-
oities and to function productively when they are there.

To accomplish this, the Department has undertaken major ef-
forts to focus 1 ublic attention on the importance of workplace liter-
acy and to collect best practices and models. We have involved a
coordinated program of research, publications, conferences, and
other informational efforts. Included are active participation with
Project PLUS, which is a nationwide literacy effort run by the ABC
network.

At the national level we have co-published with the Department
of Education booklets entitled "The Bottom Line, Basic Skills in
the Workplace," which provides practices and advice to employers
and others interested in setting up literacy programs.

We are sponsoring a study by the American Society for Training
and Development, which has resulted in Workplace Basics, the
Skills Employers Want. Workplace Basics provides information
about the challenge of addressing workplace skills and literacy and
available tools for doing it. Our regional offices throughout the
country are engaged in conferences and meetings for states, local
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organizations, labor, education, government and community organi-
zations, private industry councils, literacy volunteers, to share in-
formation on all these efforts.

As you know, most of these new jobs will demand higher skills
and higher postsecondary training. Three-quarters of the new
workers will have only limited verbal and writing skills suited to
less than half the new jobs. About three quarters of today's work-
ers will be on the job by the year 2000.

These facts add up to generally what we view as a skills gap. It
has prompted us to considerably beef up our R&D program and our
demonstration program. The Department is spending right now
about $11 million on 41 projects, such as literacy training program
models.

JOBSTART combines job skills training with individualized basic
skills instruction and counseling for dropout youth. The SER
Family Learning Centers provide literacy and basic skills instruc-
tions on neighborhood sites for Hispanic youths and adults. Wider
Opportunities for Women provides literacy and training services to
low-income single mothers.

New instructional 'techniques, research, we are testing and dem-
onscrating new techniques in a number of ways, evaluating im-
pacts, adapting them for other issues. The Department of Defense
has a basic skills education program which we have adapted and
are sending throughout the country.

Literacy assessment instruments, we are working with Educa-
tional Testing Service to assess the literacy skills of JTPA Employ-
ment Service and other people coming through the systems.

The adoption of supportive state policies, we have funded the
Council of State Policy Planning Agencies and the Council of Chief
State School Officers in setting up major issues with the school sys-
tems along with workplace targets.

The most important issue perhaps is the link between literacy
and job training, whether it is in our program or vocational educa-
tion or anyplace else throughout the system. We have increasingly
made literacy and basic skills the focus of our programs and en-
sured throughout, both in current programs and we will be in new
legislation, that that is the underlying assessment that we make of
people and that those services be provided where they are in fact
indicated.

Next, we are most concerned about what takes place, as has been
indicated, at the local level. We need to ensure that states, local
communities, and Federal resources are tied together in effectively
making that significant link. We assess the extent of nature of
workforce literacy problems and help gain agreement between all
the active groups on what ought to be taking place, improving the
quality of literacy and basic skills instruction in all the programs
at the local level and mobilizing public and private resources.

We are delighted to continue this discussion. We are engaging
most all of our work with the Department of Education and HHS
in ensuring that these things are tied together and targeted and
are absolutely convinced that people come to literacy programs,
come to literacy training centers as it is tied to workplace issues
and not just because it is independent and by itself. It is imperative
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that we ensure that the programs we administer in fact then pro-
vide those services.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jones follows:]

c.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERTS T. JONES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

You have already heard Secretary Cavazos describe the nature

of the literacy problem a . outlicl the Administration's literacy

and basic skills policy. I am pleased to have this opportunity

to testify before you today on the Depart'"'nt of Labor's efforts

to improve the literacy and basic skills levels of our current

and future workforce. I also wish to discuss the link between

literacy and jobStraining and some of the actions that we believe

that States and local communities could take to address workplace

literacy needs.

What the Labor Department is Doing

We focus on literacy in the context of work. From our

research, we know that employers want workers with a broad set of

workplace skills such as reading, communication, math, creative

thinking or problem- solving that will help them learn on the job.

Thus, our goal is to help insure that current and new, young

workers have the basic skills to adjust to rapidly changing skill

reouirements, to take advantage of employment opportunities, and

to function productively in the workplace. To accomplish this

goal, the Labor Department has undertaken a major effort during

the past four years to focus on workplace literacy.
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We have undertaken a massive effort to focus public

attention on the importance of workplace literacy and to collect

and disseminate "best practices and models." This has involved a

coordinated program of research, popular publications,

conferences, and other informational efforts. It has also

included active participation in Project PLUS.

For example, at the national level, we have co-published

with the Department of Education a booklet entitled, The Bottom

Line: Basic Skills in the Workplace, which provides practical

advice to employers and others interested in setting up workplace

literacy programs. An example of regional efforts to encourage

local employer interest is the Philadelphia Regional Office's

publication of a companion booklet on successful workplace

literacy programs in the Mid-Atlantic States.

Currently, we are sponsoring a study by the American

Society for Training and Development which has resulted in

Workplace Basics: The Skills EAPlovers Want. Workplace Basics

provides information about the challenge of addressing workforce

basic skills deficiencies. It will be accompanied by a future

book and manual later this year.

Most new jobs will demLad higher skills and post-secondary

training. Yet an estimated three-fourths of new workers will

have only limited verbal and writing skills suited to less than

half of the new jobs being created. About three-quarters of

today's workers will still be on the job when we reach the 21st

Century. Many of these workers lack or have rusty or outmoded

20-133 - 89 - 2
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basic skills that are necessary to function in jobs available

now, much less in jobs of the future. This is known as the

"skills gap."

The "skills gap" has prompted us to consiaerably beef up our

research and demonstration (R&D) program in the area of workplace

literacy. This program is designed to yield information useful

to policymakers and practical tools useful to practitioners. The

Department is spending about $11 million on 41 R&D projects in

the area of workplace literacy. In addition to disseminating

promising models and practices, these projects are designed to:

develop literacy training program models; test and demonstrate

new instructional techniques; develop literacy assessment

instruments; and promote the adoption of State policies in

support of literacy. t

Some examples of workplace literacy projects sponsored by

the Labor Department include:

o Literacy Training Program Models. Many of our projects

provide specific groups with literacy and basic skills

training, along with other services, under a wide variety of

service delivery arrangements. Examples are:

JOBSTART combines job skills training with

individualized basic skills instruction and counseling

for dropout youth.

SER Family Literacy Centers provide literacy and basic

skills instruction at neighborhood sites for Hispanic

youth and adults.

34'
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Wider Opportunities for Women provides literacy and

training services to low-income single mothers.

o pew Instructional Techniques. We arc 'esting and

demonstrating new techniques in a number of ways:

Evaluating the impact on learning of computer-assisted

instruction versus traditional classroom training

instruction in the Job Corps.

Adapting, with the Departments of Education and

Defense, the U.S. Army's Basic Skills Education Program

(BSEP) for civilian use. (BSEP is a highly successful

computer-assisted approach for teaching young soldiers

the basic skills needed for military occupations.)

o Literacy Assessment Instruments. We are working with the

Educational Testing Service to assess the literacy skills of

the Job Trdining Partnership Act (JTPA), Employment Service,

and Unemployment Insurance client groups. This longer-term

effort will culminate in the development of literacy

assessment tests suitable for diagnosing individual basic

skills strengths and weaknesses. This project will increase

assessment capabilities at the service delivery level and

result in better information f Au vhich to make program

decisions at all levels--local, State, and Federal.

o Adoption of "Supportive" State Policies. To stimulate the

development of State policies in the workplace literacy

area:

-- The Council of State Policy and Planning Agencies,

i-1,.,..
3 0 . ;



30

5

under Labor and Education sponsorship, used an in-depth

"academy" consultation approach in helping 9 States

develop creative, interdisciplinary statewide

strategies to address the literacy problems of workers

and potential workers. Four States were able to design

comprehensive, integrated approaches to the workplace

literacy problem which are producing major educaticn

and training systems changes; three created special

interagency projects; and two strengthened their

interagency understanding of the problem and laid the

groundwork for change. Their experiences ccal help

other States interested in raising workforce literacy

levels.

In a similar effort, the Council of Chief State School

Officers, wit. Labor funds, provided grants to 11 State

education agencies to plan and implement programs that

ultimately promote the adoption of State educational

quality legislative guarantees for all children,

especially those at risk of failing to complete high

school.

The Literacv-Job Training Link

We have increasingly made literacy and basic skills training

a focus of JTPA. Literacy and basic skills training are an

important part of JTPA programs for disadvantaged 'outh and

adults and dislocated workers and are required in the summer

program a!d in the Job Corps. We have accentuated basic skills
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investments in new JTPA performance standards implemented July 1,

1988. By doing so, we continue to underscore the importance of

helping disadvantaged youth acquire the level of basic skills--

and occupational skills--to qualify for employment or advanced

education or training programs.

As you know, a broad-based JTPA Advisory committee was

established to take a close look at how to improve the quality of

services under JTPA. After nine months of intensive work, this

Committee has produced an informative report which recommends

ways to make JTPA more responsive to the changing economy and

changing workforce. We are using the Committee's work, the many

comments and suggestions we have received directly about how to

improve JTPA, and the results of studies and consultations, to

prepare our own recommended changes to improve JTPA. Our

proposal will focus attention on the basic skills deficient among

the economically disadvantaged population and will offer

improvements in JTPA's literacy and basic skills instruction.

We are using some of our research dollars to determine the

benefits of using instructional technology at the workplace. For

example, we are trying out new interactive videodisc technology

for basic skills instruction in the workplace under arrangements

with General Motors/United Auto Workers and Dominos Pizza

Distribution.

We are also taking a close look at the literacy and basic

skills required in different occupations such as health services,

property management, food services, and light manufacturing
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occupations. In a parallel effort, a practical tool is being

developed for employers, educators, and trainers to use to

identify basic skills requirements in selected occupational

clusters.

t 1

The lessons learned from these and other programs and

workplace literacy studies suggest the following are activities

that can help States and local communities improve workplace

literacy and basic skills levels:

0 e t It 1 t I

um and gain aoreerent fro all m or stakeholders to

attack the problem in the local community--business, labor,

education, job training, welfare, and literacy groups,

including volunteers. Some of our Regional Offices have

aided States and local communities in this area. For

example, the Kansas City Regional Office helped establish

the Kansas City Literacy Task Force which is now developing

plans to focus on workplace literacy, and the San Francisco

Regional Office provided information to the California State

Legislature's Joint Committee on the State's Economy which

resulted in a resolution to study and develop strategies to

address workforce literacy issues. A key to winning support

from the major stakeholders is good solid planning. Such

work will also help States and local communities target

public resources on those who need literacy and basic skills

training the most.
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o ImuroNt the aunts' of literacy and basic skills

inatjamtignaLsislarama. This means strengthening

assessment, tailoring instruction to address individual

basic skills deficits, relating such instruction to the

workplace as appropriate, and raising achievement

expectations for clients and programs. It also means that

employers--public and private--must articulate their

workplace skills needs with greater precision.

o Mobilize public and private resources and talent to address

tha workplace literacy Problem. States and local

communities must address budget realities and assure that

these resources are coordinated to meet the literacy and

basic skill needs of the workforce. Employers will need to

become better developers of workers' basic skills to improve

their own--and the Nation's ability--to compete. States

interested in developing effective, integrated statewide

strategies may want to consider participating in the

"academy" approach discussed earlier.

o Hold workplace 1iteracv and basic skills training Programs

strictly accountable for performance. Given the magnitude

of the workplace literacy problem and limited resources,

this action is imperative for States and local communities.

States and communities must assure themselves that they are

well-informed about program results.

To help build a first class workforce, the Labor Department

will continue to emphasize the importance of raising the literacy
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and basic skills levels of American workers by:

o Recognizing workplace literacy programs that work.

Promoting public-private partnerships to make available high

quality literacy programs at or near the workplace.

o Exploring new, promising, nonthreatening hays to reach and

instruct people.

o Providing specific model:. and tools to employers, labor

organizations, educators, and job trainers which can improve

workforce literacy and basic skills levels.

I appreciate the interest of the Subcommittee in addressing

the very real need to upgrade the literacy and basic skills of

our workforce. One of the factors guaranteeing long-term

employment security for individuals is a solid basic skills

foundation. This is a critical factor for integrating the

disadvantaged, lower skilled, and less educated into the economic

mainstream. It is essential for the growth of our economy.

Hr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks. I would

be pleased to respond to any questions that you or other

Subcommittee members have.

40
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Senator &mom Thank you very, very much.
Ms. 72,ertini, very happy to have you with us.

STATEMENT OF CATHERINE BERTINI, ACTING ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR FAMILY SUPPORT, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

Ms. BERTINI. Thank you, Senator.
Being from Illinois, I am also happy to be here in your Commit-

tee as well.
Senator &mom You are an outstanding witness, I want you to

know. [Laughter.]
Ms. BERTINI. I would like to submit formal comments for the

record and to summarize those comments.
Senator SIMON. This will be true for all witnesses. We will be

happy to enter your statements in the record.
Ms. BERTINI. Thank you.
We are pleased to be here to talk about an issue of utmost impor-

tance today to President Bush, to Secretary Sullivan, and to the
other Departments that are represented here.

Accompanying me is Mr. Clennie Murphy, who is the Acting As-
sociate Commissioner of the Head Start Bureau in the Depart-
ment's Office of Human Development Services.

Since the primary focus of today's hearing is literacy and coordi-
nation, two very important aspects of the recently enacted Family
Support Act of 1988, I am pleased to be able to discuss the broad
education and coordination requirements contained in this Act and
how they affect individuals receiving assistance in the AFDC pro-
gram.

In addition, I will highlight recent literacy efforts of the Head
Start program.

Secretary Sullivan is committed to sustaining and improving pro-
grams like Head Start and AFDC, programs that help educate the
poor and reflect the goal of reducing welfare dependency. Imple-
mentation of the Family Support Act, specifically the creation of
the JOBS Program, provides a major new centerpiece in our effort
to achieve this goal of self-sufficiency.

The JOBS program provides the opportunity and resources for
needy families with children to obtain the education, training, and
employment that will help them learn and work their way from
welfare to independence.

Implementation of the Act is one of Secretary Sullivan's highest
priorities. This strong commitment has manifested itself by the
recent publication of several regulations required by the Act. This
prompt publication would not hr. ie been possible without the dis-
cussions you have heard everyone talking about, the commitmont
of Secretary Sullivan and the Secretaries of Labor, Education, and
Interior, and the Director of the Office of Management and Budget.

The Family Support Act embodies a new consensus that the well-
being of children depends not only on meeting their material needs
but also on the parents' ability to become economically self-suffi-
cient. The Act assumes that self-sufficiency and family responsibil-
ity are necessary and achievable goals and makes education, train-
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ing, and child care available to help AFDC recipients reach thosegoals.
The Act further recognizes the mutual obligations of parents whoare currently dependent to work toward self-sufficiency throughemployment and of the government to support that effort.The importance of education to the achievement of long-termself-sufficiency, especially for young parents, is fostered in twoways in this Act. First, the Act requires state welfare agencies tomake available a range of educational activities. The mandatoryeducational activities consist of high school education or its equiva-lent, basic and remedial education to achieve basic literacy levels,and education in English as a second language.Second, the Family Support Act requires participation in educa-tional activities for certain AFDC recipients. One key example isthe requirements that states, subject to certain exemptions, ensurethat the custodial parent under age 20 who has not finished highschool or the equivalent stays or returns to school. In addition,state welfare agencies have the option to require the parent toattend full time if it is in pursuit of a high school diploma or theequivalent.

In drafting the regulations, we were guided by several key princi-ples. First, that women and their children represent the over-whelming proportion of AFDC recipients, and that within thisgroup the ones most likely to remain on welfare for long spells arenever-married mothers who did not complete high school and hadtheir first child at a young age. Therefore, programs designed toreach overall dependency must address this group.Second, basic education such as literacy and high school equiva-lence is one of the most important tools an individual needs toachieve full citizenship and independence. Therefore, basic educa-tion is an essential component of the JOBS program.Finally, to meet these objectives and have effective JOBS pro-grams in states with sound education components, we must marl-mizt. resources tin ough coordination at all levels of governmentand communities.
Literacy is also an important issue for Head Start. It is impor-tant to the approximately 420,000 and 450,000 families who arebeing served by the program. It is important to these children andfamilies. Research suggests that the best way to increase a child'sliteracy development is by making literacy a valued family goaland by making sure that reading and writing are regular familyactivities.

As William Raspberry said recently in a Washington Post editori-al, commenting on the new Barbara Bush Foundatior for familyliteracy; literacy like illiteracy is an inherent trait, Iren cancatch it from their parents. The best way to launch a .stack onilliteracy is to treat it as a family disease.Head Start has been involved in this fight since its inception 24years ago. It has many programs designed to increase literacyamong children and families. It has worked also with many groups,including the Girl Scouts of America and the Literacy Volunteersof America in order to achieve this end.Many of these projects are designed, as I mentioned, to workwith families to work on literacy. So through the Family Support

2
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Act and Head Start, the Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices will continue to make family literacy a top priority in the
future.

We are pleased to be one part of an exciting and important Fed-
eral, state, and local effort to address the needs of literacy b this
country.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Bertini follows:]

`3
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CATHERINE BERTINI

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, thank you for

giving me the opportunity to speak with you today on an issue Lf

utmost importance to the President, Secretary Sullivan, and the

other Departme.ts represented here today. Accompanying me today

is Mr. Clennie Murphy, Acting Associate Commissioner of the Head

Start Bureau in the Department's Office of Human Development

Services. Since the primary focus of today's hearing is literacy

and coordination -- two very important aspects of the recently

enacted Family Support Act of 1988 -- I am pleased to be able to

discuss the broad education and coordination requirements

contained in this Act and how they affect individuals receiving

assistance from the Aid to Families with Dependent Children, or

AFDC, program. In addition, I will highlight recent literacy

efforts of the Head Start program.

Secretary Sullivan is committed to sustaining and improving

programs like Head Start and Aid to Families with Dependent

Children -- programs that help edttcate the poor and reflect the

goal of reducing welfare dependency. Implementation of the

Family Support Act of 1988 (Act), specifically the creation of

1
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the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Training (JOBS) program,

provides a major new centerpiece in our effort to achieve this

goal of self-sufficiency. The JOBS program provides the

opportunity and resources for needy families with children to

obtain the education, training, and employment that will help

them learn and work their way from welfare to independence.

The Secretary has made clear that implementation of the

Family Support Act is one of his highest priorities in achieving

his goal of improving the AFDC program. This strong commitment

has manifebted itself early in his tenure as Secretary by the

recent publication of several regulations required by the Family

Support Act. The prompt publication of these documents would not

have been possible without the commitment of the Secretary, the

Secretaries of Labor, Education and Interior and the Director of

the Office of Management and Budget.

The Family Support Act embodies a new consensus that

the well-being of children depends not only on meeting their

material needs, but also on the parent's ability to become

economically self-sufficient. The Act assumes that self-

sufficiency and family responsibility are necessary and

achievable goals and makes education, training, and child care

rvai/able to allow AFDC recipients to reach that goal. The Act

further recognizes the mutual obligations of parents, who are

currently dependent, to work toward self-sufficiency through

2



40

employment, and of the government to support that effort.

The importance of education to the achievement of long-term

self-sufficiency, *specially for young parents, is fostered in

two ways in the Family Support Act. First, the Act requires

State welfare agencies to make available a range of educational

activities. The mandatory educational activities consist of:

(1) high school education or its equi,,alent; (2) basic and

remedial education to achieve a basic literacy level; and (3)

education in English as a second language.

Second, the Family Support Act requires participation in

educational activities for certain AFDC recipients. One key

example is the requirement that States, subject to certain

exemptions, ensure that the custodial parent under age 20 who has

not finished high school, or the equivalent, stays in or returns

to school. In addition, State welfare agencies have the option

to requite the parent to attend full-time if it is in the pursuit

of a high school diploma or the equivalent. In accordance with

the wishes of Congress, where enrollment in a regular high school

is deemed inappropriate, the State welfare agency is expected to

identify or develop alternative educational activities to meet

the nneds of JOBS participants.

Unlike other JOBS participants, a young parent under age

20 is not exempt from educational activities even if she hds a

46
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very young child. This is a key provisior of the JOBS program

because it ensures that young parents are encouraged and helped

to remain in school and not ignored until their youngest child

reaches a certain age -- in'the past this delay was up to six

years.

It was clear to us in writing the proposed regulations to

implement JOBS that you in the Congress, as well as the

President and his Administration, felt .rery strongly about the

importance of education to the success of our efforts to assist

individuals in achieving self-sufficiency. With this concept in

mind, we were guided by several key principles in the development

of these regulations.

First, women and their children represent the overwhelming

proportion of AFDC recipients; and within this group the ones

most likely to remain on welfare for long spells are never-

married mothers who did not complete high school and who had

their first child at a young age. Therefore, programs designed

to reduce overall dependency must necessarily address this group.

Second, basic education (such as literacy and high-school

equivalency) is one of the most important tools an individual

needs to achieve full citizenship and independence. Therefore,

basic education must be an important component of the JOBS

program.

4
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Finally, in order to meat these desired objectives, and have

effective JOBS programs in States with sound education components

that reach out to many individuals, we realized very early in the

process that resources must be maximized through coordination of

existing programs at all levels of government and in concert

with community-based volunteer and business organizations. In

fact, the Family Support Act contains very specific coordination

requirements which we incorporated and expanded in the proposed

regulations.

We recognize that in many States, other agencies -- such as

Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) agencies, the State

education agency, the State employment security agency and

community-based organizations -- have been effectively

performing a range of educational, training and employment

related functions for welfare recipients. Thus, rather than

requiring State welfare agencies to train or expand in-house

staff to perform similar JOBS functions, we have proposed to

provide State welfare avencies the flexibility to determine how

they can most effectively use all potential state resources.

However, before a State welfare agency contracts to pay for

any service or activity oat of JOBS funds, it will have to ensure

that such service or activity is not otherwise available to JOBS

participants. For example, traditionally programs under the

48
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Adult Education Act have pald for many educational services

provided to AFDC recipients. The JOBS program is not intended to

supplant these types of programs, but to coordinate and refer

individuals to services if they are available already.

further, initial and ongoing coordination among the State

welfare agencies and local educational systems will enable State

welfare agencies to access needed expertise in this new area of

welfare agency involvement, to avoid duplication of education

services and to assure that welfare recipients receive the

necessary educational services for which they are eligible. We

have strongly uraed welfare agencies to meet regularly with their

State or local educational counterparts to ensure that

educational providers are involved in the planning and delivery

of the JOBS program at all levels.

But for coordination to to fully effective we also

recognized that the first steps had to be taken at the Federal

level. Therefore, as I mentioned earlier, the Department has,

and dill continue, to work closely with the Departments of Labor,

Education, and Interior. These Federal coordination efforts

thus far have ranged from early discussions of how we should

appl.;ach implementation of the Family Support Act to on-going

participation in Central and Regional Office training sessions

and conferences.

6



Literacy is also an important issue for Head Start. It is

important to the approximately 450,000 children and 420,000

families being served by the program. Let's look first at why

its important to the children Research suggests that the best

way to increase a child's literacy development is by making

literacy a valued family goal and by making sure that reading and

writing are regular family activities.

As William Raspberry said recently in a Washington Post

editorial commenting on the new Barbara Bush Foundation for

Family Literacy, "literacy, like illiteracy, is an inherited

trait; children catch it from their parents. And it may be that

the best way to launch an attack on illiteracy is to treat it as

a family disease." Parents are their children's first teachers

and perhaps the most important educators these children will ever

have. Parental involvement is particularly important during the

pre-school and primary years when much of the child's foundation

for learning and learning skills can be positively influenced.

We know that children benefit, by having stories read to them,

even at very young ages. Therefore, it is important that parents

be able to read to them.

Families. The importance of literacy for Head Start

families goes beyond the development of the child; it also

includes self-sufficiency for the family.

50.
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Since many Head Start families are parents who interrupted

their education to assume family responsib!lfties, many will have

great difficulty achieving economic independence without

upgrading theft reading and academic skills.

Head Start has been involved in the fight against adult

illiteracy almost from the program's inception 24 years ago.

More recently, the Administration for children, Youth and

Families (ACYF) initiated an effort in 1984 to encourage several

Head Start grantees to develop their own models for improving

functional literacy among adults in their communities.

Sixteen grantees, representing a cross section of programs

in terms of size, geographic location, type of sponsorship, and

racial/ethnic composition of populations served, participated in

the ACYF pilot literacy effort. The experience of each grantee

in starting an adult literacy program, recruiting volunteer

teachers, securing training materials, conducting outreach for

trainees, soliciting support from other community organizations,

and working out transportation arrangements encouraged other Head

Start grantees to tackle the difficult programs of adult

literacy.

Since the completion of those demonstrations in 1986, the

Head Start Bureau subsequently funded the Parent Enrichment

8
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Projects in 1986, and a number of other Head Start grantees in

1987 and 1988 through the Coordinated Discretionary Grants

Program (CDP) to demonstrate additional adult literacy

approaches.

The twenty Parent Enrichment Projects demonstrated ways to

increase Had Start parent participation in community education

programs, with a strong emphasis on enhancing the role of

parents as the prime educators of their children. Host grantees

were successful in involving parents in adult basic education,

graduate equivalency programs and literacy classes. These

projects did a particularly good job of identifying resources

that enhance the lives of Head Start families and assist parents

in becoming self-sufficient.

The CD? projects, which were funded in 1987 and 196q, are

still operational. Project representatives will be coming to

Washington in June to tell us what they have learned about what

services can best be provided by Head Start, what kinds of

linkages to other organizations, such as Literacy Volunteers of

America, are most effective and which are the best methods for

tddressing the needs of Head Start parents and, in some cases,

extended families.

Sixteen of these CDP projects deal specifically with

literacy improvement for both parents and children. Many of them

9
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have added value becamoe parents will be learning child

development theory and practices .*rough their reading and other

activities. Examples of these projects include:

o Community Action Program, Inc. in Stevens Point, Wisconsin

is working with 30 families teaching parents reading and

writing strategies they can initiate in their home

regardless of their reading levels.

o The Community ction Commission project in Fremont, Ohio has

Head Start parents initially focus on reading tc their

children and/or working on a computer assisting their

children with educational computer software aimed at pre-

school children. Once parents are ready they shift to

reading for themselves or to adult literacy software.

Finally, when ready, they are referred to an appropriate

literacy program.

o The City of Phoenix Human Resources Department program,

focuses on immediate, short term and long term goals. The

immediate goals are to provide practical child care and home

management skills: The short term goals are to provide

literacy skills to help the parent feel comfortable with the

child's school curriculum and able to provide appropriate

home experiences; and the long term goals are to upgrade the

parent's literacy skills for both the parent's and the

10
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child's development.

In addition to the current sixtee:: Projects focusing

specifically on literacy, Head Start also has several other

projects demonstrating ways to encourage the self-sufficiency of

Head Start parents. Many of them include literacy training, GED

preparation and other activities to improve the skills,

credentials and qualifications of Head Start parents.

Head Start has also been working with the private sector and

other national organizations on literacy. Examples are:

o The Girl Scouts of America. Currently, the Girl Scouts are

pilot testing a project in California with Head Start called

"Daisy Girl Scouts - A Head Start on Literacy: Playing in

the World cq! Words." We expect to sign a national

Memorandum of Unde.standing (HOU) with the Girl Scouts once

this pilot is completed. This HOU would include a special

emphasis on prereading activities as well as provide the

benefit of linking Head Start girl graduates with the Girl

Scout program once they enter kindergarten.

o 1110LirdliaMaalillte2tiLSLNIerdalL(LYA) LVA and Head

Start are doing a pilot project in Region II (New York)

ire Head Start programs are seclring services with local

Literacy Volunteer affiliates.

11
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In addition to each of these examples, all of our regions

and most of our grantees are spotlighting this problem. Our goal

is to help parents and children to be as functionally competent

as possible. Our grantees, are working with parents to help them

achieve educational goals. Head Start will continue to make

family literacy a top priority in the future.

We are pleased to ba one part of the exciting new Federal

effort to address the literacy needs of the nation. We welcome

any questions you have on our efforts.

12
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Senator SIMON. Thank you, and thank you both.
Let me mention also we are going to enter into the record a

statement by Senator Orrin Hatch who is not able to be here.
[The prepared statement of Senator Hatch follows:]
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PREPAREDSTATEMENTOFSENATORORRING.HATCH

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for scheduling this

hearing to discuss one of the most basic problems facing our

na an today-- the problem of illiteracy. I commend you for your

unfailing efforts address this serious problem. Although we

consider ourse:ves one of the most educated and scientifically

advanced nation in the world, more than 20 million Americans are

ft.nctionally illiterate. Yet, this basic skill is the cornerstone

of all education and funaamentally the key to opportunity in

America.

If we are to break the cycle of poverty, we must ensure that

all Americans are prepared to be productive r nbers of the

worxforce--and literacy is one critical skill in this preparation.

If we are to maintain our national productivity and continue to be

successful in an increasingly competitive global marketplace, we

have to ensure that American businesses are staffed with skilled- -

and literate--workers. If we expect to continue to discover new

technologies and make scientific breakthroughs, we must provide

the youth of our nation with the building blocks which enable them

to mature into great scientists and great inventors.

Finally, if we are to remain a free people--imbued with an

understanding and appreciation of history, philosophy, literature

r
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Page 2

and other ideas that have shaped our cultu'e and will influence

our future--we must also have literate citizens.

Illiteracy is not a new problem for ort nation: Congress

has long recognized that many Americans lac basic reading

skills and has supported a number of progr. to improve these

skills. Programs such as Head Start and the Vista Literacy Corps,

which was supported by Senator Flmor, have proven successful in

teaching many at-risk individuals to read therefore increasing

their future opportunities. I am confident that under the strong

leadership of President Hush and the First Lady Barber, Hush, we

will make further progress in eradicating illitracy in '.erica.

We are fortunate to have President Hush's point mar on education

and illiteracy--Secretary Cavazos--here to testify this morning.

I look forward to hearing his testimony, as well as that of the

other distinguished witnesses, and I am anxious to work with my

colleagues on this committee on workable solutions to help wipe

out illiteracy in America.
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Senator SIMON. I would ask both of you in your Departments also
to look at the legislation I will soon introduce. Nothing is written
in concrete. We just want to make progress. And we want to work
with your organizations.

Mr. Jones, I cannot help but note I have heard Secretary Brock
and Secretary Dole testify here, -nd in both cases they talked
about the problem of illiteracy in our society. At one point I re-
member when Secretary Brock was testifying, I said I hear more
about the problem of illiteracy from you than I do from the person
who was then Secretary of Education. We clearly can do much
better.

One of the things that would not require great resourcesal-
though to attack this problem we need resources, too. What would
be wrong with saying to people as they sign up for welfare, as they
sign up for unemployment compensation, not as a requirement for
getting either, but can you read and write? If so, determine at what
grade level, so that the name could be submitted, with their per-
mission, to groups who could then contact them and say we can get
you into a program, we can get a tutor.

Any reaction from either me of you?
Ms. BERTINI. Yes. Great minds think alike, Senator. Much of the

Family Support Act in terms of the JOBS program suggests that
that will be done in general fashion to people who are involved in
the JOBS program.

There is an assessment process. And by the way, every AFDC re-
cipient is, unless they are exempt, supposed to be a participant in
JOBS. And they go thro'igh an assessment process so that the
agency can determine with the client's help what level of expertise
they do have, what level of education they have, what kind of job
skills they have. Then when an employability plan is developed for
each one of these people, built into that is the understanding of
what needs to be done in order to make that person employable.

Senator SIMON. And if Mr. Smith c Ms. Jones applied for wel-
fare today, is this automatically done? What percentage of people
arc we reaching who apply for welfare around the nation today?

Ms. BERTINI. It will begin very slowly with small numbers. It will
not cover the universe of people. Many states will phase in this
program. And no, not everyone will be reached because people who
are exempt for various reasons, age of the children, pregnancy, dis-
ability, whatever, may never receive what I just mentioned.

Senator SIMON. But even because of the age of the children, for
example, they are not a part of your JOBS program, but when a
women who is pregnant, or who has a three-month old infant, files
for welfareif we find out whether she can re. and writeit does
seem to me this is an area where we are not talking about large
expenditures, but by just being a little more creative we ought to
be able to do more to help people.

Ms. BERTINI. We would certainly be willing to hear your direc-
tion on that point.

Senator SIMON. OK. And could you do some exploring in your
Department and get back to me?

Ms. BERTINI. Yes, sir.
Senator &mom Great.



Mr. JONES. Senator, we currently are engaged in such an effort
in all of our job training programs. And when there is a program
connection, as Ms. Bertini has pointed out, or in cur world, I think
that that works very productively. And it has been an important
and necessary change. We will for the first time in a few months
now have in fact some data on exactly how many 1 our people
coming in are reading and writing at what levels.

I am a little less sanguine when we do it in unconnected ways,
unemployment insuran for example. It effectively becomes a
problem for someone who is attempting to get what their basic
right their unemployment check. More importantly, the success
in this area seems to be when r.'s, relate both the assessment and
the services to some other aspect of people's lives, either work or
some job training, or some other effort, so that it is a part of an
ongoing effort.

Some of the most successful programs that we have engaged in
are in fact built around work function so that people generally can
view themselves as engaged in work training, while you and I
might know it as basic literacy and remedial training.

It is important to find ways to assess and test them, but at the
same time move them into successful programs that give them a
prideful participation in what they are doing, and not just a liter-
acy program.

Senator &mom I do not disagree with anything you say except
that I am not suggesting that anyone should be required to take a
program before he can get unemployment compensation. We do not
want to deprive people r their rights. But even if you just get one
percent or two percent of those who cannot read and write when
they sign up for unemployment insurance, you have moved ahead
in this nation.

I would like you to take that up with Secretary Dole, who I know
i -ery much concerned with this problem, whether or not we
sh.Aild not suggest to the states, let us fine this out when people
sign up so that we can get them involved.

Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. T think that is a very good approach, Sena-

tor Simon. I would like to talk a minute about Head Start because
I am a strong supporter of Head Start programs, I know that Presi-
.dent Bush asked for additional funds for Head Start, and I think
that that has been reflect...d in a small way in the 1%0 budget. I
would even wish it could be larger because I think there are many
areas that are very underserved by Head Start.

One thing I have found in visiting Head Start programs around
Kansas is that personnel who have been involved since the very be-
ginning of Head Start days indicate they miss the participation of a
parent. This was very much a Fart of the earlier programs, in fact
I think a requirement.

It is no longer.
Is that the case?
Mr. MURPHY. No, Senator. It is still a requirement. We have not

changed the requirements in Head Start since its inception. So par-
ents should be just as involved now as they were in the past.

What we have now is 51 percent of our parents work. That cre-
ates another dimension in that we have parents volunteering in
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the classroom. We get those volunteers not only from parents but
from other sources. But parent participation is a very important
part of Head Start.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Then it would be up to any local Head Start
group to say parents should attend a meeting at least once a
month, or something like that?

Mr. MURPHY. That is the issue, Senator. The issue is at the local
level. In terms of literacy for us, it is a very important part of our
program. Forty-nine percent of our parents have less than a
twelfth-grade education. Then of that percentage, maybe half of
those are what we consider functionally illiterate.

One of the major problems we have would be for parents coming
forward to identify the fact that they have this problem. And, Sen-
ator Simon, that is a major issue.

Head Start gives them that comfortable atmcsphere where they
can come forward and admit that there is a problem there. And as
Mr. Jones has indicated, tying this to something specific has been
cur success. Being able to say that you can help your child with
homework, it builds a self-confidence, a kind of self- esteem that
will help the parents then to go on and move on further.

So the success that we are having now is our ability to identify a
reason why they want to read and write. And that has been our
success to this point.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you think we should consider requiring
that any child in Head Start, in order to remain in Head Start, has
to have a parent participate at least once a month?

Mr. MURPHY. Senator, we thought about that. At the other end
of that coin is a problem. The fact that if you require that and they
do not participate, then Jo you put the kid out of the program? If
you put the family and the kid out of the program, then you have
defeated the purpose.

We have got another angle. We are going require progrt ms to
provide opportunities for parents to get this kind of training and
put the responsibility on them and say every parent in the Head
Start program must be involved. Then the consequences will be
with the program instead of the child and the family, and no one
will be put out if other things happen.

But the immediate problem that we have now in Wad Start is
our ability to get to the families who need it the most That is the
major issue, especially in this area.

We have families where they are not literate in t.neir language,
such as Spanish. So one of the first things you have to is to get
them literate in Spanish and then begin to deal with the concepts,
with English. That again is a very successful pn,gram. We have in-
creased our Hispanic population in Head Start o"er the last few
years by more than 150 percent. So we are beginn4~g to get to that
population. It is just a matter of how we focus in on the entire
family and not jut on the child.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Just one more question, Mr. Chairman.
Is it correct that the funding in the 1990 budget remains at the

current level of funding?
Mr. MURPHY. The President's 1990 budget asked for a significant

increase in Head Start.
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Senator KASSEBAUM. But is it reflected in the budget we are
voting on today.

Mr. MURPHY. The President's budget, I think, calls for an addi-
tional $250 million for Head Start for fiscal year 1990.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I see.
Mr. MURPHY. Yes.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, it could certainly be more than that.

But I guess we are struggling with the priorities of our budget.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator &mom Senator Metzenbaum.
Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I think there are interest-

ing current events that you suggest with respect to unemployment
compensation, and you do it very delicately. Perhaps there be some
emphasis on teaching the unemployed how to read and write,
become liten.te. And the Senator from Kansas talks about doing
something about the program as far as Head Start is concerned.

Let me take it in a little different tangent. And I think we each
come from a little different posture, but I am not meaning to sug-
gest that we do not support each other in our concerns and in our
direction.

I have some feelingand I expect to talk to the pardon and
parole boardwe are not doing a damn thing about our prisGas,
but we are talking very well about it, although we did yesterday
allocate an additional $100 million in that direction. My thinking is
that perhaps we ought to say to prisoners who are in our peniten-
tiaries that you do not have to learn to read and write but it will
be a condition of your paroleor one , f the matters cunsidere-d by
the parole board as to whether or not you have nade any effort to
learn to read and wrke while you have been in prison.

I am certain that when I take this up with the Bureau of Prisons
and the parole boards that they are going to say, yes, but how do
we go about doing it; we are not equipped for it. My question to
you is could the Department of Health and Human Services, could
the Department of Labor, be instrumental and helpful in bringing
about the programming necessary in our prisons if I could be suc-
cessful in getting them to make it one of the matters to be consid-
ered when a prisoner is up for parole?

Mr. JONES. Certainly, Senator.
The efforts we have under way for model programs on literacy

tied to N arieties of things are all very transportable and in fact set
up for that purpose and in fact could be easily moved into those
settings.

I would suggest you may find yourself successful than you might
think. There are several states right now who have that require-
ment and who are engaged in literally establishing remedial and
literacy requirements as a part of a good credit system actually for
parole. And I think both in our welfare populations and the crimi-
nal populations and the disadvantaged populations, if there is any
single thing that probably has more to do with their success rates
as they come out of those programs, it will be literacy and remedi-
ation services.

Ms. BERTINI. Senator, to answer your question, I want to refer
you to one thing that Dr. Wright said in her testimonyor her
answer to a question when she mentioned the technical assistance
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that we are together providing, Departments of Labor, Education,
and Health and Human Services, to states. We are building a
system where we would be able to help states develop, for instance,
appropriate literacy programs. And there certair'.v, I do not think,
would be a reason why we could not offer that tee} aical assistance
to the appropriate Federal agencies to accommodate your concern.

Senator METZENBAUM. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Salm We thank all of you for being here.
Our next panel includes Eric Burch, who is a VISTA Volunteer,

and Literacy Coordinator for Effingham County, Illinois, and
Gloria Wattles, who has been a student under that program.

We are very happy to have both of you here. Eric, we will cal. on
you first. And I am pleased to see somethinginterestingly, Sena-
tor Kassebaum, we just heard someone testify in this room a couple
weeks ago ..hat we ought to do away with the literacy program of
the VISTA program. My guess is that we will hear a little different
story here today from Eric Burch and Gk ria Wattles.

We are pleased to have you. Eric, we will ask for you to testify
first.

STATEMENT OF ERIC BURCH, VISTA VOLUNTEER, CEFS
LITERACY COORDINATOR FOR EFFINGHAM COUNTY, IL

Mr. BURCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Eric Burch. I am VISTA volunteer for the CEFS Eco-

nomic Opportunity Corporation literacy program. CEFS is a non-
profit community action agency serving seven rural central Illinois
counties.

My job as a VISTA volunteer is to recruit students, recruit and
train volunteer tutors, promote literacy in Effingham Count", and
to work as a referral source for other service programs in our area
and agency.

CEFS sponsors many programs, among which are community
service block grant, tri-county transportation, the Retired Senior
Volunteer Program, Golden Circle Nutrition, Weatherization, Head
Start, Chore Housek,:oping, Job Training Partnership Act, and Illi-
nois Home Energy Assistance as well as Literacy.

Specifically, though_ the literacy program that we offer includes
many services. We provide one-on-one tutoring. We provide an IBM
PALS computer literacy center. We provide an English as a second
language program, workplace literacy, family literacy, and we also
service the Vandelia Correctional Center in an in mate-tutoring-
inmate situation.

We attempt to do all this in CEFS' sever: counties.
Coming out of college, I found it hard to comprehend that

anyone could go through life without knowing how to read. I soon
learned the cold, hard fact about the problem of illiteracy in the
United States through my work. The most glaring characteristic of
a non or low-reader is a hPiic lack of self-esteem. The phrase "I
cannot" is common.

Upon entering our program, the student's evolution of self-confi-
dence begins. The phrase that dominates becomes "I will try." At
some point in the person's learning how to read and write, they
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start to say "I can." "I can" is jut two simple words that it takes
some people years to feel comfortable saying.

It is times like that that makes being a literacy provider worth
everything. Knowing that we made a difference in someone's life is
important. However, knowing how many people we cannot reach
due to the lack of time and resources is disappointing.

I see the tremendous efforts being put forth to educate the read-
ing public about the problem of illiteracy, and I hope that will con-
tinue. But what else can be done? I think a good start would be to
increase the number of combatants against illiteracy. After all, bat-
tles cannot be won unless there are adequate troops.

VISTA volunteers can do much to assist in the efforts. VISTAS
can make excellent front-line troops.

I also believe that we should look at other programs that illiter-
acy has an impact on and try to coordinate the efforts. For exam-
ple, our program works extensively with other programs such as
the Retired Senior Volunteer Program, Job Training Partnership
Act, Project Chance, our local County Probation Offices, and Head
Start, to name only a few. .

I believe another need is to increase the role of business in the
fight against illiteracyprovide incentives or convince them of the
lung-term economic advantages of a literate workforce and a liter-
ate consumer as well.

I believe we need more systems such as IBM's PALS system. This
is a system developed by Dr. John Henry Martin, which is an excel-
lent program. This not only teaches adults basic reading and writ-
ing skills, it also teaches them typing and personal computer skills
as well.

I also see the need to promote volunteerism more. Preiif.2.nt
Bush has called for it by asking us to ask ourselves what can I do
to make another person's load a little lighter. It takes commitment
and the willingness to realize that by putting a dent in the problem
of illiteracy, we may be putting a dent in other problems as well,
problems with a high correlation to illiteracy like unemployment,
juvenile delinquency, and teenage pregnancy.

Our program serves people who would not approach a school or
community college for help because they often have had unsuccess-
ful educational experiences at these institutions before. Every stu-
dent that comes to us has a different story as to why they are
there. Some have an undiagnosed learning disability, while others
had their education interrupted due to frequent family moves.

The increase in funding for adult education that is accessible to
community-based organizations would allow those adults who have
had the unsuccessful educational experience an alternative envi-
ronment for learning.

Now that I know the problem exists even in small communities
like ours, I am overwhelmed when I imagine the extent to which
illiteracy runs across the United States.

I would like to ti.ank you for this opportunity to express my con-
cerns and opinions on the topic of literacy.

Senator SIMON. Thank you very, very much, Eric.
And now, Gloria Wattles, who I introduced before, we are happy

to have you here, particularly happy.
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And let me just add for everyone else, it takes a great deal of
courage for someone to face up to a problem, and then. particularly
to talk about it publicly. So we are here to listen to you and learn
from yo, but also with great admiration.

STATEMENT OF GLORIA WATTLES, STUDENT, CEFS LITERACY
PROGRAM, COMMUNITY ACTION AGENCY, EFFINGHAM, IL

Ms. WATmEs. Thank you, Chairman and Senator Simon. And I
would like for your help, too, because the pressure by being dys-
lexic, I kind of wander with my thoughts. And the honor of being
in Washington is a dream that I never dreamed that I could do. I
never dreamed I could read let alone to come to a place which I
have only seen on TV. I could not read.

I would like to say I am Gloria Wattles from Louisville, Illinois,
and I am in the literacy program at Effingham, Illinois. I have two
sons: John, four, and Brian, 20, and my husband is Kenny. And we
farm.

I would like first of all if I could read from the Bible, because one
of my desires was to attend church. I felt like the doors were shut
there, I could not because I was ashamed that I could not read.

And so I carried the Bible with me, and I carried it for many
years without being able to read it.

So I would like to use one of the scriptures that I heard, that I
only heard and could not read that meant so much to me, at this
time.

"Ask, and it shall be gig In you. Seek, and you shall find. Knock,
and the door shall be open uAto you."

I thank you, Senator Simoo, for coming to Teutopolis, and I
thank the ladies and gentleman `sere. Perhaps this is not the right
way to address you. And I thank the children who are here, listen-
ing.

I am getting a little bit shaky, bvt I am very, very hont,red to be
here. But this has meant very much to me, this particular scrip-
ture, because I have knocked and seeked and asked for many years.
And the day that you let me read my letter in front of you was one
of the very few times that I stood up in front of people and said I
could not read.

Like Eric said, I always said I cannot, I cannot do anything. My
self-esteem was nothing. My appearances was not like what you see
today. So when a person is 45 and feels like even with dyslexia
there is no way to learn to read, it is just a dream this year to
know that IBM with the touching and the seeing and hearing,
which was very important with dyslexic and with other readers
without a learning disability, it is very important. This program is
a great program.

I feel like in our United States and our individual small towns, it
would really be a blessing for the people out there to learn to read
at a faster pace.

I would like to read my first letter to everyone here. I would be
very honored.

We were asked to write for a contest. And this wiz my first
letter. Up to this point, all the other students, because they came
in with reading problems but not with dyslexia, had written other
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letters even on the computer. But mine was mostly just following
maybe something that I saw in front of me.

1 went to church, and I came home one night, and I thought, you
know, why can't II have been in the program for a long timesit
down and enter this contest. So I just asked for help from the Lord,
and I sat down, and this was my thoughts. And it was my very first
time to ever put my feelings down on paper.

I just could not believe what it has come to here today, that 1 am
here in Washington.

It is titled, "Why am I am happy to learn to read."
"So I can read the Bible, so I can grow up inside and not be a

little girl who is scared of the world and life. And write letters to
friends I have now, and read books for myself, and talk to those
who cannot read and try to help them, too. And write my life's
story that it might help someone to hear this and come out to get
help for themselvez. So I can help those, Senator Simon, ladies and
gentlemen, so I can help those who do read understand what it is
like to not know how; so I can give to my family the thanks for the
years I could not help them w;th school work, finances, self-esteem
or love because I lacked this within myself.

So I can thank all who are helping me now learn to read."
Senator Simon, ladies and gentlemen, "to the Lod Jesus for

giving me the faith to hope that someday the time would come for
me to get the help I need to learn to read."

For Pauline Bass, my first tutor, who met me approximately a
year ago and saw that I could learn even though I was dyslexic and
45; Harold Moore, who has worked with me several years not
really knowing what to do with me because there was not a pro-
gram in our small community for literacy, but he kept hanging in
there and trying to do different things with me. So I respect Harold
Moon of Rehabilitation.

And Fairfield College, which last year I entered and asked the
teacher, when I met my tutor, if I could take it orally because I
could nr; read, which took all the courage I had. And she talked to
the president and a. ked if I could take it for credit, and I did take
it for credit. She read everything and taped it. I got my first B at
45, and I cannot express what that meant to me.

And to Chris Boyd, sitting back here, who is the director of the
program at Effingham, Illinois. She has been so beautiful in my
life. And Mary Ellen Lutz, who I love dearly, who is instructor and
teacher at the school, whose spirit is just beautiful and really is
just great with the program.

And Dr. John Martin, I have a desire some day to meet him, be-
cause I did not believe as dyslexic I would ever be able to read any-
thing.

And to IBM, who presentee this program, I cannot than}, them
enough.

And to my friends I met at school because I did not knov until I
entered that school that there were neighbors or friends ii. Illinois
or in my community who did not know how to read, and there was
a bonding that we had when we found out there were other adults
that could not read, such a bouding that I will never forget.
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And my friends I have met at school at this time of my life
which mean so much to me at this stage of life, which is age 45 and
dyslexic.

I have prayed for years for this kind of help to come to all who
need it.

Then I wanted to write the people that had encouraged us to do
this because if they had not, I probably would not come to the
point of saying why can you not read this, Gloria, the others are
doing it.

"Dear friends of Write for the World', thank you for caring and
errouraging us to open doors to writing our feelings, of learning to
read. Thanks so much. Yours in Jesus, Gloria A. Wattles. The little
girl is growing up at last and is becoming a woman inside, too."

I would just like to thank you today. There are so many people
out there, adults, who are hurting deeply inside. Some are school-
teachers who are teaching, and they are getting by, but inside they
are not reading. have never been able to read.

There is evenat school there were two in the same family. And
when they came into the program, it was the first time that they
knew each one could not read, and neither one of them wanted to
go in because they had seen the other one had gone in and they
were afraid that they were a teacher.

So we have deep inner scars inside of us. And IA J need fuimi-
ing. This program particularly with IBM is a ref. Alper program.

And, Senator Simon, I am a little bit trembly and scared, so if
you want to ask some questions or tell me go on, you know, go
ahead.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Wattles (with attachments), fol-
lows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GLORIA WATTLES

Gloria Wattles, a 46 year old dyslexic student has been involved

in the CEFS Economic Opportunity Corporation Literacy Program

for the past 11 years.

Gloria grow up in Louisville Illinois. She attended public school, but

never achieved like the other students and dropped out of school after

her freshman year. Gloria does not "blame" the school system but does

believe that if there has been special classes for dyslexia or

teachers who were trained in this area, she would not have found herself

in her present situation.

Gloria was able to hide her inability to read frcm her family and friends

through the years. It wasn't until 1987 wile,: Gloria, by chancl, met

a teacher who told her about the CEr Literacy Program; the teacher

was also a volunteer tutor in ale Literacy Program.

Gloria started the program with a one-on-one volunteer tutor and

is presently receiving training a, he CEFS Literacy Program Computer

Learning Center.

The changes that have occured within Gloria are -rofound and iwvolve

her whole personna. We will list a few of Gloria's new strengths:

- the ability to discover and verbalize inner feelings

- the ability to express to the community the need for adult literaq
programs through new public speaking skills

the confidence to try new experience:: that futher allow expression of
herself

AND TODAY, to testify to the power of learning to believe in yourse*
before the Senate Sub-Committee of Education.
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"Why I'm Happy to be Learning to Read."

So I can read the Bible

So I can grow up inside

And not be a little girl

Who is scared of the world and life

And write letters to friends

That I have now

And read books for myself

And talk to those who cannot read

And try Co help them too

And write my life story

That it might help someone to

Hear this and come out to get help

For theirselves

So I can help those who do read

Understand what it is like

To not know how

So I can give to my family

The thanks for the years

I could not help them

With school work cr finances

And self e8 m and love

And so I can Laank all who are

Helping me now learn to read.

To the Lord Jesus for giving

Me the faith to hope

That someday the time

Would come for me to get

The help I need to learn to read

For Pauline Bass (my tutor), Harold Moore (Rehabilitation)

Fairfield College (who gave me my first chance to take a college class)

Chris Boyd (CEFS Literacy Program), Mary Ellen Lutz (my teacher),

And to Dr. John Martin (who presented this program), IBM and this program

And my friends I've met at school at this time in my life that means so

Much to me. At this stage in my life unich is age 45 and dyslexic. I

Have prayed for years for this kind of help to come to all that need it.
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Dear Friends of "Write for the World", Thank you for caring and encouraging

Us to open doors to writing our feelings of learning to read.

Thanks so much

Yours in Jesus Love

Gloria A. Wattles, The little girl is growing up inside at last and is becoming

A woman now.
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What Is The E.F.S. Literacy Program Learning Center?

The C.E.F.S. Literacy Program Learning Center, located at 120 E. Washington
in Effingham, IL makes use of an advanced IBM computer-based system that
addresses the problem of adolescent and adult illiteracy through the use
of touch-screen technology and computerized speech to help students learn
reading and writing. This is a phonetic-based system that enables non-
readers to associate sounds with letters, letters with words, and use words
to create sentences. It is designed to improve skills of those who read
and write at or below the fifth grade level. Students who complete the
program also learn touch typing and how to operate personal computers
and electronic typewriters.

When students sit down in the learning center, they find. themselves

viewing on the computers the opening frames of a picture-book-style story.
Learning occurs as they move through the story at their own pace. Since
students have total control over the flow of information, they can have
the coaputer repeat instructions if necessary. The picture-book-style
story.is about how the inventior of the alphabet thwarts an evil duke's
plans to overthrow a king. The story features both computer graphics-
characters and.scenes-and text. The first half of the program presents
the picture-book-style story; the second half consists of exercises that
teach writing and reading.

The Computer Learning Center can accommodate 16 students Ar class. The
prescribed length of a course is 100 hours of instruction. Class times
will be arranged to accommodate the schedules of the students when possible.

This computer-based system was first tested in 1983 on 23 students from
the bottom 10 percent of the class at Washington, D.C.'s Cardoza High
School. The students had reading skills below the fifth -grade level.
Skills improved an average of three grade levels after 100 hours of
instruction.

The CE.F.S. Computer Learning Certcr it an exciting new component of
the existing C.E.F.S. Literacy Program. For more information contact
Chris Boyd, Literacy Program Director, C.E.F.S. Central Office, P.O.
Box 928, 101 N. 4th St., Effingham, IL 62401, 217/342-2193 or Mary Ellen

Lutz, Learning Center Instructor, 120 E. Wasf.g.ngton St., Effingham, IL 62401,

217/347-7033.
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CEFS I itefacy tutors .

provide self. esteiiin help-:
.. . ,

BY DianeCr*"
the Clay County. .VISTAPerhaps no one diseadYs uiv coordipator, . .Confidence that the CEFs Literacy

A.
fimgraln can 45, till in person t4411 and embarrassing," said ChrisGhria.

Boyd, "CEFS 'acY . Program,%- A 45 year - cldhouseivife from Clay
Coordinator. "But w4th jiirit a littleCounty, Gloria recounted the

problem axntered "she
attended'

h:)nSufferht!12BataBOyd and Dawkins.eald. that1,
they obtain . their Clientk theaugh.i-dyslexia,. which diagnosed
referrals from 'afferent :agonies. until she hadt:- --ctly lel school,.

Gloria told Cgroupel ccxinty -of- vr
gethelp. But both said that there is aficials Welfare...,_,.Ref_r problem ntith s..tracting the people. ,Committee that was `1`1°`,.. whoimsedthePregramand shy around others: . . - Iy mause they. art

"Teachers ism° help r1-" far i;*little Whlk,K.sl3e said: "But Owl.;
reluctantd.aft pouw.forvivd..1.i..

most:

would get11:44 trateer NItUf,admick.4.,4.-
"*..'344.!

,
CRitfle forwir4 and t9 increasein her en4Y:°'''')"'""1.'" their litisacy; :Gloria said, theirwas usually:placed in the back

corner a the classroom, which only "There is a bend between those ...sent her spiralling downward. After
Masse ,egg a',' sheyears po. and Fs psi 110F. ne, *"..

.: . .eare, Itreiched Point where st3e
',Amen -a per*. is in the litarseYleft %%dol. Ilia the problems just -Program,

they undergo an attitude
1 change," Dawkins said. "We have""" people who couldn't read at a high

with going to the hank,"
couldn't get a job, and there were

towards college degrees."she said. "I didn't want to admit that
I had a problem to another adult."

-, Gloria did finally at the Flora Care Cen.er,ally admit that she
had-a problem and one entered the established a teen tutoring Programthe help for high school students, and worked
of her tutor and the Literacy With referrals and most to
Learning Center in Effingham, she -great- successes. But even with the
is now working towards obtaining success of the literacy Program.
her GEL). and Dawkins said that there is' has (km still morethat needs to be done. "
much for my self esteem in a few , "smetimes Person needs au
months,"shesaid. extra push,". Dawkins said. And
-.Gloria is just one of 1,528 people in that is the next step in the right

direction ! would like to see moreClay County who suffers from a
enter the program:"reading deficiency, said Debby
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Literacy grads share dark secrets
SUSAN MUNK

iwBy oe e.i...ssor wow
EFFDiGHAll Yon kern to be Iwo

seed when you can't read, says Judy
Wilma

She and Deets IxYD, 4a, of Distend:,
have known each other 11 years. Their
hasten& are comOns.

But they hid frau eacts other the web-
larr they both shared.

"Natter one of us knew (the ether)
couldn't id," soli Mae. 33, of &Ve-
lmal. .

They toad out In Fetetary, after en-
rolling b the CEFS Opportuni
fast master Money

ty Cor

"
p.'s

My with flew open, It dd."
Dorn said. of the time she saw Wm
aster Co compater

Sa.d Wilson: "I thought (Dorn) was
working there, and I didn't wont anybody
to know. Now we're wthas."

Wilson, Dorn and seven other wanes
received eernaticca and dipbnas at the -

rtgraprogram
close Tonday. Teacher Mary
gave them hugs and band-

s:sakes.
Tears flowed freely. The graduates

didn't have tissues, so they dabbed at
their wet eyes with teat papa.

Readers profiled .

...Pwio AS
,-.01111

W ilson bad enrolled alter several of
her Istabend's coaters at Crossroads
Press In Effingham Were killed In trifle
aeddeds.
-"I thought to myself. Keith didn't

-toe bane, what would I dot' There'd be
s my I could sweat myself." .

He tashand enconsniked be desk* to
rad.

Bd Dan wean es kft. Sae eatered
the class beaks, her husband left her
and bee three daughters In Da-ember.
Sbe felt else needed the education tonal a
.15b.

"It's taken a divans for me to cane
-)are but III go tn. It homy take teeth and

tom.11s but I'm going to do It", -
Both Dorn and Wilson will continue

Wady wthh a tutor. Mary 51), ct
Flora and Gloria Wattles, 4Dens,5, of WS-
vilk, dm plan to continue reading pro-
gram.

Dnvis was taught French her first
three years of school In Eagle Lake,

Maine, a Fusels earmanalty. When bet
hurt/ moved to lac. Maio% uti si*
tared an English whooi she was loot.

Davis was on assemble that whet -be
would ask to go to the school's outd.or
adman. "I woad pick sop my coat and
UM off for bane."

She quit in the Birth grade, but not
even her own childrw hem until recently
about her reeding probkons.

Wattin became desperate to read
after to =player who laid her off re-
fused to take ha beck.

'They told me Tow raced Is and-
lot, bat you don't bare a GED (general
educational dereloposent). They didn't
ward to hcifizeyfilLost forms," used Wat-

.
'Me VOW gives publieipeeebee, Wean,

aghog others with reeding problems to en-
roll inclue wWn Thdee

r ,
c, omputer

Wattles
said.

"I had never *initial to soother act*
that I bed the problem," she sad. "But
the first day, nobody to the dais would
hold their bead ter they were all afraid.
We all bad trouble kerning, no we Just
famed a toed."
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Daxtar, Illinois, Sunday, May 29.1438

Meet the
zi" 'Friends hide secreA!

MOON Wan Maw
4Evt.ria of Effingham right, wiper away a Sew as liweivir

Egon Lutz awards her diploma in the CEPS computer Mee*
Program.

Gloria Wattles

Hoene: Louis de
Parody Marred to Kenneth Wei-

de". hes k. w sons, 19 and 3.
Preding BelS

compu teow

first-grade
loyal before the CEPr
class. Now reed.
Ind at OW fourth
or fifth month of
the fInkgrede

prablerit Het3
dyslexia,' my.

Vkb. ter Wat-
ro h makes
worts'IV:

Ca the Mods wattles

gageteeNeret
Mph

as a
Ilreekthes-gli: "ttt wrn as awhile

before I cculd wen u on the
(computer)." Also, learning to as-
sociate names with characters in
the computer stories.

Ooalog ',went to teem to reed
the Bible." Also would like to be a
counsekr to other people with read-
ing problems.

Literacy Computer Learning Center
'Where: 120 E. WashingY n

:Ave . Effingham (north of tr a Eff
:Ingham f"Aunty Comdata, )

Primeray designed

,tere sstiuxdhengtrsa dn.at or below
Open to peo-

ple throughout Illinois, aittqugh
CEFS service area Is Qay,
ham. Shelby, Fayette, Christian,
Montgomery and Moultrie coun-
hes.

Strategy: Helps students learn
ream and vent through tour-h-
eaven computer technology and

computerized speech. Encourages
spelling of words the way they
sound, to associate sounds with
letters, and letters with words, to
eventually tarn sentences.

Goals: Improve reading end
writing. Builds sed-esteem and de-
vebps job skills through computer
learning.

Enrograent: Started in February
with two &sees of 10 to 12 i.tu-
dents. Capacity is 16. Four sum-
merdosses start the week of Jun*
a.

iVv

Financlnw Sludenb pay no tui-
kn. Computer costs and first year
wstart-bo paki for by 503,500 state

ant. Agencies suth as Job T
tag Patmership Act, vocational

rain-

adult education programs. and
Eastern Illinois Education for kin-
pioyrnent Systems pey contract
Nes of S545.30 student. Chris
groups' and ' donations
pay for students not associated
with agencies

Contact Mary Ellen Lutz, 347-
7033.
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First class .111 computer literacy program,

Adults tell o shame as illiterates'
By BOB DELANEY
Pally News Start

Adult nonreaders have a few
choice 'words for their cow
munities: Give us a chance.

Stereotypes of nonreaders or
the Ibutionally illiterate keep
otherwise skilled adults locked
out of nteanteiCal jobs, and
locked out or their comma.
nitles, according to suck peo.
pie wbo are finishing training
at a net. Computer literacy la
boratory in downtown Et
fingham.

The residents of Emngham
and Dieterich and other local
communities also told of craft.
log a 1,:e of deception, even
hiding out to keep their read
ins difficulties a secret before
embarking on the 100.hour
computerised course.

One job counselor, upon

411M1f,--

learning of an applicant's
reading deficiencies, slammed
a Job search file shut and said,
'You can forget about a Job;
recoiled Judy W. one of 10
members of the CEFS Literacy
Program class who was des
perste at the time for work.

Joan, a classmate, recalled
how she had "burled myself In
the house. 1 wouldn't come Into
town unleu 1 bad to. 1 didn't
want people to see me." Others
In the group nodded to
agreement when she said that.

The CEFS program has
brought about a radical change
In the lives or adult students,
who ate now eager to venture
through doors that always had
appeared closed to them, the)
said.

The group Is speaking up
Since finding themselves -in

the same boat (and deciding)
we're going to work It out to.
(ether,"

Normally. On Illiterate
adult said they had rarely met
another adult with similar
troubles. Two or the classmates
are relatives who found out
about each ether's true We-
lt, .sw only when meeting on
the first day or class. The class,
which began in February and
la winding down this week.
gave most everyone their first
chance to associate with other
nonreaders.

-We're very clever We were
masters at not letting people
know," said vile member of the
class.

"You don't want people to
know," said Judy W "It's cc_
bar:suing. It hurts It's a deep
hurt"

Some members or the el '55
are high school graduates
Some hove worked for local
manufacturers or for hospital'
Some have never held Jobs.
Ono has been Scout leader
for more than 10 years. Always
they were quiet.

But now they're all anxious
to open by to the communitY
with a message that has gone
unspoken Adult nonreader'
sr-. people who need lobs and
other roles, yet are stoncwalle
up by their Inability to re:
adequately

Joan said she had always
tttled for being a waitress or

working In a Laundromat be.
cause "those were the things I
relt worthy to do "

She nude some efforts to
find better work but without
success. She would bring her

r '

husband along during Job
bunts and ' _ ke every muss
1 can to take the application
out to the car"
Judy W said she has built up

an assortment of skills from
doing many types or Jobs, but
still felt frustrated.

"A lot of employers don't
give you a chance," she said.,
"Employers don't go past the
application"

"We're capable or doing
inss, but'we just need a
ince." s student added.

forth kund her first job as
receptionist and secretary for
the adult literacy program she
had joined as student, and
said the boost In confidence
has raised her sights higher

"I'm starting out at the beb
torn, but working my ;way
by it may take tooth and nail.

but I'm bound to dolt,"
When Doris' sperits falter,

others tome to her side.
Students said their firstdays

In the computer literacy class
were the same as their pre
vlous days, they were (earful to
speak up That changed ante
the group learned "we were all
on an equal basis. We were all
In the same

The program also seas one of
the first instances where the
members heard words of ere
couragement they said

Me were used to people
telling us 'You're dumb. You
cant do anything.'" said Car.
oft -We MO want to hear
that We don', need to hear
what we know we couldn't do,

"Fe Want to open doors," she
said7
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One woman's struggle to open
the closed doors of illiteracy
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CEFS Literacy Director Chris Boyd (lel') and Shelby County Literacy Coordinator Bemi Sand-
berg (right) stand beside Gotta Wattles, a 45year-old resident of Clay County who recently
learned how to read and write through the CEFS literacy program Wattles ',se to describe herself
as a zhy person Milo avoided eye contact with others Inca rse of her low self-esteem, caused by
dyslexia and an Illiteracy problem Today, Wattles serves as a spokeswoman on the war against if
literacy by sharing her story.

Shelbyville. "There are 600 tutors
within the seven Cr' counties
with a total enrollment of 638 stu-
dents."

Since the

:

, I dents,' talc' Sandberg.

could also ire printing services, as
f well as transportation for the stip

I train studeas and teachers. Ws

be supported in this area by dons

kilning TV and a VCR system to

to volunteer tutors, the p can

lions. advertisements and supplies.

according to Sandberg. In addition

'Current CEPS needs includeob-

.

non-profit organization, volurrcer
assistar:e and donations are vial,

Simarm

Gloria's letter
'Why I am happly to learn to

read: So I can read the Bible, so I
can grow up inside and not be a lit-
tle gal and seared of the weld and
life; so I can write leuers to friends,
and read books for myself .rid talk
to those who tan't read and try to
help them so understand wh... it is
like; and write my life story so it

84

might help someone to come out
and get help for themselves. and so
I can help those who do read to tin
derstand what it is like not to know
how." (This was the first hand-writ-
ten letter written by Gloria Wattles
of Louisville. III, uho attends law
acy classes sponsored b, CEFS, a
community action agent;.,

Aemmonewminmemmemome
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SPECIAL TO CLAY COUNTY ADVOCATE-PRESS

[61 Broadcasts's; Serzoor

ailSis17ZV4rtlePost Office I; t RELEASE FRIDAY. FEB. 10 OR

SATURDAY. cF8. 11. 1989

CLAY COUNTY RESIDENT FEATURED ON NUSI-TV'S "FORUM 16" THIS NECK

1Gloria Wattles to be feL:turecl on WUS) -TV
I,

Area residents mil hare a special
.s.n"rurv"ict5:":-...'"n-

program an help Indiviena Is this Aftr;::?, o *.X11.'44'. ''
opocettruty to s..e bow the literacy

weekend In a program on WUSI.TV ,
.....;* .5It

Gloria Waffles. a Louisville '4 Itis>4
resident who Is a student In the adult

'.!..11
U.'s:. a ski: '

literacy progrom of CEFS. an El. tk- Fl. i.Xrfa i
stinghambased organization

working to Improve Mersey Iamb of Zliza,,...(71:r.
persons In a sevenautty area of
southeastern !Moots. loll be the 1 1 ,.s.0.1::._ /i"
featured guest of "Fmarn is" on 4'ri '':-..Fir
Saturday. Feb. It. and Sonny, Feb, ;1-4i41p2IL Bothshows IMO sir at, 30p.m.

The a:remit explain bow Wanks
began her study In the CEFS
Literacy Library. the kbrary. now
app -aching in fat anniversary,
probes oppodunitia to reeding
dicknt individuate to Improve
tau. readMg skills.

:., a touching windup to the
program. Wanks will read or the
sir one of her first Setters she wrote
to/lowing her studies at the Literacy
Library.

Also appearing on the Murrain
are arts Boyd. literacy program
director for CEFS; Mary Ellen Lila,
Learning Center Instructor; and Iiiittiwiiiiliortcutsvialslairlallyi:
Judy Wilson. another litera^y CEPS Intrisey slimier. will appear MI 'Tama If." asturiat from EffingamComity. WU31TV pal.* affairs program MI Saturday aid"For= 11" is a weekly : dim 2.41Y. Each skew will Mat 1:3 p.m. Gloria will
Inert mks a Ired ea WUSI.

It

speak 'Mei her stades r Ike Lemma Cesar sad
read walker flit ktim smitten after she completed
beams/ getzdiewrr;



Congressman visits literacy lab
By BOB DLLASEY
Daily News Staff

The enthusiasm of teen and
adult students at a computer
literacy laboratory provides
clear signal of the need for the
program. a cong:essman said
after a visit Friday.

Terry Bruce, DOlney, was
impressed by the e- 'asiasm of

cone student in p ular who
co had encouraged hra. t. come to
0` he Effingham literacy center.

A high school reading de-
°5elopment class that neets

here daily added :nother
,.trong endorsement, with some
2 aembers asking for more such

enters "so it g.ts people's at-
entaon"
CBI's Economic Opportunity

Corp. officials, the sponso:s of
the lab, also discussed w th the
Illinois congressman the need
for funding to kJep the center
open in the future. They said
some students in the seven
counties served by CE. are
restricted to one-on-one tutor-
ing because of their distance
from the Effingham center

A state grant helped the Ef-
fingham agency acquire the
International Business Ma.
chines Corp. system, Principles
of the Alphabet f teracy Sys
tern

High school students said the
lab was helpful in part because
the touchscreen co" uters al
lowed them to si at their
own pace, without a teacher
pressuring !hem '1 complete
their Work.

"I can read without someone
getting on my case." one teen
told Bruce of the difference the
lab has made "I can fead and
understand what I'm reading

An Effingharr. High School student shows U S Pep
Terry Bruce. !ell..during the congressman's visit Friday
hew computers at the CEPS lateracv laboratvy are

Bruce made his first visit to
the computer literacy lab at
one student's request on the
on year anniversary of its
opening

The Olney name told stu-
dents he learned how iuell non
readers may hide the Irrith be
cause his closest high school
friend did Just that all during
school

he'perl students sharpen ,heir read.ng abautes

Bob Delaney photo

Ile also said the country
could see more funding for
education in general under the
Bush administrationion George
Bush had campaigned with the
romise of wanting to be the

education president
' One of the things the press

dent is talking about that's
really important is preschool
education." the congressman
said

Later in the day. Bruce met
with students of an Effingham
grade school and iscussed his
life in Washington. DC, and
issues of interest to education

Makar.rt the rounds of Ch"
rows at East Side Schonl.
Mace said students and
teachers may expect to s:e
more emphasis on preschool
program, and more as-istance
fr)stuthnts to attend college
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Community Action is making a difference for
Doris Dorn

When I quit high school, nobody tried to stop meteachers,
principal, nobody. I got the feeling nobody eared whether I
learned or Oct.' Even without a high school diploma, lite was
going pretty well for Doris Doris, at least until last December.

'When my husband tell me and my three daughters, I didn't
know what to do, because rcouldn% read. Oh, I could pay bills
and things, but !couldn't fill out a job application. Whenever I
had some forms to fill out, I would take someone with me.'

Doris Dorn is not alone, oae in five Americans is function-
ally illiterate. Fortunately, Doris was able to enroll in the literacy
program at CEFS Economic Opportunity Corp. in Effingham.

CEFS has one of two computerized literacy laboratories in
the state. Working with high xh touchscreen and interactive
video disk computer :ethnology, students learn to associate
sounds with letters, !eters with words and words with sentences.
The lab builds literacy, coracuter/typing sV Vs and self-esteem.
As Doris says, 'Anybody MG type, but now that I know what the
words mean, I get cold chills."

What does the future now hold for Doris? She is presarty
enrolled in the 'TPA job training program, also offered by CEFS,
where she is building skills and confiderce for her reentry into the
job market. 'Without CEFS, Lord, I don't know where I would
be. I'm now looking fo a good job to keep me and the girls
going. We've also started a support group for other literacy

00

program graduates.' Doris and other graduates are thinking about
starting a magazine called Oren Doors to give others the courage
to come and experience the 'cold chills' of literacy.

People like Doris Dorn have much to contribute to our
society. All they ask for is opportunity and encouragement.
Illinois* community action agencies are committed to generating
thes.e opportunities and creating the confidence that makes a
dilfercoce in the lives of people like Doris Doris.

107 Nonh Ekunth Street Springfield, Olinoh 62705 (217)789-0125

70/August & September 1988/1iinois Issues
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Jody Wihnek speaking cos mend M Sat.aday's VErS Utermy Fax at
ear Wain Squaw Man. mum's/ won a nata,a1 assay contest ap:cisoad
by the teem Voronnte rs otArrer..a ' Amy gatIg!ry,pip.

By BOB DELANEY
Daily New s Staff

Only months after improting
upon her secontlgrade reading
level, Judy Wilson is finding
out she's a pretty good writer.

The Edgevood woman's as.
say topped a naLone competi
tion for students of Literacy
Volunteers of America pro.
grams and will be featured at
the organization's national
conference this week at AI.
buquerque,KM.

CEFS Literacy Program, the
local affiliate, also honored
'Wilson S...turday at a Liter
Fest at Village Square Mall In
Ffingham.

Wilson, a =tint:0 of the first
computer laboratory class of-
fered by CEFS. had reluctantly
entered the LVA Britt for the
World contest viltbAn essay on
the subject "Why I'm Happy to
be Learning to Read" It was
Judged the top entry in the be

ginner category.
The first-place prize is s $700

World Book Eric> clopedia
CEFS's Literacy Program also
will recent the same prize.

Here Is Wilson's essay, just
as she had written and submit-
ted IL

^I had keep my reading
porium from eter one I was so
imbarus and so depress betese
I can't get a job to help pay the
bills and reacted to my kids.

At my husben Job there us
two or three men was killed
going from work or going to
work.

That night I was %lathing
the news and here there was a
mar going to Moe, I
started , /int I didn't no what
I would "o If Keith (her hus-
bandit% as titled

I could no, pay the bill and
keep my home and there is no
nay I could prosided for my
kids at all. - r

Thin I knew I had to do some

thing about it.
A day or too later my sister-

In-law called me She told me
there was a lady at her church
that was going to teach a com-
puter etas If v as interrested
to call her

I grit my teeth and I call her
But I was so d, but I
talked fors few minets be for I
Mew it lasted for a full one
hour. When : hung up I w as
sick. I had made a appointment
to see her and the class.

So the day I want I was
'aired because I had s bad
experienced with a teaches. So

hate more confundens in my
self

I hate re: 4ed Me boos for
the first time in life and
know I am working with a
teacher one on one reading

They tested me the first day
of class at second grad second
month thin I was tested at the
last day of class and I had
improted to fourth grid six
month and I wont to learn
more

I have beer able to tell ether
people and I had speck on TV
and radio and out in public
We hate a suport group and we

when I went to the appontment are working on s new s magazen
I alrriost.did not go In but I did called Open Doors for all

Befog I went in I seen some teachers and people with
(member of her) family come reading probirn
out of the door I did not no she I am doing the art work for
couldn't read The first dm of the mgezen and I am teaching
school she was subplze to see arts and crfts to the senior
me But we became par:ner In citizens I 'ant tc open doors
class st was so glad that I did for others and I know I bate
go I had made good frIendsand open doors for me and I will go
inproted my reading ant I on Judy Wilton--
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..anffewirrs-'
Judy Wilson, a 34-year-old Effingham rasident, takes time out

with a book following a recent interview. After nearly a year in the
CEPS Lit ,-.11y Program, Wilson has improved her reading level
Which was previously that of H second-grader to the fifth-grade
equivalency.

5
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Shdbyville Daisy Union Monday, Feb. 6, 1989
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By Bob howerton
U you can read this story then

you will be able to appreciate
those that help others who can-
na

The Literacy Volunteers of
America held au appreciation
ceremony here at VCC on May 15,
to recognize the students, the
staff. and resident tutors involv-
ed in the program here

Mr. Dave Moms, VCC Educa-
tion Administrator, opened tin
hour long ceremony with
remarks about the inception of
the program here at VCC. Ile
stated that approximately one
and one -hal; years ago he was
contacted by Chris Boyd,
Literacy Program Director for

Literacy volunteers have ceremony
South Central lihnoii about the
installation of a literacy program
In the institution. Mr. Thorns
stated that the timing could not
have been better for a program of
this type because of the fliznoi.
Department of Corrections em-
phasis for helping the academical
poor readers within the prison
system.

A joint agreement was reached
between the institution and Jan
Casey, the city of vandalia
literacy coordinator, and Chris
Boyd to have student tr-a at
VCC to become literacy
volunteers.

Mr. Thoms expressed his
sincere appreciation to the resi-
dent tutors and to the students in-

volved in the program for their
enthuiasm and hard work in
making the program a huge sac.
cess Special recognition and ap-
preciation was given to Monica
Spinner, ABE teacher at VCC,
who serves as the institution's
coordinator for the program. Mr.
Thorns stated that if it was not for
he: hard work and dedication the
program would not have been as
successful as It has been.

Jan Casey then expressed her
appreciation to the tutors and
students of the program. She
showed a video to those attending
the ceremony of the work the
literacy program is doing In the
community. The film also includ-
ed interviews with tutors and

rote 7

students involved in the local
county program. Chris Boyd then
made a presentation of an
engraved plaque for VCC to Dave
Thorns and Monica Spinner in
recognition of the successi-1 pro-
gram carried on here at VCC.
The resident tutors then
presented certificates and LVA
pins to their students who are
currently in the program. Thanks
and appreciation were exchang-
ed between the students and their
tutors for everyone's hard work
and dedication, Monica Spinner
gave special recognition to
Caseno Tartuche for his over-
whelming achievement since be-
ing enrolled in the literacy pro-
gram.

fl.. .."

LITERAC1 VOLUNTEER PROGRAM stall, students and tutors.

lit a=21-1 tr - t :.: \sc (CV' 1.417-Zn,P KV, ; .. . C., O . -P.W.J>ta1401.1%
te,

Special recognition was also
given to resident tutor John
Manley, who has been involved in
the literacy program at VCC
since its Inception in January
1981 and who has logged more
hours than any other tutor in
helping men learn to read. John
stated that his recognition comes
ID the thrill of seeing his students
progress and the building of their
sell-ftteem as they learn to read
better.

To become a tutor you must
complete ten hours of instruction
given as an In-service here at
VCC by Jan Casey and Chris
Boyd. Once this is completed.
tutors work on a one- on-one basis
with a student in order to
customize a program according
to his needs. It takes patience,
lots of patience, both on the stu-
dent's part and on the tutor's, but
the payoff for all this patience is
tremendous and more than
rewarding. If you are one of the
26 million plus Americans who
are considered functionally ii
literate, now is the time to do
something about it. VCC has one
of the best school progra ins in the
DOC and now one of the best tutor
programs for you is take advan-
tage of, all it rakes is your desire.

A special thanks from the
Chronicle to Dave Thoms,
Monica Spinner and all those in-
volved in the literacy prograr..
here at VCC your dedication is
providing real freedom for many
residents.
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Senator &morn You are doing very, very well, let me tell you.
[Applause.]

Senator &mom And Senator Metzenbaum and Senator Kasse-
baum will tell you very rarely do you hear applause in a Senate
hearing room.

When did you find out ,t you had dyslexia?
Ms. WATTLES. I did not id out until I was 17. I had quit school.

My sophomore year, I did not get up to go to school. My father
came in and said it is time to get up, and I would not, and he said,
well, I at going to whip you if you do not. And so I got up and
started crying. And I saidforgive me if I get emotionalI said I
just cannot go back. I said I went all these years, and there is so
much pain that is inside of me because t was very shy. I just could
not go back and face my peers and know that I could not read and
hide out at time of break and everything because I did not want to
talk to anybody.

And my fatherwe have a family of eightit was very hard for
him to raise this. Tears came to his eyes. He went into the other
room, and I heard him discussing with my mother, you know, he
did not realize that I even had the problem. I hid it from him.

The reason why he understood was because hi3 father die when
he was in third grade, and he had to quit school. So he taught h,m-
self from there on how to read, lor he was not a good reader. So he
really understood ,hat it was :ike not to be a good reader. And
from then on, he always was supportive. But I had hidden it from
him too.

Senator &mom Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, that is very moving testimony, Ms.

Wattles. I cannot think of anyone who could have appeared before
this Committee ar..-1 presented it more eloquently.

Ms. WATTLES. Thank you.
Senator KASSEBAUM. I guess I would have to -.. ond, how you got

as far through school as you did without teachers being sensitive to
the difficulty that you were having.

Ms. WATTLES. One of my things is not to blame people, because
at the age of 46, back when I went to schooland we are a very
small communitythe teachers tried, but they did not have the
edae.Ation in special needs or anything at that time. And so, they
\wild try for a while ..nd then they would get discouraged bemuse
they did not know I even had dyslexia. They did not know until I
was 17 and I had quit -.thool. And so they just kind of passed me
on.

I usually was placed in the back seat of the classroom because
that is what they usually did back in those days. You had a slow
learner row of people, and they kind of passed me on.

As I started the first grade, I was so excited because I had broth-
ers and sisters who had learned. But I soon wanted to be in the
back row because I found out I was not learning and I did not
know \vb.>, I was not learning. I did not know until I was 17. It is
kind of like somebody that has an illneFs all those years, and my
self-esteem ...nd my feelings about myself, I just could not under-
stand, you know, why is everybody else learning, why do the letters
and everythhg, you know, make sense, and they can read and I
cannot?

92.
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So when I was 17, I did find out there was a name for it, but
there was nobody around or no literacy program at the time to
help me.

So I just feel like it is very important. We do need funding from
the United States, from our state government. And these programs
do work, and they will move a person along even faster. The one-
on-one is great, too. I cannot thank my tutor, Pauline Bass, enough.

I do not know how my time is running, but I wrote Senator
Simon a letter after we were in Teutopohs, and I never got it to
him. And 1 would like to read it right n- w to him, because this is
another thing that I have never been able to do, write these feel-
ings.

"Dear Senator Paul Simon and staff' and I want to add ladies
and gentlemen here, who are here today"I would like to help
nonreaders of our United States be close to one another and reach
out to their dreams as children, teens, adults, and senior citizens so
they can learn at school and learn to read for themse_ves and not
put their heads down in shame any more or be afraid at school or
at their jobs or with their families or unable to read the :Bible for
themselves or to tell someone that they need help in learning to
read or write."

"So I can tell them " -1 am losing my thoughts.
"As President 1 ash said, there is a new breeze blowing. This

book, the pages are going back and forth. The page will stop, and a
new story will be w-i,,ten down. We want to be able to write our
feelings down and be able to read them. The breeze is blowing, and
the doors are open because you care about us, Senator Paul Simon.
ladies and gentleman."

And again, I just said thank you, love in Jesus" Gloria A. Wat-
tles.

Thank you for opening doors for me .oday and all those others
out there that do not know yet there is a literacy program. because
I did not. Just by an accident, a girl that I asked what she was
going to do, was taking this child psychology clays, and it happened
tie lady turned a to be a tutor. I did not know that Effingham
had a literacy program.

So we need more people like me, other students, coming out and
telling their stories locally and statewide so someone who is out
there who perhaps turns to the TV will know t'..at there is help out
there.

Again, I thank you for op,ming doors for us who cannot read.
Thank you.

Senator SIMON. We thank you.
Senator Metzenbaum.
Senator METZENBAUM. Chairman Simon, first I want to thank

you. I think this lady and this young man, have done more for this
whole program than all the prof "ssionals could possibly do. They
are proof-positive that you can do something.

I do not know how I am going to do it, Mrs. Wattles, but you are
go; g to hear from one of the national TV people because I am
gm, - to tell them to put you on TV. I think that your story is so
telling and so wonderful. We can deal with illiteracy as a program,
and we can talk about money, but you are sitting here and telling

r il0 O.)
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us that you could not read, and today you are reading to us. I just
think it is fantastic.

Let me ask you, how do you each somebody to read? What is the
process?

Ms. WATTLES. Well, the particular way that they work with me
and with the IBM, I started outand I 1.ave pictures here, and a
lot of times when I make like small talks to people I sho them
they have kind of a board, and they have like a picture of an ele-
phant. Well, if you can visualize this, the eleph_ ...'s trunk is
coming down and it is curved under. Now, worked with me,
and as the elephant is turned under and his mouth "2 open, this
makes an "E."

And for somebody who has dislexi.1, I have trouble with visual
.hings. So some of the others did not pick up on that particular
thing, but for me it worked. And like with "G' , the sound that "G"
makes, you think of a goat, it starts with "G." And they use like
his chin made an 0, and his goatee came down and made the
bottom of the "G." To me, visually, I needed that because I was a
dyslexic. I caught onto, that.

You start out with like "C" makes a "ca" souod. "G" makes a
"ga" sound. "D" makes a "da" sound. Some.imes you start at the
very bottom with sounds. And then as you la them, those words
start going together, and they

Ana for me, , ;.,cmg 45 and all these years thinking,
there is no way, txioria, you are never going to be able to read, but
these literacy ladies and gentlemen that are out there, who give
their time freely, I cannot express how the Lord has blessed me
through the lady that I had because she love.:, the Lord very ,'early.

And like I said, I would not go to church until I was 23 because I
was afraid the doors would be sh,t, because one time I went like
when I was probably eight or nine, and a lady asked me to get up
and to read the Bit' ad when I did, tears came to my eyes and
she had to tell r ry single word. And as I walked home I
thought know to n. you know, I never can go back to church, I
never can learn ab y Lord.

It took until I wa_ to get brave enough and think, Gloria, you
have got to do something. And then even the people at my own
church, very few knew that I could not read. I always tried to kind
of stay away and not really make close contacts. And I sure would
not be speaking like I am today.

But they took up money, my church, to send me out :_ere, to help
send me out here. And I cannot tell you what my church family
has meant to me as well as the literacy program.

Senator METZENBAUM. Eric, tell us how you teach somebody to
read.

Mr. BURCH. We train our tutors sL5reral different ways. What
Gloria has been referring to has been the IBM PALS system. We
train our tutors in thewe are an LVA affiliate by the way, Liter-
acy Volunteers of America affiliate, and we use their training to
train our tutors.

This training includes phonics, sight wordsand if you want me
to expand on this- -

Senator METZENBAUM. Just tell usa new person _omes in.
What do you say to them? What do you do with thrn?
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Mr. BURCH. Well, first we test them. According to our funding
sources, we have a test that we must give to put an estimated read-
ing level to that person. In doing so, we also try to pay attention to
little characteristics, if the person has a speech impediment, if the
person inverts letters frequently, and we listen to themit is a
word list that they read through.

We do a lot by this, and depending on how far they go, we deter-
mine a reading level on that person. We explain our programs that
we offer to these people, and we let them decide according to their
schedule, according to their preference as to whether they would
like a one-on-one tutor or if they would like to be enrolled in the
IBM PALS system. And we leave it up to the person.

We do have our input as far as we do make suggestions as to
what we feel would be the best course for that person to take.

Senator METZENBAUM. Thank you very much. This has been very
illuminating. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. We thank both of you. And it has beenyou

used the word "moving." It has been moving. It is pent to have
you both here. Thank you very, very much.

Ms. WATTLES. Senator Simon, is our time up now?
Senator SIMON. Well, if you have something else you want to say,

you go ahead and say it. [Laughter.]
Ms. WAmEs. I just have one thing. As I was sitting down one

evening, and the psychology lady which turned out to be my
tutorI do not know if you can see the scribbles. I have a four year
old son, and my first reaction was, you know, John, go somewhere
else, mommy is trying to write. And then I thought about what she
said, that you are an example.

So he was scribbling and he was writing all these things to my
husband and to my other son. Then probably this page here was
probably to me. But I was never able to capture my son's feelings
or pick him up and read a book to him. So I sat down and I
thought, well, I am going to try to write John's feelings down in
my own way. And some of the letters are missing and everything,
but I would like to read it to youbecause there are parents out
there whose hearts are breaking because they cannot do this.

"This letter is for you, Mommy, not for anyone else. Mommy, I
love you because you go to Sunday school, go to school and learn to
read. i like you going to painting class. Mommy, I love you, John
Eric."

To be able to write that down, you know, even in my own way
it is not spelled rightI cannot tell you what it meant. Th.re are
people out there, men and women whose hearts are breaking be-
cause they cannot take their little child up on their lap and read a
storybook or they cannot put down a precious thought like that.

I just wanted to share that with you.
Senator SIMON. You are marvelous. Thank you both, very, very

much.
Our final panel of witnesses, who will have a hard time compet-

ing with the witnesses we have just heard, include Mrs. Harry
Reid, the wife of our colleagueand I apologize for keeping you
waiting all this timeNancy Ceminoff, with the International
Reading Association Board, and she is Dean of Central Connecticut
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University; J. William Straughan, Senior Vice President of World
Book and American Bar Association Task Force on Literacy; For-
rest Chisman, Director of Southport Institute for Policy Analysis;
and Paul Delker, President of Strategic Educational Sys' ms,
Former Director of the Adult Education Office.

Mrs. Reid is the Chair for the State of Nevada Task Force on the
Future, of the Nevada Literacy Coalition.

We are very happy to here you here, and thank you for waiting
all this time.

STATEMENT OF MRS. HARRY REID, CHAIRMAN, TASK FORCE ON
THE FUTURE, NEVADA LITERACY COALITION

Mrs. REID. I have enjoyed listening to the testimony that
been gi' already, and I thank you for giving me the oppor.unity
to come nere today, and thank you for the Illiteracy Elimination
Act of 1990.

I am here to tell you what is being accomplished on a state level
and how your proposed legislation can provide greatly-needed sup-
port.

I speak from two years of experience in creating a statewide lit-
eracy initiative for N'ivada. This effort has entailed exunsive com-
munications with numerous states and with state political leaders
and .ipouses involved in literacy. In 1987 the Nevada Literacy Coa-
lition was created with the help of a Gannett Foundation Grant. I
served on the Coalition's advisory board.

As we neared the expiration of our grant, we realized that we
had only begun to address Nevada's illiteracy problem. To continue
our efforts, I formed and chaired the Task Force the Future
with a goal toward developing a statewide literacy init.ative

We looked at what was working in other states and how 9 take
the best of various state models and package those element, An'-o a
new mix that would be best suited for our particular state. We de-
veloped a proposal for state effort spearheaded by the Governor
and with some state funding. This public effort is to be augmented
by a nonprofit foundation that would generate private sector
awareness, participation, and financial resources.

Governor Bob Miller accepted our proposal and is leading in the
effort th:ough its final stages to fruition. Those of us who devel-
oped the pk.n included representatives from the key state agencies
with a stake in literacy. We worked long and hard to put aside
questions of ..irf and joined together in a unique and significant
interagc iy effort.

We an, heartened that the statewide initiative will soon be a re-
ality.

Last month, I shared our progiess with literacy leaders through-
out the country at the State Literacy Initiatives Conference hosted
by Mississippi Governor Ray Mabus and his wife Julie. Although I
was the only Senator's wife present, I was joined by the first ladies
of ten states, of whom actively participate in their states' liter-
acy efforts.

I would like to briefly discuss the concerns voiced collectively by
this group. I will limit my focus to how the Federal govei nment
can better support state efforts.
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The Illiteracy Elimination Act call for creation of a national co-
ordinating body to compile and disseminate information about Fed-
eral, state, and local efforts. This would have eliminated months of
painstaking research that we did in Nevada to find out what other
states had accomplished and to get guidance from states who had
successfully done what we were trying to do.

Our frustration was shared by people in Louisiana who were also
trying to develop a state literacy initiative. Louisiana's first lady,
Patti Roemer, confronted the same problems I did. She was even
sufficiently motivated to present us with a proposal to create a na-
tional clearinghouse for information that states could use.

She did not want other states to have to go through the time-con-
suming process that she went through. Hers was one of two propos-
als of that kind represented at this conference.

Her proposal was similar in concept to that which is included in
the Dliteracy Elimination Act. As you can see, the national coordi-
nating body can make a big difference. The need is great. From the
perspective of the states, we would also want the coordinating body
to research and evaluate literacy programs and teaching tech-
niques.

As we have talked this morning about who should do the fund-
ing, I thought that as a footnote I would like to add that our pro-
posal to the Nevada Legislature, which is in session right now, was
very small in dollars, under $100,000, and still a literacy specialist
was cut from that proposal.

When I looked in the newspaper the other day, the man who
heads our state Department of Education, his literacy budget was
cut in half.

So I say to yov what I say to our state legislators, we all need to
do much. Funding is hard to get, whether it is on a state level or
Federal level.

In Nevada we would like to think our literacy programs are
making a difference, and the techniques we use are the best. But
we do not know. We need more guidance as to what is effective for
the various groups we target, whether they are young adults, older
persons in rural areas, or people trying to upgrade their rudimen-
tary reading skills so that as technology advances, they can hold on
to their job and their dignity.

Your proposed coordinating body can conduct this important re-
search for which states have neither the resources nor the exper-
tise.

In closing, let me emphasize there is no quick fix to the problem
of illiteracy. Teaching a person to read and write is no simple task.
That is clearly illustrated by the disturbingly large number of chil-
dren who leave our school systems with graduation diplomas but
they cannot even read. At the State Literacy Initiatives Confer-
ence, Mississippi Governor Mabus said: Potential investors and
business developers used to come to him with one question. They
asked: How high are your taxes? Now he says the question they are
asking is: How high is your literacy rate?

For all of America. the literacy rate is not high, it is low, too low.
I believe the Illiteracy Elimination Act will begin to address the
problem and help those of us in the states to continue to strength-
en our efforts.
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Thank you.
Senator SIMON. Thark you, and let me add that I am very

pleased to have Senator Harry Reid as a cosponsor of the Illiteracy
Elimination Act, along with Senator Metzenbaum.

Senator Metzenbaum.
Senator METZENBAUM. I want to say I am happy seeing you testi-

fying on this subject and your leadership. But I am also happy to
hear that you are well, because my recollection is that some
months ago we were all concerned about you.

Mrs. REM. Thank you. I am feeling fine.
Senator SIMON. Mr. Delker.

STATEMENT OF PAUL V. DELKER, PRESIDENT, STRATEGIC EDU-
CATIONAL SYSTEMS AND FORMER DIRECTOR OF THE ADULT
EDUCATION OFFICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Mr. DELKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to briefly summarize my background in adult liter-

acy.to make the context of my remarks clear.
For more than 19 years, from 1967 through most of 1968, I had

the position of Director of the Division of Adult Education in the
U.S. Department of Education. As a career civil servant at the
senior executive level, I was responsible for administering the
Adult Education Act.

Upon leaving government in 1986, I established my own organi-
zation. In this capacity, my work was addressed to the full range of
workplace training from basic skills to skilled trades with the
UAW GM Human Resource Center in Michigan, studies of work-
place training for the Office of Technology Assessment, and other
workplace-related projects in a range of states.

Against that background, I would like to address the two things I
think I know best, the Adult Education Act, its strengths, and
some new legislative program areas that should be dealt with.

I regard the present Adult Education Act as one of the most ef-
fective, if not the most effective, educational legislation we have
today. It is enabling legislation, avoiding prescriptions that would
make the states less responsible and their jobs more difficult. It
provides states flexibility in planning, resource allocation, and pro-
gramming. At the same time, it requires each state to address
through its state plan the total adult literacy needs of its citizens.

It is the only program for which all adults in need of literacy
education are eligible. One only has to be an adult, legally out of
school, and in need of adult literacy education to receive services
under the Act. All other programs are categorical and restricted,
requiring an adult to be either unemployed or a member of a more
restricted population.

Please resist any attempts to fix the state grant requirements in
the current legislation that work so well.

And I urge you not to restrict the state grant authority with cat-
egorical requirements or set-asides targeted to special interest
groups. As tempting as those set-asides at times may be, the net
effect is to reduce flexibility in programming and ultimately less
effective educational services.
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Second, the current state discretionary authority, Section 353,
should be retained in its present form. It provides states the criti-
cal capability to develop new and innovative systems and to ad-
dress important staff development and teacher training needs.

Regarding new authorities, I fully support the proposed National
Center for Adult Literacy. It is urgently needed to provide leader-
ship in three areasapplied research on the full range of factors
affecting how adults learn and how to integrate delivery systems
that can effectively reach the least educated and those most in
need; two, evaluation of effective programs and practices arid a
system for getting these diffused and adopted where they work
best. More than any other expenditure, an diffusion and adoption
system will produce the greatest gain in the shortest time.

Third, an aggressive program of teacher training and profession-
al development focused on state in-service and pre-service pro-
grpms coupled with the diffusion adoption efforts already men-
tioned.

In my view the National Center should not be the focus of policy
analysis. Policy analysis should be decentralized and diverse to
assure the broadest possible development of policy alternatives.

I support also creating the separate funding formula and authori-
zation within the Adult Education Act for English as a second lan-
guage programs. This is needed to more equitably distribute funds
among limited English proficient and native speakers of English
seeking literacy education.

Finally, workplace literacy. My principal concern is that in ad-
dressing workplace literacy, we risk substituting a place for the
people who need literacy education the most. Our workplace liter-
acy requirements are urgent. But it focusing on those who are em-
ployed, we are singling out those best able to take care of them-
selves. Therefore, I urge this committee to safeguard the priority of
serving the most educationally and economically needy.

This could be achieved through a mechanism that requires that
funding for those most in need reaches the optimal level before
funds are directed to those in the workplace. The workplace liter-
acy program, however, should, one, be primarily state supported.
They are the principal beneficiaries of the economic benefits of an
educated workforce. Two, it should give priority to the basic skill
needs of small employers with less than 100 employees. And three,
require employers to provide release time or at least shared time
for workplace literacy education.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. I thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Delker follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL V. DELKEP.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As a prelude to my remarks, I would like to briefly summarize

my background in adult literacy. For more than 19 years -- from

1967 through most of 1986 -- I held the position of Director of

the Division of Adult Education in the U.S. Office and Department

of Education. As a career civil servant at the senior executive

level, I was responsible for administering the Adult Education

Act and for establishing regulations, policies, and procedures

designed to serve undereducated adults. On a personal note, I

did not set out in my career to establish a record for longevity

with a single program in the Department of Education, but I

probably did achieve that dubious distinction. That longevity is

attributable to two factors: my own commitment to build an

effective system to sere the undereducated adults in this

country, and the fact that for fifteen or more of those years no

one else saw my position as important or desireable. In fact,

until you, Mr. Chairman, as Chairman of the House Subcommittee on

Postsecondary Education, initiates the first congressional

hearings on adult illiteracy in January, 1983, I often thought of

myself as being in competition with the Maytag repairman as the

loneliest an in town.

Those modest hearings and the events they triggered began a

series of events that raised the awareness of this country

concerning adult illiteracy and itt importance to us as a nation.

I commend you for that achievement and for your continuing

leadership in conducting these hearings today.

Upon leaving government in 1986, I established my own

1
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organization in which I could combine my valuable and rewording

federal experience with earlier experiences in labor relations,

training, and organizational development in industry. In this

capacity, my work has addressed the full range of workplace

training from basic skills through skill trades uith the UAW-GM

Human Resource Center located in Auburn Hills, Michtgar., studies

of workplace training for the Office of Technology Assistance,

and other workplace related projects in a range of states. I am

honored by this opportunity to testify on The Challenge of

Eliminating Illiteracy and hope that my perspectives as a former

federal administrator and a current practitioner in workplace

education will prove useful in these deliberations.

In the most precise terms, the problem we are discussing

today is not adult illiteracy but adult literacy. To describe it

as literacy rather than illiteracy is more than a semantic

difference. For if the problem is to render literate those

adults who are illiterate -- whether we mean by that totally

illiterate or functionally illiterate -- we define the solution

as remediation. We have only to change their state from

illiteracy to literacy and the problem is eliminated. However,

if we view the problem as improving adult literacy, solutions are

measured in terms of individual development, social gains, and

economic benefits. Rather than defining the solution as

remediation a relatively simple efrect to aeaLure -- the

solution includes developing the ability to learn independently,

enhancing personal growth opportunities, reducing economic and

social dependence, and improving citizen participation. These

latter effects are not easy to measure.

2
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Before addressing new and improved federal efforts supporting

adult literacy, it is critical to be clear about our goals. As

we as a nation begin to give adult literacy the attention it has

long needed, we must take care not to mistake short term gains

for lor: range benefits, and immediate economic returns for

enduring solutions. Happily, we are not without considerable

experience in addressing the issue. Federal support under the

Adult Education Act is approaching the quarter century mark. We

must build on our strengths and overcome our sn-..dsnesses. Among

those strengths are a consensus about who is to be served and an

improved knowledge of how that can best be done.

Under the Adult Education Act, federal support for adult

literacy has rosined remarkably clear in its stated purposes and

implied goals. While these goals and purposes have always

inco.porated explicit indicators of economic improvement, they

have been equally explicit in supporting personal growth and the

importance of a literate citizenry. That clarity is encapsulated

in a passage from the U.S. House of Representatives report on the

"Economic Opportunity Act of 1964," the legislation that gave

birth to the Adult Education Act of today. I would like to share

th!t statement with you for its relevance for what we are

considering today:

An overriding consideration is that the learning tools of

rending, writing, and arithmetic open the doors of
opportunity not only to occupational training and
productive work, but also to the larger life of the mind
and spirit. The Aliterate or near illiterate person,
while employed, may be shut out from a whole world of
personal growth opportunities as well as from occupational
advancement opportunities. Adult basic education is a
fundamental approach to independent learning, to
adjustment of manpower to changing occupational
requirements, to elimination of poverty, and to the larger
satisfactions in personal growth made possible through
acquisition of the basic learning tools.
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While our context today is significantly different from that of

1964, the relevance of this statement is not. I have stated on a

previous occasion that if we as a nation had understood and been

faithful to that vision -- a vision that runs through the Adult

Education Act to the present time -- we would not be facing the

present challenges. If during tne past twenty years basic

education had been promoted effectively as the key to adjusting

to changing occupational requirements and to pursuing the larger

life of the mind and spirit, we would have both a more

competitive workforce and a people better qualified to

democratically lead the world. As we undertake the task of

extending federal support for adult literacy, let us take great

care to preserve and extend the breadth and scope of the original

vision.

I have said that out of the almost twenty-five years of

federal support for adult literacy has come improved knowledge of

how to serve those in need. Let me briefly amplify that

statement.

The most important conclusion to come from adult literacy

research and practice during the past ten or so years is that

literacy is contextual. By that I mean that the level and

complexity of literacy requirements for an adult relate directly

to his or her life situation and the context in which it is

lived. This means that adult literacy learning is most

meaningful and effective within the learner's lived context.

Most often, that context does not include a high school

equivalency diploma, especially for the more educationally and

economically disadvantaged. In a word, adult literacy education

4
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is most effective when it focuses on making adults competent in

their daily lives. For some, this includes a goal of high school

equivalency, but for most it requires customizing educational

programs to meet more specifically targeted life requirements

confronting them as parents, workers, and citizens.

A corollary of these findings is that measurement of an

adult's needs and accomplishments in terms of grade level

equivalencies is both inappropriate and irrelevant. In 1964,

grade equivalencies were the only surrogate available to describe

needs. Our knowledge and sophistication have moved far beyond

that. Today, the most meaningful descriptions and programs are

those that analyze and teach to the applied demands of basic

skills in the adult's life context. These programs make no

reference to grade level equivalencies except as may be rLquired

by an adult seeking a high school diploma or equivalent.

I shall divide the remainder of my comments into two parts.

First, I will address the strengths of the current Adult

Education Act and program that should be preserved; second, I

will address legislative and program areas that need to be

addressed.

In my view, the current Adult Education Act is one of the

most effective -- if not the most effective -- educational

legislation we have today. It is enabling legislation, avoiding

prescriptions that would make the states less responsible and

their job more difficult. It has adequate accountability

requirements that support appropriate federal monitoring --

something that has rarely been executed, especially in this

decade, but that is not the fault of the Act. It provides states

flexibility in planning, resource allocation, and programming.

A
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These qualities are essential to continuing to build a robust,

diverse and pluralistic adult education system in this country.

That is the only kind of system that holds the promise of

delivering contextual adult learning to the millions in need who

present myriad life styles, subcultures, and learning

requirements. At the same time the Act provides this

flexibility, it requires each state to address through its plan

the total adult education needs of its citizens. This is an

important requirement. Althoug" the state education agency does

not control -- and it should not control -- all adult education

funds in the state, someone has to take leadership in statewide

educational planning for adult literacy, and in most states, the

state education agency is currently in a position to do that. On

the other hand, if a state elects to set up a broader based

planning unit to address adult literacy, the plan generated under

the Adult Education Act serves as the core component of the

state's broader plan.

These requirements and the broad purposes of the Act make the

Adult Education program the only one in this country capable of

directing services to all adults in need. The only requirement

for eligibility under the Act is to be an adult, legally out of

school, and in need of adult literacy education. All other

programs are categorical and restrictive, requiring adults to be

unemployed or a member of some more restricted population. This

breadth of eligibility under the Act supports the planning and

program scope cited above and is crucial to continuing to build a

flexible and pluralistic system.

Please resist any attempts to "fix" the state grant

requirements of the current legislation that work so well. And

6
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just as important, please do not restrict the state grant

authority with categorical requirements or set asides targeted at

special needs and special interest groups. While tempting on the

surface, that will introduce restrictions that will narrow and

limit flexible programming and the opportunity to deliver

effective learning programs to the full range of all adul*.; in

need.

Secondly, the current state discretionary authority --

Sectiun 353 -- should be retained in its present form. This

authority enables states to develop new systems and direct funds

to important staff development and teacher training needs. While

current professional development efforts are woefully inadequate,

they would suffer even more were Section 353 eliminated or

reduced. This authority will become even more effective when the

states will be able to draw upon the resources of the proposed

National Center for Adult Literacy.

That brings me to the second and final portion of my

testimony: legislative and program areas that need to be

addressed.

As implied in my last point, I fully support the proposed

National Center for Adult Literacy. This capability is long

overdue. The Adult Education program has had virtually no

national applied research and development funds since 1975. That

is a travesty. Any business in this country that put no funds

into R&D since 1975 long ago ceased to exist. But this country

has expected a new system of adult literacy to be built without

putting anything into R&D until iAst year, and that amount of

$2,000,000 does not begin to address the most urgent

requirements. A National Center for Adult Literacy is urgently

7
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needed to provide leadership in three important areas:

1. Applied research on how adults learn basic skills,

effective assessment techniques and instruments, improved

instructional techniques, use of educational technology,

and integration of delivery systems that can effectively

reach the least educated and most in need.

2. Evaluation of effective programs and practices and an

aggressive program for diffusing ant. adopting proven

practices and programs. Investment in this area will

provide the greatest improvement in program practice for

the least expenditure, but it is not cheap. During my

tenure as director of the adult education program, a

handful of nationally funded ( i.e. prior to 1975) and

state funded programs were incorporated in the

Depn-tment's National Diffusion Network. Those programs

have done more to improve the state of the practice than

any other factor during the past ten years. But adult

literacy education needs its own system for identifying

and diffusing programs. Both the people and the agencies

serving them require a different mechanism from the

National Diffusion Network designed to serve K-12

education in this country.

3. An aggressive program of teacher training and

professional development. The most reliable data from the

U.S. Department of Education indicate that 95% of those

laboring in adult education are part-time employees or

volunteers. This presents special, if not insurmountable,

problems in providing quality instruction. Professionals

can work part-time and part-time employees can perform in

8
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a professional manner, but it requires massive in-service

training efforts to make that possible. Volunteers are an

important resource, but they must be trained, managed,

supported, and awarded. They are not free, but they can

be coat effective if properly managed, trained, and

supported.

The National Center for Adult Literacy would work with the

states to train teachers and practitioners in effective

management and teaching and in adapting the best programs

and practices. This initiative goes hand in hand with the

Diffusion and Adoption effort already described. The

National Center should mount an aggressive program to

involve universities of higher education in professional

development and the other initiatives. This resource is

largely untapped, although some states have made some

notable linkages with iniversities, especially in the area

of inservice staff development. But that pattern urgently

needs to be replicated nationally.

I have intentionally not attributed to the Center the

function of policy analysis. My experience in the 1970's with

the Department of Education's decentralized Educational Policy

Research Centers cc:.yinced me of the importance of not

centralizing policy analysis. That has been confirmed to me in

the 19110's when advocacy groups have pushed their vested

interests under the guise of objective policy analysis. If the

National Center for Adult Literacy became the center of policy

analysis, we would run the risk of limiting our ability to

entertain a full range of options based on a diversified and

pluralistic approach to policy considerations.
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Turning to the Adult Education Act, I strongly support

creating a separate authority within the Act for funding English

as a Second Language (ESL) programs. This may sound like a

repudiation of my plea not to categorize funding under that

legislation. I want to emphasize that I am not advocating that

this authority be directed to anyone other than the state

education agency and to those within it directly responsible for

administering the adult education program. Program planning and

direction should remain integrated with adult basic education

within the state plan and state administration. However, there

are special reasons why ESL should be reviewed and funded as a

special needs population. I will elaborate.

First, ESL programs require different techniques, different

professional qualifications, and different materials from those

required in adult basic education for native speakers of English.

Furthermore, ESL populations concentrate differently from the

general population; thus, the current funding formula is not

equitable in relation to the distribution of need. At present,

fifty percent of adult education funds in this country go into

ESL programs. That is up from twenty percent less than ten years

ago. Within states with heavy ESL populations, ESL students have

displaced native speakers seeking adult literacy instruction. By

funding ESL separately, the Congress can employ a formula that

more equitably distributes funds according to need, and can

determine the optimal level of funding for the needs of both ESL

and native speakers needing adult literacy instruction. This

separation of funding is further indicated by the fact that we

know the ESL demand in this country will be a continuing one

throughout this century.

10
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My final remarks will be directed to an area in which I have

spent most of my efforts since entering the private sector,

namely, workplace literacy. Here, I will seek to share my

experience with you more than to present you with a list of

specific proposals. But before launching into this area, I want

to express a concern. Urgent though workplace literacy is, in

addressing this population we are focussing on those best able to

take care of themselves. They are employed; they are functioning

contributors to the economic well being of our nation. The

threat of our being less economically competitive is real and

urgent, but that sense of urgency must not distract us from our

true priority of addressing the most educationally and

economically needy. Therefore, I advocate that this Committee

safeguard that priority with some appropriate mechanism that

assures that funding for those most in need reaches the optimum

before funds are directed to those in the workplace.

Having made that point, let me turn to uorkplace literacy.

First, I have been somewhat surprised and certainly gratified to

find that, with only a handful of exceptions, business and

industry ares turning to public education to meet their workplace

literacy requirements. This is in high contrast to the

established industrial pattern of providing training services

through in-house or private sector vendor training. Thus,

increasing the current funding level for workplace literacy is a

sound and viable avenue that will deliver effective services in

the shortest time.

As I travel and work among the states, it is increasingly

confirmed that small businesses are the area of greatest need. I

refer here to employers of less than 100 people when that site is

11
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not part of a larger corporate entity. This category appears to

account for at least fifty percent of workforce employment in

this country. Their basic skills needs are as great if not

greater than larger employers as they move from workplaces that

once could function without a basic skills requirement to

workplaces that can no longer do so.

Increasing workplace literacy funding to $50 million as the

Chairman proposes will greatly help states serve small employers,

but I urge the Committee to emphasize this as a priority,

possibly by requiring that a substantial percent be spent on

employers of less than 100. Small employers usually cannot

absorb release time for basic skills training, often do not have

a physical facility satisfactory for worksite education, and may

nut yet realize the economic importance of workplace literacy.

Thus, local educational providers need the resources to be more

aggressive with small employers than is the case with medium and

large companies already committed to the value of training.

Workplace literacy is clearly an area where the states should

shoulder the ongoing educational costs. The states are the

immediate beneficiaries of the economic returns accruing to an

educated workforce. The most economically aggressive states

already have state funds directed to workplace basic skills.

Federal funds should be used, as they presently are, to develop

new linkages and collaborative arrangements between public

education and the private s!ctor, with the educational

maintenance coats born by t'e staZ.e and qmployers.

In a nignificant ..umber of state.., state funds automatically

flow for adult literacy education through high school equivalency

level anytime a local education agency or community college

12
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increases its enrollment of adults. These funds are triggered by

a formula of full time equivalency or average daily attendance

which suppliea a specified amount per contact hour of instruction

or per enrolled adult. This places adult literacy education on

the same level with K -12 in such states. It signifies a

commitment to adult literacy for citizens in that .Late

comparable to that of universal educes "-on for children. It Is

time that the policy exists in all o,r states.

In recently assisting an industry client to meet its basic

skill needs, I surveyed six states in which the client's plants

were located: Georgia, North Carolina, New York, Wisconsin,

California, and Texas. In all but one of these states -- Texas -

- formula state aid was available for public education workplace

literacy instruction on the same basis as programs put on

elsewhere. While I have good reason to believe that the ratio of

5 to 1 among these states is not the pattern nationally, it is in

each state's enlightened self interest to make such a commitment

to adult literacy education.

In workplace literacy, the greatest costs lie in paying

employees while receiving literacy education. Frequently, an

employer will pay for one hour of employee tine for me hour of

employee contributed time, usually at the beginning or end of the

work shift. Generally speaking, the more directly related basic

skills are to actual job performance -- statistical process

control being a case in point -- the more likely basic skills

education will take place on release time or shared tine.

If workplace basic skills are to be universally provided in

the near term, instructional costs shoula be born by state funds

for small employers, and in some cases for medium and large

13
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employers. States with formula aid for basic skills do not

differentiate. If the need is verified, the funds flow. In

return, employers should provide release time, or, at a minimum,

share time costs. On site instruction increases learning

effectiveness and avoids many scheduling costs in child care and

transportation. Federal funds should be directed to inventing

and demonstrating new collaborative arrangements between

education and business and industry and to meeting the special

needs of small employers.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity. t will be

happy to respond to any questions.

14
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Senator Slum. Mr. Chisman.

STATEMENT OF FORREST P. CHISMAN, DIRECTOR, SOUTHPORT
INSTITUTE FOR POLICY ANALYSIS

Mr. CHISMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The reason I am ap-
pearing before you-today is that I conducted an extensive investiga-
tion of adult literacy on behalf of the Southport Institute last year.
The report of that investigation, entitled "Jump Start, the Federal
Role in Adult Literacy," was published in January. It concludes
that literacy is a life and death economic and social issue to the
United States and offers detailed recommendations for Federal
action.

Because that report contains most of what I have to say about
literacy, I would like to submit it for the record and confine my
remarks to a few brief points.

First, literacy is not jut kid stuff. Twenty to thirty million adult
Americans have serious difficulties with reading, writing, math,
and other basic skills. I emphasize that these are a adults. Even if
we were wholely successful in improving the quality of our schools,
extending early childhood programs, and perfecting second chance
programs for young people tomorrow, the United States would still
suffer a crippling literacy problem well into the 21st Century.

So whatever else you may do, I urge you to focus a large part of
your efforts squarely on adults.

Second, many, perhaps most of the adults who have literacy
problems are employed. They are the working poor or near-poor. In
terms of sheer rnnbers, there is no way in which can solve the lit-
eracy problem unless we extend services to both the employed and
the unemployed, unless we make a special effort to enlist corpora-
tions in providing far more substantial services to their employees.

For promoting workforce literacy service to the employed, I be-
lieve that the Job Training Partnership Act and the Vocational
Education Act are the best existing legislative framework, al-
though the Education Act also has a role to play.

In addition, there is no way to solve the literacy problem unless
we redouble our efforts to meet the needs of people with limited
English proficiency, most of whom are employed.

Third, it is vital to realize that about 80 percent of the literacy
services in the United States today are provided by paid profession-
als working in public programs rather than by volunteers in com-
munity organizations as is sometimes believed. While -the efforts of
those groups are indispensible and it should be a national priority
to strengthen them, I believe that the bulk of our effort must be
devoted to strengthening the public system.

In this regard, I find your proposal for literacy challenge grants
a very promising idea for supporting voluntary efforts, but I urge
you to commit even larger amounts to strengthening public pro-
grams.

Fourth, I believe there are two key ingredients to a successful
national literacy policy. One, we must upgrade the present state of
practice; and two, we must require existing programs, such at
JTPA and Vocational Education to place a much stronger empha-
sis on adult literacy. Simply mandating more literacy services,
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whether it be through JTPA, VocEd, Adult Education, Immigration
Act, Family Support Act, is unlikely to bring significant rewards
unless, at the same time, we make large investments in teacher
training, technology, information dissemination and research to im-
prove the state of the art in all programs.

Fifth, it is simply a fact that major responsibility for providing
literacy services is divided among at least three Federal depart-
ments, numerous programs and many separate agencies. In the in-
terest of effectiveness and efficiency, any attempt to improve Fed-
eral efforts must deal with all of these piograms in a holistic fash-
ion rather than piecemeal. I believe this requires policies that en-
courage the poiiling of resources, flexible use of funds, and a coordi-
nated Approach to meeting the needs of learners.

Also, the major Federal departments concerned with this issue
must be required to coordinate their efforts. Literacy should not be
considered the problem of any one department because that is
simply not the case. For example, a major recommendation of our
report, as in your bill, is the establishment of the National Center
for Adult Literacy. I think it is critically important that such a
center be jointly governed by all of the relevant Federal, state, and
local literacy authorities rather than a captive of some one Federal
department.

Finally, most Federal programs are structured as grants in aid to
state and local government. As r... result, the only way I can see to
coordinate the actual delivery of literacy services more effectively
and to hold programs accountable for learning gains is to maintain
that state governments perform a stronger coordinating role and to
establish clear goals for what they should achieve.

States are presently the major innovators in developing integrat-
ed and comprehensive literacy services. A major goal of Federal
policy should be to get behind the more constructive efforts of-the
states.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to present these re-
marks, and I would be glad to answer any questions you may have
to the best of my ability.

Since I have one more second, let me say you talked about a
knight on a white horsewe hope that will be you.

Senator SIMON. I thank you, Mr. Chisman. And thank you also
for the report, which I confess I have not readmaybe my staff
ha.Tbut I am going to take it home with me this evening.

Mr. CRISMAN. Thank you.
Senator SIMON. Thank you.
The publication entitled "Jump Start, The Federal Role in Adult

Literacy" submitted by Mr. Chisman is retained in the files of the
committee.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Chisman follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FORREST P. CHISMAN

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you very much for the opportunity

to appear before you today, and I would a'so like to commend you in the

strongest possible terms for convening these hearings.

As you know, literacy is a life and death economic and social issue

that touches upon the most vital interests and values of all Americans. And

it is ene of the few major public issues on which the nation can make

enormous progress in the near tern at a very modest cost.

You have been a pioneer in bringing this much-neglected issue to the

fore. For that I, and the nation as a whole, owe you a deep debt of

gratitude.

The reason I am testifying before you today is that I Jonducted an

extensive investigation of adult literacy on behalf of the Southport

Institute last year. The report of that investigation, entitled "Jump

Start: The Federal Role in Adult Literacy," waa published in January, 1989.

It contains both a concise analysis of the literacy field and federal policy

relating to it as well as detailed recommendations for federal action.

Both the analysis and recommendations in "Jump Start" have been

endorsed by most of the leading national literacy organizations (with the

exception of one small provision) and have received an overwhelmingly

favorable reception from people concerned with literacy across the country.

This response has led me to believe that the report captures a near-

1i6;
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consensus among literacy experts about what the future directions of federal

policy should be.

Because the "Jump SZart" report contains most of what I have to say

about the literacy problem, I would, with your permission, like to submit it

as the body of my testimony and use the balance of my time to make a few

brief points.

First, literacy isn't just kid's stuff. Twenty to thirty million adult

Americans have serious difficulties with reading, writing, math and other

basic skills. I emphasize that these are adults. Even if we were wholly

successful in improving the quality of our schools, extending early

childhood programs, and perfecting second-chance programs for young people

tomorrow, the United States would still suffer a crippling literacy problem

well into the 21st century. So, whatever else you may do. I urge you to

focus a large part of your effort squarely on adults.

Second. the vast majority of the adults who have literacy problems are

not people who cannot read and write at all, nor are they people who can

read and write only at the very lowest levels. The vast majority are people

whc are marginally literate -- whose skills are at the intermediate levels,

but still well below the levels needed to function effectively as citizens,

as workers, and in everyday life.

For these people, as for the non-readers. there is no quick fix. It

will require years for them to register gains that significantly improve

their lives. As a result, national policy must provide for a continuity of

service to adult learners over an extended period of time.
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Third, many -- perhaps most -- of the adults who have literacy problems

are employed. They are the working poor or near-poor. In terms of sheer

numbers. there is no way in which we can solve the literacy problem unless

we extend services to both the employed and the unemployed, and unless we

make a special effort to enlist corporations in providing far more

substantial services to their employees than they do today.

For promoting workforce literacy -- service to the employed -- I

believe that the Job Tra'ning Partnership Act (JTPA) and the Vocational

Education Act are the best existing legislative frameworks, although the

Adult Education program also has a role to play. I also believe that

provisions to extend workforce literacy services should make the need for

upgrading literacy skills the primary criterion for who should be served.

In addition, there is no way to solve the literacy problem unless we

redouble our efforts to meet the needs of people with limited English

proficiency. most of whom are employed.

Fourth. It is vital to realize that about 80 percent of the literacy

services in the United States today are provided by paid professionals

working in public programs, rather than by volunteers and community

organizations, as is sometimes believed. While the efforts of those groups

are indispensable, and it should be a national priority to strengthen them.

I believe the bulk of our effort must be devoted to strengthening the public

system, as well as forging more effective partnerships with volunteers and

community based organizations. In this regard, I find your proposal for

118
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Literacy Challenge Grants to be a very promising idea for support of

voluntary efforts, but I urge you to commit even larger amounts to

strengthening public programs.

Fifth, I believe there are two key ingredients to a successful national

literacy policy: 1) we must upgrade the present state of practice, and 2) we

must require existing programs, such as JTPA and Vocational Education, to

place a much stronger emphasis on adult literacy. Simply mandating more

literacy services (whether it be through JTPA, Vocational Education, the

Adult Education Program, the Immigration Reform and Control Act, or the

Family Support Act) is unlikely to bring significant rewards unless, at the

sane time, we make large investments in teacher training, technology,

information dissemination and research to improve the state of the art in

all programs.

Sixth, it is simply ei fact that major responsibility for providing

literacy services is divided among at leest three federal departments,

numerous programs and many separate agencies. In the intereste of

effectiveness and efficiency, any attempt to improve federal efforts must

deal with all of these programs in a wholiatic fashion, rather than

piecemeal.

I believe this requires policies that encourage the pooling of

resources, flexible use of funds, and a coordinated approach to meeting the

needs of learners. Because 1 believe our goal must be to upgrade all

lite^acy programs in tandem, 1 think that Congress should initially address

1
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the literacy issue through an omnibus bill that cuts across programmatic

lines.

Also the major federal departments concerned with this issue must be

required to coordinate their efforts. Literacy should not be considered the

special province of any one department, because that is simply not the case.

For example, a major recommendation of our report is the establishment of a

National Center For Adult Literacy. I think it is critically important that

such a center be jointly governed by all of the relevant federal, state and

local literacy authorities, rather than the captive of some one federal

department.

Finally, most federal programs are structured as grantsInaid to ate

and local governments. Ad a result., the only way I can see to coordinate

the actual delivery of literacy services more effectively is to mandate that

;tate governments perform a stronger coordinating role and to establish

clear goals for what they should achieve. States are presently the major

innovators in developing integrated and comprehensive literacy systems. A

major goal of federal policy should be to get behind the more.constructive

efforts of the states.

Mr. Chairman, let me say again that I appreciate the opportunity to

present these remarks, and I will be glad to answer any questions you may

have to the best of ay ability.

Note: The report entitled "Jump Start" waa retained in committles files.
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Senator SIMoN. Mr. Straughan, we are very happy to have you
here.

STATEMENT OF J. WILLIAM STRAUGHAN, JR., SENIOR VICE
PRESIDENT, WORLD BOOK, INC., AND MEMBER, AMERICAN BAR
ASSOCIATION TASK FORCE ON LITERACY

Mr. &Triumviri. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We bring you warm
greetings from home ancr appreciate in particular the leadership
you are giving to this subject of great national conc.ern.

While I am on the one hand Senior Vice President of World
Book, which is headquartered in Chicago, I am appearing here
today as a representative of the American Bar Association and its
Task Force on Literacy.

In creating the ABA Task Force on Literacy, the leaders of the
American Bar Association, which is the world's largest voluntary
professional association with over 360,000 members, were mindful
of the fact that as the nation began its celebration of the Bicenten-
nial of the Constitution, one out of five American Adults could not
read that political charter.

So the ABA in the last three years has attempted to join the
fight with many other national organizations in trying to tackle
this problem, which threatens not only our economy, but probably
our democracy.

Here are a few of the things that we have been able to accom-
plish in these three short years. We first published a book entitled
Lawyers for Literacy which concisely described the nature of the
literacy problem for lawyers and for organized bar associations,
anr1 then went on to outline 28 different programs which state and
local bars could undertake to help join in this fight.

To date we have distributed over 8,000 copies of this publication
at ABA expense to numerous state and local bar and literacy orga-
nizations around the country. We followed that with a national ex-
ecutive literacy forum, which provided the opportunity for literacy
leaders from around the country to join together to focus (forts in
even increased ways on the literacy problem.

In the early spring of 1988 we conducted, with funding from the
Gannett Foundation, a national executive forum on the Immigra-
tion Reform and Control Act, focusing particular attention on the
civic literacy aspects of this legislation.

In the summer of 1988, we conducted a national forum to provide
practical training in such critical areas as management, fundrais-
ing. board leadership for literacy leaders from around the country.
And now we are in the process of planning this summer a national
forum which is designed to bring into this fight the judiciary of our
country. We know that there are acute literacy problems with
people who are currently incarcerated, but we al e° know that the
judiciary represents one of the most prestigious and powerful
gm= .ps in our society and the hope here is to now enlist them for-
mally in this fight.

What we need now is strong and concerted leadership emanating
from the Federal Government. The adult literacy field needs many
resource., but none more than the general kind of Federal leader-

111
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ship described so succinctly in the report entitled "Jump Start,"
which was just spoken to by our colleague on the panel.

Mr. Chairman, the ABA will continue its efforts as a partner in
the national literacy movement, and we are honored to be here
today to share with you and our colleagues one of the ways in
which the great voluntary effort and movement in this country can
help to contribute to this cause.

Thank you.
Senator &mom Thank you very, very much. I think it is signifi-

cant that the American Bar Association has a Task Force on Liter-
acy.

Let me add that I went to a little rural grade school, and we had
a World Book Encyclopedia there. That was a source for all kinds
of information for us. I used to spend a lot of time in that World
Book Encyclopedia.

Mr. STRAUGHAN. Well, we hope that it will continue to be. And
one of the things that we have been able to do as a company is
each year, we donate somewhere between $2 and $4 million worth
of materials to families and children who would otherwise be
unable to have this kind of basic educational resource. We are
going to continue to do that and hopefully some other things as
part of this effort.

Senator &mom Good for you.
The publication entitled "Lawyers for Literacy, A Bar Leader-

ship Manual" submitted by J. William Straughan, Jr., is retained
in the files of the committee.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Straughan follows:)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. WILLIAM STRAUGHAN, JR.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee on Education, Arts and

Humanities: Good morning. My name is J. William Straughan, Jr. I

am Sen1or Vice President of World Book, Inc. in Chicago, Illinois.

While the subject matter of this hearing - literacy - is an issue of

interest to me as a businessman, I appear this morning as an

official representative not of my publishing house but of the

American Bar Association. Since 1986, I have served as a member of

the American Bar Association's Task Force on Literacy. That Task

Force is chaired by Mr. Michael J. Hemovich of Spokane, Washington

and its other members are Judge Cloyd Clark of McCook, Nebraska,

Betty Southard Murphy of Washington, D.C. and C. Thomas Ross of

Winston-Salem, North Carolina.

The American Bar Association, Senator Simon, is the world's largest,

voluntary professional association. Currently, we have about

350,000 members and we represent slightly more than half of the

nation's lawyers. Much of the substantive work done by the American

Bar Association falls within the public service arena and that is

certainly the case for the work being done by the Task Force on

Literacy.

It is more than coincidence, Mr. Chairman, that the American Bar

Association undertook its literacy initiative in 1986. That was the

- 1 -
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year that we began our celebration of the Bicentennial of the

Constitution. Lawyers certainly should be concerned about the fact

that at least one out of five American adults cannot read the

Constitution. In creating the Task Force on Literacy, the President

of the American Bar Association said "The best, most memorable gift

we can give our nation on the 200th anniversary of its Constitution

could and should be a cc ..tion to basic, functional and legal

literacy for all Americans a gift enhancing the quality of justice

and the quality of life in America."

The American Bar Association's Task Force on Literacy began _ts work

in earnest in September, 1986. In all candor, our first order of

business was to educate ourselves about the nature and extent of

illiteracy in America. That inquiry was completed in the summer of

1987 when we published Lawyers For Literacy: A Bar Leadership Manual.

Over 8,000 copies of this book have now been distributed to lawyers,

judges, bar associations, units of government and literacy

organizations. Lawyers For Literacy assesses the extent of

illiteracy, describes both public and private programs that attempt

to foster literacy, tells why the organized bar should be involved

in literacy enhancement efforts, describes in detail what actions

state and local bar associations can take to help combat illiteracy

and ends with a Chapter entitled "Universal Literacy: A National

Imperative." With the hope that you and your Subcommittee

colleagues w: .:. find Lawyers For Literacy of interest Mr. Chairman,

I have brought copies with me this morning.

- 2 -
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In the introduction to Lawyers For Literacy we said "Our brief

voyage into a veritable sea of illiteracy has been troubling. Yet,

we finish this first leg with an optimistic outlook that much can be

done to improve the situation. That optimism is based upon our

anticipation that bar associations - and individual lawyers - across

the country will lend a hand to help resolve a problem which, if

neglected, will only get worse."

How bad is the problem? In our judgment, it is a very serious one.

Today, we know that at least 25 percent of our young people drop out

of school. And that 25 percent figure is misleading. In many major

urban school systems the drop out rate is far higher - approaching

50 percent. But the literacy level among the youngest cf our

citizens is just one part of America's literacy problem and it is

the more tractable part of the problem. Surely, the combined

efforts of government, business, the professions, parents and the

education community - working together - can make major inroads to

diminish this part of the problem. The more intractable literacy

problem facing us concerns America's adult illiterates. These are

the legions of citizens who have already fallen through the cracks

in our educational systems. And they are the people who are hard to

reach. Informed commentators tell us that we have at least 23

million illiterate Americans. I emphasize that this is an "at

least" figure. Other commentators indicate that the figure may be

much higher - one exceeding 70 million. Leading literacy

organizations - organizations such as Literacy Volunteers of

-3 -
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America, Inc., and Laubach Literacy Action - estimate that one out

of five adult Americans cannot read or, if they can read, do so only

at the most minimal levels. The Coalition For Literacy estimates

that 27 million American adults are illiterate and that another 47

million are marginally literate. The Adult Performance Level Study

(APL) in the early 1970s - a study conducted by the University of

Texas - concluded that 54 percent of the study's subjects (a

national sample of 7,500 adults) were either functionally

incompetent or marginally competent. This study attempted to

measure "competence" rather than reading levels. It concentrated on

trying to assess four primary skills: communication, interpersonal

relations, problem solving and computation. Its findings were

disturbing. More recently the National Assessment of Educational

Progress (NAEP) released its evaluation of the literacy levels of

America's young adults. The NAEP report concluded that our nation's

young adults (people in the 21 - 25 age range) could read. But it

also concluded that "only a very small percentage can understand

complex material."

How bad is the problem? In our judgment it is very bad. Serious

problems of underfunding plague efforts to buttress the delivery of

adult basic skills education in all areas of the country. Although

we spend over two hundred billion dollars a year on education, the

expenditures for adult basic education are measured in the scant

hundreds of millions. The scant funding available to support adult

basic skills programs is matched by corresponding shor.ages in adult

- 4 -
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basic education teachers, in facilities and in materials. Moreover,

our knowledge base regarding such basic issues as "how adults learn"

is sorely deficient. In the words of one major study of literacy,

we are "A Nation at Risk."

Recognizing that impraved literacy is nothing short of a national

imperative, the ABA's Task Force on Literacy has been working to

mobilize lawyers, judges and bar associations as active partners in

the literacy movement. The first phase of our work was completed

when we published Lawyers For Literacy. The publication date

coincided with the ABA National Executive Forum on Literacy held

here in Washington, D.C. in July, 1987. That forum was attended by

leaders of national literacy organizations as well as lawyers.

Shortly after the forum, we began distribution of Lawyers For

Literacy. It has paid dividends. Bar associations and other legal

organizations are getting involved. Here are a few examples of

judicial, bar association and lawyer involvement in the literacy

movement:

o In Connecticut, the Lawyers In The Community Committee of

the Connecticut State Bar is working to develop a

statewide literacy program directory.

o In Arizona, the State Supreme Court has launched a long-range

program to improve the basic skills training for young

probationers.
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o In the District of Columbia, a group of young lawyers has

formed an alliance with three other organizations - The

Concerned Black Men of Washington, Inc., The Coalition

of One Hundred Black Women and 1..:e D.C. hental Health

Association - to operate The Homeless Children's

Tutorial Project. This project has been providi.4 reading

and math tutoring services to about 125 homeless children.

The ABA Task Force on Literacy, the Touchdown Club, Time Inc.,

Ginns, Reading Is Fundamental and numerous other

organizations and individuals have been lending a hand to

make this project a success.

o In Florida, the Florida State Bar expended a considerable

amount of money to produce video and audio public service

announcements designed to help literacy organizations recruit

adult students. This major public service endeavor by the

lawyers of Florida was undertaken in close cooperation with

the Florida Literacy Coalition. Since the Florida Bar's

public service announcements have been screened one other

state bar, the Arkansas Bar, has purchased the psa, adapting

it for use within Arkansas.

o The Arkansas State Bar has established a large and active

Lawyers For Literacy Committee.

o In Pittsburgh, the Pittsburgh Literacy Initiative is
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working with the Public Defender, the local Probation

Office, the Court of Common Pleas, the District Attorney's

Office, the Bail Agency, the Allegheny County Bar and with

lawyers in private practice to develop basic skills

training programs for persons involved with the criminal

justice system.

o In San Diego, the San Diego County Bar is devoting attention

to literacy programs for offenders.

o In Massachusetts, a Lawyers For Literacy Task Force is

recruiting attorneys to provide technical assistance, legal

advice and tutoring services for literacy programs.

These, Mr. Chairman, are some examples of the legal profession's

public service work in the literacy arena. They are important

initiatives that need to be replicated in many, many more

communities across the country. Eat they are a start. While these

important local initiatives developed in states and communities, the

national work of the ABA Task Force on Literacy continued. In

February, 1988 the ABA Task Force - in cooperation with the ABA

Coordinating Committee on Immigration Law - conducted a National

Executive Forum on The Immigration Reform and Control Act (IRCA).

Supported by a grant from the Cannett Foundation, this ABA

initiative focused its principal attention on the "civic literacy"

aspects of IRCA. These aspects of IRCA's large-scale State

20-133 - 89 - 5
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Legalization Impact Assistance Grant program (SLIAG) are of great

interest to literacy organizations and to the organized bar.

Indeed, the country and the individual communities in which

temporary legal residents reside have equal stakes in seeing to it

that these new, lawful residents are given every chance to

assimilate. The SLIAG funds can help deliver literacy training to

these temporary legal residents so that they may become permanent

legal residents. The final report of the ABA National Executive

Forum on IRCA was published in March, 1988. It contains 64

recommendations and many of those recommendations relate directly to

civic literacy training. I have brought copies of that Report with

me this morning because it illustrates another aspect of America's

literacy problem - the need to strengthen and continue our English

as a Second Language programs for immigrants and for those who have

qualified for residence under IRCA's amnesty program.

Several months after we sponsored the IRCA Forum, the Task Force

convened an ABA Literacy Leadership Institute here in Washington,

D.C. About 125 literacy program directors, managers and board

members from many states attended this two day institute. At the

ABA Literacy Leadership Institute.we provided in-depth, practical

workshops on such topics as board recruitment and eevelopment,

fundraising and resource development, public relations and advocacy,

and management. The workshop was staffed by pro-bono faculty from

business and the professions. Institute evaluations indicated that

the attendees found the sessions highly informative and useful. I

- 8 -
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am pleased to be able tc report that the Institute was so successful

that it will be replicated this fall by the Kentucky Bar Association

and the Kentucky Bar Pounds-ion. If there was one lesson to be

drawn from the well-organized and practical ABA Literacy Leadership

Institute - an institute conducted as a public service by the ABA -

it was that lawyers, business experts, public relations

professionals and other groups have much to offer. Literacy

organizations - if they are to be successful - need the benefit of

interdisciplinary training and they need to acquire the skills

needed for operating small business organizations.

Last summer's ABA Literacy Leadership Institute will be followed by

an equally important ABA sponsored national program. My ABA Task

Force on Literacy colleagues and I are now at work planning a

National Judicial Conference on Literacy. In February, the ABA

Board of Governors approved our request for authority to conduct

this special Judicial Conference. It will be conducted in

cooperation with The National Judicial College and its purpose will

be to produce and distribute a National Judicial College White Paper

on The Role of the Judiciary in Literacy Improvement. Courts, in

our judgment, have important roles to play in the literacy field.

In virtually all of our jails and prisons, illis..eracy rates are

exceedingly high. Yet - in spite of illiteracy rates reaching 75

percent - meager resources are devoted to adult basic skills

training within incarcerative settings. Common sense indicates that

those prisoners who leave correctional programs unable to read or

- 9 -



write even at minimal levels have little ,:hance to turn their lives

around. Self-interest dictates that we need to make major changes

in basic skills education programs in all of our correctional

institutions. Our National Judicial Conference on Literacy will

explore the "correctional literacy" problem and will also focus on

the leadership roles courts can play in states and communities. The

faculty for our Judicial Conference on Literacy will be

interdisciplinary, drawing upon the nation's business leaders as

well as experts from literacy organizations and the fields of

education and government. And we will hold up as examples several

innovative judicial programs intitiated by enterprising judges. Let

me tell you about one such program.

In New Orleans, Judge Miriam Waltzer became increasingly aware of

the fact that a great number of the defendants who appeared in her

Criminal District Court were functionally illiterate. Instead of

pointing a finger of blame at other institutions, Judge Waltzer

decided to do something about it. She did. She established the

Probation Education Program (PEP), a program that utilizes her own

courtroom as a classroom. Eligible convicted offenders enter into a

contract with Judge Waltzer, a contract which makes the offender

work and which offers the prospect that the offender will - at the

conclusion of Judge Waltzer's program - be able to actually find

gainful work. Those enrolled in PEP attend class several nights a

week. Judge Waltzer recruited and organized a volunteer faculty and

sne also supports the program through private donations. It is not

- 10-
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an easy program: students who miss a class spend the weekend in

jail. Those who miss several classes are in jeopardy of having

their probation revoked - truancy means "the slammer." The program,

a product of initiative and innovation, needs to be brought to the

attention of other judges across the country. It and several other

remarkable demonstrations of judicial ingenuity will be featured

aspects of the ABA National Judicial Conference on Literacy which we

hope to convene this fall.

That, Mr. Chairman, is a reasonably complete - if brief - recap of

what the ABA Task Force on Literacy has done. Our work is by no

means finished and we intend to keep the American Bar Association in

a leadership position as a full partner in America's literacy

movement. Here in our association's Washington D.C. Offices, we

have hosted three of the last four meetings of the National

Coalition For Literacy and even now we are trying to provide

assistance to the members of that coalition as they plan the Second

National Adult Literacy Congress - a gathering of several adult

literacy students from each of the several states. This year the

Adult Literacy Congress will be held September 9 - 11 here in

Washington, D.C. It is an inportant event for those remarkable

adults who struggle to learn literacy skills and the planners of the

Congress are hopeful that members of the House and Senate will take

an interest in this event.

The American Bar Association's interest in the national ....teracy
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movement is perhaps best explained by an excerpt from Lawyers For

Literacy: "Significant rates of illiteracy should be knacceptable in

a free society. History teaches us that freedom requires vigilance '

- the vigilance of the people. Absent a literate electorate, that

freedom is itself in jeopardy. On a less cosmic plane, significant

rates of illiteracy impinge on our collectivl freedoms in a variety

of ways. Although some commentators disagree, it seems clear that

illiteracy contributes to the economic scourge of unemployment, and

the consequences of unemployment are felt by all of us. It also

seems clear that illiteracy, like other forms of social

disadvantage, contributes to delinquency and criminality and the

social costs are enormous. Public assistance rolls are swelled by

those who cannot read and write and the costs are both direct and

indirect. ... Illiterates, notwithstanding their development of

coping skills, live impaired lives in a print society. They cannot

participate fully in the electoral process nor can they share fully

in the nation's economic opportunities. Lacking an understanding of

the written word, their educational lives are attenuated. With the

closing of those educational doors their chances for

self-development, self-understanding and self-fulfillment decoline

sharply."

Mr. Chairman, the American Bar Association is by no means a lone

representative of professional America in the ranks of the literacy

movement. Just recently, Allstate issued a remarkable report

entitled Labor Force 2000: Corporate America Responds. This

- 12-
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Allstate report outlines the various roles that could and should be

played by corporate America in helping revivif} our nation's school

systems. It is a report that Members of Congress should review. We

believe that I:: the literacy arena much help must come from

business, industry and the professions. As we said in writing

Lawyers For Literacy, "Not enough of us work for literacy: not

enough teachers, volunteers, parent, businesses - nor enough

lawyers."

As lawyers, we are doing our part to enlist the willing hands of

other lawyers, judges and bar associations. In doing so, we know

that those we enlist will find ways to engage others within their

own communities. They have already done so. We also know that

there are many unsung heroes in the literacy movement - there are

tens of thousands of volunteers doing literacy work. But there are

not enough.

While shortages of manpower, programs, facilities and equipment

hamper progress in the adult literacy field, another shortage is far

more t,lling. Joining me this morning as witnesses on this panel

are Mr. Paul Delker and Mr. Forrest Chisman. Mr. Delker, a former

Director of the Adult Education Office of the U.S. Department of

Education is well known within the adult education field. Indeed,

Mr. Delker attended the ABA National Executive Forum on Literacy and

has provided counsel to our Task Force. Mr. Chisman is the author

of Jump Start: The Federal Role in Adult Literacy. I know that Mr.

- 13 -
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Chisman and his staff have consulted at length with the Director of

the ABA Task Force on Literacy about many of the issues raised in

the Jump Start report. The specific recommendations contained

within thor report are outside the permissible scope of my testimony

because they address issues that are not the subject of existing

American Bar Association policy. Nevertheless, I commend Jump Start

to you and your Subcommittee colleagues as a clear-eyed, concise

statement of why federal leadership is required in the adult

literacy field. It is equally concise - and precise - as to how

federal leadership could be structured to help unify a field which -

in Mr. Chisman's words - "is intellectually, institutionally, and

politically weak and fragmented."

The central message of Jump Start is a compelling one. Business

leaders are warning that we do not have much time to jump start.

Our ability to compete in the international economic marketplace -

they tell us - is in jeopardy. The American Bar Association's Task

Force on Literacy agrees with the assessments of American business.

In the last Chapter of Lawyers For Literacy we said, "As a nation

poised on the edge of a technological quantum leap forward, how can

we doubt that universal literacy is simply a national imperative?

Super technology - robotics, automation, electronics, laser science

- is here now. But technology can serve our needs only if we can

learn to serve and service its needs. As was the case with the

now-crude machinery that began America's industrialization, we need

a work force that can manipulate the gifts of applied science. And

- 14-
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we should make no mistake on this score: the engineering and

scientific marvels being placed at the nation's disposal are not

luxuries. They are the necessary tools and building blocks for

continuing national prosperity.

Mr. Chairman, my ABA Task Force colleagues and I know of your

interest and of your work in the literacy and education fields. As

a resident of Chicago, I am more than familiar with the problems of

urban school systems. As a resident of Illinois, however, I am also

familiar with the differences that can be made when there is strong

political leadership in the adult literacy field. As a member of

the ABA's Task Force on Literacy I have bezome familiar with the

fact that illiteracy is truly a national problem. From this

perspective, I share Mr. Chisman's general point that the entire

adult literacy field will benefit from vigorous national

leadership. Aware ''at you are not at work on specific legislation,

allow me to express my hope that your legislation - if enacted -

will place the federal government in a strong leadership role. We

need to know so much more about the field that interests so many of

us. We need to know how to apply technology - apply it in practical

ways to reach more adults who need basic skills training. And we

need to know "what works" in this field: need to know it and need to

get that information out to those who can use it.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the

opportunity to represent the American Bar Association and its Task

- 15 -
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Force on Literacy at this morning's hearing. We commend you for

this endeavor and freely offer to provide whatever help we can as

you pursue ways and means to reduce illiteracy in America.

Leadership comes from many sources. A long time champion of

literacy is now our First Lady. Barbara Bush has been a strong

supporter of the work of the ABA Task Force on Literacy and her

leadership in this field has been exemplary. Additional leadership

will, no doubt, flow from the newly created Office of National

Service in the White House. And leadership will continue to emanate

from organizations such as Literacy Volunteers of America, Laubach

Literacy Action, the American Association of Adult and Continuing

Education, the International Reading Association, Reading Is

Fundamental, The Correctional Education Association, Project

Literacy U.S. and many other organizations. But now, thanks to the

remarkable efforts of organizations who have formed the National

Coalition For Literacy and to newcomers such as the Southpo ;t

Institut), the country has a chance to turn the switch that can jump

start an aging adult basic education system. Our future depends on

it.

Mr. Chairman, for the past three years the American Bar Association

has in partnership with most of the nation's leading literacy

organizations. That has been our good fortune. Thank you for

inviting the /-cican Bar Asecciation to participate in this

morning's hearing.
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Senator SmioN. Dean Seminoff, we are very happy to have you
here.

STATEMENT OF NANCY SEMINOFF, BOARD OF DIRECTORS,
INTERNATIONAL READING ASSOCIATION, AND DEAN, CENTRAL
CONNECTICUT UNIVERSITY

Ms. SEMINOFF. Thank you.
I am Nancy Seminoff, Dean of the School of Education and Pro-

fessional Studies at Central Connecticut State University. Equally
important, I have been a classroom teacher and worked in a job
training program. I am appearing here today as a member of the
board of directors of the International Reading Association, IRA,
which is a professional association of over 300,000 members and af-
filiate members dedicated to improving reading, reading education,
and literacy.

The International Reading Association provides many services to
increase awareness of literacy needs at all ages, both here in the
United States and around the world. I am here today to discuss lit-
eracy in the U.S.

We know that between 20 and 30 million adults in the U.S. do
not read well enough to fully function in or contribute to our socie-
ty. Their lowered productivity impairs themselves, society, and im-
pacts future generations. But literacy skills are more than produc-
tivity issues. They are human issues, such as helping a child with
homework, ordering a meal in a restaurant, reading a warning
label on a product in the marketplace or, as we heard earlier, read-
ing a letter that one has written.

While there are no exact statistics on who is illiterate, the trend
seems to follow that of poverty. While more white Americans are
illiterate overall, high concentrations of illiteracy exist among Afri-
can and Hispanic Americans and immigrants.

The causes of illiteracy are equally undefined. For some, learning
to read in school was hampered by poor attendance, perceptual dys-
function, language barriers, or overcrowded schools. Part of the
conditions that have created these problems is the lack of adequate
financial support for Chapter I, Head Start, and other programs.

Every year over one-half of the eligible children for Chapter I
services and 80 percent of the eligible children for Head Start go
unserved by these programs. As adults, they face new problems
whereby basic literacy skills are not enough. Presently, workers
are finding themselves unemployed or underemployed because they
lack sufficient skills demanded by our high-tech society.

Many people have been working to make the Nation literate,
from teachers providing learning opportunities to pre-schoolers, to
volunteers working in the Nation's prisons with its 80 percent illit-
eracy rate, but this effort is simply not enough.

Professionals, volunteers, parents, children, and workers need to
know what works in effective programs to create better programs,
more classes, and improve opportunities for training. The Nation's
adult literacy and basic education programs are simply over-
whelmed. More people are seeking literacy skills while the supply
of professionals and volunteers is inadequate.

1 39
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The Flimon proposal to create a National Center is critically im-
portant. A National Center would provide for a single source of in-
formation on literacy. The Center could identify areas of national
need, conduct research regarding needs, and identify elements of
effective literacy programs.

Along with the National Center to improve the Nation's knowl-
edge base, an interagency, Cabinet-level office is needed to coordi-
nate policy. Currently, the Departments of Education, Labor,
Health and Human Services, Justice, Defense, and Agriculture,
along with other agencies, have developed various literacy pro-
grams. However, there is no government body coordinating these
programs to ensure that the scarce funds are being used most effec-
tively.

The creation of an interagency Cabinet body would reduce redun-
dancies and offer more options to improve the literate rate in our
Nation.

The Simon proposal also makes recommendations to break the
cycle of illiteracy by providing services to literate-deficient parents
of newborns. Even Start is a good beginning in this effort of inte-
grating early childhood education and adult education for parents
of children ages two through seven. Yet more is needed to provide
services to parents of newborns.

Young children need to be read to, and the more frequently chil-
dren experience language in a familiar context, the better their ac-
quisition of language skills. However, parents must be able to read
as well as to have information on how to read, what to read, and
when to read to their children.

Increasing Even Start and developing programs to reach parents
can be enhanced by using television. PBS currently broadcasts
Sesame Street, the award-winning show for young children. It is in-
teresting to note that this program is viewed by adults as they look
at developing their own skills.

In conclusion, the Nation's literacy efforts are a mosaic of pri-
vate, public, formal, and informal programs. The Nation needs a
comprehensive program to enhance the training of professionals
and volunteers, expand our knowledge base, coordinate government
programs, and expand Even Start. The Simon program is a step in
that direction. And we, the International Reading Association, look
forward to working with the Committee for the passage of Senator
Simon's proposal.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Seminoff follows:)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NANCY SEMINOFF

Mr. Chairman and members of 'he Senate Subcommittee on

Education, Arts, and the Humanities; I am Nancy Seminoff, Dean of

the School of Education and Professional Studies at Central

Conniticut State University and a member of the Board of

Directors of theInternational Reading Association (IRA). The IRA

is a professional association of over 300,000 members and

affiliate members dedicated to improving reading, reading

eduction and literacy.

The International Reading Association provides many services

to increase awareness of literacy needs at all age levels. IRA

works with many corporations including the Family Circle, Notts,

and the American Association of Publishers, to assist in the

development of 'letter literacy programs for homeless children.

Many of our 1200 local councils conduct outreach activities to

help the parents help their children to become literate. Our

councils and IRA itself work to reduce illiteracy on a world wide

scale, by conducting seminars, symposia, producing materials and

working with multinational organizations, such as UNESCO to

improve literacy education.

Mr. Chairman, simply put:

Children in the first grade of elementary schools,

should be able to live productiove, mature lives
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spanning the years of 1990-2050. But, because of

the rapid rater of change, they may have to adjust

to_three or four kinds of occupations, Undoubtedly,

a person's reading ability, his study skills, how

he can gather data, digest it and how he can engage

in critical and reflective thinking will have an

important bearing on his ability to function in

tomorrow's society. (Eve Malmquist of Sweden for notary

International, Literacy Around the World.)

All nations have some literacy needs, even a country as developed

as Sweden.

I am here today to discuss literacy in the United States,

and Senator Simon's proposals to eliminate illiteracy in our

nation.

The Problem:

Between 20 and 30 million adults in the U. S. do not read

well enough to fully function in or contribute to our society.

Their lowered productivity impairs themselves, society, and

impacts future generations. But literacy skills are more than

productivity issues. They are human issues, such as helping a

child with their homework, ordering a meal in a restaurant, and

reading the warning labels on every product in the market

place.

While there are no exact statistics on who is illiterate,
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the trend seems to follow that of poverty. While more white

Americans are illiterate over all, high concentrations of

illiteracy exist among African and Hispanic Americans, and

immigrants.

The causes of illiteracy are equally undefined. For some,

learning to read in school was hampered by, poor attendance,

perceptual dysfunction, language barriers, or overcrowded

schools. Part Lf the conditions that have created these problems

is a lack of adequate financial support for Chapter One, Head

Start, and other programs. every year over one-half of the

eligible children for Chapter One services, and SO% of the

eligible children for Head Start go unnerved by these programs.

As adults, they face new problems Aherrby basic literacy

skills are not enough. Presently, workers are finding themselves

unemployed or underemployed because they lack sufficient skills

demanded by a high tech society.

Many people have been working to make the nation literate:

from teachers providing learning opportunities to pre schoolers;

to volunteers working in the nation's prisions with it's OOK

illiteracy rate. This effort it is simply not enough.

Professionals, volunteers, parents, children, and workers need

to know what works in effective programs to create better

programs, more classes, and improved opportunities for training.

The nation's adult literacy and basic education programs are

overwhelmed. More people are seeking literacy skills, while the
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supply of professionals and volunteers is inadequate.

To compound the dilemma of adult illiteracy in the United

States, little is known about under what conditions adults learn

best. For instance, should, work place literacy programs be

designed with the same educational principles as an

intergenerational literacy progrcm? What type of materials need

to be developed? What is the best use of video-tapes or

computers? Should, as is done in New Zealand, we fund a series

of public service radio spots on reading? These and many other

questions need to be answered.

Alternatives:

*2:11) The Simon proposal to create a national center is critically

important. A national center would provide for a single source

of information on literacy. The center could identify areas of

national need, conduct research regarding needs and identify

elements of effective literacy programs.

2) Along with a national center to improve the nation's

knowledge base, an interagency cabinet level office is needed to
...----

coordinate policy. Currently, the Departments of Education,

Labor, Wealth and Human Services, S4stice, Defense and

Agriculture, along with other agencies, have developed various

literacy programs. Nowsver, there is no government body

coordinating those programs to insure that the scarce funds are

being used most effectively. The creation of an interagency

cabinet body would reduce redundancies and offer more options to
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improve the literate rate of our nation.

3) The Simon proposal also makes recommendations to break the

cycle of illiteracy by providing services to literate difcient

parents of newborns. Even Start is a good beginning in the_---

effort of integrating early childhood education and adult

education for parents of children ages 2 - 7, yet more is needed

to provide services to parents of newborns. Young children nneed

to by read to and the more frequently children experience

language in a familiar context, the better the acquisition of

language skills. However, parents must be able to read, as well

as have information on , ,w to read, what to read and when to read

to their children. Increasing Even Start and developing programs

to reach parents can be enhanced by using television. PBS

currently broadcasts Sesame Street, an awardwinning show for

young children. One interesting aspect of this program is that

adults with literacy needs watch this program to develop their

own skills. Therefore, a program aimed at helping parents choose

materials for their children, and model oral raiding to children

can be an effective tool for intergenerational learning.

Senator Simon's proposal to expand services to very young

children is essential in addressing thwse needs.

Conclusion

The Lion's literacy efforts are a mosaic of private,

public, formal and informal programs. the Jation needs a

comprehensive program to: enhance the training of professionals

and volunteers, expand our knowledge base, coordinate government
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programs and expand Even Start. The Simon program is a step in

that direction. We look forward to worxing with the committee

for passage of Senator Simon's proposals.

1 4
,

.



141

Senator SIMON. I thank you very, very much.
Let me ask .Mrs. Reidand all of you please feel free to com-mentone of the basic problems we have is to get people to come

forward. You have heard one person today who had the courage to
come forward. But it does take a lot of courage.

What experience have you had in Nevada, and comments from
any of you, on how we get people to come forward?

Mrs. REID. It is difficult to get people to come forward. We finally
got a volunteer organization going in Hawthorne, Nevada. Theycould not find anyone to teach. I think one of the ways that wehave tried to get people to come forward was to use people like
Gloria Wattles in the media to tell their story. We thought that
someone who has experienced the same thing could give the mes-
sage better maybe than a star or the Govr-nor's wife.

Senator SIMON. Did you use that then Jri television and radio?
Mrs. REID. For our public service announcements.
Senator SIMON. Any comments?
Yes, Mr. Chisman.
Mr. CHISMAN. It is a problem, Senator. But I think one has to

realize that for most programs, particularly in large cities, there
are tens of thousands of people on waiting lists who have come for-ward and cannot be served.

Second, no, we do not know enough about how to get people to
come forwa^d. One place in which they are more likely to do so,
however, appears to be in employment situations where there are
good workforce literacy programs and they can see a bottom line,
and they get the encouragement of their employer.

Finally, this is one of the kinds of issues that I would very muchhope that a National Center as you proposed would try to learn
more about and try to disseminate what we know about it to more
programs.

Senator SIMON. Any other comments?
Mr. Delker.
Mr. DELEEP. Yes, Senator. I am reminded of two extremes. Ver-

mont has pioneered what they call "kitchen classes." In a highly-
rural area, they send tutors into the home on a one-on-one basis,
and they find it cost-effective. Now, this does a lot because one does
not have to reveal outside one's private domicile that they havethat deficiency.

On the urban scene, I am reminded that in 1967 we funded a
highly successful program with the Opportunities Industrialization
Council, OIC, in Philadelphia called "armchair adult education."
They went into inner cities, took a two-block prescribed neighbor-
hood, and set up classes, neighborhood classes. They did not call
them literacy classes. They said we are going to get together in
Mrs. Smith's houseand they paid her $5down the street, would
you like to join us? They began where the people's concerns were,and they found they had to develop curriculum to meet their
needs. But they addressed basic skills needs that wa; in their
neighborhood in the way they wanted to learn.

Ms. SEMINOPF. Senator Simon, I would also suggest that as we
look at the importance of intergenerational literacy and family pro-
grams and making literacy an important function within the homeand an important emphasis, that more could be done as we look k

1 1- 7
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schools and schools being inviting places for adults to come and to
learn at the same time their children ai e perhaps learning or
doing an after-school or evening program. So the whole importance
intergenerational literacy and learning together can take un a
greater emphasis.

Senator SIMON. I guess my only concern there is my own limited
experience in talking to people. They are just reluctant to go to an
elementary school or a secondary school if they cannot read and
write. There is just too much of a barrier there.

We have a little disagreement among you on whether we should
use the workplace or should not use the workplace. If I may quote
you, Mr. Delker, you say "I advocate that this committee safeguard
that priority with some appropriate mechanism that assures that
funding for those most in need reaches the optimum before funds
are directed to those in the workplace."

Do either of you want to expand at all? We will not have a full-
scale debate here, but how do we reach those not in the workplace?

Mr...DELKER. Well, t think that the historical emphasis in the
Adult Edu "ttion Act is the correct one. It has always spoken about
those least educated and most in need. And my concern with the
workplace, as I have said, is that those people are already at least
functional. And on the other hand, most of my work is not work-
place literacy, so I think that our differences are tactical, not stra-
tegic.

But I am concerned that in thinking about our own economic
well-being, namely that we remain competitive, that we not divert
resources from the Gloria Wattles in this world who have very
valid and compelling rearms particularly for us as a democracy to
learn to that have nothing to do with the workplace.

I think that the outreach programs that were emphasized begin-
ning in 1978 on the Adult Education Act should be continued, they
should be reinforcedthe Vermont type of program, whatever it
takes, whatever works, whether it be inner city or ruraland that
we make sure that the resources and the emphasis are maintained
there before we ditert, particularly Federal funds, to workplace ILI.
eracy.

Senator SIMON. If I may ask you, Mr. Chisman, as you respond to
this, in the case of the workplace, I am thinking of a very specific
gentleman who worked in what is called the Southworks in the
Chicago area. Mr. Straughan knows what I am talking about. He
was working for a steel company, and then he was promoted to
foremanor he was told he could be promoted to foreman. And he
said he had to decline because as foreman he had to sign some
papers and do some things. And that was the first time anyone
there knew he could not read or write.

Do we identify people in the workplace?
Mr. CHISMAN. Let me answer the first question first.
Senator SIMON. OK.
Mr. CHISMAN. And Paul and I do not disagree. I would not take a

dime away from the adult edi.cation program as it presently is. In
fact, our report proposes doubling it. I think that we need to in ad-
dition to that invest more in workforce literacy programs. It cannot
beif the problem is as significant as Senator Kennedy alluded to
yesterday, indicating that it isand I believe that it isif it is that
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significant as a national prob3em, it cannot be an either/or proposi-
tion. We must do both. We must find the resources to do both.

Senator Metzenbaum had his suggestions, and other people willhave theirs. So it is not either/or, and I do not think Paul and I
really disagree about that.

In terms of how do you identify people in the workforce, I think
the employerswe are talking about something that.is very basichere. It is a change in the employment contract. Employers mustbe encouraged to see it in their interest to create incentives for
people to come forth and incentives for them to learn, so that if
you do learn more you wil: do better on the job.

Now, that is a large step forward. I think there are very few ex-amplesMotorola is one of thanbut there are very few examplesof where that has been even tried thus far. Until things on that
scale are tried, and until they are shown to be successful, and they
are shown to benefit the bottom line of the corporation, I do notthink we are going to make a lot of progress in this area, only at
the mc.insand we have some proposals for that, you will not be
surprised to bear.

Senator SIMON. All right. Incidentally I want to pay tribute to
IBM. IBM has been mentioned several times. They are really doing
some things. I visited their office in Chicago. They are takingpeople from Cabrini Green, which is a public housing project,
bringing them into the office, and working with them. What youhave is not only volunteers form IBM working on this literacy
thing, you have a cultural mix from which both sides are learning.

Mr. Straughan, how did the ABA happen to get involved in this?
It had to be one person who recognized the need.

Mr. STRAUGHAN. Well, that is exactly the case. It happened to beat the time that Gene Thomas, a lawyer from Boise, Idaho, was
coming into office as president. The ABA operates in one-year
cycles, the year of the president. And this was something that hefelt very strongly about and really wanted it to be one of his great
contributions to the Association and to his presidency.

So he launched it, andABA in a lot of ways is like the Federal
government, and it tends to do things in very complex, involved
ways. This is a Task Force of five people that has been able to dothe kind of things I outlined a while ago on essentially no funding
from the Association. It is because of the commitment there, andalso because the ABA does have some natural resources and capa-
bilities to bring to helping out with this kind of effort. But that is
the reason. And fortunately, it has continued and is now beinv
adopted by a number of the standing entities to become a more per-
manent part of Association concerns and works.

Senator SIMON. Finally, Dean Seminoff, two or three years ago I
got an amendment to the Higher Education Act to encourage col-
lege work-study money being used to get student volunteers to
work as tutors. While we have had some good things happen as a
result, it has not taken off like I would like to see.

Do you have any ideas as a college dean, how we can get colleges
and universities more i volved? Here are talented young peoplewho have the skills, who if we appeal to them properly, I think
would volunteer to move on those long lists that Mr. Chisman is
talking about.

I. 4
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Ms. SEMINOFF. I would agree. And certainly as a Dean and my
own experiences in having taught in various places would suggest
that there is a place for money to provide for work study and fur
student volunteers. Perhaps one way to at least begin the effort in
a more focused way and, to see some success might be to look at
encouraging schools and colleges of education, which are in part re-
sponsible for the preparation of teachers long-term, to engage in
utilizing that work-study money and somehow making it even more
attractive than perhaps has been the case at this time.

It is an excellent way for persons to provide volunteer service, to
gain experience at the sune time, and then to be able to use that
experience later in their own teaching. And it might be that we
need to explore more fully how all of those dimensions can be tied
together more tightly than has been perhaps the case in the past,
because there is a significant contribution that students can make
in this voluntary effort if we really look at being partners in the
effort rather than doing it in very disparate ways.

Senator SIMON. If you have any further thoughts along that line,
if I may give a college dean an assignment here--

Ms. SEMINOFF. Thank you, I would look forward to that.
Senator SIMON [continuing]. I would like you to do that. I am

sure any reflections you have would be appreciated.
Let me just add that we are going to keep the record open. Some

of my colleagues may have questions they want to address to you
for the record. We would appret ;ate if you would get responses in
quickly so that we can print the I esults of this.

And Senator Nancy Kassebaum has a statement she wants to
also enter into the record.

[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONNA ALVARADO

Hr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased to

submit testimony concerning literacy programs and ACTION's

perspective on using community volunteers to build adult and

child literacy skills around the nation.

ACTION's long history of promoting literacy has taught us that

local citizen participation is a key to successful literacy
efforts. We also have learned that to be effective, literacy

volunteers need full support from the whole constellation of

community resources: businesses and corporations, churches and

synagogues, unions and schools, civic and service organizations,

stat:, local and federal govenment.

We have based many of our strongest volunteer literacy

programs on the premise that. while it is valuable for

volunteers to tutor individuals, it is also important for

volunteers to serve as catalysts in building new and lasting
literacy projects. Indeed, thousands of ACTION volunteers have
helped to set up or expand

local programs, have built their

administrative structures and fund-raising capabilities, and
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have trained and recruited scores of other volunteer tutors.

These volunteers have left models upon which new, national

volunteer initiatives can be rooted. It is a legacy which our

agency plans to extend as we increase public/private

partnerships among community literacy projects and resource

providers, and as we program more volunteers in support of

adult and child literacy.

ACTION's current involvement in the nation's literacy movement

is extensive. During the current fiscal year (FY 1989), ACTION

will commit $26.4 million to support community projects which

fight illiteracy. This funding will support 24,300 full-time

and part-time literacy volunteers who serve through local,

non-profit orcanizations in Volunteers in Service to America

(VISTA), the Retired Senior Volunteer Program (RSVP), the

Foster Grandparent Program and the Student Community Service

Program.

VISTA's literacy volunteers serve full-time. The total impact

of current and former VISTA volunteers is recognized as one of

the country's most significant inroads against the problems of

illiteracy. This year, nearly $7.7 mi'lion will be spent to

place more than 1,000 VISTA volunteers who will be involved in
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literacy activities at 177 projects. Those volunteers

represent more than one-third of VISTA's total volunteer force.

The VISTA volunteers recruit and train literacy tutors. They

serve on literacy councils as fund-raisers and administrators,

performing outreach services, helping local projects identify

people who need help, gaining public awareness and private

support for local sponsors.

VISTA volunteers recruit citizens who will a3opt a ' expand on

their efforts when their year of VISTA service is corpleted.

They develop programs for 'at-risks youth and refugees,

organize new community programs and expand existing ones.

Our RSVP program is also recognized as a leader in the

literacy movement. Currently, more than 16,000 RSVP volunteers

are directly involved in literacy activities, and thousands of

other RSVP volunteers indirectly boost local literacy efforts

by supporting organizations that provide wide-ranging services

that include literacy efforts. The RSVP literacy volunteers

tutor adults, youth and school dropouts. They recruit and

train other local literacy volunteers, and they serve as

administrators and staff on local literacy councils. Nearly 65

percent of our 750 RSVP projects are part of the RSVP Literacy
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Network, which was developed in a unique public/private

partnership of ACTION, Laubach Literacy Action and the Dayt.

Hudson Foundation. As a result, local RSVP programs and

project leaders are regarded by communities as inform tion

resources who can provide assistance to literacy ini'-.tives.

Our Foster Grandparent program also substar"..ially addresses the

literacy problems of children with special,needs. Some 7,300

Foster Grandparent volunteers provide literacy ser :es to

19,000 children with special needs through projects in schools

and local Head Start offices. These older volunteers, like

their RSVP counterparts who work with youth, are more than

simply tutors to the children. They give the kids love, care

and a reason to want to learn. Many children in poverty have

literacy problems, and they also often lack a family support

system. Older literacy volunteers can fill a huge void in the

lives of these youngsters by simply providing a role mouel, a

person who truly cares, to a Young person who may be lost and

untared for.

The RSVP and Foster Grandparent literacy volunteers will be

supported this year with funds totalling more than $18.6

million.
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The agency also has made literacy an import, t area of

emphasis-area for our Mini-grant program. In FY 1989, $37,500

will be granted to fund five projects using volunteers in

literacy activities.

These small but effective start-up grants enable communities to

initiate ongoing, model projects that can be replicated in

cities around the country.

American young people have an important contribution to make as

volunteers combatting illiteracy. President Bush is leading a

new drive to encourage service by greater numtc:s of young

Americans, a movement which greatly enhances ACTION's ability

to involve more young citizens in building a fully literate

America. Our Student Community Service Program (SCSP)

currently sponsors some 28,200 high school and college students

in 114 community service projects, a great many of which have a

strong literacy focus. Ten local SCSP projects are completely

dedicated to adult literacy efforts and six projects focus

completely i tutoring high school and elementary school age

children, with literacy tutoring being a central component of

their wwk. Together, the 16 SCSP literacy projects involve

2,050 student volunteers.



We have learned that parents and schools must be involved.

Schools also'must be deeply involved, instilling a

commitment to service in our young men .nd women and promoting

among students the 'new engagement in the lives of others' for

which the President has called. Let us give our students the

opportunity to expericence firsthand the problems of people

who are so often the objects of study and policy. Let parents

and teachers inspire our children and teach them that they are

expected to give something back to America.

ACTION and its volunteers have a leadership role and a record

of expertise in literacy service. We have also learned a few

important lessons which I want to share with the Subcommittee.

First, the future for literacy volunteers is promising. Under

the leadership of President Bush, we see greatly renewed

interest in comm. ,ty service. There has never been a better

climate for recruiting volunteers. But once recruited,

literacy volunteers must be trained and supported. Those who

operate local literacy programs will affirm LIAL it is not true

to say 'anyone who can read can teach people to read.'

Increasing literacy volunteers means finding new sources of
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support for their efforts. Volunteers are an effective force

against illiteracy, but they can't do it alone. Our ACTION

programs involved a total of 304,000 volunteers in 1980. This

year that total will approach a half-million volunteers. Our

programs grew because they have been able to tap tremendous new

sources of local support.

Last year, for example, our Older American Volunteer Programs

alone raised $56 million in non-ACTION funding, about 35

percent of the agency's entire federal appropriations. We plan

to continue to help our projects develop such fresh resources

and build new public/private partnerships.

The second point that I stress, and it is closely related to

the first, is that non-federal institutions must increase

initiatives to boost literacy volunteers. The federal

government, for its part, must work more aggressively to build

bridges to bu3lness and industry, while business leajers, in

response, must devote more resources to stimulating employee

volunteering and providing assistance to local, non-profit

volunteer sponsors.

The wide - ranging literacy efforts made by ACTION point up tt

breadth of literacy problems and the need for volunteers to



attack the problem on many fronts, in our poor communities,

among school dropouts, in drug treatment programs and also in

adult programs for the great number of working citizens who

cannot read. AS our volunteers know, illiteracy threatens our

society both by helping to lock the poor into a cycle of poverty,

and by leaving working Americans without the basic skills that

they and our economy will require to keep pace with technology

and foster industrial growth.

Finally, we have learned at ACTION that volunteers can tackle

almost any of these challenges, but they can in no way rely for

support on government alone.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. DONALD W. JONES

INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the ComC :tee: Thank you for this

opportunity to discuss the issue of literacy within the Department of

Defense. My testimony today will cover two broad areas--the quality

of our new recruits, incluaing their reading ability, and ongoing

programs to provide functional literacy training to Service members

in need of improving their basic skills.

THE QUALITY OF TODAY'S RECRUITS

The Department of Defense uses two indexes to gauge the quality

of its new recruits: scores on an enlistment test and educational

attainment. The enlistment test is a good predictor of success in

techn4cal training and on-the-job performance, while educational

level is related to adaptability to the military environment. For

example, enlistees who are high school graduates are twice as likely

to complete a term of service as are nongraduates. For this reason,

the Military Services place a high premium on completion of high

school and prefer to enlist young people who are graduates. The

significance of a high school diploma is not its relationship to

mental ability, but that it reflects the graduate's motivation to

accomplish one of society's important goals--to stick to a project

even when the going is difficult.

Because the military encompasses a wide range of occupations, the

enlistment test measures a variety of abilities. One Lcoposite,
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composed of verbal and mathematics questions, yields a single score

of g.-.eral trainability. On the basis of these scores, recruits are

divided into five categories representing the continuum from high to

low aptitude: I - percentiles J3-100, II - percentiles 65-92, III -

percentiles 31-64, IV - percentiles 10-30, and V - percentiles 1-9.

Categories I and II are considered to be above average in train-

ability, Category III average, and Category IV and V below average.

By law, individuals in Category V are not eligible to enlist.

Since 1981, the quality of recruits has increased to historic

levels. Table 1 shows the qualitative characteristics of new

entrants in terms of aptitude category and education for selected

periods under both conscription and the voluntary force. Under

today's recruiting policies, almost all new enlistees have average or

above aptitude and are high school graduates. These numbers are far

in excess of the civilian youth population where 69 percent score

average or above and 75 percent have graduated from high

school. 2/

lj Based on the testing of a nationally representative sample of
young people, ages 18 to 23. P::ofile of American Youth:__19U
natialiVideAdMiRistration of the Armed Services Vocational Aptitude
Battery, Office of the Assistant Secretary .f Defense (Manpower,
Reserve Affairs, and Logistics), March 1982.

2/ Common Core_of_Data_Survev, U.S. Department of Education,
National Center for Education Statistics, December 1987.

1 0
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Table 1
Percentage of New Recruits by Aptitude Category an'

Level of Education

Aptitude Category
and Education 1960-64

graft Ere
1970-73

Volunteer Era
1981-83 1984-881965-69 1974-76 1977-80

I and II 38 38 35 35 29 37 40
III 49 4i 45 55 43 50 55
IV 14 21 22 10 28 13 6

Some College :- :5 13 5 4 6 5
High School i1 55 5Z IQ LE 77 22
Total 64 74 70 66 71 85 99

With regard to literacy, estimates of recruits' reading ability

are obtained by converting enlistment test scores to comparable

scores on a composite of commercial reading tests. While reading

is an important aspect of successful service, we do not requ...re

minimum reading grade levels for entry into the various military

occupations. This is because our enlistment test correlates

highly with commercial reading tests; thus, we believe that

the aptitude levels required to qualify for skill training also

ensure sufficient literacy for on-the-job performance.

Table 2 shows recruit reading grade levels, by Service, for

selected fiscal years. (Prior to 1981, we did not track reading

abilities.) With the exception of the Air Force, there is little

ve:iation between reading levels of the Services in FY 1988. As with

aptitude and level of education, reading levels of new recruits have

typically been higher than the 9.5 grade level average found in the

20-133 89 6
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civilian youth population. I/

Table 2
Average Reading Grade Levels of New Recruits

Service 12111 1982 1984 1986 1987 12111

Army 9.2 9.8 10.0 11.2 11.2 11.2

Navy 10.0 10.3 10.2 11.0 11.1 11.1

Marine Corps 9.9 10.0 10.0 11.1 11.2 12.2

Air Force 10.3 10.4 10.7 11.4 11.6 11.8

DoD 9.8 10.1 10.1 11 2 11.3 11.3

LITERACY ENHANCEMENT

Because new recruits, on the average, read much better than

civilian youth of the same age, the Services do not provide education

designed to teach basic reading and writing. Instead, the Services

offer functional literacy programs that enhance those hasic skills

within a job context. A new recruit whose reading grade level fell

below 9th grade would be given reading instruction using the vocabu-

lary and grammar of the military occupation, rather than a reading

textbook used with elementary and junior high school students. U.,ing

this approach not only hones basic skills, but also enhances military

job performance.

1/ Based on the testing of a nationally representative sample of
young people, ages 18 to 23. profile of American Youth: 1980

pationwide Administration of She rnmed Services Vo_catk.cal__APtitldt
patterv, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Manpower,
Reserve Affairs, and Logistics), March 1982.
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Literacy enhancement programs are conducted by each of the

Services in order to improve job performance. The Army has a program

known as the Basic Skills Education Program (BSEP). Its purpose is

to upgrade academic capabilities and skills necessary to complete

occupational training successfully and function effectively at work.

This program is operated at two level,t; BSEP I is targeted toward

entry levees training while BSEP II is intended for personnel already

assigned to units to improve skills required for military auties.

The Army also offers the Advanced Skills Education Program which

is tailored for non-comm'ssioned officers or soldiers who have not

mastered the educational skills inherent in the performance of their

jobs. The total enrollment for all basic and advanced skills pro-

grams averages approximately 80,000 with funding at about

$8 million per year.

The Nev., operates three skill enhancement programs. The first is

Academic Remedial Trtining (ART). This is a recruit-level program

designed for those few sailors who score below a 7th-grade readili,

level. ART is intended to upgrade verbal skills to ensure successful

completion of recruit and apprenticeship training. The second

program is Job-Oriented Basic Skills (JOBS). This program is

intended to enable motivated and otherwise eligible sailors to

upgrade reading skills and other job-related abilities for entry into

technical ,.raining. Finally, the Navy offers a Functional Skills

163
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Program to assist sailors at their duty stations to upgrade reading

and mathematical skills for improved on-the-job performance. Navy

skill enhancement programs annually enroll approximately 25,000

personnel, with about $2.5 million programmed for each year.

Air Force Balic Skills Education includes a reading enhancement

program conducted at basic military training for recruits failing to

score above a 9th reading grade level. The Air Force also offers a

program to assist personnel in technical training and at their duty

stations to remedy educational deficiencies directly related to job

performance. Total enrolls ,nt for these prc;rams is usually about

5,700; current funding for basic skills i. approximately $60 thousand

per year. (Reading enhancement is funded ae needed under the budget

line that pays for basic military training.)

The Marine Corps Basic Skills ProN.am is intended to improve the

competencies of enlisted personnel and enhance their promotion

potential, which in turn tends to strengthen the enlisted personnel

base of the Marine Corps. The program includes reading, mathematics,

and English for marines identified as deficient in their military

occupational specialties because they lack proficiency in the basic

skills. Cu-rent enrollment is approximately 11,000, with funding for

FY 1989 at $60U thousand.

Finally, the Services offer English as a Second Language,

through the Defense Language Institute English Language Center at

1 PI
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Lackland Air Force Base, Texas. This multi-Service program assists

Service members and dependents with English language problems that

impair their professional dqvelopment and career potential. The

courses are taught on a non-resident basis at education centers and

by mobile training teams in a wide variety of bases worldwide.

Funding data for the non-resident program is not Immediately avail-

able.

SUMMARY

Since 1981, the education and aptitude levels of new recruits

have increased sharply. In FY 1988, 93 percent of all enlistees were

high school graduates compared to 81 percent in FY 1981. This

percenta 9. is significantly higher than the 75 percent of the youth

population who have diplomas. In terms of aptitud,, 95 percent of

recruits in FY 1988 scored average or above on the enlistment test;

this percentage was 79 in Fl 1981. Approximately 69 percent of

civilian youth fall into the average and above ranges. 1/ Reading

grade levels for new recruits h,lve also risen since 1981. In

FY 1988, the average reading grade level for enlistees was 11.3; in

FY 1981, that number was 9.8. It should be noted that both those

figures are above the national average of 9.5. 17

1/ Based on the testing of a nationally representative sample of
young people, ages 18 to 23. Profile of American Youth: 1980
Nationwide Administration of the Armed Services Vocational Aptitude
Battery, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Manpower,
Reserve Affairs, and Logistics), March 1982.

1 65
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Finally, while the Services screen all recruits based on

aptitude and education, some young people do enlist whose reading

skins could be improved. Tv that end, the Services rifer functional

literacy training designed to Improve reading and wrAing skills

within the context of military occupations. Comic book training

materials are not used, nor are "Dick and Jane" reading primers.

Instead, the Services have made a major effort to improve the

readability of materials and to match the reading requirements of

those materials with the reading skills of their users.

In FY 1988, the Servicas did not enlist a single recruit who

read below the 6th grade level--which has been considered the cutoff

for functional illiterates. In sum, given the historically high

levels of recruit quality and the effectiveness of functional

literacy training in enhancing on-the-job performance, we believe our

resources are effectively utilized to ensure the Department of

Defense has no literacy problems.

6 6
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Senator SIMON. Our hearing stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:15 p.1 , the Subcommittee adjourned, subject

to the call of the Chair.]



LJLIMINATING ILLITERACY

THURSDAY, MAY 18, 1989

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES, OF THE

COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:30 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Paul Simon, pre-
siding.

Present: Senators Simon, Matsunaga, and Mikulski.
Senator SIMON. The subcommittee hearing will come to order.
We are having the second in a series of hearings on the problem

of illiteracy and what we should do about it. I apologize to our wit-
nesses and everyone else. The plane from New work City this
morning.came in about an hour late.

I will enter my opening statement in the record, but let me add I
am particularly pleased to have two witnes- Is hereDexter
Manley, whom those of us who follow football know about. He has
shown the courage to tell a very different story that is not a foot-
ball story, and I am very grateful . him for that. It is a story of
someone who has picked himself up, had the courage to face his
problems, and not only is he readik-); and writing todayhe is
studying Japanese, I understand, and I applaud that.

The other person is Gwen Jones, who is also learning to read for
the first time. She is learning at an IBM learning center in Chica-
go, and we will be hearing from her after we hear from Dexter
Manley.

[Opening statement of Senator Simon follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PAUL SIMON

Good morning. I welcome each of my colleagues and each ofoa, witnesses to this
hearlig. Today's hearing is the second in a series this year :n this F. ;ow nittee on
Illiteracy in our country and of the tremendous chrilenge we face in atte,ripting to
elintinat a this problem.

While I welcome all of the witnesses here today, I especi illy want to w^;come
Dexter Manley, the v.II-known defensive end of the Washington Redskins, this
hearing to tell his story on how he was able to gradur.te high school, and gc through
college, yet be unable to read a newspaper ur a novel until he entered the Lab
School of Washington for Teaching Learning Disabled. I am especially pleased
tc hear that he is now studying Japanese. In addition, I want to ext.( ad a warm
welcome to Gwen Jones, who is also learning to read for the first time in her adult
life because of the efforts of a new IBM learning center in Chicago.

I know I speak for everyone today in congratulaang both Dexter snd Gwen on
their remarkable achievements. I plan to introduce a literacy bill that will sprcad
success stories like that of Gwen and Dexter's by improving and expanding Federal
efforts to combat this problem. Illiteracy has been a hidden problem in our society,

1163)
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hidden by the very people who are illiterate because they are embarrassed about it.
People were reluctant to talk about it or to confront it. But that is changing, and I
sense that the Nation is now ready to tackle it head on. I must also credit the First
Lady, Barbara Bush, tor her efforts to bring this issue out in the open and I am
pleased to have Sharon Darling, a member of the New Barbara Bush Family Liter-
acy Foundation, here to testify.

At least 23 million Americans lack the basic reading, writing and computational
skills necessary to function effectively in our society. These are 23 million adults
who cannot read a newspaper, read books to their children, read the labels on pre-
scription medicine that they administer to their children or read employment adver-
tisements. This same population is not fully exercising their right to vote and may
fear riding public transportation to work.

An additional 45 million adults read w only minimum comprehension. The av-
erage American worker today must have skills at a ninth-to-twelfth grade le el, not
the 4th grade level that was typical after World War II. And these standards keep
rising. While roughly 30% of the semi-skilled and unskilled workers are functional-
ly illiterate, the number of professional jobs continues to increase as the unskilled
positions continue to decrease. Only 10% of the new jobs created by the -r 2000
will be in manufacturing.

These statistics only tell part of the story on the changing demographics on our
future workforce. Blacks, Hispanics, Asian: ' other races will account for roughly
57% of the labor force growth from 1986 to t..,e year 2000. If we add all women into
this category, females and minori s will exceed over 80% of the work force growth
rate. These are the same grow t.'.1ett have historically been disadvantaged. If we
want a skilled, competitive 1r .. force, we eon no longer aftbrd to ignore these
groups, nor can we continue to disadvantage them.

Minorities dominate the poll of unwanted and increasingly unused labor, with an
estimated 44% of Blacks and 65% of Hispuaics that are functionally illiterate. It is
estimated that 75% of the unemployed are functionally illiterate, while 50% of the
households classified below the poverty level cannot read an 8th glade book.

I think there is also a direct correlatio:. between illiteracy and crimeat least
60% of inmates in State and Federal prisons could not read, write or do arithmetic
e the 3rd grade level. Education and training are not inexpensivewe spent about
$4200 a year to send a child to schoolbut the cost of not educating and training is
a great deal hirber. It costs abou' $14,000 a year to keep a prisoner in jail. The
Pennsylvania State University estimates that the costs to our country on failing to
educate and train disadvantaged young men and women for employment is $225 bil-
lion each yearin lost productivity, welfan: payments and expenses related to
crime prevention and the criminal justice system.

If one thing is clear, it is that the problem can be easily defined by these and
numerous other startling statistics. It is the solutions to these problems that have
been essentially ignored at the Federal level for too long. The illiteracy elimina-
tion initiative I win introduce in the near futtua will expand existing effective nro-
gramssuch as the Library Literacy Program and the VISTA Literacy Corpsand
will provide new focus as well as increased funding to programs such as the Adult
Education Act. It. rill establish a cabinet level council to coordinate literacy efforts
at the highest Federal level, and will establish a national center on literacy to fund
research and dissemination of information on the literacy problem. It will also in-
crease funds for the workplace literacy program and to provide funds for a chal-
lenge grant progreua to expand and increase public/private sector partnerships in
fighting illiteracy.

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our witnesses today on this important
issue.

Senator SimoN. Mr. Manley, we are very, very pleased to have
you here, and I will let you proceed at this point.

STATEMENT OF DEXTER MANLEY, WASHINGTON REDSKINS, AND
LAB SCHOOL OF WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY SARAH
HINES, TUTOR, LAB SCHOOL OF WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. MANLEY. Thank you, Senator Simon and Pat Fahy.
As you know, this is still part of a process that I am going

through, and I am going to try to make it as brief as possib)e. If
there are any questions, we will ;se glad to try to answer them to
the best of our knowledge.

16J
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I we aid like to thank Senator Paul Simon and Pat Fahy for in-
viting me to testify before this distinguished committee. I am hon-
ored to be here, and hope that my presence will prove valuable to
the many thousands of learning-disabled and illiterate Americans.

As many of you know, I am an All-Pro defensive end for the
Washington Redskins, the 1 J88 Super Bowl Champions. I am
viewed by millions as a hero; however, until recently, I did not
view myself as a hero. It was only three years ago that I just began
learning how to read and write. [Pause.]

Senator Stator/. You are doing just fine. [Pause.]
Just tell your story, how it came about, and don't worry about

your prepared statement.
Mr. MANLEY. Tt is very difficult.
Senator Stator/. That is why we appreciate your doing it. That is

why it is so important for so many others, for you to have the cour-
age to come here and to stand up and de this. That is why we have
to have a lot of people who have the courage who are now hiding
out there; we !lave to have them come forward and say, "I can't
read and write; I've got to do it." That is why this takes more cour-
age than anything you have done on the football field.

Mr. MANLEY. Thank you.
Again, all through my grammar school, junior high and high

school, I was put hack in the special ed class and I stayed there
from the third through the sixth grade. It was very difficult be-
cause I felt Lke I was normal, but at the same time, I was told a lot
of different things: that I was dumb and stupid. I had a lot of re-
jection in my life, and there was a lot of frustration because I did
not know how to read or write.

I remember wren I was put L. there, I'll never forget what I
didI grabbed the teacher and threw her on the blackboard be-
,ause I did not want to be in that class. I saw lot of kids who
were deformed, and I felt like I should not have been in there. But
at the same time, there was so much frustration en my part that I
reacted a little violently at that particular time.

In this class, it was more or less playing with blocks, and I never
really developed the skills to learn. And I don't really know vhat
happenedI was passed, of course, and I think that kind of repeat-
ed itself all the way through. But there wls still a lot of willing-
ness on my part, because I was always there ^ -d once I got into
junior high, I was no longe' in a special ed so I felt that I
was among my peers, and I wasn't as different, because there
wasn't a class for special ed. So that made me feel a little better.

The only thing that really male me feel good in school was ath-
letics. That built some self-esteem and some self-worth in Dexter
Manley. Other than that, I had no identay. You know, as kids, we
all search for some identity, and I did n4t have any because I felt
so different. I always felt like I was the "black sheep" in whatever
environment, whether in my family or whatever. And that is the
way it has been for me.

As I went along, things got tougher and tougher, because other
kids were progressing and getting better and moving on, and I was
somewhat at a standstill. But at that particular time, I was still
participating in athletics. And I am not here to downgrade HISD; I
am from Houstor, Te-as. I am not here to say that it is their fault.
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It was just something at that particular time, whether it was igno-
rance or whatever, that was not detected. So I have to live with
that. But again, it was verb painful, and I really don't understand.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Manley followb ;]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DEXTER MANLEY

1 would like to thank Senator Simon and Pat Fahy of his of.__e for inviting me to
testify before this distinguished committee. I am honored to be here and hope that
my presence will prove valuable to the thousands of learning-disabled and illiterate
Americans.

As many of yet. know, I am an All-Pro defensive end for the 1988 Super Bowl
Champion Washington Redskins. Accordingly, I am viewed by millions as a hero,
however, until recently, I did not view myself as a hero. For the last three years, I
have been learning to read, a skill that many of you take for granted, but due to my
being learning-disabled, reading had a:ways been a struggle for me. Because I am a
public figure, it is very embarrassing for me to be here today, but I realize the
impact my presence may have on others to come forward and cure their disability.

I came to grips with my inability to ref, d three years ago because I had no self
respect. It was painful knowing people perceived me as dumb and stupid. However,
today I can both read and spell.

I cannot convey the pride I experience each morning when I read the Washington
Post. While I am still enrolled in a special learning program, it feels great to be able
to finally say "I am not illiterate." Acquiring the ability to read exceeds all the ac-
complishments I have attained on the f--otball field.

Again, I thank Senator Simon and this distinguished committee for the opporttaii-
ty to :wear before you t%is morning.

Senator SIMON. Let me ask a few questions, if I may.
At what point did you decide you were going to do this? Here you

were, you were making money, you were a pro football player, and
everyboiy figures you are a big success. When did you decide you
were going to do something, and how did it come about?

Mr. MANLry. Well, like I said earlier, I went on th, eugh my life,
and whether or not I was passed, there was a willii.gness on my
part. In my freshman year, after my father passed away, I took the
ACT test, and I scored a 6. That really hurt me, because I remem-
bered back in grammar school what I was told, anal I just felt like I
was dumb and I was stupid, and that I did not have the ability to
learn how to read or write. And I nt to say thanks to Sarah, who
is my teacher at the Lab School.

But getting to your question, it vappened in 1985. I was on the
sidelines, and we we "e playing the New York Giants, and I remem-
ber when Joe Theisman broke his leg. And you know, as a football
player, the only thing that really gave me identity was footballit
made me feel like a real personbecause other than that, I went
through so mach frt. Ireton. I can recall vividly when Joe broke
his leg. I was standing there, and I had so much fear and insecuri-
ty, and I was just saying I hope to God this will never happen to
me, because what do i do then.

That was in 1985 when Joe broke his leg. The next year, I decid-
ed I had to go and get help, because I did not know how to read or
write or spell. So at that time, I talked to my wife, and I told her
that I needed her help. She talked with her mother, and there was
an article in the Chicago Tribune abort the Washington Lab
School. So Glenda told me, and I contacted the Lab School.

When I went to the Lab School, I took a lot of tests, and that is
whin I initially enrollsd in the night school during the football
season. I would :eave practice and go to `..he Lab School at night.
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That is really when I started. I really felt a little better about
myself because I was doing something about it. I wasn't running, I
wasn't hiding, I wasn't trying to make people believe I was some-
thing that I really wasn't.

That is the way it really happened.
Senator SIMON. Good for you.
And Sarah Hinr,s, you are his tutor?
Ms. HINES. Yes. I work at the Lab School, and when I met

Dexter, I was teaching at the night school. He had several teachers;
I was his reading teacher. Then I went back to work at the Lab
School, and I also tutored him one-to-one several times a week. So I
ha, robably worked with him for four year s.

. MANLEY. How did I grade out? I was tellir -; her just the
other day the Lab School had z. a opening, and I was there and I
;poke to the Lab Schooland I did not realize .his until Sarah told
me two weeks ago. I was at school, and she said, "You know,

xter, I went back and I checked your tests from when you first
walked into the Lab School"because when you walked in, they
test you. And it was so painfulshe told me I was on a s::cond
grade reading level. That was very embarrassing, and it really hurt
me. At that time, I was in so much denial; she told me could not
read, and I was telling her, "I can read," but I would guess at a lot
of words. So that is where I was at when I first walked into the
Lab School.

Senator Sr ION. Do you have any idea 11.,w they decided you
needed to be in a special education class?

Mr. MANLEY. Well, I was young, I was in the third grade, so I
cannot recall, I cannot go back that far. I know the principal of the
school talked to my mother and father, and at that particular time
I was just prr in the special ed class. And I aid not want to be in
there, and the only thing I an recall is we played with blocks and
had some research time. Other than that, I don't ever remember
learning phonics or learning skills to learn how to read and write.

Senator &mom There are going to be some people watching this
on television, Dexter Manley. What would you say to someone who
is watching this on television who does not know how to read and
write today, somebody out there who has been hiding it from his or
her friends any neighborsand that is what most people do --

Mr. MANLEY. Well; I was one of them.
Senator SIMON [continuing]. And you were one of themwhat

would be your advice to these people who might be watching on tel-
evision?

Mr. MANLEY. Well, again, I guess it takes a certain amount of
courage. At the same time, you have to get comfortable with your-
self. And what I can say to those who are out there who have a
learning disability or are illiterate is that somehow or other, :you
have to find the will and the courage to come forward ar.r1 .sk for
help. That is the most difficult thing for a human being to do is to
ask for help. And part of helping is changing, and as human
beings, some things about us we do not want to change.

For me, the only thing I can say is that / had to humble myself,
and I had to walk into the Lab School and not pretend. And it is
okay, and I feel like I am all right. Today, I can read and write,
and I do have some self-respect. That is about all I can say.

-11 ri
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Senator SIMON. That is a powerful message, and we thank you.
There are 20 to 30 million adult Americans who cannot read a

newspaper. And Dexter Manley, I have followed you on the football
field usually cheering you, except when you played against the
old St Louis Cardinals, and then I had to cheer on the other side
but I have never been prouder of you than I am for what you have
done here today.

Mr. MANLEY. Thank you
Senator SIMON. Senator Mikulski?
Senator MIKULSKI. Thar.:: you.
Mr. Manley, that was extremely moving testimony.
First of all, Senator Simon, we are just se pleased that you have

introduced this legislation, and I think all would agree that this is
indeed a national priority. Our Declaration of Independence and
Bill of Rights talk about the right to life, liberty and the p irsuit of
happiness. The right to learn to read must be considered a funda-
men;a1 right to our societythe right to learn to readbecause it
is a h Ilmark to our democracy. You cannot run a country, you
cannot run a family, all those things that Mr. Manley has Liked
about. So we congratulate you on this legislation. If America is
goir,, to be the country that competes, it has to be the country that
an read.
My questions therefore go, Mr. Manley, to some aspects of pre-

ventior . if we ald take a minute or two about your own life. How
old are you now?

Mr. MANLEY. I am 30.
Senator MIKULSKI. So whoa you were in the third grade, that

was about 22 years ago?
Mr. MANLEY. `'es, ma'am.
Senator Mixutsm. That would be abou* 1967?
Mr. MANLEY. I can count money, but I cannot subtract like that.

You are asling me to do something I cannot do. [Applause.]
Senrttor MIKUILT.I. OK. But it was somewhere in the mid-1960s

that ycu were in the third grade. What I am trying to figure out is
that obviously there were not programs there to help you when you
were a little guy at age eight. You obviously do not lack intellectu-
al ability; you just had some roadblocks to reading.

Do you know what they found out when they tested you, what
that learning disability was?

Mr. MANLEY. At t' Lab School?
Senator MIKULSKI. Yesor, do you remember when you were in

the third grade what happened to you? Do you have any records,or
Mr. MANLEY. Yes. can recall I was in the second grade and I

think I made like 19 F's. At that time, they put me back, and I
repeated a grade, and that is when I was put in the special ed
class. From that point, I do not recall taking a test or anything of
that nature. The only thing I can remember was being put back,
and I did not want to be put back, and I stayed there four years in
the special ed course, and there were no programs of any sort to
help me to learn skills to read and write, so I could feel like I was
a human being.

Senator MIKULSKI. And when you went to the Lab School, did
they identify what was the nature of the learning disability?
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Mr. MANLEY. Yes. Sarah can get into more detail.
Ms. HINES. Yes. Dexter's learning disability is primarily in hi

auditory channel, and 11,..- basically has trouble remembering wh&t
he hears, especially rote information, s that he could not remem-
ber the sounds that letters make, or when he tried to blend sounds
together, he could not remember them in sequence, and that was
the reason he did not learn to read.

Senator MIKULSKI. And are their special techniques--
Ms. HINES. Yes
Senator Mumma. So it is not a hearing aide, or something like

that.
Ms. HINES. No, no, no. He hears fine. It is really just a me.itory

problem.
Senator MIKULSKI. OK. But somewhere along the line, if Ne had

identified that, Mr. Manley would have been in a special reading
program arid net have felt the stigma that he felt; is that correct?

Ms. HINES. Right, if he had been identified as learning-disabled
when he was young.

Senator MIKULSKI. Mr. Chairman, my point is that I think there
are a lot of people who have particular kinds of learning disabil-
ities.

And Mr. Manley, as I understand it, you just felt ashamed; you
felt ashamed that you could not read, which meant that you felt, I
am sure, that you just weren't smart enough, good enough, orwhate or

Mr. N.,..,LEY. Yes.
Senator MIKULSKI [continuing]. And then here you are, this big

guy, 25 years old or so, and you go the learning lab. But if you
could not hear, or if you had blurred visionlike mefrom here, I
cannot read your namebut nobody thinks I .ina dumb because I
have to wear glasses; right this minute, without my glasses, I just
cannot read. But there is no stigma for me to walk into an ophthal-
mologist, find out what is wro ag with my eyes, and then get glasses
and I am corrected. Nobody thinks I am deficient, nobody thinks I
s.na dumb, nobody thinks I am no wr-...aanly because I cannot read.

Mr. MANLEY. Yes, ma'am.
Senator MIKULSKI. Now, what do you think we could do that

would make people feel going to reading programs would be the
same as going to a doctor? Essentially, if I might say, Ms. Hines,
you are a "reading doctor". You are a reading rehab. If I broke a
leg, nobody would think three seconds if they saw me with a
walker, going into a rehab clinic.

What I am trying to find out is how we can help other men and
women not feel so ashamed that they could not reach out to a pro-
gram, in the same way you do not feel ashamed when you needglasses, or

Mr. MANLEY. Well, people are all different. I think kids can be
more cruelat least when I was a kid, through grammar school,
junior high and high schooland I suffered. I did not have any in-
formation. The only information I had was a vision, and that was
about it. I think we all have to be educated, and you have to have
people with some compassion and understanding, and a lot of
people do not have that.
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For instance, this morning, I was telling my press guy when I
picked him up at the airportand this is getting off the subject,
but it is going to get to what you are asking meI was over at the
gift shop, looking in the gift shop, and a lady walked up to me this
morning and asked, "Did you see you were in the paper?" I said,
"Yes." And when I left to go back to my car, the next thing I knew,
she was out with some people at National Airport, laughing: "He
can't read." I did not say anything, and it was belittling to a
degree. And she did not realize I was walking nearby.

So you just have to have people who are understanding and have
some compassiou and again, I am repeating myselfand it has to
come from within the individual that it is okay if he has a learning
disability or is illiterate. He has to have a certain amount of sup-
port in order to feel good about himself, whether it is immediate
family or friends or whoever it may be, I think the support is the
best way to sympathize with that individual.

Senator Mixtusiti. Well, I can't tell you how upset I am to hear
about this lady at the airport.

Mr. MANLEY. I'm not upset.
Senator MIKULSKI. I tell you, if I were there, I would have cl,ased

her in my little high heels.
Mr. MANLEY. I wanted to punch her out, but I was taught not to

hit ladiesthat, I learned. [Laughter.]
Senator Mixtusiti. But the fact is that you did not fail, sirthe

system failed you. And did the high school just promote you on?
Mr. MANLEY. Well, that is kind of a touchy subject right now in

Houston, Texas.
Senator MIKULSKI. And I am sure it is a touchy subject at your

college.
Mr. MANLEr. Yeswell, I don't think it is their responsibility. I

think it started in my early schooling. The only thing I can say is
there was a willingness on my part, and I would always attend
class. But as I sit here today, I think it is amazing that I got this
far. That is the only time I have ever repeated a grade, was in the
second grade. And I had a lot of tutoring, but I would suspect that

probably was just passed through.
Senator Mixtusici. Well, we won't talk about your college. But I

happen to think that the purpose of a college is that of a learning
institution. I am old-fashioned. I don't think colleges should be the
"farm team" for the NFL.

Mr. MANLEY. Yes, ma'am.
Senator MIKUISKI. Ana I am so pleased that you have had the

opportunity to improve yourself, that you had this outlet. Not
every guy is going to be a pro football player. So you are our model
so we can help others.

Ms. Hines, my last couple of questions are directed to youI
know the chairman Hants to move on. How did you get into this,
why are :, ou into this, and how can we recruit others to be involved
in literacy?

Ms. HINES. I think it is very rewarding to teach someone like
Dexter to read. It is very rewarding. Ycu can change people's lives.
I think learring disabilities is an incredibly interesting field be-
cause every student is different, and you have to figure out how to
teach those students, so that I think it is challenging.
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And I think, in answer to your earlier question, if people under-
stood that learning-disabled people and illiterate people are not un-
intelligentthat they may have, as in Dexter's case, a learning dis-
ability, a memory problem, which has nothing to do with whetherhe is intelligent or notthen maybe people would not be so
ashamed to come forward and admit that they are learning-dis-
abled or illiterate.

Senator MIKUISKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMoN. I thank you, Senator Mikulski.
Let me just add that people with learning disabilities have in-

cluded people like Albert Einstein and Nelson Rockefellersome
really famous people.

Mr. Manley, when you were put into a special education class,
that was before we called something called "94-142" where today,
frankly, you would get more help in the third grade or wherever
you were, so this would not happen automatically. But we still
have a huge amount of progress we have to ma e. Part of it is to
have the programs, but part of it is, frankly, to have a few people
like you who are willing to stand up. All I can tell you is that we
are very, very p ud of you, Dexter Manley. Thank you very, very
much for being here.

Mr. MANLEY. Thank you.
Bruce Brown, my press agent, would like to say a few words.
Senatc SIMON. OK.
Mr. ILOWN. I will be brief. We just wanted to use this forum to

announce some programs that Dexter is going to institute here in
the District to try to diminish the stigma attached to young chil-
dren who are learning-disabled and illiterate so that they will not
have to experience some of the frustration and stigma that he did.

There are two things we are going to be doing. For each "sack"
that Dexter gets in this coming season, he is ping to donate $250
to the Reading is Fundamental Program. In addition to that, we
are going to work with the D.C. Public School System in identify-
ing learning-disabled and illiterate children in the first, second,
third, fourth, fifth grades and involvs them . a program that we
are going to call "Dexter's Corner" at every home football game.
That way, they will see that there is someone who has experienced
the deficiencies and difficulties that they have, who has admitted
and become what we view as a role model and a hero, and involve
them in programs of various natures, both academic and athletic,
so they will feel some self-esteem and self-pride at E rich earlier
age and will not have to wait until age 25.

Senator SIMoN. That's great, and I'll tell you what, if you will
invite me andmay I speak for you here, Barbara

Senator MIKUISKI. Yes.
Senator SIMON [continuing]. If you will invite Senator Mikulski

and me to "Dexter's Corner" once you get started, we'll come over
and visit "Dexter's Corner" with you.

Mr. MANLEY. Not to the Cardinals, though. [Laughter.]
Senator SIMON. I no longer root for the Cardinals. Once they

moved .*Lo Phoenix, I let them go.
Thank you again, very, very much. We are very proud of you.
Mr. MANLEY. Thank you. [Applause.]
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Senator SIMON. Next we will have a panel made up of Helen
"Jinx" Crouch; Wally "Famous" Amos; and Sharon Darling.

Helen Crouch is President of Literacy Volunteers of America.
For the rest of our witnesses, with the exception of Gwendolyn

Jones a little later on, we are going to use the five-minute rule. We
will enter your full statements in the record, and we'll have this
clock going here, so if you can try and keep your remarks to five
minutes and then we'll go to questions, I would appreciate that.

All right. Ms. Crouch?

STATEMENT OF HELEN "JINX" CROUCH, PRESIDENT, LITERACY
VOLUNTEERS or AMERICA, SYRACUSE, NY

Ms. CROUCH. Thank you, Senator Simon and Senator Mikulski. I
am delighted to be here today.

I am the chief staff officer of Literacy Volunteers of America,
which is the first organization that was founded to help people like
Dexter, over 27 years ago. Our network at this point in time is
made up of 360 community tutorial program- in approximately 39
States. Over 60,000 volunteer tutors and sty ents were involved in
our network last year. That represents a 50 percent growth in just
two years.

In our parlance, a "student" means a "client" of the program.
We are a three-tiered organization with local, State and national

components, each with a different focus. The local affiliate is the
program that provides the direct tutorial services to the clients.
They recruit, train and match volunteer tutors to students. The
State organization provides technical assistance and support to the
existing affiliates in the State and also creates new programs and
innovative demonstration projects.

Our national headquarters has three major thrusts. One is to
expand the network into States where there are no existing pro-
grams. The second is to develop training materials for tutors, train-
ers and program managers. The third is to provide technical assist-
ance to our own .letwork, but also to adult basic education pro-
grams, libraries, correctional facilities and corporations.

We serve adults and teens. We do not work with children, like
Dexter when he was in the third grade. We work with people who
have been through the system and have no other resources, or did
not when we were organized.

We work with adults and teens who are functioning at the lowest
levels of the spectrum, the zero to fourth, or fifth grade levelthose
who are generally not able to go to a classroom situation. They
must be enticed into the continuing educational system through in-
dividualized instruction in nonthreatening settingsthe kinds of
things that Dexter talked about.

Therefore, we function as an outreach and intake arm of adult
basic education and job training programs. We are able to develop
lessons to meet the specific needs of each individual student, and
we also develop programs for special populations like immigrants,
the work force and the disabled.

It is only recently that there has been any acceptance of the fact
that the nonprofit voluntary organizations, the government and
the private sector must combine forces to develop a coordinated
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service delivery system if our Nation ii to make good on its prom
ise of equal opportunity for allyour comment, Senator Mikulski.

While most solutions must be implemented at the State and local
levels, leadership and incentives for action must come from the na-
tional level, from the Administration as well as Congress. To date,
that leadership and coordination have been largely lacking, except
for our champion, Senator Simon, and a few others.

Both volunteer and professional ault basic educators have been
hamstrung by a dearth of resources aid inconsistent supportthe
start-stop-start again syndrome.

Speaking for LVA and as an advocate for the millions like
Dexter who are educationally disadvantaged and who cannot be
here today, I urge that at a minimum the fo;lowing be assured in
legislation: that there be strong, visible Federal :eadership, making
a long-term commitment to support the literacy effort. A Cabinet
Coordinating Council and a National Center for Literacy seem to
be effective ways to build a structure for permanence. Second, in-
creased funding for the Adult Education Act, commensurate with
its objectives. This is the cornerstone ,f the Federal literacy pro-
gram, but it is certainly inadequate for the scope of the responsibil-
ities.

I am alsc asking for financial support for the private volunteer,
community-based and coordinating literacy organizations, which
are experienced and competent, and they make unique ai.d vital
contributions to the literacy effort.

Finally, c ordination and focused effort to assist those most in
need througn the moneys already available for basic skills instruc-
tion in different pieces of legislation which are administered by dif-
ferent departments. This goes back to y our Cabinet Council idea,
that there are moneys, but they are not necessarily being directed
where there is the greatest need.

In short, to achieve a goal of a literate America, a goal desired
by both the economic development champions and the social justice
advocates, our Nation's priorities must be reordered dramatically.
These hearings and the le jislation you are drafting are steps in the
right direction.

I thank you.
Senator SIMON. We thank you very, very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Crouch follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HELEN "JINX" CROUCH

Senator Simon and mmbers of the Subcommittee cn, Edtcation, Arts
and Humanities, my th.nks for the privilhge of testifying before
you today. I am Jinx Crouch, President of Literacy Volunteers of
America, Inc.

LVA is a rati,nal, non-profit organization, founded by Ruth
Colvin, a homemaker from Syracuse, NY. LVA combats illiteracy
through a network of 360 community programs in 39 states. More
than 60,000 volunteer tutors and students are currently involved
in our programs, a number which has increased by 50% in the past
two years. Approximately 3/4 of our students are in Basic Reading
programs; 1/4 are studying English as a Second Language.

We are three-tiered: local, state, and national, 5c., with a

different primary focus. The local affiliate provides direct
service to clients, engrges in public awareness activities, and
recruits, trains and matches volunteer tutors with those in need
of basic skills. The state organizations support existing
affiliates, establish new programs And develop innovative projects

in cooperation with other agencies and with LVA.

There are three major thrusts in LVA National's work: 1) the
establishment of community tutorial programs; 2) the development
and production of training materials for tutors and program
managers; and 3) technical assistance which we provide to our oun
networ*. and to many other lit.racv programs nationwide, such as
Adult Basic Education, libraries orporations and corrections.

0.1r goals are to create an envir.,ment in which adults and teens
who lack basic skills are encouraged to come forward and continue
their education, and to make literacy services available to all
who need and want them. We accomplish these goals through our own
programs and by collaborating with and stimulating other basic
education programs.

LVA was founded in 1962, four years before the passage of the
hdult frit:cation Act. We were founded and continue to be guided by
volunteers representati of their own communities. Our target
populati n is composed adults and Lens who read at a fifth
grade level or lower -- generally, those who are not ready for a
classroom situation but require a one-on-one or small group
arrangement. Because of this, we function as an outreach and
intake arm for Adult Basic Education in this country -- many of
our students move on to ABE or job training programs. The problem
of illiteracy is very comoi.x and will not be solved without a
comprehensive system I"! 1 S volunteer programs.
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It is important to note that volunteer programs provide more than just a source
of manpower -- although it is certainly essential to mobilize the talents of
large numbers of diverse kinds of people to co:bat illiteracy, and volunteer
programs do this most effectively. Our programs also have a Lnique ability to
focus on the individual goals of each learner; to develop programs for special
audiences such as the workforce, the handicapped, o- immigrants; and to be
innovative and creative in developing new approaches.

Our long term commitment gives us a staying power and a distinct perspective,
and sery-s as a balance against the shifting priorities generated by the media
and the short term objectives of specialized projects. T'iere is now widespread
acceptance of the fact that the non-profit voluntary organizations, the
government and he private sector m.st combine forces to develop coordinated
systems of literacy service delivery if our nation is to make good on its
promise of equal opportunity for all. LVA has always been a leader in such
efforts, and will remain so. But leadership and coordination from the federal
government has been lacking in literacy efforts. We commend Senator Simon for
his longstanding championship of literacy effor t the federal level. The
proposed Illiteracy Elimination bill is a Oa in the right direction.

We in Literacy Volunteers of America feel strongly that adult literacy most be
recognized as a priority issue in our nation -- an issue which requires
long -tern attention. Illiteracy is related to most other serious problems our
country is wrestling with, from homelessness, to drug abuse, to teenage
pregnancy and crime. While many solutions must be implemented prim,4 at tne
state and local levels, leadership and incentives for action must come from the
national level -- from the administration as well as Congress.

Both volunteer and professional basic educators have always suffered from lack
of resources and from inconsistency in support. Gover:mental programs are
often launched with much sound and fury, only to be allowed to die from lack of
nourishment months or years later. To accomplish the goals desired by both the
economic development champions and the social justice advocates, cur nation
must reorder its priorities and allocate dollars over I sustain' period.

Speaking on behalf of LVA and in the interest of 27 million illiterate
Americans, I a- calling for I) Strong, risible federal leadership and long
term commitmer to eradicating illiteracy; 2) Adequate funding for the Adult
Education Act, 3) Financial support for the volunteer, community based and
coordinating literacy organizations; 4) Increased accessitility for basic
sk;lls programs to resource; (funds, staff, and equipment) already allocated to
other education, labor, and human service programs.

I would like to offer the following comments on Senator Simon's proposed
legislation:

Title I - As a means to achieve the coordination
currently larking, we support

the establishment of ' federal Cabinet Council for Literacy Coordination. This
Council should include all the major federal departments, including the
Attorney General, the Directors of ACTION and the Office of Personnel
Managemert. The purpose statement for the Council should read: To develop and
coordinate the literacy programs and initiatives of the federal government and
facilitate the integration of resources across and among various departments."

To achieve greater visibility and ', proved commulication, we support
the creation of a National Center for Literacy, which could become the focal
point for the leadership functions that are needed to support the pluralistic
program response system. The Center should serve as . clearino'iuse of
informat'on about successful program models. It should cL.centrate on applied
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1,iearch, collect and disseminate infeeAt on on promising practices, and
broker technical assistance (provided in ..ost Q.,es by existing organizations

with expert e in the sorcific area conern) for both newly developing and

existing rrugrams. It 'Auld also assist the field and the federcl government by
providing program evaluation services and policy analysis. The national Center

should to a nonprofit organization with a governing board composed of people
from both the public and private sectors, of whom a major'icy would be
non-governmental representatives of relevant constituer.ies. The Center s% uld

be strong but lean, contracting out for technical assistance services and
disseminating information directly and through existing networks. .

Title 11 - Because we believe the Adult EdursUon Act is the cornerstone of the
federal literacy program, we support inc,easing the authorization and appropri-
ation for it. We strongly recommend that an Assistant Secretary for Adult
Education be appointed, with powers eqtal to the Assistant Secretary for

Vocatio,a1 Education. It is the one rwogram that serves all adults who lack
high school completion and need instruction in basic skills. The majority of

those it serves are already employed -- though quite possibly under-employed --

o: not in the labor market. The reason this Act has not been more effective is
not because the omrsonnel administering it don't know what to do, but because

the appropriations have never matched the need. It's time -- after more than

20 years -- to r 'dress that wrong. The Congress has to face the reality of

what it will cost to provide opportunity and access to those pillions who lack
he basic sk01! they need to read, write ,nd compute with understanding. This

means changing .rational priorities -- makint far larger investments in Liman

capital than we rave been doing.

VoUnteer, none ofit. community-based organizations need to be considered full

partners in implementing the act and therefore eligible for funding under all

its provisions. The/ truly do serve all, including the high school graduates
who have diplomas bot still can't read and write with proticienci (17% of LTA's
students). These graduates do NOT qualify for Adult Basic Fdu:ation. In

addition, a spec'al section should assure fundinp for A: national and state

support organiz.tions which provide technical assistance in program and

curriculum dev.lopment, management, and evaluation. Because these groups reach

out to those 'Ant in need and the hardest to serve, the people who have
7^colems, it is reasonable that the costs to serve they are sometimes

higher tnan for those willing and able to come to classes.

TITLE III - It is recognized that illiteracy is an intergenerational probler,
and needs to be approached through enhanced educational opportunities for
children concurrent with remedial instruction for adults. We believe in

progr is like Even Start which provide joint learning projects for parents and
children. Head Start programs can rlso be a c,00d vehicle for promotin; family

literacy.

Family should not be interpreted as parents only; the 'amilies with which we

are concerned have many nontraditional configurations. We need to provide

literacy and cr-enting skill to all child care-gtvers,'^ ,e strongly support
family literacy projects r. long 4; there is an expar, inition cf *family"

and as long as there is flexibility in the administ regulations as to

what agencies can provide services and how they are ..ented. There are

many creative approaches to meeting the goal of breal the cycle of

illiteracy, such as LVA's current collaboration with ad Start.

TITLE IV

Authorizing additional money and then appropriat;ng it for Title YI cf the

Library Services and Construction Act would enable the successful programs
established under this title to continue and additional programs to be
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initiated. LSCA has been used very effectively to expand the number and
quality of library literacy projects, usually implemented in partnership with
nonprofit volunteer organizations with expertise in tutorial program
management. A higher appropriation over multiple years would assist these
programs, which provide direct services to adult and teen clients, to more
fully reach their potential.

Enabling the Reading Is Fundamental (RIF) program to provide inev=ensive books
for adults as well as children could fill a very important void Frequently
progress in reading is slowed because there is little low level .a.arial which
is relevant and interLaing to the adult new reader. Without practice, the new
skills will not become internalized and an integral part of the endividual's
everyday life.

The library literacy demonstration progrrm, when implemented, would enable a
few libraries to establish state of the art programs witch cold then influence
the way programs are organized in the future. It would seem to be a valid,
though limited, research and development effort.

TITLE V - College Work Study programs contribute to the number and diversity L
service programs in a community. In many cases they could be implemented -lore
quickly and =aged more efficiently by simply referring the students to
existing community literacy prIgrams.

TITLE VI - The V.STA Corps, recently supplemented by the VISTA Literacy Corps.
has been of inestimable value to both community literacy programs and to state
level volunteer literacy support organizations. By providing full-time
Volunteers to serve as program staff committed to developing ongoing,

capacity-building components or innovative projects reaching out to populations
not previoc-ly served, they have made it possible for the undercapitalized
literacy p /Jetts to survive and grow. VISTA volunteers have berme an
integral part of the delivery system. The VISTA program, in partnership with
the literacy movement, provides a mechanism for involving both young and mature
persons in a meaningful national service program. The literacy agencies
provide the planning, t aiming and ongoing support required to me the work of
the VISTA volunteers effective.

We want to make certain that the VISTA Literacy Corps suovement. the VISTA
Corps, and that the net result is more total volunteer service years. We also
urge that:

* money be included to pay for the literacy agency's supervision, support a.id
administrative expenses

* here be no limit placed on the years VISTA positions can be granted to uA
evIency as long as VISTA volunteers are used effectively.

We are willing to support Service Learning volunteers but feel they should !
integrated into existing volunteer literacy programs rather than starting
totally new efforts. We feel the receiving agencies should be compensat.d for
planning, supervision nd administration. Otherwise the students can be more
trouble than help in already understaffed and underfunded agencies. However,
this could be a good way to introduce young people to community service.

We alto endorse the University Year 1,r Literacy as a productive wAy to expose
college students to one of our nation's major issues. Literacy programs can
provide structure and training so that no time is wasted in "reinventing the
wheel." The student works full-time as a staff member, providing fresh
insights and new energy for the cause. The provisos about dollars for the host
agency apply here, too.
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The Retired Senior Volunteer Literacy Program has already prov... to be valuable

to both thv community literacy programs and the RSVP volunteer.. 'tdditional

funding w'e-' enable the agency to build on the experience gained and systems
developed du ng the demonstration period.

From the perspective of LVA, the Literacy Challenge Grants offer the best
oppoicunity to expand significantly the volunteer literacy delivery system in a
community while assuring through the partnership requirements that it is
coordinated with the community's other components. We strongly endorse the

recommendation that tnese grants be of significant size to make a real
difference and that they can be multi-year with a slowly decreasing share paid

by the federal government. This provision gives the partnership adequate time
to institutionalize the project by finding alternative fundirg sources. Our

experience is that this process takes three to five years.

We also support the Technical Assistance and Training provisions in the draft

legislation. They offer a means to transfer the expertise gained by existing
literacy service providers like LVA to new partners who bring fresh ideas and

resources to the literacy effort. The resultant synergism should assure a more
tightly knit, effective network of literacy services available to meet the
diverse needs of those who seek basic skills instruction.

Summation

Fun0 anal ill.teracy is one of the nation's most serious problem..

Rational illiteracy is clos,ly related to most of our country's dysfunctions.
Jrugs, crime, youth unemployment, teen pregnancy, and homelessness.

The solutions are complex and require long-term commitment.

Resources allocated to .bnilding a literate nation must br significantly
inceeased.

.olunteer, community -b:.ed organizations are an integral part of the solution
and need to Ira guaranteed eligibility for funding .hrough federal literacy
programs.

Monies available for basic skills instruction through different pieces of
legislation and administer...a by different departments most be coordinated and

focused on those individuals mast in need.

In short, to achieve the goal of a literate America, the nation's priorities
most be dramatically reordered. The legislation being proposed , Senator

Simon represents a major turning point in our country's history. I commend

Senator Simon and this comoittee for their efforts on be). If of this vital

cause.
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Senator &MON. Wally "Famous" Arm:, the spokesperson fur Lit-
eracy Volunteers of America, we are very happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF WALLY "FAMOUS" AMOS, SPOKESPERSON,
LITERACY VOLUNTEERS OF AMERICA, KAILUA, HI

Mr. Amos. Thank you, Senator Simon, Senator Mikulsld. I am
happy to be here, and I appreciate the privilege of testifying berore
you today.

I would first like to suggest you change the name of the proposed
bill to "The Literacy Act of 1990". I would further suggest that any
future hearings be +itled, "The Challenge of Creating a Literate
America". [ believe that what you resist persists. The more atten-
tion we give to illiteracy, the more pervasive illiteracy will become.

This belief has to do with identifying the problem, being positive,
and then focusing on the solution rather than the problem. The so-
lution obviously is to find ways to identify and teach our nonread-
ing adults how to read. We need only observe the escalation of
drugs in our soc" 'sty to see that focusing attention on the symptoms
will not eliminate the problem.

I have discovered some basic truths in the last ten years while
promoting literacy as Nadonal Spokesperson for Literacy Volun-
teers of America. The truth IF it is a problem that it ,volves hunr_ai
beingsand we have experienced that this morning with Dexter.
While we are all aware of this truth, the truth is we don't always
ant like it. Too often, we throw around statistics and talk of return
on investment, as if we were dealing with replaceable objects.
Human beings cannot be replaced, and each one needs all Lie love
and attention we can give.

I would like to share a writing titled "Starfish" that illustrates
my point.

"As the old man walked down a Spanish beach at dawn, he saw
ahead of him what the thought to be a dancer. The young man was
running across the sand, rhythmically bending down to pick up a
stranded starfish and throw it far into the sea. The old man gazed
in wonder as the young soul again and again threw the small star-
fish from the sand to the water."

"The old man approached him and asked why he spent so much
energy doing what seemed a waste of time. The young man ex-
plained that the stranded Aarfish would die if left until the morn-
ing sun."

" Tut there must be thousands of miles of beach and millions of
starfish. How can your effort make any difference?' "

"The young man looked down at the small starfish in his hand
and, as he th -ew it tc safety in th° sea, replied:" 'It makes a differ-
ence to this one.' "

It makes a difference to Dexter Manley.
The truth is that for many reasons-- denial, insensitivity, focus-

ing energy and resource' in the wrong area, et ceterathe problem
is growing. The truth Is, Utz: :y cuts to the core of the American
dreamif you cannot read, y.a cannot succeed. You might have
some material successes, but you will never feel that you have suc-
ceeded as a functional human being. Again, Dexter pinpointed that
this morning.
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Even if you manage to get a piece of the action, you will always
feel that you will lose it any minute, and you will never feel as if
you are drving. Adult: who cannot read, whatever their materi-
al achievements, have low self-esteem, and people with low self-
esteem do not feel deserving And with people of low self-esteem,
den)cracy itself is truly at risk.

The truth is, as the size of the world shrinks and technology in-
teased, we need more skilled workers than ever before. The truth

is, the problem of being unable to read puts us all at risk. As we sit
in this room, a worker who is unable to read could be lighting a
cigarette in an area irith explosives and, being unable to read,
lights up anyway. We would all be gone. A hospital attendant
might not be able to read a patient's chart, thereby jeopardizing
the patient's life.

Since becoming National Spokesperson for Literacy Volunteers
-X America in 1979, I have seen many examples to support the pre-
vmasly mentioned comments. As a matter of fact, I probably would
have been one of those who would have denied that we had an illit
eracy problem.

However, aeon hearing from an associate, who had spoken with
his friend, a tutor for Literacy Volunteers of America, Inc., about
the problems of adult illiteracy, I de...ided to offer my services at no
cost to them to L romote their cause.

During the last ten years, I have promoted Literacy Volunteers
of America and literacy movement in general, to reach a great
majority of the populace in many areas of the country. I have
helped sponsor tutor training wonshops, and I have helped create
city and State literacy councils and commissions.

One such city was Philadelphia, in 1982, when the incumbent
Mayor William Green took our advice and created a Commission
for Literacy. M 7or Goode then expanded the Commission's role
and funded their effort.

Today, with the help of many Philadelphia citizens, nearly 450
reading 'enters Jr be found in the City of Brotherly Love where
only three existeu 1982. I woule ,rnture to say that millions of
people in America have heard my inessage through a series of
events, public service announcements and interviews.

As a promoter, my goal was to create awareness for literacy in
the hope that literacy would become a major issue that all sectors
of the community would support. Now, with ABC Television Net-
work and Public Broadcasting Stations forming Project Literacy
U.S., the United Way of America and its 2,300 affiliates adopting
literacy as its number one priority, hearings such as this and the
many partnerships throughout America, literacy has truly become
a major issue, and I feel gratified that I played a small part in
making it happen.

The truth is, illiteracy is larger than any one group's ability te,
solve it. So partnerships are definitely neededpartnerships like
United Way and the Federal Government who joined forces in the
$100 million Federal Emergency Management Administration
Project, which fed the hungry, clothed the cold, and sheltered thou-
sands nationwide.

A similar problem-solving pr oess is needed now for the emer-
gency of literacy. The United Way of America is ready again to
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nelp, local units of Literacy Volunteers of America, and other liter-
acy providers are poised and ready, and corporate America is
ready. The key to the solution, I feel, is public policy leadership,
which emphasizes prevention and public/private partnerships.

In closing, the tx , 'h is we have identified ..he problem, and we
really know what to do. We also know that money is a part of the
solution but not the final solution; that people and partnerships
work miracles.

Volunteers are one of America's national treasures. We have an
untapped reservoir of creativity that exists nationwide, waiting to
be inspired. The truth is, literacy needs strong, long-term commit-
ment and leadership from our Government officials. If our Gs-,,, ern-
ment can bail out corporations and industries, like Chrysler, and
savings and loan institutions, then unquestionably, we must "bail
out" the millions of Americans who need to learn literacy skills.

This investment in our human resources is like teaching some-
one to cultivate the land, rather than just feeding them. Literacy
skills change people's lives and make them the productive, educat-
ed work force this country needs to continue its growth and main-
tain its leadership position in the world.

If we can remember that what we do t., the least of us, we do to
all of us, then we will create a literate America. It makes a differ-
ence to this one.

Thank you very much.
Senator Salm. Thank you, and congratulations on your tenth

anniversary as National Spokesperson. I like your line: If our Gov-
ernment can bail out corporatior..6 and industries, like Chrysler,and savings and loan institutions, then unquestionably, we must"b. it out" the millions of Americans who need to learn literacy
skills. I think you are right on target.

Mr Amos. Thank you, Senator.
Senator &mom We welcome Sharon Darling, President, National

Center for Family Literacy, and member of the Board of Directors
of the Barbara Bush Family Literacy Foundation.

Let me just add my own appreciation for Barbara Bush, who for
years has been very interested in this problem. While she is in the
limelight today, she was doing this when there wasn't any lime-
light. She would attend breakfast meetings on this and do the
tough things that I think have really mr.de a difference.

We are very happy to have you with us, Ms. Darling.
Ms. DARLING. Thank you, Senator Simon.
I appreciate the opportunity to be here, and I want to say beforeI get started how much we all appreciate your efforts. Yo-.7. have

been a champion of our cause, and it has been very important to
us, so I appreciate particularly being here.

Senator &mom Thank you.

STATEMENT OF SHARON DARLING, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
CENTER FOR FAMILY LITERACY, AND BOARD OF DIKACORS,
BARBARA BUSH FAMILY LITERACY FOUNDATION, LOUISVILLE,KY

Ms. DARLING. I rant to focus my comments todayI know you
will be hearing from a lot of people about tl-,e Lragedy of illiteracy,
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the economic situation and what it causes in our country :s we try
to compete in a global economybut I want to focus my remarks
on something that, having been in the literacy fie1.1 for the last 20
years, I think is probably the major problem in illiteracy in our
country, and that is the cyclical r^hure of illiteracy, the intergener-
ational cycle, the cycle that keeps repeating itself over and over, as
we see the parents and then their young children who came along
behind them and fail as their parents failed and the generation of
parents before them, their grandparents, had failed.

I think it is critical that we look at trying to improve literacy,
that we look at it as a continuum of skills, and we look at it as a
continuum of age groups that reach from zero to (IF 4th; that we
look at the thct that we know that children who are in homes
where parents read to them become better readers. We know that
children who are in homes of parents who are involved in the
school, who go to the PTA meetings and to the parent conferences,
those children acil;eve better, those children are bat- attenders,
those children are less likely to drop out or becom_ addicted to
drugs. So we know, and we have known for a very long time, that
the power of the airily, the influence of the family is a primary
determinant of haw well a child will succeed. And when we look at
the work force ,A today and we look at the work force of tomorrow,
we must realize a need to tie the two entit, of the educational spec-
trum together.

I think there is SC_ lething we have known, and we have known
it for a really long time but we really have not dealt with it effec-
tivaly, and that is that the family is the primary influen' e in she
education of the young child; the family is a critical ingredient.

We know, for example, that the educational attainment of the
parent in the home is the sink 'e variable that follows whether a
child will succeed or fail in our schools. It is one thing that, as a
parent, it keeps occurring over and over when we look at all the
other factors. We look at the economic situation, we look at their
neighborhood, we look at their father's occupation and we contin-
ually see that it is the educational attainment, particularly of the
mother in the home.

So we know that we really must get at that ycle of illiteracy; we
must help those parents get the skills and the knowledge they need
to support education for their youngster in the home. We must quit
looking at education as linear and look at it as circular and realize
that by helping the parent here with literacy skills and economic
skills, we are helping this youngster who is likely to enter our
schools two or more years behind. We need to support that kind of
education in the home.

I am pleased that we are seeing a lot of activity around the coun-
try right now on something called family literacy. Family literacy
is an attempt to bring those ends together, to look at teaching in-
tergenerationally, to increase the skills of the parent or the care-
giver, at the same dm,: increasing the skills of the children, but
doing something far more powerful--helpi_ig the parent be able to
be a teache: of the young child, helping the parent value education
and create a value for education in the home.

Those programs are emerging, they are struggling to ut the
fragments together and trying to come up -..qh a composite whole
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that is stronger than any of those fragments, and we are seeing
some success. We have evidence that they are working. We have
parents in the program who will say that.

I am currently funded by the William R. Keenan Charitable
Trust, and when the Keenan's wain to see a program in Spencer
County, Kentucky, they became imitted to the idea when they
heard what those mothers said, th . they simply did not know how
to help their children. They had not had it modelled for them in
their own home. They simply did not know what it took to support
education for the' youngsters. They were disenfranchised from the
school because they were intimidated and afraid to go there.

_ .)ar stories every day in the programs. A mother that I vis-
ited last week, who has a child in the three-year-old program, and
she is coming to school with that child, said, "My fourth-grader last
year asked me to help with math, and I did not say I could not help
him with that; I just said, "That's a teacher's job. What do those
teachers do, anyway? They must be lazy.' " She said, "I just said,
`I'm not going to help you,' but I did not know how." And that was
my fear. So the attitude that the child was getting toward school
and teachers was from the parents' fear, and that changes when
they enroll in programs.

We look at the Barbara Bush Foundation for Family Literacy
and its efforts right now, am.; I think we a.e going to see some sig-
nifi ,t progress both in awareness c` the issue and what needs to
be done about bringing families together and also in funding pro-
grams and helping them pull fragments together to be more power-
ful than any one, single element.

The Federal Government has begun to play a role in family liter-
acy through the Even Start legislation that will help establish
model programs around the country, and we need more leadership
from the Federal level to encourage people to look at the .,otal
family, to look at education as more comprehensive, to me our
most powerful institution in this country, educational institution,
the family.

I think that Federal policy should also be one that acknowledges
the cyclical nature of 1-1- e illiteracy problem and places equal prior-
ity on the education of both generations, while at the same time
strengthening the educational f..npe.ct of the American family. This
can be accomplished by our Nation's leaders through ensuring that
every discussion about the neeu of children also has an equal dis-
cussion about the needs of theft. parents. Head Start, welfare,
JTPAthey are all related, and we need to pull them together to
have a comprehensive service for the family.

Thank jou.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Darling follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SHARON DARLING

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee. I appreciate the opportunity to testify

before you today on issues that are so importznt to the future of the Nation.

America is awakening to the tragedy and threat of illiteracy - the fact that tens of millions

of its adults lack the esJential literacy skills needed to survive and prosper in cur increasingly

complex society. New jobs are demanding ever increasing literacy compr ace at a time w'r

workers with low basic skills continue to make up a disproportionate share of the workforce.

Thus, added to the democratic imperative of eliminating illiteracy as a reans to helping all citizens

realize their potential, there is how emerging an urgent economic imperative: to build a workforce

that can compete in the global economy. The economic urgency has led national, state, and local

policymakers, as well as corporate America, to join the search for solutions.

At the same time awareness of the economic relevance of literacy has increased, a

corresponding awareness has emerged that the problem of illiteracy is intergenerational: adults

who lack basic skills and children whc -e educationally at risk" interlock, bound so tightly

together that excellence in public school education is an empty dream for youth who go home in the

afternoon to an educationally deprived household. Fourier Secretary of Education Bell noted that

the current crusade works well for the top 70 percent of youth. A large reason it does not work

for the other 30 percent - - the disadvantaged - - is that too many of their parents lack the skills,

knowledge, and awareness needed to support their educational development.

"The Condition of Teaching" reported in 1988 that 90 percent of surveyed teachers

ft t that problems in education partially emanate from a lack of parental support. Teachers

repeatedly made the point that they alt. .annot bring excellence to education: Teachers need

parents to take part in the school, support their efforts, and promote education at home Yet, there

area growing nunber of parents - parents on the lowest end of the literacy cont.naum who

hear that message but live with the frustration of being unable to respond.

Parents who lack basic literacy skills cannot Low the jov of read.ng a story to their

children, and those children cannot reap the documented educational benefits of being read to

- 1 -
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Parents who are embarrassed by `,;teir lack of literacy skills are often intimidated by schoo's,

reluctant to become imived in their children's education eve, when they understand that it is

critical to school success. Uneducated parents often had no model themselves for buildinga

supportive environment for education, and thus their children cannot experienr the rkxess of

their more advantaged counterparts from more as antaged homes

By dentition intergenerational illiteracy is a paint-it'd-, long -term problem. It

requires a long-term solution. The need for early-childhood education is becoming increasingly

clear nationally. What is not so clear to everyone - - alas - is that even the best efforts of the

public cducatim system to educate the Nation's poor youth will produce minimalsuccess without

the involvement of the family.

In 1987, one million children left public schools before graduation, most of them

deficient in basic skills. There is to reason to be eve that the patterns of the past will not hold

in tile future. Most of these dropouts will soon be parents, and they will often live with the

fiustrPtion of being educationally and often psychologically inwcable of properly as6,-..'nr vith

their children's development. Furthermore, these ' - Of basic skills will

preclude their getting or keeping ajob, war in turn will contribute to their own stress and to an

impoverished home environment of their children. Family background variables, particular::: the

mother's level of educational attainment and the economic situation in the home, art: or:mary

determinants of their children' chances of success.

Children living in homes headed by women with limited formal education will

start life and school behind their peers, and i by orallanguage and problem-solving

skills - these children will stay behind. Del in early oral-language skills affect their

ability to read and write later. As noted by A. ,um and Gordon Berlin (Icward a More

Perfect Union) inadequacies appear to impair overall intellectual development, social skills and

psycholop' -I development.
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Conversely, children of parents who read to [-Jar children, have books in the home, have a

positive attitude toward school, and have high achievement expectations tend to become

higher achievers than the childrm of parents who do not. In other words, parents act as role

models for the literacy behavior of their children, and the children of those who are poor

models find that each year they slip farther behind in school. For them school is not the key to

opportunity but to failure, and they fmd it easy to drop out or get pregnant.

Thus, the number of children of children has increased to the point that one of

every six babies bom in the United States today will be the child of a teenage mother. Fewer

than fifty percent of these mothers graduate from high school, and most will lack the rudimentary

education necessary for employment or skill training. Many of these young mothers lack

parenting skills, and many lack emotional stability, factors which contribute to their

children's insecurity and instability. Lives bound by chaos do not lend themselves to nomal

growth and development. Deprived children, then, perpetuate the cycle of poverty and of

inadequate education.

The cyclical dynamic of illiteracy danand that we change our educational system to

place equal priority on educatior. ar.d academic remediation for the parent. Parents need

help in overrxming their own life obstacles, and their children need services which help them

compete successfully in the educational system with peers from more advantaged background%

Unless we provide both, the intergenerational chains of undereducation cannot be broke 1. To

break those chains, we need to intervene - - early intervention for the child, never-toola .e

intervention for the parents. Parents must be assisted in literacy development, and they inust be

provided with targeted services that help them support the development of their children.

Until recently, however, the needs of the disadvantaged parent have not been seen as the

focal point fox intervention. Rather, traditional programs have been child-centered. The

Theory was that a promising start in education would ensure a winning fini,. Wl.at parents

were involved, the focus was again on how they could teach their children or be involved in

- 3 -
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the P.T.A. Parents were encouraged to volunteer, to attend school meetings and functions,

and generally to become more aware of their children's academic needs. Programs gave

little attention to the parents' educational deficiencies, their own needs to master basic skills,

and their needs Cot encouragement and support to build self-esteem and confidence.

Fortunately, because of the awareness of the impact of parental education on children is

so strong, and because the size of America's undereducated adult population is so large, a new,

potentially powerful intervention - - family literacy - - has begun to emerge.

Family literacy programs are targeted interventions to break the intergenerational

cycle of illiteracy by adds sing simultaneously the ed.,ationa: needs of disadvantaged

children and their parents who lack basic skills. Family literacy programs also provide

opportunities for shared learning and reading experiences that improve the literacy skills of

the family and strengthen the support for reading in the home. Both parents and children

bey .re teachers and learners.

Thus, Family Literacy is an attempt to kilt two birds with one stone - meeting

the educational needs of both parent and child - but it is more than that. For the child

family literacy programs offer aramtunities well beyond those provided by traditional Head

Start and compensatory education programs. The reading, writing, and computational successes

of the parent have a ripple effect for the child. Parents who once thought that only teachers cot

teach acquire the power to involve themselves in their children's education, and the home becomes

a place where education is more strongly valued.

For parents, too, family literacy programs can be more conducive to learning

than genera literacy and adult basic education programs. Literacy experts estimate that half

r more of all adult basic education students drop out of their programs without achieving

thou goals or increasing thtir skiils significantly. Typically they do so because they fail to see

a what they are learning a relevant to their goals for themselves and their families.

- 4 -

20-133 89 7



188

The frustrations of many students are voiced by a recent dropout:

I came back because I needed to learn how to =Id my son's report card.
The teacher wanted me to learn algebra! How is algebra going to help me?

In recent years, the notion of func.:ional context literacy - - that basic skills are

best taught not through a generic ABCs approach, but by relating the content of what is

taught to the specific needs and goals of the individual learner - - has been increasingly accepted by

adult education experts. Functional context literacy is now being explored widely in programs to

promote workplace literacy. By tying parents learning efforts directly to the future of their

children, family literacy programs also make the adult education process more relevant to the

adult learner. Family literacy prograrns recognize that developing one's literacy skills is

motivational, that parent and child learning together can be an exhilarating experience that increases

the determination of both.

Family Literacy is still in its infancy; but quality programs are emerging across the

Nation. The El Paso Intergenerational Literacy Program, operated by El Paso Community

College, is a bilingual program that serves Hispanic parents and their three- and four-year-old

children. The programs operate at three elementary schools in a setting where parents are taught to

help their children while simultaneously improving their own literacy skills. In addition, they are

assisted with parenting strategies to help their children learn at home.

The State of Washington has also launched an outstanding effort in Family Literacy fc

the Mexican migrant farm families in the Yakima Valley. The program includes early-childhood

education for the youngsters, ESL instruction for the parents who are in the pror ss of legalization,

and a strong parent-education component which helps parents understand the school and support

education for their youngsters in the home. In order to meet the needs of family and community,

the programs are working with the families in the evening hours and on weekends to accommodate

work schedules. One hundred sixty students have been served in the program and it continues to

grow. A joint project of the Citizens Education Center, N.W. and the Washington State Migrant

Council, the program is funded exclusively through private foundation funds.

- 5 -
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Another example of a family literacy program comes from Providence, Rhode Island.

The Tutorial for Parents Program provides literacy instruction, counseling, and parent education to

approximately one hundred parents of six- to fifteen-year-olds. The program uses

computer-assisted instruction with both parents and children. One parent, about to complete her

G.E.D., recently said, "I have learned how to use the computer along with my son. Before, I

didn't know how to turn one on." Communication is a vital component of the program. Writing

letters to each other has increased understanding between the generations.

One of the Nation's largest family literacy programs is The Kenan Trust Family

Literacy Project. The Kenan Program is an outgrowth of the Parent and Child Education (PACE)

Program in Kentucky, cited recently as one of ten outstanding programs in the United States by

The Ford Foundation and Harvard University's Kennedy School of Government.

The Model brings undereducated parents and their preschool children together on a bus

to an elementary school. At the school, both parent and child receive individualized instruction,

and parents and children are brought together for joint learning. The program is intensive,

consuming three full days per week for an academic semester. Currently, the original PACE

Program operates in eighteen rural Kentucky counties. The Kenan Project - - using a. slightly

modified program model - - operates in urban settings in Kentucky and in both urban and aral

sites in North Carolina and will soon be expanded to ten states.

The Kenan Tiust Family Literacy Program is designed to intervene in the cycle of

illiteracy by meeting the needs of parents and children in the following ways:

By providing a strong preschool program to enable children of disadvantaged

families to start kindergarten on a par with children from more fortunate

families,

By improving ae basic literacy and employment skills of parents so

they can achieve economic, educational, and social goals,
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By fostering among parents a capacity to play a teaching, guiding role that will

increase their own self-esteem as parents and teachers, and enable them to help

their children learn when school is not in session, and

By showing parents how to make education a primary value in the

hove.

The final goal of the Kenan Program is to enhance parents' capacity to interact

with their cluldren's teachers and schools, enabling them to become true partners with

the schools in their children's education.

Teachers and administrators, frustrated by attempts to reach the parents of children in

academic crises, often assume that these parents do not care when they fail to return notes or visit

the schools. This is not necessarily the case. In the words of one Kentucky mother:

If you send a note home to a parent, that parent is not going to come
to school the next day, bring you the note saying, 'I can't read this.
I can't read: They're going to sit at home and ignore it. That teacher
is going to tell you that the parent doesn't care. What that teacher
doesn't know is that the parent may have cried because she can't
read.

The Kenan Model speaks to this reality. The primary goal is to combine the needs of

the parents and the children, improving the parents basic skills and attitudes toward educe m

while improving children's learning skills, uniting parents and children in a positive educational

experience.

While the children are participating in the preschool program, parents are close by,

sharpening their skills in reading, math, and language. These skills will enable many of them to

earn high school equivalency certificates, if that is their goal. Vocational preparation through

career counseling, student assessment, and employability skills instruction are included in the

Kenan Trust Model. A specific time is set within the school day for parents and children to work

and play together. The link is established for transfer of classroom skills in:c the home, and

parents discover how to make learning fun while improving the child's orallanguage and

problem-solving skills.

I didn't realize I could teach my children anything. I thought
only teachers could do that. (A Kenan parent's comment)
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It is important for the parents to realize that they are not dumb - - that being

disadvantaged does not have to mean being ignorant. But often it does mean being intimidated by

the school and discouraged by the lack of "school soribi.lication." To help overcome these

barriers, to: Kenan Model encourages the parents to become involved in the school organization.

By volunteering in the school, they gain a new perspective and appreciation for the educational

environment, while receiving job experience. Parents who have never worked are often

overwhelmed with pride and satisfaction at having completed the task of tutoring, clerical work, or

library duties.

I didn't think I could do anything. I volunteered in my son's
kindergarten and now I think that after I get my GED I will
go to school and become a kindergarten aide. (A mother in
the Kenan Project)

Improved self-image and confidence are only two of the benefim of intergenerational

learning in family literacy programs. Teachers in the Kenan Trust Family Literacy Project met in

February, 1989, to receive more training and to conduct a formative evaluation of the programs.

They reported the "most significant indicators o f parent accomplishments" to be:

Indications of responsibility - - parents are ddaking about gettingjobs,

setting gnats. becoming integrated into the community, accepting the

role of participant in their own and their children's schooling, setting

aside failures, and experiencing success;

Indications of increased parenting skills - - parents are talking about

a required understanding of die children and about how their own

actions and words affect the children - - becoming role models for not

only the preschool child, but for older children, as well; parents are

wading books and encouraging the children to read them; they are

learning the importance of being a teacher at home;

Indications of a new awareness of tbernselves as worthwhile

adults - - they are no longer afraid to try new things; they have begun to take
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risks and to enjoy success; they see school as a "safe place" and are

making friends; they are developing a cultural awareness and

appreciation for their community resources; they are learning how to

trust, how to laugh, how to leant, and how to take pride in accomplishment.

The teachers expressed the following indicators of accomplishments by the children in

the Kenan Project

Indications of maturity - - the children do net want to miss school,

encouraging their parents to come and be here on time; they are more

independent and do not cling to their mothers; they have learned to

sham, take turns, borrow, and re:um; they are more in control of

their emotions and their manners; they are dealing with change in a

positive way;

Indications of cognitive growth - - the children are becoming better

thinkers, making choices and decisions, following through in activities with

less direction, making more detailed pints and sticking with them longer,

Indications of affective growth - - the children are developing more

distinctive personalities - - they have learned to talk about their feelings,

recognizing that they have legitimate needs ro do so.

A final contribution of the Kenan Project will be to provide data and information on

the impact of family literacy intervention. Because the Project has been established as a model,

a full -scale evaluation is being conducted: to define the elements of the Model; to documentthe

long- and short-term effects of the program on its participants; and to determine how relevant and

transportable the Model might be in resolving the nationwide problem of intergenerational

illiteracy.

Though full evaluation of the Kenan Project will not be completed for several years,

and longitudinal studies on both parents and children will not be completed until the children of
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today become the parents and workers of tomorrow, already there arc indications of success - -

both in Kentucky and in North Carolina. The Kenan Project, like other family literacy programs,

shows that both disadvantaged children and disadvantaged parents can be helped jointly in

intervention programs. When parents are encouraged to give learning a second chance, their

children are given a chance as well; new opportunities open for both.

Requests for information on the Project and solicitation of Project guides and materials

have exceeded 3,000 per year. Some states, cities, and rural communities have s -cured finding to

establish Kenan Models and many other communities are exploring family literacy as a viable

approach to go beyond the confines of the traditional K-12 system to break the cycle of illiteracy.

A new door has now opened to help the Nation respond to the need to strengthen the

family's ability to support education in the holm. Through the commitment of the William R.

Kenan Charitable Trust, the National Center for Family Literacy was established in April, 1989, to

help the Natic respond to the growing need to establish quality training for family literacy efforts.

The diversity of literacy needs in the Nation and the wide any of family configurations mandate a

multifaceted approach. This diversity coupled with the difficulty of combining disciplines and

services to strengthen the literacy levels of all family members simultaneously, requires assistance

to states and communities as they tackle this heretofore unmet challenge.

The National Center for Family Literacy ;las as its goals to:

1. Provide free tminiag and m6411:72.1 assistance to enable the establishment of quality

family literacy programs throughout the Nation.

2. Encourage a national understanding and response to the cyclical problem of illiteracy

through assistance and information provided to federal, state, and local policy makers and program

planners.

3. Support the expansion of existing and developing family literacy efforts nationwide

through training, material velopment, newsletters, and a clearinghouse function that will help

emerging programs learn from the experience of others.
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4. Fund model programs and conduct research to ensure that practice informs research

and research improves the quality of family literacy efforts.

The first activity of the Center will be the August training for over 50 staff members

from the states of North Carolina, Adams, Virginia, Kentucky, Minnesota, South Carolina,

New Yetis, and Mississippi. Those program have secured at least one year of finality and will

receive nine days of training to enable them to plant the seeds of family literacy in their states.

The National Center An Family Literacy will be a viable resource in assisting the Nation

in attacking the interge nerational cycle of illiteracy. However, it is only a small piece of a national

agenda which must be addressed. If we are to break the Nation's chains of illiteracy and ensure

that as we solve the problems of our undereducated adults of today, we also solve our literacy

problems of tomorrow. The national agenda for literacy must be focused on the most powerful

institution -- the American family.

MC Federal Goverment has begun to play a role in this important effort through the

passage of the EVEN START legislation and subsequent fourteen million dollar appropriation.

This program to encourage the establishment of model intergenerational literacy programs and their

replication is an excellent beginning and should be greatly expanded. However, it is Just one of a

myriad of strategies which must be a part of the federal role in breaking the cycle of illiteracy.

The federal policy should be one that acknowledges the cyclical nature of our literacy

problem and places equal priority on the education of both generations, while at the same time

strengthening the educational impact of the American fer.tily. This can be accomplished by our

Nation's leaders thrsagh ensuring that every discussion about the needs of children also includes

addressing the educational, economic, and societal needs of their paeans. Simply attempting to

meet the needs of disadvantaged children will not ensure that these children will achieve the

success that eluded their parents.
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Legislation to begin or expand programs to focus on the needs of children must contain

strategies to mandate equal assistance for their parents. Chapter I, Head Start, and the new Jobs

programs are only limited examples of federal legislation that should contain a mandate for

intergenetational strategies to break the cycle of illiteracy.

The federal role of coordinating the services of the Department of Education, the

Department of Labor, and the Department of Health and Human Services to put equal importance

on the needs of the "at risk" parents as well as their "at risk" children is essential. Many of the

same families who receive assistance through the Welfare Program contain the same pr znts and

care givers who need the resources provided through the Department of Labor's Jr b Training and

Partnership Act program and the same children who need the assistance of the Department of

Education's Chapter I, and Head Start programs. Coordinating these services to bring the

fragmented pieces together will have a far more powerful effect than any one single point of

intervention provided for one isolated problem of the family.

Congress should also consider the establishment of a Center for Literacy as

recommended in the Jump Start Report, to serve the training, research, and model program

development needs for all of adult literacy. The Center should be broad enough in scope and

purpose to address the intergenemtional literacy needs of both parents and their children and should

provide a base on which to help the Nation build a strategy to break the vicious cycle of illiteracy.

The time has come for national policy makers to take a more comprehensive view of

literacy and come together to make quality family literacy programs a reality throughout the

country. The gift of literacy is a great one for both parents and children; it is a gift we as a Nation

cannot afford not to give.
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Senator SIMON. Thank you very much, Ms. Darling, and let me
also add my thanks for your help in the family component of the
bill that we have drafted here.

I know Senator Mikulski has to leave- any final words of
wisdom here?

Senator MIKULSKI. Well, no. I think the panelists are the wise
ones, and I think we can learn well from their testimony.

I think what "Famous" Amos says is "Get off of it, and get on
with it"I think that is a national call, and Ms. Crouch and Ms.
Darling give us the models for doing it.

$enator SIMON. Great. Thank you very much, Senator Mikulski.
Let me add, I have had to duck in and out with two phone calls

with Senator Kennedy, who chairs this full committee, and who is
very much interested in all of this, too.

Let me ask all three of you, how did you get interested in this
whole question of literacy?

Mr. Amos. I will speak first and answer for myself. I got interest-
ed in an effort to give something )ack to the community, realizing
that I had been helped by so many people during my lifetime, and
knowing also that I was going to be famous, I wanted to do some-
thing constructive with being famous to give it value, because
being famous just means that people recognize you, but there is no
real value in that. So I sought out a nonprofit group and, as I said
in my testimony, discovered Literacy Volunteers of America, and I
approached them and offered my services to ,?romote them.

I met Sharon Darling in Louisville, Kent Acky when T., helped
sponsor a workshop there for the State of Kentucky, which she co-
ordinated; at that time, she was an adult basic education specialist
there. So it just evolved as we worked together on it.

Ms. CROUCH. You will find that together, we represent a great
many people-years devoted to literacy, because it is so rewarding,
and it is so critical to help people take control over their own lives.
Education is a tool that makes that happen.

I have been involved for o"er 20 years. I -cted as a volunteer in
a high school tutorial program and then 'warned about Literacy
Volunteers of America, got hooked up wii, it, and have been in-
volved ever since. It is an ever-changing bu,. now more hopeful pic-
ture, thanks to your interest in the cause, and the confluence of
our global competitiveness issue and the need to invest capital in
our Nation's human resources.

Ms. DARLING. I became involved quite by happenstance, never in-
tended to, and I have been in this field for 20 years now. I started
at the birth of my first child. I stayed home, having been an ele-
mentary teacher. I ran into a man who was the director of adult
education in Louisville, and he said, "Why don't you come by and
see what we are doing in adult education? You might be interested
in that."

I said, "I have no interest at all. I don't want to do anything with
big people."

So I went by. He said, "You could bring the baby and just take a
look," which I did. And he took all the paraphernalia away from
me that you carry with your first child, and opened the door to this
room, and there were five men in there. He said, "This is your new
teacher"and with that, he was gone.
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These were the people that they couldn't find anything to do
with, who came to enroll in their GED programs, who could not
read, who could not sign their names. And it was so moving to me
during the first hour, I thought, "If I can ever find my baby and
get out of here, I'll never return." By the second hour, I thought,
"There is no way. I won't be here for the rest of my life" and that
is exactly what has happened to me. People just need the skills so
desperately.

I have worked on every level, I guess, and am still just as com-
mitted.

Senator &mom That's great.
Ms. Crouch, you mentioned in your testimony the VISTA pro-

gram. I was able to get a Literacy Corps amendment adopted a
couple years ago. The head of VISTA has suggested that we do
away with Literacy Corps. Are there any reactions on your part to
that suggestion?

Ms. CROUCH. Probably horror. The VISTA corps and being sup-
plemented with the VISTA Literacy Corps has niade a tremendous
difference to the implementation of programs in the field. Because
we have always been under-capitalized, the ability to get both
young and mature people who have a full range of experiences to
become involved full-time in the literacy movement has just been
of tremendous value to us. So we would advocate for definitely re-
taining the Literacy Corps and for expanding the number of service
years available in the total VISTA program.

I think it is one of the answers to people who are interested in
national service.

Senator &mom Ms. Darling?
Ms. DARLING. I would also like to comment on that, if I may.

When Wally Amos talked about meeting me several years back in
Louisville, Kentucky, I was the director of the VISTA program
there, and we used the VISTA volunteers within that literacy pro-
gram. It caused the literacy program to grow from a very small nu-
cleus to one that served 500 to 600 people. It also helped develop a
model program that went through the national diffusion network,
and the VISTA volunteers were the trainers for that. It was criti-
cal to the success of that program. I think the added dimension of
the VISTA Literacy Corps is just unquestionably the right answer;
it is the way to go, and I would certainly hate to see that abolished.

Mr. Amos. I second both those remarks. In Hawaiiand I notice
the distinguished Senator from Hawaii, Senator Matsunaga is
herein Hawaii, the VISTA group has helped immensely in ex-
panding the program, and I am sure that would be the case
throughout the country. It is a very vital component and one that
is needed, and I think it would be a big mistake to disband it.

Senator SIMON. One final question before I yield to my colleague
from Hawaii. If you were given a magic wand, and suddenly you
could get anything out of this committee in terms of moving on the
literacy thing, what one thing do we need more than anything
elseany one of the three of you.

Ms. CROUCH. I guess I am the mercenary one. I feel that we need
resources that are consistent and sustained. Even in the VISTA
corps, part of the problem has been is there going to be so many
VISTAs no, there are not going to be that many VISTA service

202



198

yearspeople then aren't utilizing the resources to the best advan-
tage. So I would like to see a far higher level of dollar resources
directed to the literacy movement, with some assurance that they
will continue for at least three years, assuming people are doing
well, doing what is expected of them. That is what will enable you
to harness the people power that is out there.

Mr. Amos. I think so, too. Just saying that literacy is a priority
and living up to thatwe give so much lip service to so many
things, with so little action. I think if you guys could say, "Hey,
literacy is it, and we're not going to get off of it until we really get
some results." And it is going to take a lot of us to determine what
the strategy is in solving this problem, but we need it to be a top
priority, and we need an absolute, total, io.:g-term commitment to
that. You have got to go to the wall for it.

Ms. DARLING. I think I would add to that that it needs to be
viewed in its comprehensiveness; that it needs to be viewed as life-
long; that we cannot continue to run from one place to another and
say we are going to solve it with preschool because that is where
people fall behind, or high school, or let's work with the adults and
let's don't work down here, let's solve this problem. It needs to be a
comprehensive package that ties everything together. It needs
more resources.

It also needs the visibility of one central focal place where we
can develop information that can help the field. We are a strug-
gling field. We are not interconnected. It has been a part-time field
and a volunteer field for a very long time. So I think if we could
have a central place where we can disseminate information and
help people grow, learn what works and disseminate what works, I
think that would be my wish and my hope.

Senator SIMoN. Thank you.
Senator Matsunaga?
Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I apologize

for my tardiness. I was hoping to be here to listen to my star wit-
ness from Hawaii.

To begin with, I wish to commend you to begin with for holding
this hearing and for agreeing to chair it, because I think the
matter of illiteracy has been much, much too long delayed.

I remember as a child, we had a neighbor -we were about the
same age, and we grew up together, and we worked at a ware-
house, stevedoring. Well, I decided to go to high school, but he de-
cided to continue working. He was a really good worker, alert,
bright, or so we thought. Well, he was offered a promotion because
they thought he was so good. But as a foreman, he had to read and
write and make reports. So he turned down the promotion, and we
could not understand it. We later learned that he could neither
read nor write. And it was so embarrassing that he quit his job.

I think it is important to bring illiteracy out in the open, and in
this connection I would like to congratulate and commend you,
"Famous" Amos for the part you have played in the last ten years,
in helping to change the situation. I think we in Hawaii have been
very fortunate to have a leader such as you because, as happy as
everybody seems to be in Hawaii, beneath that, when they cannot
mad or write, they are very unhappy people.
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So I thank you, and I applaud you for the part you have played
in this movement.

Mr. Amos. It is my pleasure. Thank you, Senator.
Senator MAISUNAGA. I would also like to congratulate the other

witnesses. I wish I had been able to hear their testimony.
I thank you again, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga, and thank you

for your interest in this whole question of literacy.
We again thank all three of you, not only for your testimony, but

for your leadership. We really appreciate it.
Mr. Amos. Thank you, Senator. It is a pleasure to be here.
Ms. CROUCH. Thank you.
Ms. DARLING. Thank you.
Senator SIMON. And if I could just add one other word to

"Famous" Amos, I also appreciate your coming over when Dexter
Manley was having a tough time there.

Mr. Amos. I said the same thing to him that you suggested, you
know, "Just be yourself. Get rid of your notes, and just speak from
the heart." And that's what he did. He is really a terrific example.

Senator SIMON. He sure is.
Thank you.
The next panel is made up 'f Dan Lacy, David Cox, and Gwendo-

lyn Jones, who is accompanied by Regina Boyd.
Mr. Lacy, we will call on you first. Mr. Lacy is Vice President of

the Business Council for Effective Literacy, with McGraw Hill. We
are happy to have you here, Mr. Lacy.

STATEMENT OF DAN LACY, VICE PRESIDENT, BUSINESS COUNCIL
FOR EFFECTIVE LITERACY, MCGRAW HILL, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. LACY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am filling in for Harold McGraw, President and Founder of the

Business Council for Effective Literacy, and I think all the mem-
bers of the committee have been given a copy of what would have
been his written testimony. As it turned out, he had to make a trip
to Europe and is unable to be here and asked me to present a sum-
mary of what he had to say.

Senator &mom We will enter his full statement in the record,
and we thank you for being here.

Mr. LACY. The Business Council for Effective Literacy was estab-
lished and initially funded by Mr. McGraw about five or six years
ago to attempt to create greater awareness of the illiteracy prob-
lem in the business community, to move the business community to
do more about it, and to be a spokesman for the interest of the
business community in this problem.

We all recognize that fundamentally, illiteracy is a human prob-
lem, and we have had some examples of the deep human signifi-
cance of this problem today. But it is also a profound economic
problem, affecting the competitiveness of the whole American econ-
omy, and it is on this latter aspect that I want to present just very
few and very quick remarks today.

This country for the last decade or so has been living well
beyond its means. We have been consuming every year $100 to
$200 billion more in goods and services than we have been produc-
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ing. We have been importing those goods and services from abroad
far in excess of our exports. We have been every year borrowing
$100 to $200 billion to pay the bills. We have run in that period
from being the world's largest creditor nation to being the world's
largest debtor nation.

That obviously cannot continue indefinitely. We are going to
have-to do one of two things. We are going to have to produce a
great deal more, or we are going to have to consume a great deal
less, with effects on our whole standard of living and the quality of
life in this country.

The question of improving our total gross product is going to be
the most demanding one, economically, we face over the next
decade. We have increased our gross national product very substan-
tially, of course, in the last decade, but primarily by increasing the
size of the, work force. The children of the

primarily
boom" were

coming of age and entering the work force; tens of millions of
women, who had previously worked only at home, entered the paid
work force; and we had a flood of immigrants coming to this coun-
try, desperately anxious for work. So about 25 minion more people
in the last 10 or 12 years joined the work force.

We will not continue to expand at that rate. It is the "baby bust"
kids who are entering the work force now. We cannot very much
more increase the proportion of women in the paid work force. We
are trying to cut down on, not increase, the number of immigrants.

If we are going to achieve the increases in productivity that are
essential, it is going to have to be by improving the individual pro-
ductivity of the work force; they have got to work at more ad-
vanced jobs, using more advanced equipment and using higher
technology. And we run bluntly into the fact that there are prob-
ably 25 million or so peopleI am not talking now about desper-
ately poor people and alienatedI am talking about people in the
work force, who cannot read better than, say, a fifth or sixth grade
level and who simply cannot undertake these higher technological
jobs.

If we went to sort of the twelfth grade level that it really takes
to use the manuals of high-tech equipment, probably half the work
force is not reading at that level.

Now, one of the ways of dealing with that, of course, is to im-
prove the school system. This literacy problem is not a result of
any collapse of the school system. As a matter of fact, we are han-
dling it much better now than we did 20 or 30 or 40 years ago. It is
the fact that the standards we require as so much higher. And cer-
tainly we need to improve the school system. But even if, over the
next five years, we could make a miraculous improvement in the
school system, it would be well into the nnxt century before a
major part of the work force, or the people now in elementary
school, would benefit by this improved instruction.

If we are going to meet our problems, the people who are actual-
ly at work now, who are held back from improving their status by
their literacy problems, have got to be improved.

Now, who needs to do what in this? This is a committee of the
Congress concerned with the Federal program. People point out
that this is primarily a State problem, and it is quite true that the
States know the problem best; they do the actual teachingthat is
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where, so to speak, "the rubber meets the road"; that is where the
school systems and the community colleges are.

Volunteers will do a tremendous amount, and we have seen some
evidence of that today. But the maximum that they could accom-
modate might be 300,000 or 400,000 people out of the tens of mil-
lions who need to be reached. They are indispensable in dealing
with difficult individual cases that take one-to-one tutoring. Rat we
can no more deal with this big national problem at the adult level
with a purely volunteer force than we could deal with the elemen-
tary and high school problem with purely volunteer teachers.

The Federal role is indispensable for two or three reasons. One,
the Federal Government is directly responsible for the training of
people in the armed services, for people with low reading levels in
the millions who are Federal civilian employees, or Native Ameri-
cansMr. Chairman, I have exceeded my five minutes, and I
would be grateful if I could have about one more minute.

Senator SimoN. Go right ahead for one more minute.
Mr. LACY [continuing]. And for many other people, people in the

Federal penitentiaries and so onthe Federal Government is nec-
essarily the largest adult educator in the country directly.

Second, all sorts of other programs in the Governmentthe job
training program, the new family welfare program that tries to get
people off welfare and into employmentall involve a very heavy
attention to literacy, because lack of literate skills is one of the
barriers to learning the new jobs and training, to learning the oc-
cupations that are going to take people off welfare.

And finally, as in any great national problem, the national Gov-
eriiment needs to simply exercise leadershipdefining the goal, co-
ordinating the hundreds of different literacy activities that take
place throughout the Federal Government and State governments
and in volunteer activities.

The Southport Institute for Policy Analysis produced a remarka-
ble study, called "Jump Start", which I believe all members of the
committee have. We endorse that enthusiastically, and because its
specific recommendations are so strong, I will not try to speak on
those specific recommendations and just devote one last word to
the question of money.

Whenever we deal with any great national problem, the first
thing that comes up is that we cannot afford it because of the defi-
citand we have that very much in mind. Now, it happens that
this is a problem that can be dealt with effectively with much less
money than many other activities that the committee has to deal
with.

For a fraction of one percent of what we have committed to sal-
vaging savings and loan associations, we could meet all of our most
critical immediate national problems in the literacy field. But the
real problem is to define an effective program, set up an effective
structure for dealing with it, get the policies in place, and then
feed into it the money as it can be afforded and as the ability to
use it effectively has been demonstrated.

The first need is not to throw hundreds of millions of dollars into
an inadequately-coordinated program. And one final thing is that
we need to recognize this is not just a question of Department of
Education; the Department of Labor, and the Department of
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Health and Human Resources, because of the welfare program,
have actually even larger commitments to total training in this.

We would be very happy, Mr. Chairman, to be helpful in any
way we can in the committee's work.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McGraw follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HAROLD W. MCGRAW,

My name is Harold W. McCraw, Jr. I am Chairman Emeritus of

the Board of Directors of McCraw-Hill, Inc. and President of the
Business Council for Ef fee* tve Literacy. I nu grateful for the
opportunity to present this statement on behalf of the Bus!iess
Council.

The Business Council for 7...-active Literacy was created in

1983 with three objectives: to achieve a greater awareness on the
part of the public and especially within the business community

of the increasingly grave problem of adult functional illiteracy;
to encourage the business community to take a more active role in
dealing with that problem; and to serve as a spokesman for the
business community in regard to issues of literacy. Its board of
directors is made up of business leaders and educational authori-
ties. It operates with a modest budget and a very small staff,
primarily thcough the issu.snce of a quarterly newsletter with a
circulation of approximately 17,000, the publication of bulletins
and reports, the participation of officers and staff in conferen-
ces and working sessions throughout the country, and the provi-
sion of advice and information by letter and telephone and in

meetings at the Business Council.
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Your Committee meets to consider the question of effective

literacy at a critical time. The country has come to realize
nat functional illiteracy is now a problem not only shadowing

the lives of millions of Americans but gravely affecting the
competence of the American work force and hence the competitive-

ness of our industry in an increasingly technological world
ecsnomy. The 100th Congress has already shown its recognition of

the problem through increased appropriatiors for adult and voca-
clonal. education an(' through bills enlarging or establishing new

programs to deal w, h basic skills in job training, immigrant
amnesty, housing and the homeless, VISTA, library support, stu-
dent work support, Even Start, and public assistance, among
othets. But important as the actions of that Congress have been,

they have represented a scattered and uncoordinated attack on a

major problem. This Committee now has the opportunity to review

the whole adult literacy situation and to come forward with a

comprehensive legislative package that will provide the basis for

a coordinated national attack ,n a problem whose solution we can

no longer afford to defer.
It will be useful first to consider the character and size

of the problem and why it is co increasingly important. The

problem is no primarily with the relatively small number who are

totally illiterate, who cannot read and write at all, about half
of whom are recent immigrants. For these men and women the

inability to read can be a crippling personal problem, and it
demands our most sympathetic concern and our vigorous action.
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Rut we have had long experience In dealing with illiteracy at
this level, especially in absorbing immigrants into American
society, We know how to deal with it; we simply must make a

larger and better-funded effort.

The really big problem we face is a new one: not a new

condition, but a new problem. That is the close to 25,000,000
Amer ican adults who read at best at only an elementary school
level--that is, who cannot read well enough to understand written

instructions and safety precautions, to fill out forms, to pre-
pare simple reports, to deal with many everyday problems on the
job. Increasingly it is also the tens of millions more who lack
the twelfth-grade reading ability ncessary to use the manuals for
complex machinery, to employ mathematical skills and reasoning
power, to be efficient and competent workers in increasingly
high-tech industries.

This situation does not reflect some rapid decline of new
failure of our schools. In fact the reading skills of Aoerfcans
in their early twenties, the recent product of our schools, are
higher than the skills of those educated in earlier decades. The

primary problem is that we are compelled to demand much higher
standards, standards the schools are not yet meeting. In decades
past we had jobs for a great many millions of unskilled and semi-
skilled workers and jobs whose skill demands nay have been rela-
tively high but were of the sort that could be learned by appren-

ticeship on the job without the need to consult manuals or keep
up with rapidly changing technologies. In an increasingly global
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economy that kind of Job is moving overseas to third world coun-

tries or disappearing entirely. Because larger and more advanced

companies paying relatively high wages could skim the cream of

the job market, many of those companies were hardly aware of the

growing problem until recently. But as the job market has become

tighter and tighter the whole business community has become

critically affected.
And we are now rpproaching a crisis. For the last decade we

have been every year consuming far more then we have produced- -

one to two hundred billion dollars more. To meet the gap, we

have been importing products from abroad in enormous quantities,

paying for then with borrowed money and by selling off our pro-

ductive assets. In the process, in one short decade we have

dropped precipitously from being the world's richest and largest

creditor nation to being its largest debtor, dependent on others,

largely the Japanese, to lend us the money every year to Inc us

go on living beyond our means. This cannot go on indef'nitely.
Sooner or later, and probably sooner, we are going to have to do

one of two things: either produce a great deal core, or else
lower our standard of living by consuming less.

Increases in our gross national product in recent years have

been achieved almost entirely by increasing the size of the work

force. The per capita productivity of the work force has in-

creased relatively little. The dramatic increase (by more than

25,000,000 persons) in the size of the work force in the last

dozen years was made possible by three factors. The children of
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the "baby boots" were coming of age and entering the job market in

very large numbers. Millions and alllions of women were going to
work outside the home. And a flood of immigrants came every year
eagerly seeking work.

All three of those sources of new workers are now drying up.

Those now coming of age every year are the children of the "baby
bust," not the "baby boom." Further large increases in the

proportion of women who enr r the work force are unlikely. And

we are trying to restrict, not increase, the flow of immigrants.
Moreover most immigrants who come in the 1990's will need inten-

sive education in English and basic literacy skills before they
can be effectively trained for the sort of work force we now
need. We can achieve the great increases in production we so
urgently need only as the work force is enabled to work more
efficiently at more highly skilled jobs in industries using a
more and more advanced technology.

And that is where we run into the barrier of the simple lack
of basic reading and mathematical skills required not only to do
the new jobs, but even to learn how to do them. We simply have

to have large increases in the basic literacy and numeracy skills
of tens of millions of people now unemployed or mired in low-
skilled occupations. It is an enormous job, but a doable one. It
will take time, patience, and a coordinated, and continuing
effort. And it will cost money, though far less than other
comparably important programs. But it can be done.

It is easy to say that the problem arises in the schools and

212.,
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that the answer is to make dramatic further improvements in the

teaching of the basics in elementary and high schools. Indeed

such improvements are critically important and are a proper
solution for the long-range future. But we are talking about a

major problem that exists now. It will be well into the twenty -
first century before improvements made now in the schools will
affect the competence of a major portion of the work force. By

then it may be too late. What we have to do now is move rapidly

to upgrade the present work force. The competence of adults
already at work or seeking work is what will determine the com-

petence of America for the rest of this century.
How are we to deal with this major challenge? The individ-

ual states have been bearing the major burden of adult basic
skills training, and that is as it should be. Some states have

begun to respond magnificently, increasing their appropriations
for this purpose manyfold and establishing strong, well coor-
dinated programs. This has usually been in response to vigorous
leadership by governors. Other states may not yet have risen to
the need. But the states know the needs best. And they have the

E hool systems, the community colleges, the adult education pro-
grams, and the planning authority for the JTPA programs that must

be the principal channels for delivering basic skills training.
It is in state programs that most of the actual teaching must go
on, and it is the states that will continue to provide the major-
ity of the funding.

Volunteer agencies like Laubach Literacy, Literacy Volun-
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teers of America, and many others and community based organiza
tions of all kinds have played and will continue to play an
indispensable role. Their work is part icularly valuable in

dealing with those who are completely illiterate or nearly so and
who require highly individual attention. But the resources of
these dedicated individuals and groups are already strained to
the utmost. Even with the maximum further extension of their
efforts, we must think of no more than a very few hundred thou
sand individuals being reached. And we are confronting a nation
al need measured in the tens of millions. We can no more expect
volunteers, no matter how able and dedicated, to meet the public
responsibilities for the education of adults than we could expect
volunteers to meet the comparable responsibilities for the educa
tion of children.

The business community recognizes that it must z,:self bear a
heavy responsibility to train its own employees for higher level
and more product ive work, even when that involves providing the

basic reading and mathematics skills that might have been ex
pected from the schools. And American corporations do in the
aggregate spend an annual sum in the hundreds of millions of
dollars for that purpose. But again private corporate efforts
alone cannot hope to solve a major public problem affecting the
whole nation.

What, then, in this complex of state, local, corporate, and
volunteer programs are or ought to be the specific responsibil
ities of the Federal government? That is the essential question
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before this Committee today. It seems to me that those respon-

sibilities are of three kinds.

First, there are very large groups of persons for whose

adult education and basic skills training the Federal government

has a direct responsibility. These include, for example, member-

of the armed services, marginally skilled Federal civilian em-

ployees, Native Americans, inmates of Federal correctional in-

stitutions, and refugees accepted under special programs. In the

aggregate these groups total many millions of persons and make

the Federal government of necessity the largest adult educator in

the country.

In the second place there are the millions of persons who

require basic literacy skills training in order to take part in

and benefit from other Federally funded or mandated programs.

Examples are the Job Training Program, programs for the homeless,

and the Family Security Act requiring the readying of welfare

recipients for effective entry into the work force.

In the third place, and perhaps most important of all, there

is the responsibility of the Federal government Co exercise

leadership in meeting a great national problem. It needs to

define a national policy and program for achieving effective

literacy, one in which the various Federal agencies, the major

state programs, and the many corporate, private, and volunteer

efforts can each have its proper role. It needs to provide an

independent center for information, research and the de'.elopment

of the most effective methods of adult basic skills instruction,
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a center to which literacy providers throughout the country can

look for guidance. It needs to help in establishing timilar

centers at the regional or state level. And it needs to provide

adequate funding for the carrying out of its own direct r;spon

sibilities in the field and to supplement state funding, espe

cially for those states with ti,e largest needs and the least

resources. Most of all, it needs to give the kind of leadership

that can inspire and motivate the effort's of all those concerned.

At the Business Council for Effective Literacy we have been

deeply impressed with s study of the Federal role in the attack

on functional illiteracy made by the Southport Institute for

Policy Analysis, which produced the report entitled JUMP START:

THE FEDERAL ROLE IN ADULT LITERACY. I believe all members of the

Committee have been provided copies of that report. We associate

ourselves with its recommendations for Federal action and hope

that all of them will receive the careful consideration of the

Committee. Of especially pressing importance, it seems to use is

the recommendation to create a National Literacy Center to pro-

vide the research and professional leadership that must lie at

the core of an effective national program.

Also pressing is the need for a great increase in the number

of professionally qualified teachers of basic literacy skills.

We cannot teach millions of workers without the teachers to do

it. There are few institutions available to train teachers for

the special job of teaching basic skills to adults. A most

important recommendation is for seed money to help the states
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improt.e and enlarge the training of such teachers. We also need

legislation that will give states great flexibility in using

Federal adult education grants to help support volunteer efforts
and to provide pression1 assistance partnership projects to
corporations in their basic skills train ing programs.

The Job Train ing Act and the Vocational Educat ion Act of

course need to be cont inued and reinforced, and they also need to
be directed more specifically to basic literacy needs and to
improving the basic skills of the employed as well as of the un
employed.

Other key recommendations of that report provide for some
restructuring of Federal programs, clearer definitions of respon
sibility, a closer coordination of efforts, and where required,
authorization for needed funding. We hope the Cummittee will

give each of them its careful accent ion in draft ing appropriate

legislation .
The severe limits on available Federal funding imposed by

the budget deficit are of course on all our minds, as they must

be when we face any of our great national problems. Any effec

tive program to deal with this or any other major problem is
going to cost money, and no one can pretend otherwise. But for
tunately the literacy prob/em is not one that requires a really

major increase in Federal appropriations. Everything we need to

do in the immediate future to deal with the literacy problem can
be accomplished with far less than one per cent of what we now

propose to pour into the salvage of insolvent savings and loan

217.



213

11

institutions, and this is an investment that will repay itself
many times over in the increase in national productivity.

In any event, the import Int thing now is not to flood the
problem with immediate coney. It is to set up a clearly directed
progran to deal with the literacy problem and a well designed
organisational structure to carry it out, together with authori-
zations for appropriations adequate to carry out the progran as
it develops. When those have boen put in place and immediately
needed increases provided, additional funding can be fed into the
progran as required by its growth, as the ability to use in-
creased funding effectively and prudently has been demon st rateJ,
and as the budgetary situation at the time nay permit.

Finally, Hr. Chairman, I would like to say, as urgently as I
can, that holwever prudent and cautious we may need to be in

funding an adequate literacy program, it is imperative that we
begin now, in this Congress, to set up the right program. This
Is the tine. The public at large, including the business coo-
nun icy, have belome aware of the need and will expect and be

willing to support a concerted effort to meet that need. It will
be a massive task to upgrade the basic literacy and numeracy
skills of millions of workers and pottnt la 4-3rkers to a competi-
tive level in the world of high technology in which our economy
must operate. Years of work lie shad of us even if we begin
immediately. Every delay will cost us sorely.

It will not be an easy undertaking fnr the Committee to
drift the comprehensive legislation that is needed to pull to-
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gether and define an adequate national program, but it will be

worth all the effort. As its deliberations and the work of its

staff proceed, if there is any further information or any comment

on specific questions that the Business Council can provide, we

shall be very glad to try to do so.
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Senator SIMON. Thank you. If I could just comment on your last
statement, it is interesting that the person who talks more aLout
illiteracy here than any Cabinet member who comes before our
committee, and who talks about it constantly, is the Secretary of
Labor. And it is not just true of Secretary of Labor Dole; it was
true of Bill Brock, and it has been true of their predecessors. They
have faced this problem before.

Mr. LACY. They have been very conscious of just the issues I have
been mentioning here.

Senator Smarr. Thank r very much.
David Cox, who heads _le IBM Center in ChicagoI had the

privilege of visiting that Center, and we are very pleased to have
you here, Mr. Cox.

STATEMENT OF DAVID B. COX, IBM LITERACY PROGRAM
MANAGER, CHICAGO, IL

Mr. Cox. Thank you, Senator. The stt dents are still calking
about your visit. They enjoyed it very much.

I am going to spsmd about one moment introducing my topic, and
then as you know, we have a videotape that will give everyone an
opportunity to meet some of our students and tutors, and give you
all a good feeling as to what we are doing in Chicago.

Many of you know the statistics about adult illiteracy nation-
wide. It might be helpful to focus on what is going on in Chicago.
There-are 750,000 adults in Chicago who are functionally illiteracy.
That is, they are over 16 years old and read below the sixth grade
level.

The literacy requirements in the workplace, as you know, contin-
ue to become greater as the business world becomes more complex,
and as the 1990s progress, our city, State and Nation may be
unable to compete against more literate countries. Many of the
new jobs created by this technological society will be able to be
filled by more literate foreign competition, and that work could be
moved to them over worldwide computer networks, using satellites
at the speed of light, or they could be brought here to the United
States and hopefully to Chicago. It jest depends on how competitive
we can be.

Unfortunately, with the many dedicated adult literacy groups in
Chicago currently involved in basic adult programs, we are reach-
ing fewer than one percent of adults who teed help in this area.
The majority of educational funding is targeted toward K-12 and
universities rather than toward basic adult education. We need
many strong new programs to recruit, retain and teach large num-
bers of functionally-illiteracy adults.

I would like to run a videotape that runs about nine minutes,
which will give you a chance to meet some of our students, includ-
ing Gwen, whom you will get a chance to hear more from soon.

Senator Simorr. All right.
[Videotape shown.]
Senator SIMON. Thank you very much, Mr. Cox. Let me just add,

I think one of the things that is mentioned in 'Iat film that really
is important is that we learn about each othe 11 of a sudden, we
are crossing these cultural gaps. IBM official. .e learning about
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Cabrini Green. I have been to Cabrini Green a number of times,
but I have never seen any IBM officials there up until recentlyI
have not seen any, but I am sure they are there occasionally now. I
think that is very, very important.

Now, Gwendolyn Jones
Mr. Cox. Senator, I need to continue with a few remarks now.
Senator SIMON. If you could make it very, very brief because we

are way behind schedule now.
Mr. Cox. OK. The net of it is that we have shown this videotape

to several thousand corporate people. We have had a number of
corporations, visit our center. There are a number of universities,
corporations, other groups that are in the planning stages to open
centers similar to ours. This was our vision in the beginning.

We think it is very important to have new coalitions of business-
es and universities, community colleges, trade unions. We think
certainly this requires national leadership. But even more impor-
tantly, each group needs to recognize their responsibilities, their
gifts, their roles, and they need to give of their time and their tal-
ents and their financial support to make this work. This cannot
just be a Federal program or a State program. We cannot just do it
with school reform. It needs to be all of those things, and we cer-
tainly need an interconnected group of coordinators to make all
this happen.

So if you would like to move to Gwen, that is fine. My partner in
this, Regina Boyd, who is the Director of the LaSalle Street CYCLE
Literacy Program, is the one who helped recruit the students, and
it is very, very important along with these new coalitions that own-
ership and responsibility for follow-through and a successful pro-
gram stay in the community. This is not just something that can be
delegated to any group. Regina has been extremely effective in
pulling this thing together as my partner. I would be remiss if I did
not remark on that.

Senator SIMON. Thank you. I spotted her in the film, too.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Cox follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID B. COX

PROBLEM DEFINITION IN CHICAGO

There are 750,000 adults in Chicago that are functionally illiterate.

The literacy requirements of the workplace continue to become

greater as the business world becomes more complex.

As the 1990's progress our city, state, and nation may be unable to

compete against more literate countries. Many new jobs created by

the world's technological society will be filled by foreign competition,

and work will be moved to them over world wide computer networks.

Unfortunately, even with many dedicated adult literacy groups

currently involved with the problem, fewer than 1% of the adults

needing help are getting it. Educational funding at all levels is

targeted towards K-12 and universities rather than adult education.

We need strong new programs to recruit, retain, and teach large

numbers of functionally illiterate adults.
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DESCRIPTION OF PROGRAM AND OBJECTIVES

IBM opened up an Adult Learning Center in October of 1988. The

program was started because of the size and urgency of the

problem, and because of a belief that a positive result could be

obtained.

We worked in partnership with LaSalle Street C.Y.C.L.E., a

community based organization that is located in the Cabrini Green

housing project near downtown Chicago. We use classroom space in

our Midwestern Area Headquarters. The students attend three days

per week, three hours each session.

We use IBM volunteer employee tutors and IBM computers and

software to teach reading, math, computer keyboarding, and

language arts. We have already recruited over 200 IBM tutors.

Most of them tutor in our program and others work at other literacy

sites in the community. We use the_Laubach method of reading

tutoring for some students as well as the PALS approach, which is

an IBM reading teaching software product. We are also attempting

to increase the "critical thinking skills" and job readiness of each

student. "Critical thinking" is the ability to think through and

solve everyday problems using reading and thinking skills. We use

computer software exercises in map reading, cake baking, and other

common life situations to increase confidence and improve reading

comprehension.
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Along with increasing basic literacy skills, we help the students

develop self-confidence and a plan for the future. Each tutor makes

certain that each student has cle.-ly defined objectives and carefully

measures progress on a regular .asis. The major objectives of most

of our students are to be able to get a good job and to be able to

influence the education of their children.

The Literacy Council of Chicago trained our volunteer tutors on the

fundamentals of teaching reading, and we have regular in-service

training to add other teaching skills.

IBM's long range goal is to develop a successful "model" program,

and then stncou rage other corporations to "adopt" existing literacy

programs by opening up new learning centers.

The results over the first six months are encouraging. Attendance

has been very good, and most of the students that started the

program are still attending.

Reading and math levels are higher for most of the students. The

students enjoy the learning environment that the corporile workplace

provides. Our center is located on the same floor that our

customers and IBM employees receive education, and the atmosphere

is very professional. They look forward to attending each day.

The tutoring, together with computer aided instruction speeds up

learning and makes the students feel they are getting results

quickly. The tutors are enthusiastic about working with the

students, and strong relationships have resulted.
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We have had numerous Chicago corporations and universities visit

the center and several ere planning adult learning centers of their

own.

In the future it is important to form new coalitions that includdV

businesses, universities, trade unions, school districts, community

colleges, government, foundations, and community based

organizations. We must work together in an organized way and on a

large scale basis in order to make a meaningful impact on the

problem of adult illiteracy. This working together must include

effective national leadership, as well as increased support from all

members of these coalitions. This support must include talent and

leadership, as well as financial.

We need a recognition at all levels in our nation of the role that

adult illiteracy plays in the literacy development of children. The

effectiveness of existing early childhood drograms such as Head

Start can be enhanced if there is also emphasis put on the literacy

of the involved parents.

Current funding levels are inadequate for adult education. We must

recognize that 75% of the workforce for the year 2000 is already out

of school! A large percent of that workforce is ill-equiped for the

high tech demands of the jobs of the 1990's.
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Introduce Regina Boyd --

The key to the success of any adult learning center is the efficiency

of community based organizations in recruiting and motivating

potential students. Potential students must have confidence in the

leadership of the organization.

Regina Boyd has been the literacy program coordinator for LaSalle

Street C.Y.C.L.E. since before the inception of the IBM program,

and has been the driving force in recruiting the students and

helping retain them in the program long enough to achieve positive

results. She is also a mother and active as a leader in the

community.

EFFECTS OF ILLITERACY ON THE COMMUNITY

C.Y.C.L.E. stands for Community Youth Creative Learning

Experience. We have been working with the residents of the Cabrini

Green housing development for over 25 years.

CYCLE has numerous educational programs that are being provided

to the community. We are supported by the LaSalle Street Church

and by several companies and foundations. One of our adult

programs is the educational partnership with IBM, and involves

transporting students to the IBM corporate location three mornings a

week.

2 2 6
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My staff and I communicate the advantages of adult education to the

community members that need it. Our strategy is to reach the

adults in the community and help them understand that it is never

too late to improve basic skills, and that if the proper effort is

made, it will pay off with a job, or just improved the overall quality

of life.

When aduits are not able to read and do basic math calculations they

are not able to qualify for even the most basic job or manage their

famiiy Pves. Their income, which is usually only public aid, is not

sufficient to maintain a standard of living that includes even the

basics of proper clothing, housing, nutrition, and health care.

Perhaps the most negative result of this sub-marginal standard of

living is the psychological effect. Most adults that lack literacy

skills feel inadequate as persons. They fear and envy persons that

know how to read, spell, and speak clearly. They are stigmatized

and ashamed of their literacy skills and feel inadequate as parents.

They lack hope for a better future, and feel that more education or

even looking for a job is a waste of time. Many lack even the

literacy skills to go shopping or read to their primary-age children.

Those that are fortunate enough to be empioyed constantly fear that

their illiteracy will be discovered, causing them to lose their jobs.

This causes them to hide their problem and not seek help.



We work with the students to encourage thcm to stay with their

education over the long haul. I frequently work with the student's

tutors to check up on progress or communicate the special concerns

of an individual student. I also work with IBM tutors and lead small

group sessions in language development and math.

We make certain that each student has a long and short term goal --
a job or educational degree. We work hard to recognize success

along the way.

We are in the process of implementing a program where successful

students recruit other students into the program l.3y going door to

door giving personal testimonies of success. As more corporate

adult learning centers become available we hope to have many

students ready to attend.

I feel that community/corporate partnerships are important because

they provide needed resource such as equipment, space, and tutors.

Corporate support can be available at a time of day when adult

attendance will be high. This is largely because child care is

available, either because of school attendance or available day care.

Also, our students are very positive about going to a corporate

location. It makes them feel like professionals, and takes away .ome

of their negative feelings about past school experiences.
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The key to developing a solution that will fix this problem is an

understanding that this is a long-term problesa. Adults do not drop

out of school and become illiterate overnight, and the problem will

not be remedied overnight. It will take a commitment by public

schools, communities, corporations, and government -- to allocate

large amounts of resources over a long period of time. It is also

extremely important that adequate day care is provided, as many

prospective students cannot attend class because no day care is

available.

I sm optimistic about the results over the long haul if this

commitment is made.

One of the residents of our community that has been involved in the

program for the last six months is Gwen Jones who you Just saw on

the videotape. Gwen has been in the progrem for about six months

now. She has worked bard to increase her over-all skills so she can

someday get a college degree and a good job.

2 2 9
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What are some of the benefits you fee! you have been gaining since

you have been involved in your current learning program?

A. Self-confidence

B. Able to work with her children on educational progress.

What's the difference in your current program and others you have

been involved with?

A. Individual attention by tutor

B. Work on individualized program at her own pace

C. Other

What are ycar plans for the future?

Other questions that Gwen would like to make comments on.

230230- '
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Senator SIMON. Ms. Jones, we are very pleased to have you with
us. If you want to just make your statement

Mr. Cox. Yes. What we had planned to do was to have Regina
ask Gwen some questions, because Gwen is able to tell it from the
heart extremely well.

Senator SIMON. Okay, that sounds fine. I'll turn it over to you,
Ms. Boyd.

Ms. BOYD. Thank you.
First of all, I want to say that Gwen Jones has been in our pro-

gram for over six months, and I have really never seen a person
work so hard just to make the improvement, and she is really
doing a great job.

Basically, I just want to ask her two questions and let her re-
spond.

Gwen, I would like to know what are some of the benefits you
feel you have been gaining since you have been involved in your
current learning program.

STATEMENT OF GWENDOLYN JONES, STUDENT, IBM LITERACY
CENTER, CYCLE, CHICAGO, IL, ACCOMPANIED BY REGINA
BOYD, LITERACY COORDINATOR, COMMUNITY YOUTH CRE-
ATIVE LEARNING EXPERIENCE (CYCLE), CHICAGO, IL

Ms. Jorms. My main benefit has been the one-on-one tutoring,
which is the best part, because if it weren't for the one-on-one
tutor, I would be doing what I used to doand that is to put the
book downbecause looking at books and not being able to help
my kids has been the worst part of it all. I have four kids of which
I am very proud, and I love my kids. But it has taken away my
dignity not being able to help them as well as they should have
been helped. And with me now learning and understanding a lot
better than I have, I can help my kids an awful lot.

If we cannot make it ourselves, then we are just selling out our
young ones. That is just the wrong thing to do. If the mother
cannot help and the father cannot help, then the kids are lost. So it
is up to me to do the best I can for myself, so I can do something
for my children.

With their tutoring and their time and patience, they have really
helped me a lot, because there was so much I was not able to do.

Senator SIMON. Who is your tutor, if I maywe ought to put
that in the record here.

Ms. JONES. I have three tutorsLavinia, Dave and Janet Disney.
In the daytime, if I get stuck with something, or I cannot handle it,
when I get home, I can always call one or the other and they will
help me out. That has been just the difference between night and
day for me, because I always have had the desire to learn, but
there has never been the proper person or the proper place. I have
been in all different schools and different tutors, but they have
never been as caring and as helpful.

Senator SIMON. Great. Ms. Boyd?
Ms. BOYD. I think she has answered part of the second question,

but if you want to comment any further, I will be glad to hear that.
I would like to know what is the difference between your current
program and others you have been involved with?
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Ms. Joms. The difference is caring, because I have had so many
teachers and so many tutors tell me that, "You just won" make it;
you won't be able to de it." Some teachers say, "I can't help you.
You must have some type of learning disability." If she had taken
the time or had the patience to give me the help I neededwhich I
was askL3 forit would have made a world of difference. So it is
the person. And if they don't care, or they don't have enough
people behind them to say, "Okay, so-and-so is trying to learn; let's
help them," or "Let's give them the best we can give them"that
is the difference. There, they give you the best they can give you to
help. That is really important for us aL.

Senator Sudorr. When did you first sense that you had a problem
when you were going through school?

MS. JONES. In about fourth or fifth grade, I used to stand in the
corner all the time, for one reason or anotherfor not having my
homework done, not doing the school work. It was difficult. I was
asking for help, but yet the teachers did not know how to help, and
that was the problem there.

Senator SIMON. The teachers did not know how. And in yourhome
Ms. BOYD. My mother had 13 kids, and it was difficult just han-

dling the family. So trying at home was really too difficult. She did
try, though. I have to give her thatshe really did try, Lut it
wasn't enough.

Senator Snadorr. And then from fifth gradeand as I understand
it, you are a high school graduatebut they just kind of pushed
you along without really helping you; is that what happened?

Ms. BOYD. Yes. And I tried college for a year and a half, which
did not help, because they wanted to put me in speed reading class-
es instead of a helping class. They said, oh, the speed reading will
do it for you. And the speed reading didn't do anything more than
the rest of them had done, which was bringing me down and
making me more frustrated. Or they would say "Take out the big
words"well, how can you take out the big words when you don't
know the little words?

It was ridiculous, so I finally justrdropped out completely.
Senator SIMON. And how did Ms. Boyd recruit you? How did you

find out about this?
Ms. BoYD. I wanted to take my kids to CYCLE for them to be

tutored, because of my lack (/: knowing how. And when I took them
to CYCLE, Juanita stopped me and said, "Gwen, we have a pro-
gram here not only for the kids, but also for the adults."

I sold, "I really don't think I want to come."
And she said, "Well, that's quite all right. They have one-on-one

tutors, if you need that."
I said, "You do?" Because that was my main problem, that I

needed personal help; I would not go in the classroom, because it
was just too embarrassing as well as humiliating.

And she said, "Yes, Lnd if you are that embarrassed, we can
always put you separate."

So she told me whom to call and whom to speak to. I spoke to
Regina over the phone, and when I spoke with her, that was it. She
told me everything was okay, and I could take a test here, and they
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would dart helping me. Since then, that has been my life line right
there.

Senator Spam. And Ms. Boyd, did you then test Gwenwhat
ha when she comes into the program?

. Bow. Usnally when the students first come into the pro-
gram, I don't throw a test at them first. I like tO sit down and
listen to them and just talk in general and find out how they feel
about it. But eventually we did give her a test called a "SORT"
test, Slots in Oral Reading Test, which is not the best in the world,
but it will give us some idea as to where the student can begin. So
that was the next step.

Then, after taking into consideration that she wanted some pri-
vacy, we made sure that we met in the library with her instead of
in the regular class until she felt comfortable enough to go on her
own.

Senator SIMON. And you feel, Ms. Jones, there is no question
about progress being made.

Ms. JONES. There is no question in my mind. I mean, now the
tutors have to tell me to slow down. It is kind of crazy, but I have
told my tutors it is better than getting high, the readingit is
really uplifting for the spirit to be able to sit back, grab a book and
read it. It has been absolutely everything to me.

Senator &mom. What about anybody who may be watching on
television who cannot read or writewhat is your advice to that
person?

Ms. JONES. I would just say don't give up, because if you give up,
you'll never have it. If you fail, just keep getting up and trying
again. There is no failure as long as you are trying. The failure is
when you no longer try. And being embarrassed about not being
able to, and not getting out there and trying to learn, or asking for
helpthat is the first part, is asking for help and following
through.

Senator SIMON. Let me just thank you for your courage along
with Dexter Manley. You heard him testify. It takes some courage
for you to come here and stand up and say what you have, and we
appreciate it.

Mr. Cox and Mr. Lacy, how can we get more businesses involved?
In Chicago, for example, I know Montgomery Ward is a business
that is also involved. Is there some way we cal. encourage more pri-
vate sector involvement?

Mr. LACY. Well, that has grown a great deal over the last few
years. When the Business Council was first established, it seemed
to us that most businesses had never even heard of a literacy prob-
lem. They have much more consciousness now. The quarterly news-
letter of the Business Council typically has dozens of reports in it
of corporations that have undertaken piJgrams, not many as ambi-
tious and as successful as IBM's, but then there are not many busi-
nesses as big and successful as IBM to do it.

We have found that encouraging. I think one of the things that is
happening is that big corporations until a few years ago were not
encountering this problem directly because they paid high wages,
and they could "cream" the available labor market. They did not
find that they were having to train people with marginal literate
skills. As the labor market gets thinner and thinner, there are
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fewer inputs into the labor force, and as the economy grows, all of
usbig corporations like McGraw Hill or even as big as IBMare
finding that they are rasing into the problem of not being able to
recruit people with the basic skills they need for a lot of jobs.

The textile industry, for example, for years, decades, got along
with very low-skilled, low-educated people. All those jobs have
moved t) Korea and Brazil and so on now. The textile industry to
survive has become a high-tech industry in the last decade. They
have got a low-tech labor force, trying to employ them in a high-
tech industry, and the textile industry in this country has now
become acutely aware of this. One of the leading textile manufac-
turers in South Carolina, for example, a sort of conservative who a
few years ago-probably would have been very negative about sup-
porting education, has become a great crusader for improvement in
schools and for adult education in that State. This is happening,
and I think that will come in the normal course of events.

Businesses that want to do something about their own labor
force very much need some technical assistance in doing it, which
they get in a number of States from community colleges and tech-
nical institutes, and there needs to be much more available profes-
sional assistance to business who want to help.

Senator SIMON. Mr. Cox.
Mr. Cox. We feel that the two key ingredients are education and

leadership. We need to educate the top management of companies
on exactly what is happening, not generally what is happening, but
exactly what is happening. Then this is where these coalitions
come in, because we need through leadership to show a corporation
how to do thisand there is more to it than just opening a center
and getting some students and computers. We are working very
hard with several of the major universities to develop better meth-
ods of intake, learning disability diagnosis, matching students and
curricula, because there are many options we have; and we need
many different types of new software to be available. So we are
providing a model, hopefully, that will be able to answer all of
those questions, and we can go to some of our corporate partners in
Chicago and say here is what the problem is, and here is what the
solution is, and we'll help you fix it at no charge. We are working
on internship programs and a lot of other programs to help get it
started.

So I think those are the two things, and BCEL is doing an out-
standing job of helping with the education. In fact, I don't do any-
thing until I read their publication each month.

Senator SIMON. I thank all of you, and I want to thank Ms. Jones
before she leaves.

The final panel consists of the following four individuals: is-
sador Veliotes, Anice Powell, Bob Bickerton and Theodore . ich-
ropp. I want to thank all four of you.

Ambassador Veliotes is the President of the Association of Amer-
ican Publishers. He has been the President for how long now?

Ambassador VELIOTES. Three ye.ars, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. We are very happy to see a former employee of

the Federal Government here.
Please proceed.

0 io
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STATEMENT OF AMBASSADOR NICHOLAS vELIOTES, PRESIDENT,
ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN PUBLISHERS, WASHINGTON, DC

Ambassador VErzarm. Thank you, Senator.
One of the benefits of going last is that everyone understands

real brevity. The other benefit is the opportunity to learn from
those who went before us. And this has been a very important
learning experience for me, and I appreciate the opportunity to be
here.

I will be very brief. My organization represents 250 of the lead-
ing publishers who publish everything across the spectrum. Of
greatest relevance to today is that we publish eduoltional materi-
als and classroom materials. And I suppose as an industry, the
greatest contribution we can make is to make sure that the teach-
ing materials that we publish are of the greatest quality and most
innovative, and we are working in this direction.

Obviously, we share most of the sentiments, I would say all of
the sentiments, that we have heard here this morning; the prob-
lem, the need for action, the need to attack it on a variety of levels.
There is no one easy answer, but we have to find an answer.

I was talking to one of your colleagues the other day who pointed
out that illiteracy is a problem in this country that actually is sus-
ceptible to solving in a time certain. We can dedicate ourselves and
actually get it done. And I believe that is the driving force behind
your proposed legislation, and certainly we support this.

Publishers have special interest in literacy. This is obvious. The
publishers' bottom line as well as the Nation's bottom line is affect-
ed by a literate America.

Now, my members are working with a variety of programsyou
have heard most of them mentioned todayincluding Reading is
Fundamental and Literacy Volunteers (.4. America. Details arq in
my statement, and I am not going to repeat them.

Some of our publishers also are engaged in extremely innovative
and effective programs. One of our major publishers has a program
in dozens of locations, which engages 2,000 students and volun-
teers, and much of what our people do is in the area of volunteers.
And I am speaking of publishers, but I think we can expand that to
everyone in the community of the book; they do care, and they par-
ticipate, and they want to be more effective.

As an organization, we have sought since I have taken this posi-
tion, under urging from the publishers, to fmd a special niche that
we could address. And after working long and hard, we have re-
cently announced, in cooperation with the International Reading
Association, the major association of teachers of reading in the
country, a join venture for children at risk. There are two pilot
projects that will be underway, and we hope they will be success-
ful, and we hope that they will be replicated.

Let me emphasize that this is strictly voluntary, this is strictly
private sector. And we would hope if we can replicate these in
some, at least, of the 1,200 IRA chapters that we can get support
from the local industry and local members of the community of the
book.

With respect to your legislation, sir, I am not an expertI am
one of the few laynlen in the roombut clearly, we need a clear-
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inghouse. At a minimum, we need coordination. We have to identi-
fy at, least what works and seek widespread application. And I
think the Federal Government has to help fund replication of suc-
cesses, even if it is only seed money, or part of a funding partner-
ship with the private sector.

Thank you, sir.
Senator SIMON. Thank you very, very much.
[The prepared statement of Ambassador Veliotes (with an attach-

ment), follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NICHOLAS A. VELIOTES

"Twenty-five million American adults cannot read the poison

warnings on a can of pesticide, a letter from their child's

teacher, or the front page of a daily paper. An additional 35

million read only at a level which is less than equal to the full

survival needs of our society...This much we know, and this much

we should have the confidence to state in clean and unencumbered

words: Whatever the 'right number' and whatever the 'right

definition' we are speaking of at least one-third of all adults in

the United States...The cost to our economy...is very great. The

cost to our presumptions and our credibility as a democracy is

greater still. The cost in needless human pain may be the

greatest price of all."

In the five years since those chilling words appeared in

Jonathan Kozol's eloquent and angry book Illiterate America, the
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spotlight of public awareness has focused with increasing

intensity on a problem whose scope and impact we are just

beginning to appreciate. We have learned some hard lessons in the

past few years; I hope that we have learned them well.

I am grateful for the opportunity to present the views of the

Association of American Publishers. The 250 member firms who make

up the-Association are located in every part of the United States.

Our members publish hardcover and paperback books of every

description: poetry; fiction; general non fiction; textbooks;

reference books; religious books; scientific, medical, technical

and scholarly books and journals; computer software; and classroom

and educational materials.

Publishers share the common loncerns of all Americans. As

citizens of a proud and great nation, we are diminished when human

potential is wasted. We know that our cherished system of

democratic government requires the participation of an informed

and literate electorate. But beyond these shared concerns.

publishers have a special investment in the dream of a literate

society. However disparate their backgrounds and philosophies,

publishers have in common a love of books and a profound respect

for the power of the written word. Denial of the opportunity for

full and meaningful literacy to any individual in this country is

antithetical to the values upon which our industry is based. Our

self-interest demand.= that we support and participate in efforts

to improve reading skills in the country. The bottom line for

2
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In the brief time allotted me this morning, I would like to

discuss some of the ways in which we as an industry are joining

this fight. I can speak with most authority about AAP's

initiatives in this area. My knowledge of the activities of

individual publishers is anecdotal, based on a very informal

survey, and by no means representative of the full range of

publisher imclvement and commitment. Individual publishers make

individual choices concerning the programs and initiatives they

support. Some have chosen to focus on adult illiteracy,

recognizing that the reason that "Johnny can't read" often lies in

the fact that Johnny's father and mother can't read. Some

publishing firms are focusing their energies and resources on

programs to stimulate and motivate young people who might not

ordinarily be exposed to the world of books. And some, recognizing

the intergenerational and cyclical nature of illiteracy in this

country, have chosen to participate in programs with an

intergenerational approach.

One of the most innovative and ambitious programs has been

developed by one of our largest members. They have undertaken a

community partnership program to combat functional illiteracy

among adolescents and adults with minimal reading skills. The

program trains volunteer tutors in the use of teaching methods and

materials. It engages local businesses and community organizations
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in a literacy partnership, and currently is in operation at 35

sites in 12 states with almost 2,000 volunteers and students.

Reading is Fundamental, which brings books into the lives of

young people who might not ordinarily have them, has tremendous

appeal for the members of our industry. American publishers maka

some 7 1/2 million volumes available to RIF each year at very

substantial discounts, and make outright contributions to RIF of

some 10,000 to 15,000 additional books each year. A number of

CEO's and top managers of AAP member firms serve as advisors to

Reading is Fundamental. Individual firms sponsor a variety of

promotional activities, earmarking portions of the proceeds for

contribution to RIF. Time, materials and editorial expertise are

donated for slch projects as the RIF Guide to Encourage Young

Readers. A number of firms have indicated special publication

plans to mark RIF's 25th anniversary in October 1991 and AAP

member firms make substantial corporate donations to the program

as well.

Many of our member firms take positive steps to encourage

employee participation as vcluteer literacy tutors. One of our

members has formally implemented an !.n-house program to assist

employees and retirees in locating volunteer literacy tutoring

opportunities, is cc-sponsoring tutor training workshops and

providing the teaching materials. Another member firm sponsors an

in-house weekly afternoon reading program for 7th and 8th grade

students from local schools, with employees providing one-on-one
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tutoring help during two-hour sessions. Another firm has a program

under which it brings i,s own children's books to area schools and

arranges for the aathors to read their works to kindergarten,

first, second and third grade students. In some cases the

illustrator attends to draw for the class as well.

The following is a list, by no means comprehensive, of some

of the organizations and projects receiving AAP member support.

This support includes not only contributions of money, books and

teaching materials, but often of the time and talent of publishing

personnel as well.

Reading is Fundamental

Literacy Volunteers of Massachusetts

Literacy Volunteers of New York City

The Center for the Study of Reading/University of Illinois

Books for Young People

Expert assistance and financial support for Becoming a

Nation of Readers: What Principals Can Do, published

by U.S. Department of Education

Literacy Volunteers of America

American Bar Association Literacy Task Force

"Partners in Excellence" Program

Books and Beyond (California)

Books for Kids (New York City)

Kent Reading Council (Washington)

Kids & Books (Massachusetts)

2411-A
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Los Angeles Children's Museum PUSH READING Program (Calif.)

Ms Readathon (Minnesota)

New York Public Library

Parents as Reading Partners (New York)

Richmond Children's Festival (Virginia)

Sierra Writing Camp (California)

Greater Cincinnati Literacy Task Force (Ohio)

East End Community Learning Center (Ohio)

American Reading Council

Hermitage School (Tennessee)

Solidaridad Humana (New York City)

The Bridge Program (St. Louis)

The Girls Club of St. Louis

Read Hawaii

AAP, representing all of its member firms, is directly

involved in literacy programs in several ways. Our School Division

Vice President, Donald Eklund, serves on a special committee of

the International Reading Association. This Altruistic Projects

Committee develops plans to enable publishers who exhibit at state

and regional reading conferences and at the IRA Annual Convention

to contAbute books and educational materials to homeless

children, shelters for the homeless, and families in need. The

director of our General Publishing and Paperback Publishing

divisions, Parker Ladd, serves on the advisory committee for an

ambitious new cooperative effort involving the publishing industry

and the Literacy Volunteers of New York City. The project has

published two un'que series of high quality, high interest books,
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designed for adult new readers and made available at minimal cost.

One series offers fiction and non-fiction by we:1-known and

admired authors; the second series are books written by adult

literacy students who want to share their experiences and

encourage others. For the past several years our General

Publishing and Paperback Publishing divisions have co-sponsored a

gala "Evening of Readings" to Lenefit the Literacy Volunteers of

New York. This event features best-selling authors reading

excerpts from their own works. At tr latest of these, held this

.ast. Monday at Lincoln Center, First Lady Barbara Bush was the guest of honor,

and the program featuring such writers as Tom Wolfw and Larry McMurtry, raised

approximately $200,000 for the Literacy Volunteers of New York.

Benita Somerfield, a leading publisher and expert in the

field of adult literacy whose house is a major member of AAP, is

the unpaid Executive Director of the Barbara Bush Foundation for

Family L teracy. AAP is pleased to be collaborating with the

Foundation it the publication of a book profiling successful

family literacy programs.

In addition, the AAP Board spent considerable time seeking an

appropriate literacy effort to which AAP resources might be

committed. Such a project was developed in collaboration with the

International Reading Association and in March of this year the

AAP and the International Reading Association announced the

inauguration of a joint literacy program aimed specifically at

cnildren "at risk." At a special symposium on reading and
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literacy held in Chicago, the two organilations announced that

they are joining forces in what is believed to be a unique

literacy initiative designed to reach children who are at risk,

including those who are homeless and desperately poor.

The primary objective is development of model programs for

"at risk" children which will also include assistance for parents

or guardians, enabling them to support their children's literacy

development, and, if needed, their on at the same time. The

initial phase consists of two pilot projects: one, which is

already underway in Kansas City, focusing on "at risk" children in

an urban Invironment; the second, which will get underway this

summer in ioWa, to develop a model program for "at risk" children

In a rural setting. Both projects will be designed to be

duplicated by various local councils within the network of the

International Reading Association. AAP is providing funds for the

pilot projects and member publishers are funishing the books and

educational materials used. After completion of the Kansas City

and Iowa pilot projects, targeted for September 1. 1989, selected

local councils from among the more than 1,200 existing local IRA

councils will be able to conduct literacy programs of their own,

based on either the Kansas City or Iowa models. In seeking ways

for American publishers to broaden their participation in the war

on illiteracy, AAP found this program particularly appealing. If

we can make a difference by bringing literacy into the lives of

these children, we can help give them a future. I have a detailed

2.4 4-
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description of the joint AAP-TRA literacy program here, and I ask

that it be included in the record of these hearings.

At a recent AAP meeting in Boston, Radcliffe college

President Dr. Matina Horner had some sobering words for the

assembled publishers: "We are on the edge of a crisis. If we

recognize and accept the danger, we will seize the opportunity to

do something to stem the vicious cycle of a growing illiterate

underclass. We in education ana publishing have both a selfish

and social stake in stemming this tide.' We associate ourselves

completely with Dr. Horner's remarks and we commend this

Subcomlitte for its efforts to stimulate public and Congressional

debate on ways to meet this challenge.

We understand that Senator Simon plans to introduce

legislation that would establish an office on literacy within the

Department of Education, create a special Cabinet-level council to

coordinate federal literacy efforts, and increase federal funding

for such literacy programs as Even Start and the Adult Education

Act. We in the publishing industry support these efforts to aake

the role of the federal government more effective in this fight

that we cannot afford to lose.
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LITERACY PROGRAM FOR AT RISK" CHILDREN

SPONSORED BY

THE INTERNATIJNAL READING ASSOCIATION
AND

THE ASSOCIATION or AMERICAN PUBLISHERS

The Association of AmarIcan Publishers and the International
Reading Association share a drama - the building of literatesociety. In preliminary discussions last year, the two
organizations agreed to explore ways of working together to bringthis dream a bit closer to reality. Their hope was to develop a
program that could serve as a model for other literacy efforts
throughout North America and in other parts of the world. The
decision was taken to focus on "tt rlok" children - desperately
poor and often homeless - for whom no specific literacy effort had
Yet been mounted. One of the advantages of such an effort is thatit could also include assistance for parents and guardians.
enabling this to help their children and support their own
literacy development.

11.7JAM&
The IRA-AAP Literacy Program fot At Risk Children is dividedinto three parts:

Port I:

A pilot project to develop a model literacy prograa in the
spring of 1989 for at risk children in Kansas City. Missouri. This
model literacy program for at risk children in an urban
environment will be designed to be replicated by various ctunolls
within the network of 1,200 local councils in the International
Reading Association.

Part II:

In the summer of 1989 a pilot project will be undertaken to
develop a sodel literacy program in Iowa to serve as a model for
reaching children in a rural or non-urban setting.
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Part III;

Replication of the literacy program models by local IRA
councils. This will begin after completion of the two pilot
projects. (Target completion data is September 1, 1989.) Local IRA
councils will be provided with (1) plane and procedures for
establishing and conducting literacy programs for at risk children
and (2) instructional guidelines, formats, and "whole language"
materials and strategies effective in developing the literacy
level of at risk children.

STAFFING AND ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS;

The model programs will involve collaborative efforts of (1)
en IRA-AAP Literacy Program Director; (t) literacy teachers,
including local IRA council members and other volunteers; (3)
local institutions to provide a facility where literacy
instruction can occur; (4) an administrative unit; (5)
representatives of the two supporting organizations, IRA and AAP.

The program will be implemented and supervised by the IRA-AAP
Literacy Program Director. The Director's specific
responsibilities will include identifying and enrolling the at
risk children; arranging a facility at which instruction will
occur; recruiting literacy teachers and providing them with
training in teaching strategy; ordering and distributing books,
supplies and instructional materials for teachers and. children;
scheduling instructional times and locations; arranging necessary
transportation for the children to and from literacy centers;
providing snacks for the children; developing instructional
materials and a "Literacy Program Booklet;" supervising
instruction; evaluating and reporting on the program's
effectiveness to the sponsoring organizations.

Literacy teachers providing the instruction will be
volunteers who are either members of local IRA councils, college
and university ;occdents, or other suitable individuals interested
in and committed tv aiding at risk children. Ideally, the
help provided by literacy instructors will go beyond scheduled
tutoring sessions and extend to helping the at risk children and
their families wherever possible. It is hoped that the commitment
of the literacy tsaci.ms to the children will be long-term.

Among the suitable facilities for literacy instruction will
be schools, churches, libraries, community centers, college or
university facilities, shelters for at risk children, and other
safe locations where instruction can be provided with a minimum of
distraction. The Unsay City pilot project, which will develop the
urban model, will use a university instructional materials center
as its facility. The Iowa project, the prototype for non -urban
and rural programs, will use an elementary school as its teaching
facility.
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The anainstrative unit for the IRA-AAP Literacy Program will
be the University of Missouri - Kansas City. 5100 Rockhill
Road, Kansas City, Missouri 64110. The function of the
administrative unit will be to control, disburse and monitor funds
allocated for the IRA-AAP Literacy Program.

The International Reading Association will provide, through
its officers and headquarters staff. overall supervision and
direction of the program. Dr. Dale D. Johnson. Vice President of
IRA. and Dr. James M. Sewyei. Director of Meabership and Council
Relations, will assume k:his responsiollitl. Dr. John E. George.
Chair of the Directors of Meabership Task Force and Vice President
of the Missouri Association of the ILA, will direct and coordinate
the instructional aspects of the p.ograa.

FUNDING AND MATERIALS:

The Board of Directors of the Association of American
Publishers has unanimously approved funding of 830.000 for the
pilot projects to develop the two model programs. Member
publishers of the Association will also provide books and
instructional materials to be used in the program. Books provided
will be suitable for reading by and to children in grades 1
through 5. Books provided will not only be used by the literacy
teachers in their "whole language" literacy instruction, but will
also be given to the children to keep so that they will be able to
read them in their hoses or shelters.

Future funding needs of local programs will be evaluated
after September 1, 1989. It is anticipated that the "whole
language" and literature-based instructional models developed and
piloted in Kansas City and Iowa will provide local councils with a
low-cost or cost-free instructional approach.

INSTRUCTIONAL METHODS:

The focus of instruction in the model programs will be on
"whole language" with en emphasis on learning to read through
reading, writing and language experience. While the
organizational framework in the Kansas City model will differ from
the Iowa model in a number of ways, the instructional model used
will be basically the same in both programs, and will be based on
the George Readingand Writing Program model. The George model is
language experience-based and is easy for volunteer literacy
teachers to follow. It can also be easily adapted for use in
conjunction with children's books, using the subject matter of the
books as the basis for each step in the instructional process.

IDENTIFICATION AND ENROLLMENT OP AT RISK CHILDREN:

Each of the two pilot programs will serve 40 children. The
children will receive bi-weekly instruction for a period of 10
weeks. Instructional sessions will be ono-hour in length so that

erve-c-)
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the 40 children in each pilot project will receive 20 one-hour
instructional sessions.

While Identification and enrollment of the at risk children
Is the primary responsibility of the IRA-AAP literacy Program
Director, actual identification will occur in a number of ways
throu the establishment of a communications network among school
principals, directors of facilities for the homeless, directors of
child care facilities, IRA council members and others who can help
identify homeless, pwerty-stricken or otherwise at risk children.
In Kansas City, for exaaple, the City Union Mission has become an
information center .'or data on the homeless.

It is important 'hat once the children have been identified,
agreement is obtained from parents or guardians that the children
will attend all of the sessions scheduled during the 10-week
period.

TEACHER TRAINING;

Training of the literacy teachers will be conducted in 2 two-
hour sessions. The first session will focus on the special needs
of at risk children; how to operate within a particular
theoretical framework; use of the Georse Readinorusl Writing
Proaram model; using children's books as the basis for reading and
writing instruction; motivating children to read on their own;
motivating parents and guardians to read to their children and for
themselves. The second two-hour session will involve rer
coach!mg and modeling of the teaching processes discussed in the
earlier training session. Each literac7 teacher will be scheduled
to work with four children twice-a-week for the 10-week period.

EVACUATION:

Success of the two model programs will include an evaluation
of such factors as the children's attitude toward reading, writing
and other areas of learning; parental or guardian support and
involvement in working with their children; the number and types
of books read; the length and sophistication of language
experience stories written; anecdotal information from children,
parents, teachers and others, and the amount of time literacy
instruction is provided.

4 4:A
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Senator Simorr. Mr. Bickerton is the Director of the Bureau of
Adult Education for the Massachusetts Department of Education.
Let me add, Senator Kennedy will be reading this testimony and
has taken a real interest in this area. I have juF. t gotten a note
from him to be sure to extend a special welcome on his behalf to
you. So you are welcomed not only by the Senator from aois, but
by the senior Senator from Massachusetts as well, Mr. Bickerton.

STATEMENT OF BOB BICKERTON, DIRECTOR, BURL AU OF ADULT
EDUCATION, MASSACHUSETTS DEPARTMENT G4 EDUCATION,
QUINCY, MA

Mr. BrcxEnrox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Senator has been
a very strong supporter of adult education in our State and has
taken a lead nationally, which we very much appreciate.

I am Director of the Bureau of Adult Education for the Massa-
chusetts Department of Education, and T want to thank you for in-
viting me here today to speak on the issue of adult illiteracy.

Although I am here today as State Director, and I am represent-
ing the State Board of Education and Commissioner Raynold's very
strong commitment to adult education, I have not yet relinquisLed
the other hats I have worn for the past 17 years, whim iflude
being an adult education teacher for ten of them and dirt.ctor of
community-based agencies for another seven.

Massachusetts fits the average State profile when it comes to the
literacy and basic skills needs of its residents. According to the
1980 Census, one out of every four of our State's adults have at-
tained less than a high school diploma. The four-year dropout rate
at our public high schools continues to hover between 22 percent
and 2-C percent. Ten percent of our Skzte's adults are functionally
illiterate, and approximately 300,000 nonEnglish-speaking Puerto
Ricans, immigrants and refr gee adults have settled in our State
since 1980, swelling the adult population in need of ABE and ESL
services to almost one-third of all Massachusetts' adults.

This is bewildering to the majority of our State's residents who
respond that almost everyone has their high school diploma
todaywe are, after all, a highly-educated State, a high-tech State.

Massachusetts commits just one-half of one percent of its com-
bined Federal, State and local education budget for adults in need
of stronger basic skills. This is despite the fact that this target pop-
ulation is 50 percent greater than all the children enrolled in pub-
licly - supported K to 12 education. The resultwe serve only 3 per-
cent of our State's adults in need.

What does this mean in human terms? 7-..'or example, the Quincy
School Community Council, which is located in Boston's Chinatown
has haul Chinese immigrants come straight to its offices from
Logan _irport, bags still in hand, to sign up for English language
classes. They have been told about the two and a half year waiting
list to enter those classes.

I believe it would be instructive if I describe an average Massa-
chusetts adult learning center. It has less than a dozen part-time
teachers. More than half the instructional staff have less than two
to three years' experience in this field, and virtually none of them
have received formal training specific to their current responsibil-
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ities. The very small number of full-time opportunities, low sala-
ries, lack of benefits, and the instability of annually-renewable
funding mean that very few professionals can or will make this job
their career choice.

The center lacks the resources to offe the variety of different in-
structional opportunities that the students require. Hence, many
students are not receiving services that are specific to their needs,
and many of them will vote with their feetthat is, they will
become part of the 40 to 50 percent dropout rate.

The director may have to write three to five proposals each
winter and spring in order to obtain this less-than-adequate fund-
ing. And the criteria and standards promulgated by these many
funding sources are often contradictory and almost always adminis-
tratively burdensome.

The director does what can be done to make this patchwork quilt
of resources work harmoniously and still be within the regulations.
And he or she ignores the most onerous and incompatible of them.

The Illiteracy Elimination AO-, Senator, that you have authored
can provide an important opportunity to advance our efforts. Re-
garding the first section on literacy coordination, the Cabinet
Council for Literacy Coordination at this time seems to lack clear-
ly-defined authority, and it does not stipulate from where the
chairperson will be drawn.

Massachusetts' experience regarding coordination or the lack
thereof is particularly instructive in this regard. As a result of the
State Education Department's prior inattention to ABE, 13 sepa-
rate State agencies now support ABE-related services, using a com-
bination of State and Federal funds. Recently, however, the Board
of Education and the Commissioner have greatly strengthened
ABE policy and substantially elevated its priority within the de-
partment. Unfortunately, legislative bodies are not always current
with such changes, and we have just completed a full year of at-
tempts by a small group of members to tr nsfer the resources and
responsibility for ABE to the State's designated JTPA agency.

Adu:., educators and advocates, appalled by the narrowing of
scope that would result from such a transfer, work furiously to re-
store the Department of Education's role. Although Education has
ultimately prevailed, an enormous amount of time and energy was
wasted in this process, and important developmental work was
stalled.

We ask that you put, responsibility for adult basic education
where it belongs, with the Secretary of Education. There is neither
time nor resources to replicate the pointless struggle just complet-
ed in our State. Whether it be the Cabinet Cc .--cil or welfare
reform, we cannot continue to blur responsibility, it...ting the Secre-
tary of Education off the hook in assuming the leadership role for
adult education that we must expect of him.

Also regarding the draft of your bill, the National Center for Lit-
eracy and State resource centers are very strong initiatives and ini-
tiatives that we strongly support; as well, the purpose and funding
authorizations and the work force literacy section, the set-aside for
workplace literacy, the set-aside f 3r staff training and development,
and the especially strong support for family literacy that will help
us break the intergenerational cycle of illiteracy.
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These initiatives and the initiative for volunteers, who are an im-
portant supplement to instruction, are very powerful components
<I the bill, and I would be remiss at this time if I did not acknowl-
edge the very strong contribution io this effort that Senator Kenne-
dy has made with the Student Literacy Corps that is now workin
in six colleges and giving credit to students who participate.

We submit the following recommendations and reservations.
The priority for the working pool must be equal to the priority

given to the unemployed. In the Adult Education Act, the 5 percent
cap on local and State administrative costs is destructive to the
goals of that Act and must be amended. Ah4 there are times that
volunteers are not appropriate as the role of primary instructor
and should not be promoted for that role to the exclusion of build-
ing a dedicated full-time staff as the foundation for our efforts.

I want to thank you for this opportunity to testify on behalf of
our State's undereducated adults.

Senator SIMON. I thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bickerton follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMEN7 OF BOB BICKERTON

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts is like many states when it
comes to the literacy and basic skills rates of its residents.
In fact, both its rate of adults who have attained less than u
high school diploma (26%, 1980 Census) and the four year drop out
rate (hovering between 22% and 25%) that sustains it are very
close to the national average. We also accept the oft used na-
tional rate of 10% for our adults who are functionally illiter-
ate; after all, the means do not exist to confirm or deny it and
our anecdotal experience doesn't contradict it. Once we add the
relatively high rate of immigration and refugee resettlement of
limited English proficient adults that's occurred over the past
ten years, we arrive at a potential target population of appro:c-
imatPly one third of our state's adult copulation.

Our adult residents continue to be shocked no matter how many
times they might hear the preceding profile. Their unspoken
resronse, "but almost everyone has their high school diploma
todal." The odds are that the individual to the left or right, of
them is among those without that diploma, but this person's also
nodding her/ his head in disbelief. How can they let their
friends and neighbors, their co-workers know? While this also
isn't markedly different from what's happening in other states,
the depth of our residents' conviction that it can't be true in
Massachusetts runs deeper. We are, aftw. all, a highly educated
state, a "high tech" state.

Employers tend to have a clearer understanding of how the situa-
tion in Massachusetts isn't really average at all. Our er'onomy
is increasingly dependent upon technology, regaxdleW-of ahether
were referring to the rapidly expanding information based sector
or the more traditional manufacturing sector. Our utilization of
the fruits of the technological revolution is at a far higher
re'e than average and this places enormous stress on a workforce
saddled with skills more appropriate to the industrial revolu-
tion. It is this mis-match that so dramatically highlights the

.skills deficit of our state's population. With rarely over 3%
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unemployment, our state has literally hundreds of quality jobs
unable to be filled each week. From the worker's perspective,
the forty year old who recently earned $17.00 per hour in an "at
risk" industry is now confronted with a situation where his/her
skills are barely adequate for jobs paying less than half that
much.

Clearly, the definitions of functional literacy and adequate
basic stills have changed dramatically in Massachusetts. While
the impact of these changes may be particularly severe in our
state today, I have no doubt that th:Is phenomenon will rapidly
reach into every state and community in our zourtry. Until
recently, what we've been doing about it has been little W.ffer-
ant from our nation's average response. Massachusetts commits
just .5% of its state and local education budget for this target
population which is 50% greater than all children enrolled in
publicly supported K-12 education in our state. Hence, we pro-
vide adult basic education (ABE) and English as a second language
(ESL) services to just 3% of our target population each year.
The services they do receive often lack the intensity, depth and
quality required to make effective and meaningful change for the
adult served within a reasonable time frame.

Let me describe the average adult learning center in Massachu-
setts. I provide this profile not just through the eyes of an
ABE state director, but as a teacher and administrator of com-
munity based ABE services for most of the past seventeen years.
Make no mistake as I relate this profile, our state is blessed
with a number of very extraordinary programs that make substan-
tial contributions to their students and to the field of adult
education every day they're open. They are, however, the excep-
tion and the compelling mandate of the public sectc- is to raise
the level of the preponderance of this delivery system.

The average adult learning center has less than a dozen part time
teachers. The only full time staff member is likely the direc-
tor. More thsh half the instructional staff have less than 2-3
years experience in this field and virtually none of them have
received formal training specific to their current responsibili-
ties. The very small number of full time opportunities, low
salaries, lack of benefits, and the instability of annually re-
newable funding mean that very few professionals can or will make
this profession their career choice. The total number of staff
hours available co the center prevent it from offering the vari-
ety of different instructional settings and lev#1S-that the stu-
dents require. Hence, many students are not receiving services
specific to their needs and many will "vote with their feet;"
that is, they'll become part of the estimated 40% to 50% drop-out
rate. Others will drop-out due to the absence of critically
needed child care, transportation, and/or counseling support
services. The center will have a waiting list for their servi-
ces, and if they provide ESL, that wait may take as long as 2 1/2
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years before enrollment in a class. The director may have to
write 3-5 proposals each winter/spring in order to obtain this
less than adequate funding, and the criteria and standards for
the services they expect to support are often contradi,inry
almost always administratively burdensome. In the stir c of
creative problem solving that pervades adult basic education, the
director does what can be done to ffiake this patchwork quilt of
resources work harmoniously within the regulations, and ignores
the most onerous and incompatible of them.

After this dismal picture I should do some "crowing" about the
very special initiatives that Massachusetts has launched. For
example, our state of the art workplace education initiative
which demonstrates all the best in public/private partnerships
under the guidance of a true interagency collaborative. However,
the "Illiteracy Elimination Act" provides an important
opportunity to advance our work, and it's critical that it pro-
vides us with t'e tools to do so effectively as possible. Any
dzscussior about models we have to offer upon its implementation
will have to wait until the basic structure of the act is respon-
sive to our most critical needs.

Literacy Coordination.

The "Cabinet Council for Literacy Coordination" may or may not be
a useful addition to the momentum for an effective and coordina-
ted ABE system of services. It lacks clearly defined authority
and does not stipulate from where the chairperson will be drawn.
'assachusetts experience regarding coordination, or the lack
aereof, is particularly instructive in this regard. Thirteen

separate state agencies support ABE related services using a
combination of state and federal funds. The resulting patchwork
quilt has been particularly disruptive of attaining quality,
effective, and coordinated adult education services. Many of
these previously disconnected initiatives were in response to the
lethargy of the state Department of Education in bringing respon-
sive leadership on behalf of the many constituencies that requite
these services. Only recently, with a greatly strengthened new
policy framework and a heightened priority fcr ABE within the
department, have these separate fiefdoms begun to come together
under its leadership. Adult education practitioners across the
stato have almost unanimously supported this role for the state
education department. Unfortunately, much time and energy has
been wasted over the past year es the Legislature considered
consolidating these services within the state's emplOyment and
training network, i.e., the state designated JTPA agency and
professionals and advocates worked furiously to beat these pro-
posals back. The net result has been very positive; an Inter-
agency Literacy Group committed to more accountable and coordina-
ted services, particularly with employment and training initia-
tives. I believe it is essential that the Illiteracy Elimination
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Act decisively address the issue of leadership for adult
education. If there is to be a Cabinet Council, it must be
chaired by the Secretary of Education and no ambiguity as to
his lead role can be tolerated. There is neither time nor
resources to replicate the past four years of Massachusetts'
experience at a national level, nor can we let the Secretary off
the hook in assuming the full leadership role we must expect of
him.

The National Center for Literacy and support for State Resource
Centers are exemplary initiatives that are long overdue. Despite
our continual plea that every possible dollar be made available
for in-tructional services, these are funds for essential devel-
opment work that must be rapidly and adequately supported.

Title II: Workforce Literacy

The purpose and funding authorizations for this section are to be
applauded. It will, however, be no more than a cruel joke to the
substantial sector of our population that awaits these services
if appropriations do not make a corresponding and rapid increase.
The set aside for staff training and development is an excellent
companion to this expansion. The priority for serving the "work-
ing poor" must be equal to the priority given to those who are
unemployed.

There are, however, two aspects of the Adult Education Act that
must be amended immediately. The 5% cap on local cdministrative
costs, or more precisely, the stipulation that 95% of the funds
must be for direct instructional services, is extremely destabil-
izing. An important strength of the Massachusetts ABE delivery
system is our extensive utilization of community based organiza-
tions (about 50%). These agencies cannot function responsibly
and effectively without an aserage of 15% for their overhead and
grant accountability responsibilities. Since the 5% cap does not
suffice even for local educational agency crnducted programs, the
state is subsidizing local administrative costs. The 5% cap on
state administrative costs as equally destabilizing. In fact,
practitioners who a:e in direct competition for limited adult
education funds have lobbied the state to increase its
administrative support for ABP. in Massachusetts. The absence of
resources for adequate management and leadership has a direct and
deleterious impact on the services those "least educated and most
in need of services" receive. During an era whiftn"w9..seek sub-
stantial programmatic improvement and leadership ads.',Oss the
field, we cannot eliminate the resources hecessary to accomplish
our goals.

Title III: Families For Literacy

During this era of increasing emphasis on the economic requisites
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of a more skilled workforce, it is very encouraging to find t.is
priority in the Act. Breaking the inter-generational cycle of
illiteracy through the simultaneous support of both parent and
child must be , priority for all responsible educators and policy
leaders. The funding is a good start, but is not commensurate
with the importance of this initiative.

Title IV: Books For Families

Libraries are an important component of the Massachusetts ABE
network of services. The additional support through this title
will be a welcome addition to our existing efforts.

Title V: Students For Literacv

The work study initiative can provide useful additional staff
support for adult learning centers. The 'le: gain, however, will
not necessarily be in the actual work they perform under this
title; the resources required tc train and supervise their
efforts will likely be equivalent to their contributions. The
real gain will be in stimulating bright, energetic and talented
young adults to pursue a career in ABE.

Title VI: Volunteers FOr Literacy

Volunteers are an important component of Massachusetts' literacy
efforts. In the limited nomber of cases where a student will
accept nothing but a one-to-one relationship, the state supports
the use of volunteers as primary instructors. However, we do not
support this primary instructional role when a professionally
operated program is the stronger alternative. In these cases,
volunteers are utilized to supplement the core instructional
program. This enables even greater individualization and in-
structional intensity than would otherwise be available to the
student. In order to be optimally effective, we insist on a
minimum commitment of 9 to 12 months, participation in substan-
tial pre-service and in-service training, and we fund volunteer
coordinators in the ratio of 1:50. Our experience has shown that
the contributions of volunteers are significant only when
accompanied by these expectations and support mechanisms.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify on behalf of the Illi-
teracy Elimination Act of 1990. We believe that by incorporating
these key recommendations, the Act will be an even 'stronger impe-
tus for a more effective literacy program for our nation's resi-
dents. It deserves your timely and enthusiastic support. It has
ours.
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Senator StmoN. Let me just mention for the record that Senator
Cochran stopped in, and we have a statement by him that we want
to enter into the record.

Senator Pell, who is the chairman of the subcommittee that I am
temporarily chairing here, also has a statement for the record. He
has been very supportive. And Senator Dodd has asked to join as a
cosponsor of the legislation.

[The prepared statements of Senators Cochran and Pell follows:;
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR THAD COCHRAN

Mr. Chairman, I want to welcome all of the witcazses today

as we begin this subcommittee's second hearing on the challenge of

eliminating illiteracy. We appreciate their willingness to share

their experiences and their expertise. These witnesses represent

literacy programs all across the country which are already in

place and are successful in combating this problem. I am

confident that our subcommittee will benefit from their

suggestions today.

I especially want to welcome Anice Powell, the Director of

the Sunflower County Public Library, in Indianola, Mississippi.

Her accomplisments are numerous. She initiated a very

successfu: inmate tutor training program at the Mississ. ,.ate

Penitentiary at Parchman. Today, over 80 inmates have b in

trained as tutors and are now teaching fellow inmates to read.

Funding for this project came from Title Vi monies of the

Library Services and Construction Act. In 1984, Senator 61.72on was

successful in adding this literacy title to LSCA. The Sunflower

Library has been the beneficiary of these funds for four years
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now. The small ameunt of money appropriated each year for Title

VI (5 million) goes a long way in helping to change the lives of

inmates at Parchman and others across tho country.

I commend Mrs. Powell for her outstanding work on behalf of

America's libraries. I look forward tn hearing her testimony, and

I hope that this subcommittee will carefully consider her

suggestions as well as those of all of our witnesses today.

2 6
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR CLAIBORNE PELL

I would like U. commend Senator Simon for his leadership and
strong interest in this very important issue of illiteracy. I
regret that I cannot be here for this hearing in its entirety,
but my duties as Chairman of the Foreign Relations Committee
require that I preside over the markup on our State Department
Reauthorization bill, so I would like to thank Senator Simon for
chairing this hearing. Illiteracy is a dreadful tragedy which
strikes individuals, hurts us as a people, and slows our growth
as an economic world leader. Illiteracy was one of our major
concerns in our recent reauthorization of elementary and
secondary education act. In addition, it was an important
component of the education titles of the trade bill.

There are several current programs which address the
literacy challenge. The Adult Education Program is the largest
program which directly targets adults in need of literacy
services. The fundamental flaw of this program is that there are
insufficient funds to meet the need. AB I have indicated many
many times, waiting lists alcne for these sewices would enable
the program to double enrollment overnight. We have worked hard
over the past decade to increase amounts available for Adult
Education. I am proud to say that we have successfully done so -
first in 1984 by increasing the authorization by $4° million, and
again in this recent reauthorization by adding an additional $60
million. But much work remains to be done, as the need continues
to outdistance appropriated ...avels.

We have recently created several small initiatives that
address specific aspects of our illiteracy problem. We created
the Even Start A- which provides instruction to disadvantaged
children and adu. at the same time in an effort to break the
family cycle of illiteracy. We have provided funds under the
Workplace Literacy Act to support innovative programs which teach
workers in or near the workplace those vital literacy skills that
will enable them to retain their jobs or indeed upgrade their
skills to improve their earnings.

Finally, as we examine this issue, we should not lose sight
of the fact that the Chapter 1 program is one of our most
effective weapons in preventing illiteracy. This program
provides additional educational instruction to disadvantaged
students who are having reading problems in the very early years
when the problem can best be corrected. This, to my mind, is the
optimum method of fighting illiteracy - early identification and
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attention - before reading problems become deeply entrenched and
atudents as a result drop out of school.

I am anxious to hear the thoughts of our witnesses on the
Implementation of these new programs. I am equally attentive to
their views on how we night improve these programs.

As we look at this issue, I think it very important to view
the current service levels provided as ground zero . . . a ground
that we must build upon. It is equally important to keep in mind
the fact that whatever success we have in increasing the federal
effort in this direction should not come at the expense of other
programs, but should be in addition to those important programs
that we currently have in place.

269.
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Senator SimoN. Ms. Anice Powell is the Director of the Sunflow-
er County Library, from 'le American Library Association, in In-
dianola, lViississippi.

We are happy to have you here, Ms. Powell.

STATEMENT OF ANICE POWELL, DIRECTOR, SUNFT,OWER
COUNTY LIBRARY, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN LIBRAFS ASSO-
CIATION, INDIANOLA, MS

Ms. POWELL. Thank you for the opportunity to be here to talk for
libraries. And I know that I will talk more slowly than most of the
people who have been before me, so I want to say some of the im-
portant things first.

We appreciate very much your special efforts with LSCA Title
VI It has made a big difference to us. I have been listening to the
talk about money, and I am another mercenary. I heard once that
money does not matter if you have plenty of it. Well, in Sunflower
County we do not have plenty of moneywe don't in Mississippi.
So without the LSCA money and the JTPA money, which we ars
also using, we couldn't operate a literacy program. We don't have
staff or funds enough, or materials for basic library services.

Sena lor SIMON. How big is Indianola; if I may ask?
Ms. Pow ELL. Well, Indianola now, since it is incorpt.rated, takes

in about 11,000. The county, under the 1980 Census, was 34,800.
They think now it is about 36,000. It has grown because the State
penitentiary population has grownnot the rest of the county. We
have a penitentiary that house,. nearly 5,000 people. So it is a very
small rural county. It is still primarily agricultural. But the people
there who cannot read and write, who aie not literate, have only so
many opportunities for jobs. There are only so many people who
can work in a catfish processing plant. Even the people who can do
janitorial work need to be able to read well enough not to mix chlo-
rine and ammonia products. So that is very important.

Now, I am not going to read the statistics that I have in my testi-
mony, but I do want to point out that where there are one in five
people in the United States who are functiwially illiterate, there
are about one in four in Mississippi, and two in five in Sunflower
County. So we are operating a program using primarily volunteers,
but we do have a VISTA volunteer, and these funds have made it
possible for us to have a coordinator who works about 30 hours a
week, plus some paid assistance.

Sunflower County is putting some money into this program be-
cause with our budget, I have not been able to replace a profession-
al staff member for the last year and a half, so some of that is
going to this program.

The money that 3,(,u put in has also helped generate other funds,
private fends and foundation funds. I don't think we could really
afford, when we look at statistics that correlate poverty and illiter-
acy, not to fund this program and the others relating to literacy at
even higher level;. I know that there are many libraries that haw.
rood programs who did not get in on the funding this year through
LSCA. We are fortunate. We are funded this year, and we have
been in the past two years that this program has been in effect.
This program lists the 230 programs that are funded, this booklet,
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ai_d I have one for each of the Senators, and if anyone else is inter-
ested, I am sure they can pick one up at the Department of Educa-
tion.

I would H' e to say a little bit about one of our more interesting
programs. V m we first started wila literacy, some of us were on
television to tell about it, and I had a letter from an inmate in
Parchman who asked if we really served all of Sunflower County, if
we could come and train some inmates as tutors. So we worked it
out with the officials there at the State penitentiary and have
trained over 80 inmates as tutors, using the Laubach method, who
work with other inmates in the various camps there, and we will
be continuing that.

Since the yellow light has come on, let me stress again that we
hope that you will continue LSCA and expand it to get other pro-
grams in and provide more money for the programs that are
funded.

Thank you.
The prepared statement of Ms. Powell (with an attachment), fol-

lows:]

264
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::iii:PAREDSTATEMENTOFANICEPOWELL

SUNFLOWER COUNTY LIBRARY
LITERACY PROGRAM

BACKGROUND INFORMATION:

Sunflower County is in Northwest Mississippi, the area known as
the Yazoo-Hississippi Delta. since compared to the Nile Valley
because of its rich soil, the Delta is better known today, and
for good reason, as the Home of the Blues. The 1980 Census
counted 34,800 people in Sunflover County, but more recent
estimates list 36,600.

While the statistics relating to illiteracy in Mississippi are
shocking, those for our area ar- even more dramatic. According
to the 1980 Census, Mississippi der-capita income is $5,183.00,
and 23.9% of the populr'ton have an incase below poverty level.
In Sunflower County the er- capita income is $7,958.00, and 39.4%
are below the poverty -'vel. Tn Mississippi 27% of persons 25
and older have attem.4.4 no more than eight years of school. In
Sunflower County the figure climbs to 43'..

Many of the unemployed, welfare recipients, at.d Clitaxy rejects
are included in these statistics. At the Parchaan Penitentiary
in north Sunflower County, tests have revealed at least 70% of
the inmates are functionally 1:11terate. Although ve use these
percentages to estimate functional illiteracy, it is probably
higher.

The problem of illiteracy in the Delta parallels the economy, and
ve realize it will take years to overcome. The relationship of
illiteracy and poverty is obvious when we compare some of the
counties in Mississippi:

COUNTY

...ism

INCOME
PER-UPITA

IHCOM4.
RANK

MED. YRS.
SCF7OL
COMPLETED

RANK
Y R S
COMPLETED

HINDS 86,728.00 1 12.7 1
BOLIVAR 84,004.00 71 11.0 63
COMMA 14,129.00 63 10.7 66
LEFLORE $4,378.00 53 11.1 56
SUNFLOWER $3,958.00 73 10.3 73
YAZOO $4,562.00 45 11.4 46
TUNICA 83,251.00 82 8.6 82
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LITERACY PROGRAM

Sunflower County Library, through a combination of LSCA and JTPA
grants, has conducted a county -vide literacy program for nearly
four years. The project began in August 19$S vhen the library
was selected by the Mississippi Department of Education and the
Governor's Office to establish one of sight pilot projects.
Since the state grant vas lass than 810,1100.00, 4'he library
awned for $25,000.00 in LSCA Title VI Funds for FY1986. The
proposal was funded for the saxiaua $25,000 00. The following
year the library received $24,500.00 from Title VI, and this year
the grant is $25,000.00.

Without those special funds ve could not conduct the literacy
program. Or budget is not large enough to provide materials or
staff to meet ainienue library standards for basic sers'ices. he
literacy grants have enabled the library to employ a literacy
coordinator and part -tine assistants. We have purchased
instructional aaterials for volunteer tutors, as well as for
students. In addition to books and manuals, we have added
videotapes and players.

Our latest Title VI purchase is a comput..e, and the students are
lookino forvtrd to using it. Through a special JTPA grant we are
creating a ..teracy center in the Indianola Library Meeting Roo....
It will provide upace for traditional one-to-one tutoring, as
well as computer-assisted and videotaped inotruction.

One of the nost rewarding .tpects of the program has been our
work with the State Penitentiary at Parchsan. The prison in
north Sunflower County houses nearly 5,000 inmates. In 1986 we
conducted four workshops at which eighty ins,_es were trained as
tutors. Since that time several others have learned to tutor
through viewing training tapes at the ParchLtan Library. Some of
those inmates have tutored at least twenty students.

Of course, it costs more to supply materials in a prison. If a
"shakedown* occurs everything may vanish, so we start over. In
view of the long -team outlook, however, it is money well spent.
Studies have shown that ,iucational programs- -from basic literacy
to college courses--grea4ly seduce U-1 recidivism rate.

Another necessary expense is travel. S er County is alaost
sixty miles long, and a round trip frog cola to Parchman is
Just under one hundred ailaa. Travel is essential for both
training and supervision. Since some students do not have a way
to get to the library, the) literacy assistants or tutors pick
then up.
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INVOLVEMENT AND COOPERATION WITH OTHER AGENCIES

Since tthe 1960's the library has been actives, engaged in serving
those vho are economically ace) educationally handicapped. We
have cooperated vita other agencies to coordinate services to
avoid duplication of effort and to use our resources as visely as
possible. We have asked t17,at all agencies dealing directly vith
the public (welfare, health, unemployment, etc.) routinely refer
potential students to the program. The library works closely, of
course, vith the Mississippi Library Commission and vith the
Department of Corrections. Literacy coordinator Ellen Ruffin
attends tenthly meetings of the county interagency council, and
meets regularly vith other area providers. She is currently
working with the county schools and community college to obtain
funds for a family literacy program. Library director Anice
Povell serves on the A.B.E. Advisory Committee for Mississippi
Delta Junior College, and has recently been appointed to the
Governor's Advisory Council fez Adult Education.

In addition to providing direct literacy servicen, the library
can often serve as a catalyst to involve business or ether
organizations. The federal funds that make our program possible
nave generate., increased literacy awareness and support in
Mississippi and across the country.

In Indianola, for instance, Super Valu, parent company of Levis
Grocer Company, donated $65,000.00 for an IBM PALS computer lab
at the local high school. The company learned of the system
after the local personnel director attended a presentation
sponsored by the library. Others attending included local
officir:0, educators, business leaders, and rept tentativee from
the State Department of Corrections. Shortly afterwards, the
Department of Corrections installed a computer lab in the pre-
release center.

PROBLEMS AND COMMENTS

Working with the literacy p7 'am reinforces the fact that the
long-standing problem of ill. .cy in the area is multi-faceted
and persistent. Our involv. has also confirmed that the
library is au agency vell-suitwd to work toward alleviating the
problem.

Most illiterates have many related problems which directly affect
their ability to attend classes:

Unen)loymen" or underemployment.
Lack of child care.
Lack of transportation.
Lack of coping skills.
Lack of auppcat from family members.
Loy self-esteem.

2('`)0 ,



263

- 4-

It is sometimes difficult to offer literacy classes without
providing solutions for the other problems. Additional funding
could help p;y for child care or cab fare. Since so any vho
enroll have sAffered frequent setbacks, literacy programs must be
able to offer hope for a better future.

Providing literacy instruction is considerably less expensive
than the alternative. It is much t,o costly for the United
States to lag so fer behind other count ies. We can't afford to
spend money for sophisticated machines or veapnns unlehs ve have
operators vho can read the inctrction Although
Mississippi and other stites are rcforming their educational
systems, there are thousands of adu,.: dropouts vho need
assistance.

It would be very helpful if the level of funding for LSCA Title
VI could be increased to upgrade current programs and to ;rovide
grants to more libraries. We urge that you continue anA expand
your support of literacy. Thank you for making these wrograms
possible.
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SELECTED INF::7.m?TION MUTING TO /LLITERACI

1580 CENSUS

POPULATION MISSISSIPPI SUNFLOWER
COUNTY

SUNFLOWER
"OWN

TOT'.L POPULATION 2,520.638 34,844 1,027
WHITE 1,615.190 13,052 171
BLACK 887,206 21,611 856
OTHER 18,242 181 0

FEM:S.E TOTAL 1,306,760 17,361 568
4HITE FEMALES 826,570 6,488 95
BLACK FEMALES 470,814 10,7-5 t73
FEMALES-OTHERS 9,376 98 0

TOTAL HALES 1,213,878 17,406 459
WHITE MALES 788,626 6,564 76
BLACK MALES 416,392 10,836 383
OTHER MALES 8,86$ 83 0

TOTAL 25 YEARS & UP 1,367,792 17,965 500
WHITE 25 YEARS & UP 958,935 8,197 130
BLACK 25 YEARS & UP 400,273 9,336 370
OTHER 25 YEARS & UP 9,044 432 0

TOTAL 25 YRS & UP, & 368,775 7,594 304
8 YRS SCHOOL OR LESS 27.0% 43.0% 61.0%

WHITE 25 YRS & UP, & 176,725 1,755 36

8 YRS SCHOOL OR LESS 18.0% 21.0% 28.0%

BLACK 25 YRS & UP- A 189,6 5,726 258
8 YRS SCHOOL OR LESS 47,.. 61.0% 72.0%

OTHER 25 YRS & UP, & 2,448 113
8 YRS SCHOOL OR LESS 27.0% 26.0% 0

PER CAPITA INCOME $5,183.00 $3,958.00 $2,413.00

INDIVIDUALS BELOW 587,450 12,688 559
POVERTY LEVEL 23.9% 39.4% 54.0%
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SUNFLOWER COUNTY LIBRARY LITERACY PROJECT

Accomphshments

- "framed 80 inmates at the Mississippi State Pena
tentiaty at Parchman as tutors dunng the first two
years of the program. These tutors teach fellow in
mates to read.

- Conducted a series of tom workshops at the Peru
termer, Library to train literate Inmate volunteers
to teaca '-"- senates how to read A fifth work-
shop to tr... 'tate tutors is scheduled for the sum
met of 1988.

-By January 1988, approximately 100 inmate nu
dents had received training from inmate tutors uong
the methods they learned from Sunflower County
Library Literacy Program.

-Nine female inmates were trained as reading to
tors before brim transferred to the new Rankin
County Correctional facility near Whitfield

-Provided more than 300 high interest/I-, ocabu
lary fiction and non fiction supplementary learning
materials in the prison library collection to stimu-
late and encourage non reading inmates to use and
improve their reading

-Works in concert with the Sunflower County Li
teary Association to promote Ineracr efforts and
raise funds to provide high interest/low level read
ing and instructional materials for pectic pants.

Li 'ma:

Encouraged by a request from an inmate at the
Mississippi State Penitentiary at Parchman who
vrantsd to tram inmate: a: tutors for non reading
inmates, Sunflower County Librarian Azure Powell

established the prison library's literacy project m
January 1986 Working in corlunction with the
Department of Corrections, Powell initiated the in
mate tutor training program The Mississippi Li
brary Commission institutional librarian at Parch
man later assisted with the prison literacy program

Funding'

The Sunflower County Library Literacy Program
has been pnmanly forted through a series of state,
federal and foundation grants administered by the
library director

-Beginning in 1984, the Sunflower County L.brary
received a 32,500 grant for four years (total
310,000) from the Library Services and Crrstruc
non Act (fed. al LSCA funds) for the I4unismpi
Penitentiary Library at Parchman In 19o8, the
grant was increased to $2,600

$7,750 grant from the Governor's Office of Policy
and Plann-ng and the Mississippi Department of Ed
ucation for the Sunflower County Library Literacy
Program in 1985 86

The library received $17,970 m 1986 and 1987 in
grant funds for a coordinator of the literacy pro
gram Grants were awarded from the Miss:tan-pi De-
partment of Corrections, Mississippi Department of
Education, Gannett Foundation, and the Council on
Aging

-An additional 397,272 was awarded from 1986 to
1989 through LSCA for literacy and from the state
Department of Education

- ACTION has provided a VISTA volunteer to assist
the literacy program me .985

2 g
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STATISTICS ON LITERACY
RATES IN MISSISSIPPI

27 million adults m the United State have been
identified as functionally illiterate.

Almost 400.000 adults in Mississippi have corn
pleted less than nine years of school and are consid
erad funetiorully or marginally illiterate.

An illiterate adult, if lucky ea. ugh to be employ
ad, earns 42 percent less than a high school graduate

More than 60 percent of all persons in correctional
insetutions in Mississippi are marginally or function
ally illiterate.

715.000 Mississippians 16 years of age and older
are not enrolled in school and do not have the
equivalent or a high school diploma This represents
approximately 45 percent of the state's adult pop
lation.

Mississippi ranks last among Southeastern states in
funding for adult education and literacy programs

- Approximately 50 percent of the mothers mew
ing welfare benefits to Mimmppi have not co.aple
ted high school

In 1987, Mississippi ranked 47th among the states
with a high school educated trainable force, accord
ing to the Seventh Ar.nual Study of General Menu
fact unno Climates of the 48 Contiguous States of
America

ILLITERACY:
A DEFINITION

Illiterate unable to read or write. havmg little or
no education

F ncttonallj

.terate. unable to read and under
stand simple tarts, signs,
labels and directions well
enough to function in every
day life

LAUBACH METHOD
OF TEACHING LITERACY

Begun in 1930 by Dr Frank Laubach as prat of his
missionary work al the South Sias, the Laubach
method of teaching literacy offers a structured ap
proach empharsing phonics Laubach utilizes the

each one teach one" method

Workshop-trained volunteer tutors share their read
mg skills with non readers on a one tonne bans
Tutors receive 12 hours of training Using role play
rug, the volunteer tutors learn exactly how to teach
the material to the students.

Sound/symbol relationships are taus::. by the tutors
through contrclle,' key works and pictorial memory
cues There are four skill books that provide }sac
lira and review to take the student from a se, 0 read
ing level to about a fifth grade reading ability The
series teaches 260 reading skills in a logical, sequen
tial order. always building on what tne learner
knows Ths Laubach program is used internation
ally for teaching Elan non readers.
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EFFORTS TO COMBAT
ILLITERACY IN MISSISSIPPI

The Mississippi Literacy Coalition. organized by
Mrs. Julio Mabus is a network of members con.
corned with education and economic bunntss/
industry development pooling resources to fight
illiteracy.

- The Gannett Foundation has awarded a 3100,000
grant to the Mississippi Department of Education to
work with the Literacy Coalition Council to help
combat adult illiteracy.

-First Regional Library System In Hernando used
fed nand:eery service fends to initiate literacy pro-
grams in each of its five member counties. This pro
Pict has served as a model for other library system
literacy programs since 1980

-Jackson State University's Continuing Education
Learning Center in Jackson uses the IBM PALS
(Principles of the Alphabet Literary System) com
puterized system to irain adult learners how to read.

-Jackson Program for Adult ins (J PAR) is a
large program that is offered ,. agh the Jackson
public school system.

-Tombigbee Regional Library In West Point has
added the IBM PALS system to help adult non.
readers in northeastern Mississippi.

- h'wamba .11 . College in Tupelo continues to
operate the first Mississippi IBM PALS lab This
Installation was Joint effort of IBM. Tennessee
Valley Authority, Community Development Four.
dation, Mississippi Department of Education and
the Junior college.

- The Carnegie Public Library in Clarksdalo has de
!eloped a local literacy p.ogram in the Mississippi
Delta region, funded by several federal grants

- Mend an Community College has an active literacy
program that serves all of Lauderdale County.

-The Hancock County Library System's literacy
program in Bay St Louis uses Laubachcernhed
tutors to work with adult learners It also provides
instruction in English as a second language.

The above are representative programs from through
out the state

LITERACY;, .ATISTICS
AT MISSISSIPPI PRISONS

-In June 1988, there were more than 6,800 prison.
ers incarcerated in Mississippi correctional facilities

-Of those processed and tested, 83 percent tested
at or below the eighth grade level in reading skills

- 61 percent of the state's prisoners who were test.
ed had writing skills at or below the eighth grade
level and 22 percent tested below the third grade
level

- At least 60 percent of the total prison popula
Iron is estimated to be functional: illiterate

-Officials at the penitentiary at Parchman esti
mate that at least 70 percent of Met facility's
population is functionally or marginally illiterate

- 20 percent of the inmates processed reported
haviog completed eight or less years of formal
education and 3 ecent reported having had no
formal educational instruction.

-Less than 28 percent of all prisoners tested for
intelligence scored at or above the dull normal
range.

2 2
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MISSISSIPPI STATE
PENITENTIARY, PARCHMAN

-Houses neatly 4,700 inmates in 24 houstng units.

-Located seven miles north of Drew, Mississippi,
and approximately 16,000 acres of land in Sun.
Dower County and more than 5,000 acres in Quit
Man County.

-More than half the prison population is classified
as medium security (52 percent) 29 percent of the
prisoners are considered trusty SUMS. and 14 per
cent are contained In maximum security In June
1988, 52 inmates were lined on death row.

-The prison at Parchman was first established at
that location in 1900.

IIIIMIIIIIIIIIIIIMI1111111

PARCHMAN LIBRARY

The Mississippi Librazy Comminion initiated library
service to the Inmate:at the State Penitentiary at
?nehmen in 1964.

By 1986, a full time librarian was employed by the
Commission to serve the prison population and the
library facility was moved to a new location, which
also houses the educational program, vocational
technical. adult basic education and college pro
grams

The specialized collection includes more than 6,000
volumes plus periodicals and newspapers The Is.
brarlan nuts each of the prison camps as least once
a week to deliver materials to inmates, and arc.' a
tion averages 1,400 per month

This pubLeation partially
funded by the Library Services
and Construction Act administered by the

(0 MISSISSIPPI LIBRARY COMMISSION

2 :?,..r.3
. ;

CONTACTS
FOR MORE INFORMATION

Sunflower County Library
Anics Powell, Director
201 Cypress Drive, Indanola, MS 38751
(601) 887.2153

Mississippi Library Commission
David Woodburn, Director
Ruth Ann Gibson, Literacy Liaison
Charmain Thompson, Public Relations Director
Pon Office Box 10700, Jackson, MS 392090700
(601) 359 1036

Mas.nippl a ailment of Corrections
Charles Jr a, interim Commissioner
Ken Joni abbe Relations Director
123 North nendent Street, Jackson, MS 39202
(601) 3546454

Mississippi Department of Education
Dr Richard Boyd, Superintendent
Juba Sullivan, Adult Literacy Coordinator/JTPA
Pon Office Box 771. Jackson, MS 39205
(601) 359 3467

LITERACY HOTLINES

1-800-227-3424

1-800-228-8813

Mississippi Literacy Hotline
referral semce in conjunc-
tion with the Project Liter.
acy program conducted by
Middle South Utilities

National Literacy Hotline
for referral information on
programs and information
nationwide
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Senator SIMON. We thank you very, very much. Incidentally, Ms.
Powell, Senator Cochran also wanted to be here to introduce you
and asked that a welcome be extended to you.

And Senator Kassebaum, who is working, has a drought press
conference right now and is unable to be here, but asked me to par-
ticularly extend a welcome to you, Mr. Wischropp.

Mr. Wischropp is the President of Seward College and is speak-
ing for the American Association for Adult and Continuing Educa-
tion.

Incidentally, there is a Seward, Nebraska, and you have a
Seward College in Kansas. Where was Seward from, originallyhe
was the Secretary of State under Abraham Lincoln.

Mr. WISCHROPP. Yes. I am not sure, but he is not from Kansas.
Senator SIMON. Oh, he is not from Kansas; all right.
Mr. WISCHROPP. And we are located in Liberal, Kansas.
Senator SIMON. Yes.

STATEMENT OF THEODORE WISCHROPP, PRESIDENT, SEWARD
COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN ASSOCIA-
TION FOR ADULT AND CONTINUING EDUCATION, LIBERAL, KS
Mr. WISCHROPP. I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the

panel, and this is an especially momentous occasion for me to be in
Washington, DC on the same day that Senator Kassebaum is an-
nouncing her plans to run for re-election. I can assure you there
will be some dancing in the streets, or on the prairies in Kansas
today.

AAACE is the largest professional association represen' `ng the
needs and interests of more than 4,000 in ofessionals in the field of
adult and continuing education. I am honored to be invited to
speak to you about the issues facing those of us working in the
field of adult literacy and to project some needs which must be met
if we are ever to make a serious commitment to resolving the issue.

At Seward County Community College, we are involved along
with 18 other community colleges and 19 school systems to provide
primary instruction for almost 10,000 individuals in Kansas who
seek services ranging from basic skills instruction through GED
completion. Much of this instruction is provided through the Adult
Basic Education Act. Kansas receives approximately $1 million
from the Federal Covernment; the State provides approximately 15
percent match, and looal providers are required to provide an addi-
tional 10 percent match. That local match is probably closer to 20
percent at my college.

In addition to this program, my college is receiving funding to
furnish services for approximately 1,200 Southeast Asian refugees
in the Liberal community. This year, we have also begun for the
amnesty program, the eligible legalized aliens, through SLIAG
funding, we wrote the grant for 300 anticipated clients; we have re-
ceived supplementary funding for 430; we estimate that there will
be a need for ver 500 participants this fall. We just simply cannot
keep up. Our classes are full.

We alsi work with our State literacy coordinator to train and
support volunteers. We also have two certified Laubach trainers in
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the communityone on .ny staff. We presently have 30 trained vol-
unteors working in our programs.

The State Literacy Program was funded in 1984 and 1985
through a 310 grant from the Adult Basic Education Act, and since
1986 the program has received funding through Title VI of the Li-
brary Services and Construction Act as well as ACTION, utilizing
VISTA volunteers.

in 1984, to give you an example, the statewide program began
with 90 volunteers and nine programs serving trrer 100 students.
Last year, tnere were 1,000 volunteers and 55 programs serving
3,500 adult students.

In Kansas, we have found, as is apparent in the rest of the coun-
try, that there is a lack of substantial support and commitment to
dealing with the literacy program. My colleagues and I have been
in dialogue with the Assistant CANtninissioner of Education to ad-
dress the concern. We hope to have an audience with the Commis-
sioner this summer to encourage the Kansas StIte ne2artment of
Education to place more emphasis on the literacy pi ogram.

We have an established network in Kansas, but the demand for
services exceeds both staffing and funding.

According to the U.S. Department of Education, of the approxi-
mately 4 million people served in adult literacy programs last year,
more than 3 million were served through programs such as I have
described, run by schools and community colleges, with funds from
the Adult Education Act. Voluntary programs provided 5 percent
of the effort, while business and indu-try, libraries, prisons and
other community based programs provi-e the remainder. All these
efforts are necessary to deal with this issue, but it is clear that
without the major support of the Adult Education Act, there would
be little or no effort.

For this reason, the AAACE as its first recommendation would
be full funding of the Adult Education Act to a level of $(100 mil-
lion. Tnis level will enable thes( Programs to significantly expand
their delivery systems, provide .,ubstantive support for voluntary
and community-based programs, and alleviate waiting lists in
major urban areas and I would add major rural areas, such as
mine.

The additional resources will ar .1r the program to begin the de-
velopment of full-time teaching .Js, conduct significant staff de-
velopment activities, and begin qualitative assessment processes.
All of these are required to truly support a basic skills program for
adults.

Eighty-five percent of the teachers in ABE, by the way, are part-
time. All of them are part-time on my staff.

AAACE recommends that the administration of the Adult Educa-
tion Act remain within the authority of the State departments of
education, but that coordination with programs in vocational edu-
cation, JTPA, Health and Human Resources and Corrections be
mandated. To make this process work, it is imperative that all pro-
grams work in equal partnership, and all be required to cooperate
with each other to determine the best delivery system for each
service.

Because of low funding level wad priority accorded adult basic
skills programs, research and staff 4evelopment activities have
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been almost nonexistent. And to remedy this program, AAACE
would recommend the establishment of a National Institute for Lit-
eracy, which would be a quasi-govertmental entity end wouldserve as the basis for information, staff development, and assess-ment of needs and program success in the field.

Further, we would recommend that this Administration establish
a Cabinet-level council, focused on literacy, so that continued atten-
tion and commitment at the national level may be mandated.

And finally, AAACE recommends that there be established in
the U.S. Department of Education an Assistant Secretary for Adult
Literacy to demonstrate the importance this program has within
the educational structure of th 'epartment. Too often, as at the
State level, it has been the ste ad in the departmental structure,and at the national level, this would help assure more support atthe State and local levels then.

AAACE commands this committee for your efforts to grapple
with this serious issue and pledges its support to assist you in car-rying out your mandate.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMON. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Wischropp follows:]

2 1 6
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PREPARED STATF:MENT OF DR. THEODORE WISCHROPP

Good morning. My name is Ted Wischropp and I am here this morning

representing the American Association for Adult and Contirn ing Education

(AAACE). AAACE is the largest professional association representing the

needs and interests of more than 4,000 professionals in the field of adult

and continuing education. I Ft 71 honored to be invited to speak to you about

the issues facing those of us working in the field of adult literacy and to

project sJine needs which must be met if we are ever to make a serious

commitment to resolving the issue.

Our community college, along with 18 other community colleges and

school Listems in the state, provide the primary instruction for more than

10,000 individuals in Kansas who seek basic skills instruction. This

instruction is provided through the Adult E. lc Education Act, funded

primarily by the Federal government . Kansas receives approximately

$1,000,000 from the Federal government, the state provides

approximately a 15% match and local providers, such as our community

.:ollege, are required to provide an additional 10 % match. More than

10,000 people per year are served through this program which provides

for basic: skills instruction through the completinn of a General

Equivalency Diploma or GED. In addif .are is a State Literacy

Coordinator, funded by the Departmeilt :ciucation, the State Library

Office and ACTION. She works to coordinate all literacy services in the

State and helps support many of the voft.ntary programs in the State

In Kansas, we have found, as is apparent in the rest of the country, that

there is a !auk of substantial support and commitment to dealing witn the

literacy problem. There seems to be a great deal more rhetoric than

substantive action to deal with this concern. Adult Basic Skills Education

is the orphan of the educational structure and the programs and

individuals tolgaged in these programs do so without the basic support
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system required to substantively tackle this problem. For example, while

Rite Adult Education Act is the primary deliverer of basic skills services

to adutts, the funding level has never been at or ne- a level

commensurate with the effort needed to deal with the problem. Alt:rough

authorization levels in the most recent amendments pro.,ide for up to

$200,000,000 million and such sums as may be necessary for the next

several years, the highest appropriation level ever reached by the program

was last year's level of $160,000,000. According to the U. S. Department

of Education, of the approximately 4,000,000 people served in adult

literacy programs last year, more than 3,000,000 million were served

through programs run in schools and community colleges with funds from

the Af.ult Education Act. Voluntary programs provided 5 % of the effort

while business and industry, libraries, prisons and other community based

programs provided the remainder. All of these effor are necessary to

deal with this issue but, it is clear that, without the majorsupport of the

Adult Education Act, there would be little or no effort. For this reason,

the American Association for Adult and Continuing Education submits,as

its first recommendation:

FULL FUNDING OF THE ADULT EDUCATION ACT 70 A LEVEL OF

$400,000,000.

This level will enable these programs to significantly expand their

delivery system, provide SUBSTANTIVE support for voluntary and

community based programs and alleviate waiting lists in major urban

areas. The additional resources will also allow the program a begin the

development of full time teaching staffs, (85% of teachers in ABE are part

time,) conduct significEnt staff development activities and begin

qualitative assessment processes. All of these are required to truly

support a basic skills program for adults.



274

in c.cdition, :MACE recommends that:

THE ADMINISTRATION OF THE ADULT EDUCAIION ACT REMAIN

WITHIN THE AUTHORITY OF THE STATE DEPARTMENTS OF

EDUCATION but that coordination with programs in vocational

education, Jobs Training and Partnership programs, Health and

Human Resources and Corrections be mandated.

To make this process work, it is imperative that all programs work in

4ual partnership and all be required to cooperate 1r;+h each other and

determine the best delivery system for each service. The recent

recommendation in the House reauthorizing bill for vocational education

recommends a jo'nt Human Investment Advisory Council consisting of

Adult Educw.is,-,, Vocational Education, Rehabilitations Programs and Jobs

Programs. Each of these programs can make substantial contributions to

the ent-,ancement of human resources ;n a state. It must, however, be made

clear that not all participants in literacy programs are there for

job-related skills. The Adult Education Act act provides the necessary
)

flexibility to enable people to reach individual goals relating to liters ,

and should remain as such, and rict just become an adjunct to a job-related

program

Because of the low funding level z. ,d pno-ity accorded adult basic

skills program, research and stag development activities have b'

almost non-existent. To remedy this problem, MACE recommends:

THE ESTABLISHMEN r OF A NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR LITERACY

which would be a quasi-governmental entity and would se. _ -. the basis

for information, staff development and assessment of needs and program

success in the field.

rr- a4, ' t.
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AAACE further recommends that this administration establish a:

CABINET LEVEL COUNCIL FOCUSSED ON ADULT LITERACY

so that continued attention and commitment at the national level may be

mandated.

Finally, AAACE recommend' that there be established in the U. S.

Department of Education, an

ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR ADULT LITERACY

to demonstrate the importance this program has within the educational

structure of the iepartment. Too often, as at the state level, it has been

the stepchild in the departmental structure and leadership at the national

level would help assure mole support at the state and local levels..

There is a great deal of attention being paid in Congress and tnroughout

:he country to the problem of adult illiteracy. Both the economic realities

in developing a more competent workforce to ti6a1 with our increasing

economic competition as well as the recent additional burden placed on

adult education programs by the Immigration Refugee and Control Act

have only served to exacerbate the problems and to remind us that the

need for increased attention in the way of resources and commitment are

vital to dealing with this problem. MACE commends this committee for

yolir efforts to grapple with this serious issue and pledges its support to

assist you in carrying out your mandate.

0 7 n(Ai



276

Senator SIMON. M.G. Powell, you talked about the penitentiary in
Sunflower County. One of the grim statistics is that the majority of
our prisoners are functionally illiteratethey go in that way, they
come out that way.

You mentioned training SO tutors there.
Ms. POWELY,. Eighty-plus.
Senator SIMON. How long does it take you to train a tutor?
Ms. POWELL. Well, we have had two-day workshops, six hours

each day, Laubach training. The deputy superintendent helped
select the inmates to participate as tutorseven though 75 percent
of the inmates are functionally illiterate, we do have some college
graduates and college students there, and we know that any kind
of training, whether it is adult basic literacy or college courses
helps to reduce t1-e recidivism rate, and we know that all of those
people, or most of them, are coming back into the community, and
they need to come out better-trained, not just warehoused.

We haveand I an very thankful for it--a new commissioner of
corrections who is very interested in literacy; the nev. superintend-
ent is, and some of the other high officials. So we think that our
efforts and this attention is going to result in a full-time literacy
coordinator ft the prisonbut they will need all the help they can
get. The basic education programs there primarily do what they do
all over the Statethey work with those who are at about the fifth
grade level up, preparing them for GED. There are very few formal
programs anywhere for those frnm zero to fourth grade.

Senator &mom It sounds like something that clearly we ought to
be encouraging elsewhere, and I commend you.

This gets into something all three of youand Ambassador Ve-
liotes, I am j,st learning in this process, as you mentioned you are
just learning ..ere todayand the Nation is just learning. The first
hearing ever held on thisI just asked Judy Wagner of my staff
when I held the first hearingit was 1982, when I was in the
Roos-, that we litld the first hearing in the history of this country
on the question of illiteracy. Te, who was then Secretary of
Education, said he really had not paid any attention to the problem
of illiteracy until he was asked tc come and testify before the sub-
committee, and then started looking at this problem.

But one of the questions that we have not really looked at very
carefully yet is the whole question of how do we prepare teachers
in this field.

You mentioned, Mr. Bickerton, that there are very few profes-
sionals in the field. You mentioned, Mr. Wischropp, that you pri-
marily rely on part-time teachers. Maybe that is good, maybe it
isn't. If I may ask all three of you this questionwhere should we
be going in the case of preparing people to teach those who cannot
read and write, or are very, very limited, like the two witnesses
you heard today?

Mr. BICKERTON. Ms. Powell mentioned a dynamic in adult educa-
tion which I think is really fueling the rived to do this even more
now; and that hi that a lot of the system was developed to do GED
preparation, higher-level preparation, and we are now looking and
seeing many people are coming into our centers at very basic levels
of skip not that they were not there before, but these centers are

2 S
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developing more trust and more credibility in their communities,
and people do come forward when tl-at happens.

In our State, these has not been much invested in staff develop-
ment and teacher i. -Ailing. There is not a mai ket for it, and higher
education tends to respond, at least in our experience, to a market
for training. We are investment next year in the establishment of a
very extensive teacher training system because we feel we have no
choice, and it is competitive with service dollars, but we feel we
need a better-trained and more strongly-skilled staff across the
State in order to do the job and be able to work with a more basic
population than they are familiar with working with.

So that the Act that you have drafted speaks to setting aside dol-
lars for that. We are looking for any set-aside a..,d any support for
that initiative that we can find.

Senator SIMON. Ms. Powell, do you care to add anything here?
Ms. POWELL. Well, I have just been appointed to the State Advi-

sory Board for Adult Education, and that is one of the things, of
course, that we have noticed. And so "ften, I think, in most places
the adult education classes at night just get those teachers who are
willing to moonlight, and I don't know h-:.w well-prepared they are.
They cannot take the authoritarian way of teaching that they
might with others, and that is one of the problems that we some-
times have with the tutorthey hpve to know that these people
have to have a lot of support and help. We heard the two students
today, and that is the way it is everywhere. They need a supportive
teacher who is patient and willing to work with them.

So we need more direct effort. Those adult education teachers
n: -d to be ti ainedI know the Laubach method is used in som
colleges for training; in some places, college students are getting
credit, college credit, to go out and tutor. and I think that is a
great resource. But I think about all of these schools that are
-,.scant from 4:00 on, and while the volunteers are great, and librar-
ies are always ready to help and are flexible, I think the problem is
too big not to make a better effort through the schools.

Senator SIMON. I like your insights, incidentally, Ms. Powell. The
American Library Association did a good job picking you out as a
witness here.

Ms. POWELL. Thank you.
Mr. WISCHROPP. I would agree with the other two speakers.

Ther' needs to be more emphasis put on staff development and
teacher training. To many times, we are just trying to fill the gaps,
as Ms. Powell says, coming in in the evenings, people moonlighting.
I am glad to see that in Title II of your proposal, there would be
some funds in there to address the issue of adult education training
programs.

I think, Senator, that the materials are out there. I believe they
are available, and there are some good in-service programs that we
run in the State of Kansas. But we are trying to do all he other
things to meet the needs, and we probably don't have the time or
the energy or the money to spend on teacher training that should
be there. It is kind of catch-as-catch-can as we 0 along. We think
we are putting some good folks into the classroom, but I think we
would be even better if we could emphasize i.nre and have some
more funding.

2 8:2'..;
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Senator &mom Ambassador Veliotes, does the American Book
Publishers Association have a committee on liter -tcy, or anything
like that?

Ambassador VELIOTES. We ha--- an Ad Hoc Committee on Liter-
acy of our Board, which was actually formed to help us find this
project that I mentioned to you that we decided to go Lao, which
was children at risk, not the adult literacy problemalthough if
you read the details, which I will submit for the record, it does get
into this.

But beyond that, we have a special division of our elementary
and high F:-.11ool publishers, and they are always im Jived in their
basal reading programs, in their research and development pro-
grams, trying to come to grips with the problem of how do we
teach people to read better.

In ad lition, we have a new emphasis, relatively new. on adult lit-
eracy and workplace literacy. We have several new r lishing ven-
tures that are aimed at these targets and markets.

Senator &mom Good. My reason for askingand I don't know'
what the experience of the three others isbut sometimes, I visit
places where they are teaching, and they are teaching 50-year-old
people with preparation materials that are designed for six- and
seven-year-olds, and obviously, there just is not the kind of a mesh
that there should be

Ambassador VELIOTES. This is a major problem, and I should say
that one of our publishers, Bonita Sumerfield, who wrs ix, the
Office of Education, working on adult literacy, moonlit-hts as the
unpaid executive director of the Barbara Bush Foundation on
Family Literacy, and she hers if is one of the innovative forces in
the workplace and adult literacy area.

[Additional material supplied for the record follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACQUELINE COOK

Mr. Chairman end members of the Senat- munittee on Education, Arts and

the Humanities; I am Jacqueline Cook a, went to thank you for providing

me with the opportunity to present this testimony on Adult Literacy. Having

worked for years in the field of adult education as a teacher and as an

aduira.strator, I am pleased to see your attention directed to the millions

of aoults with limited reading an4 writing skills. I an hopeful that new

legislation will more effectively net their needs.

As Chair of the Literacy Network -- a national organization supporting

collaborative efforts in literacy -- I am submitting this testimony on

behalf of a group of imlivich-ds representing the public school sector,

volunteer agencies, ocemmity-based organizations, library services and

loca' literacy coordinating efforts. All of us cave been advocates for

expinoted and in roved literacy services, as well as increased coordination

and collaboration among the range of organizations and individuals involved

in literacy today.

Since 1987, the Literacy Network has been working with literacy leadlrs,

literacy providers, as well as business, policy Pnd ccemunity leader.: in

more than 50 urtan areas and in more than 30 states to develop and support

cooperative strategies that will make a long-term difference on the literacy

levels of ell people.
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There are several points I would like to address. I believe these :,re sane

of the underlying principles which must be kept in mind as we work together

to develop legislation and design cervices.

First, I would like to stress the fundamental importer= of literacy. You

have heard speakers address sthe need for basic skills in' a workforce.

It's clear that literacy is required for the work of today ... as well as

for the work of tomorrow, which will require training end retraining of

American workers. You've also heard from Gloria Wattles, the student who

testified two weeks ago in the hearings, that literacy is intrinsic to one's

sense of self, to feelings of pride and of dignity. It builds confidence

and pr.Jvides the ability to participate more fully in caaranity life. And

furthermore, it gives parents the tools for greater involvement with their

children and with their child m's education. Parents who can read can

dismiss lxxmcoork and help their chddren with rymxiing and writing. Studies

have clearly demonstrated that parental literacy sets a model which shows

education is valuable and worthwhile of time and energy.

Second, there are still huge pockets of people who need help but are not

being reached by existing services. Mere services are needed. It is not

inusual, particularly in our densely populated urban areas to find waiting

lists with names of more the ',COO people -- individuals who have had to

wait from 6 to 9 months just to get into a basic literacy program. For

others literacy programs that exist today are inaccessible becruse they

night not have a car or means to get there. They might not have someone to

3
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watch their children. Others are alienated flak educatial in general, and

literacy programs in particular And moat painfully, still others e= too

ashamed or embarrassed to come forth and ackmmiledge that try car t read or

write. Yet while nany are not being reached for those reasons, I mist re-

emphasize that there are bond -ads of thousaix's who we are not reemliiirg

simply because there are not services available to them. The needs far

outweigh the resources.

Third, it's clear that we must offer a range of programs through a variety

of providers. Why? Because the needs of learners vary enormously. We must

have services that are available in 'ne day and in the evening ... some on a

elort-term basis for a couple of hours a week ... and others that are very

intensive so students can actually study full time at 20 -25 hour: o weak.

We need small groups as well as full class

Location is critical. Some people are much more cooforiable going to a

program that is right in their coax pity -- it's a local, familiar setting.

Others view their literacy training as part of the eaucaticnal process.

these people are comfortable going into the schools in the evening -- the

very same schools, in fact, that

Others may find this unoorgortabl

work location or local library.

Aildren may be going to in the day.

cold be more effectively served in a

Providing access to these students in a variety of locations is critical.

Many require peer support and need to be i. an enviromeent with their

friends. Still others are embarrassed to have their peers see them and need

4
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a situation which is more private.

The context of learning is also critical. For parents who are struggling to

meet the needs of their children ... or for workers who are finding

increasing demands in the workplace ... or for those who are jointly working

on a coerunity issue ... their literacy learning needs to take place within

that context. I am not suggesting we provide fragmented, disconnected

services. Neither as I suggesting that all of these populatiuns be looked at

in isolation. I am suggesting, however, that we need to design a

comprehensive coordinating system of services that will integrate all of

these diverse people.

A fourth point I want to emphasize is tat support services are critical.

in any system we develop or expend, we must consider the transportation

needs, the security need:, the childcare and counseling and other support

needs of the participants.

I cannot end my list without re-emphasizing that the most critical need at

this time is for ii eased resources. There is a disparate need for

expansion of services for those who are still waiting and for those whom we

have not yet reached. Fbasouroes to serve both of these groups are needed.

The quality of services needs to be maintained and, in fact, improved.

Diversity of programs is essential. Training, research and dissemination of

information is critical to developing a solid, effective de-ivory system of

literacy services. While I believe we need to pay greater attention to

coordinating our efforts, we mast also recognize and maintain a diverse

5
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range of services to meet the complex reeds of adult learners. Yet it's

clear that we will have a fragmented and disjointed system if we don't

provide for the coordination of services and prxxnate collaboration among

providers.

In its summary outline, the Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1990 addresses

many of my personal concernd cs well as the positions of the Literacy

Network.

A Cabinet Council for Literacy Coordination and a National Center for

Literacy are needed to coordinate and monitor federal programs, and to

coordinate and provide for literacy research, programs, education and other

activities az needed. I suggest that a strong emphasis of the National

Literacy Center be training and ter-mica/ assistance. I also suggest that a

diversified plan for national training be developed uhich is decentralized

and uses the resairces and expertise of urban rural, state, regional and

national organizations. The center chould be encouraged to develop joint

projects and contract with existing literacy organizations whenever FOGSL

in implementing all aspects of this operation. As outlined, I believe each

of the prcgrans will move us closer to a rare oxrdinated and effective

literacy delivery system.

The afthorizat,on of the Adult Mucatian Act mast be inzramsed as the Bill

states. in addition, the Act should strengthco the mandate for broad-based

Articipaticn from the nxrprofit sector in the develop re of state plans.

No state should be allot ? to receive Adult ErkrAtion Act funds if it has

6
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regulatory or legal barriers preventing non--pe-ofits access to funding.

A program should be authorized ttuougn the Adult Nation Act to provide

funds to state and local ncn-profit volunteer, community-based and

coordinating efforts. The funds should be distributed throujh the state

adult education offices and should be authorized at lo: of the Adult

Edocation Act level of funding. flailing should also be authorized through

the Adult Edixation Act to support national organizations providirmicapecdty

building assistance in the development of literacy services. These

modifications in your propose/ wcuad move us closer to providing a full

range of literacy services.

Increased funding for Even Start and demccmtration grants for a child's

early developzent as proposed support the adult learner in his or her role

as a parent an important step that will begin to break th'

intergererational cycle of illiteracy.

The Vista Literacy Corp must be reauthorized and the funding increased.

Autho,dzation to enhance the role of Retired Senior Volunteer Programs in

community literacy efforts is needed. The Literacy Challenge gra and the

Technical Assistanoe and Training grants proposed should be available to all

rock-profit literacy organizations. All of these strps will increase

available human resources devoted to literacy.

If there is one thing that I have learned thlzugh my work in the literacy

field, is that thereds. We need to think in terms of

ongoing systems which recognize that learning to read and write is a slow

7
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process, one which develops over time. It is Also a process that is vital to

healthy ccumnities where adults are actively engaged, eager to learn and

grow in work and in the community. They are adults who have the confidence

and skills to participate fully in their work and in their daily lives. And

they are adults who have the opportunity to both serve as models, and as

active supporters of learning needs of their children.

I appreciate the opportunity to submit these remarks based on my 15 years of

experience in the lite.acy field, and on behalf of the Literacy Network.

All of us look forward to working with the Committee and staff for passage

of your Bill.

8
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Senator SimoN. Let me just thank all of you for your testimony
and for your attention to this area. I think we are gradually
making some progress, and if we keep at it, we are going to make
more.

Thank you all. The hearing stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:45 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

2



ELIMINATING ILLITERACY

MONDAY, JULY 10, 1989

U.S. SENATE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES OF THE

COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCT.S
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m., in Suite
460, Literacy Volunteers of Chicago, 9 West Washington Street,
Chicago, Illinois, Senator Paul Simon, Chairman of the Subcoinmit-
tee presiding.

Senator SIMON. The Subcommittee hearing will come to order.
We are holding a hearing on the question of literacy and basic
skills in this country. Illiteracy is a problem that we basically have
ducked, and I will be introducing legislation very shortly on this
that I hope can in the next 10 years, if we can get it passed, will
virtually eliminate this problem that is a massive one in our socie-
ty.

We have, by the most conservative estimate, 23 million adult
Americans who either cannot read and write or who read and
write at a most minimal kind of level. Most of them hide it from
their friends and their neighbors, and what we have to do is bring
it out into the open. We have to get help to people who need that
help.

While I am talking about getting help to people, I have to tell
you how the United States Senate works. Anything good that hap-
pensSenators, take all the credit; anything bad that happenswe
say, well our staff made a mistake. Well, one of the key staff people
working with us in this whole area of literacy is Pat Fahy, and her
mother and brother are here and we are very pleased to have them
with us here today.

I am also pleased to have volunteers here who are helping. One
of the great things that is happening in this country is that we do
have volunteers who are helping in this impn-:tant area, and I
want to thank George Hagenauer and your staff and everyone else
who arranged for this hearing, and arranged for the warm weather
for our hearing here also.

There are all kinds of illustrations that could be used. I got into
this problem really accidentally. When I was a member of the
House, I used to have open office hours. People would come in and
in order for me to look at their federal records they have to sign
their name. And frequently someone would say is it okay if my
wife signs or is it okay if my husband signs. And I learned they
could not read and write.
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Then because in deep Southern Illinois we have an area of high
unemployment, I started asking people when they came in desper-
ate for a job, can you read and write. And when there was an awk-
ward moment of silence I knew what the answer was going to be.
And so I held the first hearings in the history of Congress on this
whole question and we enlisted the help of a number of people.
One of the people who incidentally has been helpful, and I am
grateful to for her assistance and hoping she is going to lobby her
husband in the process of all this, Barbara Bush has worked with
me and has been very helpful in this whole area of illiteracy prob-
lems.

Just two quick examples and then we are going to hear from our
witnesses. A woman turned up at a town meeting in Tutopolus, Illi-
nois, rural Southern Illinois community, got up to read a letter.
She said this is the first letter I have ever written. And her letter
just thanked us for the programs we have that have made possible
her learning how to read and write.

We had Dexter Manly testify in Washington. I do not know if
any of you are football fans, Dexter Manly is an all pro defense-
man for the Washington Redskins. He then went through grade
school, high school, four years at Oklahoma State University. He
was standing on the side lines when Joe Theisman, the quarter-
back for the Washington Redskins broke his leg. Dexter Manly was
making $600,000 a year, but he said, what happens to me if I break
my leg. And he knew he needed help. He went to the Washington
public schools and said I need help. They tested him, he read at the
second grade level. And so Dexter Manly, to his credit, started
working at it, and to his credit, and it took a lot of courage, he
came and testified before our subcommittee and showing the same
courage you are showing here. And he now reads at the ninth
grade level. He is also studying Japanese. It turns out he had a
learning disability. No one ever tested him for it. Gloria Watdes
had the same problem. All kinds of potential that is out there if we
just get a hold of it.

Anyway, we are very pleased to have this hearing in general.
Those of you who have arepared statements will enter the pre-
pared statements in the record, particularly if they are longer
statements. We would like to confine the statements of the wit-
nesses to about five minutes, if we can. And then we can ask ques-
tions.

[The prepared opening statement of Senator Simon (with attach-
ments), follows:]



PREPARED OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PAUL SIMON

GOOD =JUNG. I FIRST WANT TO SAY THAT IT IS A PLEASURE TO BE FACE IN
CHICAGO TO HOLD THIS HEARING ON THE IMPORTANT SUBJECT OF ILLITERACY IN
OUR.COUNTRY. I IRON CHICAGO HAS ALREADY BEGUN TO MAXI GREAT STRIDES
IN ADDRESSING THIS PROBLEM AND WE ARE VERY FORTUNATE TO HAVE MANY 07
THESE LOCAL AS WELL AS STATE ORGANIZATIONS RESPONSIBLE POR TENSE
EFFORTS REPRESENTED HERE TODAY.

WHILE I WELCOME EACH or THE WITNESSES EIRE TODAY, I ESPECIALLY WANT TO
WELCOME MARY RENT BLANDIN AND AL KRUSEAX, WHO ARE STUDENTS PROM
LITERACY VOLUNTEERS OP CHICAGO. NARY AND ALMS BAWL= TO TEE
NATION THAT ILLITERACY-CAN:UMW-El CONQUERED -- WITH WORK AND
COMM/TNENT. AS YOU MAY IKON, I PLAN TO INTRODUCE A LITERACY SILL THIS
THURSDAY, JULY 13, THAT WILL INCREASE SUCCESS STORIES LIRE THESE, AND
EXPAND FEDERAL EFFORTS TO COMBAT ILLITERACY ACROSS TEE COUNTRY.

AT LEAST 23111LION AMERICANS IN THIS COUNTRY ARE CONSIDERED
FUNCTIONALLY ILLITERATE, AND A TOTAL OP 45-MILLION ADULTS READ WITS
ONLY MINIMAL CCMPRRHENSION. WE CANNOT grandam= WHO CAN'T READ A
ROAD SIGN TO CONTRIBUTE TOM ECONOMY THAT IS INCREASINGLY NIGH -TECH.
THE MAJORITY OF AMERICAN JOBS APE PLACING MORE AND NEW DEMANDS ON
KIMMEL THE AVERAGE AMERICAN NORM TODAY NEEDS SHILLS AT THE
ETV-if-To-TWELFTH GRADE LEVEL, NOT THE FOURTH GRADE LEVEL TYPICAL AFTER
THE SECOND WORLD WAR.

AND THE STANDARDS Ells RISING. OUR NATION'S SUEPLY OP UNSKILLED AND
UNEDUCATED LABOR IS CONTINUALLY =num EDT THE Dula FOR THESE
WRIER& IN OUR ECONOMY IS DECLINING. EMPLOYMENT IN PROFESSIONAL AND
MANAGERIAL JOBS WILL INCREASE THROUGH THE TORN OF THE CENTURY BY 5.2
MILLION, WHILE LABORER POSITIONS WILL GROW BY ONLY 1.3 MILLION JOSS.
AND, ONLY 10% OP THE NEN JOBS CREATED ET 1995 WILL BE IN
NANUFACTURING.

THESE STATISTICS TELL ONLY PART OP THE STORY. MACES, HISPANICS,
ASIANS AND OTHER RACES WILL ACCOUNT FOR 5711 OF THE WORKYORCE GROWTH
FROM 1986 TO THE YEAR 2000. IEEE ADD ALL WORN INTO THIS CATEGORY,
FEMALES AND MINORITIES WILL ACCOUNT FOR OVER 806 OP THE WOIULFORCE
GROWTH RATE. THESE ARE THE SANE GROUPS THAT HAVE HISTORICALLY BEEN
LEFT BEHIND.

THE REALITY IS THAT WE HAVE A GROWING POPULATION IN THIS COUNTRY WHOM
SOME CALL AN "UNDERCLASS." MINORITIES, AND ESPECIALLY BLACK
AMERICANS, HISPANICS AND PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES, DONINATE THE POOL
OP UNWANTED AND INCREASINGLY ugusgo LABOR. IT 18 EST/MATED THAT 44%
OF BLACKS AND 65% OF HISPANICS ARE 'FUNCTIONALLy ILLITERATE. .

IN ADDITION, IT IS ESTIMATED THAT As MANY P.8 24 MILLION OP OUR FELLOW
AMERICANS SUBSTANTIAL LEARNING DISABILITIES THAT AFFECT THEIR
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ABILITY TO LEARN TO READ. NE HAVE NO FIRM ESTIMATES, BUT EXPERTS TELL
US THAT THOSE WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES ARE DISPROPORTIMATILY
REPRESENTED AMONG THOSE WHO DROP OUT OF SCHOOL, REMAIN UNEMPLOYED, AND
END UP IN PRISON. SOME, LIKE FOOTBALL STAR DEXTER =Mg On BEEN
PUSHED THROUGH SCHOOL WITHOUT BEING TAUGHT TO READ AND ONLY OARS
LATER DISCOVER THE REALITY OF THEIR PROBLEM. WE NEED TO DO A ROM
JOB OP IDENTIFYING AND MEETING THE SPECIAL NEEDS OF TOO =IMMO
AMERICANS.

IF WE NWT A SKILLED, COMPETITIVE LABOR FORCE, NE CAN NO LONGER AFFORD
TO TOED= THESE GROUPS, NOR CANOE CONTINUE TO DISADVANTAGE TEEM. IT
IS NOT JUST AM ISSUE OF FAIRNESS AND EQUITY IT IS AN ISSUE OP
ECONOMICS.

PERHAPS EVEN MORE IMPORTANT, WE KNOW THAT ILLITERATE ADULTS CANNOT
READ TO THEIR CHILDREN OR HELP THEM WITH THEIR SCHOOLWORK. ILLITERACY
PERPETUATES THE GENERATION- TO- GENERATION PATTON OF TOO MANY CITIEENS
POORLY-PREPARED,TO HELP THEMSELVES AND OUR ECONOMY.

OE ALSO ENO% THAT ILLITERACY HAS BEEN LINKED TO CRIME, AN ESTIMATED
73% OP ADULT PRISON nosans ARE FUNCTIONALLY ILLITERATE, AND 62% ARE .
HIGH SCHOOL DROPOUTS. AND AMERICAN TAXPAYERS PAT THE PRICE.... IT COSTS
$14,000 A YEAR TO KEEP A PRISONER IN JAIL, YET ONLY $4,200 AMR TO
SEND A CHILD TO-SCHOOL. PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIVERSITY ESTIMATES THAT
THE COST, TO AMERICA.0? FAILING TO EDUCATE AND TRAIN DISADVANTAGED
YOUNG MEN AND WOMEN FOR EMPLOYMENT IS $225 BILLION INIH'IrEAR.. IN LOST
PRODUCTIVITY, WELFARE PAYMENTS-AND EXPENSES RELATED TO CRIME
PREVENTION AND TO CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM.

THE SOLUTIONS TO THESE PROBLEMS HAVE BEEN IGNORED AT TEE FEDERAL LEVEL
FOR PAR TOO LONG. IAN PROPOSING THE ILLITERACY ITWT/MTION ACT OP
1989 TO BEGIN A NATIONAL, COMPREHENSIVE AND UNIFIED EFFORT TO WIPE OUT
ILLITERACY. IT WILL ESTABLISH A CABINET LEVEL COUNCIL TO COORDINATE
LITERACY EFFORTS AT THE HIGHEST LEVEL, AND WILL CREATE A NIJXONAL
CENTER ON LITERACY TO FUND RESEARCH AND DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION
ON THE LITERACY PROBLEM.

IT WILL EXPAND EXISTING EFFECTIVE PROGRAMS -- SUCH AS THE LIBRARY
LITERACY PROGRAM AND THE VISTA LITERACY CORPS... AND WILL PROVIDE NN7
FOCUS AS WELLS INCREASED FUNDING TO PROGRAMS SUCH AS THE ADULT PASIC
EDUCATION ACT.

IT WILL ALSO INCREASE FUNDS FOR THE WORKPLACE LITERACY PROGRAMS AND
AUTHORIZE A CHALLENGE GRANT PROGRAM TO EXPAND AND INCREASE
PUBLIC/PRIVATE SECTOR PARTNERSHIPS IN FIGHTING ILLITERACY.

FINALLY, I WANT TO THANK OUR HOSTS, GEORGE HAGENAUER AND THE LITERACY
VOLUNTEERS OF CHICAGO, FOR ALLOWING US TO HOLD THE HEARING HERE. TO
COST OF ILLITERACY IS TOO HIGH TO IGNORE. I LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING
THE TESTIMONY OP OUR WITNESSES ON THIS IMPORTANT ISSUE, AND TO pour=
WITH EACH OF YOU AS THIS BILL MOVES THROUGH THE CONGRESS.



SUMMARY OF THE ILLITERACY ELIMINATION ACT OF 1989

The Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989 is a comprehensive package of
literacy initiatives that would coordinate and strengthen efforts at
the federal, state, local and private, nonprofit sector levels to
combat the extensive problem of illiteracy in the United States.

There are between 23-27 million adult Americans who are functionally
illiterate, a number which is increasing due to disproportionately
high drop out rates among minorities in public schools. Yet, current
public and private literacy programs serve only about 19% of those who
need help.

This comprehensive proposal would give structure and focus to
fragmented programs now aimed at increasing literacy by unifying the
efforts of existing programs; providing a governmental structure to
coordinate programs, disseminate information am develop new programs
and methods to reach the estimated 25 million persons presently not
being served by existing programs; and by creating incentives for
expanding public-private literacy partnerships.

The Illiteracy Elimination Act Gf 1989 includes six eaparate titles
addressing: literacy coordination, workforce/adult literacy, families
for literacy, books for families, students for literacy, and
volunteers for literacy.

TITLE 1. THE LITERACY COORDINATION, RESEARCH AND INFORMATION
IMPROVEMENT

The purpose of this Title is to create a federal structure to
coordinate national literacy research, programs, education and other
activities. Its major provisions include the following:

Establishes a federal Cabinet Council for Literacy Coordination
consisting of the major federal departments operating literacy
programs, which would devise, coordinate and monitor existing and new
government-wide literacy initiatives; disseminate information on
existing programs across various agencies; and develop, implement, and
coordinate model literacy programs at the federal level for the
effective education of illiterate adults and children. The Council
would issue a biennial status report to Congress with recommendations
for legislation required to improve and expand federal literacy
programs.

Establishes an Office on Literacy within the Department of Education
to coordinate the Department's literacy programs and worm with the
Cabinet Council for Literacy Coordination to coordinate the related
activities and programs of other federal departments and agencies.
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*Authorizes a National Center for Literacy, "hich will conduct basic
and applied research on literacy, focus on developing instructional
techniques and technology, serve as a clearinghouse for information on
literacy programs, provide policy analysis and program evaluation, and
conduct a model demonstration program on methods of training and
placing persons who have not completed secondary school. The National
Center will be a nonprofit entity assisted by a national advisory
panel appointed by the Secretary of Education, in consultation with
the Cabinet Council. The advisory panel will include members from
state and local government, education, labor, business, as well as
national literacy organizations, voluntary organizations, service
providers and community-based organizations. The Director of the
National Center will report annually to Congress and the Cabinet
Council regarding the achievement of national literacy goals. For FY
91, $10 million is authorized for the National Center and such sums
thereafter through FY 95.

*Creates a State Literacy Resource Centers Program to link state-based
service providers and the National Center for Literacy for the purpose
of disseminating research and other informatior generated by the
National Center; assisting in the improvement of existing programs and
the development of innovative literacy programs at the state level.
For FY 91, $15 million is authorized for the State Literacy Resource
Centers and such sums as necessary thereafter through FY 95. The
federal share may not be more than 75% in the first year, 508 in the
second year, 25% in the third year and 0% in the fourth year.

TITLE II. WORKFORCE LITERACY

The purpose of this Title is to assist the States in improving
educational opportunities for adults who lack the level of literacy
skills requisite for productive employment, to expand and improve the
current system for delivering and accessing adult education services,
and to encourage the expansion of adult education teacher training
programs. The major provisions of this Title include the following:

*Increases the authorization for the Adult Education Act (AEA) by an
additional $100 million over the previous year's authorization
beginning in FY 91 through FY 95, or until a majority of the
illiterate population is being served. Includes a 15% set-aside of
new funds to the state., for training teachers nd administrators, with
particular emphasis on training minority teac)ars and training
teachers to recognize and effectively serve t e with learning
disabilities. Increases the 20% limitation or Inds that may be used
for high school equivalency programs to 5% :.equires each state to
assure direct and equitable access to federal iunds for local public
agencies, non-profit, private community-based and voluntary
organizations which serve educationally disadvantaged adults.
Requires each state to assure that funding is al2ocated for the
population designated as the neediest and to the needs of persons
unemployed due to low basic skills.
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*Changes the workplace literacy program authorization to $50 million
in FY 90 and in FY 91, and such sums thereafter through FY 95.

TITLE III. FAMILIES FOR LITERACY

The purpose of this Title is to break the intergergrational cycle of
illiteracy by improving the parenting and basic ski:is of adults in
order to foster learning among their children; to foster family-
oriented approaches to reducing illiteracy, and to address illiteracy
through the social environment in which children are born and raised.
The major provisions of this Title include:

*Authorizes the Even Start Program at $50 million in FY 90 and
in FY 91, and such sums thereafter through FY 95. Even Start funds
joint learning projects, particularly targeting functionally
illiterate parents and their children to enhance the literacy building
capacities of these parents and their children.

*Establishes a Families for Literacy' demonstration program to target
services at an earlier stage than provided under Even Start. The
demonstration grants would support services to newborns and their
parents to monitor and improve a child's early developmental progress.
Fund would be used to provide: literacy and parenting education for
adults, prereading and other developmental skills for children aged 3
and under, structured time for parents to use newly acquired skills
with their children, and referral services for families, including
referrals to drug rehabilitation and counseling. Authorizes $10
million for FY 91 and such sums thereafter through FY 95.

*Authorizes $2 million in FY 91 for the Secretary of Education to
contract with the Corporation for Public Broadcasting to produce and
disseminate a program for parents to improve early childhood
education, language development and literacy.

TITLE IV. BOOKS FOR FAMILIES

This Title would give priority to expanding parent access to bo,ks and
to stimulating library literacy programs under the Library Services
and Construction Act. The major provisions of this Title include:

*Authorizes $10 million (an additional $5 million above the current
authorization level) in FY 90, increasing by $1 million each year
through $15 million in FY 95 for the Library Literacy Program.

*Creates a Model Library Literacy Demonstration Program to establish
model library literacy centers at state and local public libraries,
with resources and facilities to assist those in need of literacy
training and access to reading materials. Authorizes $2 million in
FY 91 and such sums thereafter through FY 95.

258
t ...I



294

4

Authorizes the Secretary of Education to award funds to Reading Is
Fundamental (RIP) to distribute of inexpensive books to economically
disadvantaged children and to increase parent access to books by
reaching parents most disconnected from the education community (by
making books available in welfare offices, health clinics, and WIC
offices). Authorizes $2 million for this contract in PY 91, and such
sums as necessary thereafter through FY 95.

TITLE V. STUDENTS FOR LITERACY

The purpose of this Title is to prnmote the development, location and
placement of community service 3obs for students in the area of
literacy tutoring, outreach and training under the College Work Study
Program (CWS), which supports the part-time employment of students who
are enrolled as undergraduate, graduate or professional students and
who are in need of earnIngs item employment to pursue courses of study
at eligible institutions. The major provisions of this Title include:

Increases incentives through the CWS for college and universities to
locate, develop and place students in literacy training and other
literacy related community service jobs. Provides 100% federal
funding for compensation paid to students working in literacy projects
through the CWS.

Authorizes funding of $656 million for the entire College Work Study
Program in PY 91 and an additional $20 million each year through
Fi 9S.

Authorizes the Student Literacy Corps at $10 million for FY 90 and an
additional $1 million each year through FY 95.

TITLE VI. VOLUNTEERS FOR LITERACY

Tho purpose of this Title is to develop, strengthen, supplement and
expand the capacity of both public and private agencies and
organizations to combat illiteracy through the use of volunteers.

VISTA Literacy Corps

Reauthorizes this capacity building program and increases its funding
from the PY 89 authorization level of $5 million to $8 million fcr
PY 90, $11 million for FY 91, $14 million for FY 92, $17 million for
PY 93 and $20 million for PY 94, and such sums as may be necessary for
PY 9S.

Service Learning/Part-time Student Volunteers

Authorizes grants and contracts to partnership programs of pstblic
agencies or private nonprofit organizations and educational
institutions to expand the use of secondary and postsecondary students
as literacy volunteers, particularly in peer tutoring situations.
Students may be reimbursed for necessary transportation, meals and
other out-of-pocket expenses. Authorizes $2 million in PY 9?, $2.5
million in FY 92 and FY 93, and $3 million in PY 94 and FY 95.
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Univereity Year for Literacy

Authorizes grant! or contract! to programs of full-time voluntoor
service by postsecondary students, particularly those pursuing a
course of study likely to lead to a career in a f'Jld related to
literacy, using the authority under the Domestic Volunteer Service Act
for the University Year for ACTION. Students would receive academic
credit and a living allowance similar to the allowance received by
VISTA volunteers. Students would be required to servo no less than a
full academic year. Authorizes $3 million in each of the fiscal years
1991 through 1995.

Literacy Challenge Grants

Authorize! matching grants to public/private partnerships to
establish or expand literacy programs that use volunteers as a
principal method of addressing illiteracy. Grantees ray be public or
private nonprofit agencies, nonprofit community -based organizations or
private fcr-profit organization!, but must operate the project in
cooperation with other public and private agencies qualified to combat
illiteracy in their community.

Hatching requirements are 20% local, 80% federal in the first year,
with the federal match eeclining to 50% in the fourth year, for all
recipients except nonprofit community-based organization!. For
community -based nonprofits, the match is 10% local, 90% federal, with
the match declining to 50% in the fifth year. Grantees who aro
private, for-profit zrganizatione must protide the match in cash; all
other grantees may meet the match requirements through in kind'
contribution!. Authorize! $20 millioh in each of the fiscal years
1991 through 1995.

Retired Senior Volunteer Literacy Program

Authorizes $1 million in each of the fiscal years 1991 through 1995
to enhance the role of RSVP volunteer! in combating illiteracy.
Priority is given to providing service to illiterate individuals in
uneerved or underserved areas and with the lowest levele of education
attainment.

Technical Assiotance and Training

Porovement of student volunteer nroarams: To increase the effective
use of full and part-time student voluntoor!, authorize! grants and
contracts for project! that may include conferences, production of
training material!, training of managers of student programs and
training in methods of rect2itment, particularly of minority
volunteers.
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*Improvement of community-based And other programs that use
volunteers: To provide for the preparation and dissemination of
training and technical assistance, and in the development of new and
innovative solutions to literacy problems that involve the effective
use of volunteers, authorizes technical and financial assistance to
nonprofit organizations providing literacy services in more than one
area of a state or in more than one state.

*Improvement of werAsite literacy volunteer_Programs: To provide
assistance to employers who have established or wish to establish
utorksite literacy programs, authorizes the provision of technical
assistance directly or through grants or contracts to assist them in
obtaining, training, and integrating volunteers into their programs.

*Authorizes a total of $6 million in each of the fiscal years 1991
through 1995.
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3 RELEASE: MT h, .P.iy 10. 1989
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202-224-7115
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312-353-0770

U.S. SENATOR ILLINOIS

CHICAGO SESSION IS WINDUP IN SERIES
OP CONGRESSIONAL HEARINGS ON ILLITERACY IN AMERICA

di

SIMON PREVIEWS MAJOR BILL TO ENDADULT ILLITERACY BY TEAR 2000

CHICAGO -- (July 10) The first major federal
initiative targeting an end to adult illiteracy by the year
2000 was previewed here for the first time today by its
author, U.S. Sen.. Paul Simon, D-Ill.

Simon, long Congress' leader on literacy issues,
released a summary of the Illiteracy Elimination Act that he
will introduce in the U.S. Senate on Thursday. The legislation
adaresses what Simon terms "America's 'hidden' education
problem, adult -illiteracy' that has been the focus of
landmark series of hearings Simon has chaired across the
nation. The last hearing in the series, convened today in the
tutoring room of a literacy training center in downtown
Chicago, will spotlight the need for more private and public
resources to reach the millions of adults who are illiterate or
"functionally illiterate." The bill will help reach the
roughly 80 percent of the 23 to 27 million illiterate adults
nnreached by public or private literacy training programs.

Punctionally illiterate adults 'have not been able to
do many of the daily activities that most of us take for
granted -- like balancing a checkbook, reading a newspaper,
getting a driver's license, filling out a job application, or
perhaps most importantly, helping their children with their
homework,' said Simon.

The Simon bill would expand existing effective
literacy programs -- such as the VISTA Literacy Corps
and the Library Literacy Program (both chartered under earlier
Simon legislation) -- and would provide a new focus and
increased funding for programs such as the Adult Basic
Education Act. The act provides the first five-year
authorization of a ten-year program to wipe out adult
illiteracy. Simon has made room in the compromise 1990 federal
budget for the bill, whiJh also would target resources for
workplace literacy programs and authorize a challenge grant
program to expand public/private partnerships in fighting
illiteracy. It would create a cabinet-level council to
coordinate literacy efforts at the federal level and a national
center on literacy to fund research and disseminate information
on fighting illiteracy. The bill includes six separate titles
addressing: coordination of national, state and local literacy
efforts, workforce literacy, families for literacy, books for
families, students for literacy: and volunteers for literacy.

"Illiteracy is the hidden education problem. It gets
second-tier treatment, claiming only about one percent of the
federal budget for education. Illiteracy is a great weight
that keeps this country and millions of our citizens from being
all they can be. We must fling off that weight, and I sense
that Americans are ready to do that, to tackle it head-on."

Simon held Congress' first hearings on adult
illiteracy eight years ago and authored the Literacy Corps
program that harnesses volunteers in the VISTA program
(domestic equivalent of the Peace Corps) for adult illiteracy
tutoring. Other steps Simon has authored and put into law to
combat illiteracy include a program that helps neighborhood
libraries double as literacy tutoring centers and 1987
legislation that allows students using the College Work Study
program to tutor illiterate adults in exchange for student aid
stipends.
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PAUL SIMON
U.S. SENATOR ILLINOIS

BACKGROUND ON LITERACY STUDENT WITNESSES

MARY KENT BLANDIN

Nary Kent Blandin was born on August 11, 1942, in Chicago.
She and her older brother were raised by their mother who was
also unable to read. By the time Nary was eight, though unable
to read she knew how to gamble and to get gin delivered to her
house.

At 14, Nary was sent to a juvenile facility for girls.
When she turned 15, she went back to school but dropped out
half a year later to get married. That sane year she had her
first child. She now says her life by then had become a
'nightmare' due to excessive drinking.

After six years of marriage, during which she was in and
out of jail, Mary was divorced. She was remarried after
winning custody of her children, but she still had a drug and
alcohol Problem. On March 5, 1979, she woke up in a
detoxification center, and it was then she admitted that she
was an alcoholic and an addict. Through the center she learned
of Literacy Volunteers of Chicago, the site of the Senate
hearing on July 10, where she receives literacy tutoring.

Today, Mary Blandin holds a job and has recently bought a
house. She is working on her G.E.D. and plans to become a
substance abuse counselor.

AL KROCZEK

Al Eruczek read at the first-grade level when he enrolled
at a literacy tutoring program at the Literacy Volunteers of
Chicago threz years ago.

Today, at age 25, he receives one-on-one instruction by
the center's volunteers and also is enrolled in a writing
class. He devotes much additional time to practice at hone.
He has become a leader ano:i the center's &dui. students during
planning meetings and student forums.

He has worked for several years in a large Chicago print
shop that produces a wide range of materials including college
textbooks. His opportunities for advancement have expanded as
his reading skills have improved. Now able to read job orders
and other job-related materials, he Pas advanced from being a
printer's helper to a pressman.
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DEFINMONS
There is no consensus at amass delintket d literacy. Defritions ra ,e korrethe simple salty to read

and vile ones arm name" to the collection d carrier skits needed for an killvith.ral to function effectively
In our modern-day technological accielY:

Thetrmlunctitral literacy' generwitymeane that= kW/dual lacked* roadr.g ardivrtkg skis needed
to raxle midrnal demands d daly rar.y such as balancing a dwdcboo.` Slag aura al employment
application. or taking a drives eas.

One volurteer literacy tutor of fered this deentton of Berner "Iihracy abity to .and and vale and
progress. Literacy Is self-sufficiency and rape. Lteracy Is the shartest cPstanat to Individual social and
economic develrarritre

SCOPE OF U.S. ILLITZLICY
VISTA, which operates an eseerrl,e literacy tutoring program created by Sen. Paul Sin= In earlier

legierkn. estimates there are 26 alien literate Americans. Other sotaces Irdiaata that about 45 trillion
additionsi eatts read vnth ody rnairned comprehension.

In 1986, the Census Bureau reported that 7 melon ad .its over age 25 had completed less than 12 years
d school.

In 1986, the Ndianti Adviscry Councl on MIA Education conducted a survey that ford 40 percent d
as raced sent es enlixees read belay 8 Orel grade ievd.

Ten percent d who adults 44 of Wads and 65 permit d Hispanic alms are mardraly or
hrotenaty Marra. It Is estimated that 75 percent of unemployed Americans are fractiortaly Ctorate.

In his recent book Illiterate America, author Jonehan Kozel rates that the United States ranks 49th In
raeraty =aliment among 158 United Nations merr-accentries

OUTLOOK
Statistics con:ening the Mersey rate offecccresengscenarbs for the haze. The Cersus Btreau rep:4s

a steady and substargal decline In the literacy rate. but V1STA's executive erector believes literary Ieraddly
escalating outd =rad'

&rattling toe literacy voltraeer. literacy Is 'a bipartisan Issue eieryone acmes on We can take great
strIdes In doing something (abota

The federal government's major literacy program. A&it Edo:30°n. has receinid $100 trillion annual
from Congress yet serves arty 10 percent d 1414 part part= Al pato and divide Iteracy program:.
con. aimed serve cdy an addtlonal mite percent d those who need help.

Fee FY90. the President has requested DO ttridhg for ether the Workplace Literacy Grant Program a the
English Lteracy Grant Program..The Wakdace Literacy Program Isis:Aid at $11.9 maitre for FY89 though
authorized at S315 mtlica The English Literacy Grant Program Is funded at $4.9 trillion for FY89 though
authcrized at $25.9 million.

SIMON EFFORTS ON ILLITER4CY
Sen. Pad Simon has long been Congress' leader In adding the problem of Mat Citeracy. In 1982. as

chain= d the House Submarines on Iffgher Education. Straws organized Congress' rid tolensIve probe
d literacy In America. and he nas authored and pushed throughto enactment several steps to reach addts
needing help.

In 1983. Simon intiated a meting on literacy among Secretary of Education Tend Belt Barbara Bush
and limed which led toe constructive three-way partnership on literacy laded:es.

Simons Macy amerdmant to the Library Services and Ccratruction Act (LSCA) d 1964: considered
C.crigresf ffast sIgnilicant assatit on literacy. authodzed grads to dates to encourage use d neighborhood
Wades as adds literacy tutoring centers.

In 1995. Simon co-sponsored an amendment to the Defense Authorization Ad which called lathe creation
d a Commission on literacy.
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the Miry d Congross. ABC and PBS.

In 1986, the Simon Amendment to the Domestic Volunteer S.Mce Act authcetzed funding for training
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Senator &moil. Our first witness is Mary Kent Blandin who is a
student with the Literacy Volunteers of Chicago. Very happy to
have you here with us, Ms. Blandin.

STATEMENT OF MARY KENT BLANDIN, STUDENT, LITERACY
VOLUNTEERS OF CHICAGO, CHICAGO, IL

Ms. BLANDIN. Thank you. Good morning. Thank you for being
here and willing to listen to me. My name is Mary Kent Blandin. I
am a success story. I raised twelve children and I have 22 grand-
children. Until recently my reading was very poor. I am going to
get right to the point. Before I came to the literacy program, it was
all dark and I had fears and low self esteem. Learning to read and
write correctly is a blessing. I can see a light at the end of the
tunnel.

If the committee could find in their heart to put some more in
God We Trust into the literacy program, I know it can help more
people like myself become useful, whole and happy. Today I enjoy
helping my son to read. This ear his reading came up two whole
grade levels in school. My grandchildren's reading scores were up
also. My involvement with the literacy program has helped my
whole family.

For example, I can read the letters the children bring home from
school. I am now working as a Residence Aide m substance abus-
program. My job requires me to read and write. Even though, all
the tutors are volunteers, the program needs money to operate.
Think about how many more could be helped in this good program.
I hope you will sponsor increased funds so that this program can
continue working for others. They can learn to read and read to
learn. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Blandin follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARY KENT BLANDIN

Good morning.
Thank you for being here and willing to listen to me. My name is Mary Kent

Blandin. I am a success story. I've raised twelve children and I have twenty-two
grandchildren. Until recently my reading was very poor. I am going to get right to
the point. Before I came to the literacy program, it was all dark and I had fear and
low esteem. Learning to read and write correctly is a blessing. I can see a light at
the end of the tunnel.

If the committee could find in their heart to put some mcre In God We Trust into
the literacy program, I know it can help more people like myself become useful,
whole and happy. Today I enjoy helping my son to read. This year, his reading came
up two whole grade levels in school. My grandchildren's reading scores were up
also. My involvement with the literacy program has helped my whole family.

For example, I can read the letters the children bring home from school. I am
now working as a residence aide in a substance abuse program. My job requires me
to read and write. Even though, all the tutors are volunteers, the program needs
money to operate. Think about how many more could be helped in this good pro-
grsun. I hope you will sponsor increased funds so that this program can continue
working for others. They can learn to read and read to learn.

Thank you.4
Senator SIMON. I thank you very, very much. Let me, I do not

mean to put you on the spot here.
Ms. BLANDIN. That is okay.
Senator SIMON. When did you come into the literacy program?
Ms. BLANDIN. Two years ago in October.
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Senator &mob/. OK. Three years ago could you have read that
stztement that you just read to me now?

Ms. BLANDIN. No.
Senator &mob/. And what made you come into the program?

How did you find out about it?
Ms. BLANDIN. Through my daughter. She was coming here, fmd I

had a job at Essence House as a house manager, and I had to read
and write. And I got very-scared and I did not know how to write
the reports and things, and I was tired of being in the closet, not
knowing how to read and not knowing tow to write and learning
that I did have a learning disability.

I came here and my life has turned around 360 degrees.
Senator &mob/. And one of the points that you mentioned is self

esteem. Before you could read and write did you let people know
that?

Ms. BLAtinor. No. They did nota lot of people today ask me,
"Mary, you must have been jiving." No, I did not know how to read
and I was grateful that I could start to learn how to read. I feel
better about myself. I do not have the low self esteem any more. I
am a motivator.

Senator &mob/. You are a good citizen. I can tell that. And you
tell your twelve children and your 22 grandchildren they ought to
be proud of you. All right? Will you tell them that for me?

Ms. BLANDIN. I surely will. Thank you.
Senator &mom Our next witness is Al Kruczek.

STATEMENT OF AL KRUCZEK, STUDENT, LITERACY VOLUNTEERS
OF CHICAGO, CHICAGO, IL

Mr. KRUCZEK. I started here in 1985. When I started I could not
read or write. Now I can read at a fourth grade level. I am a press
man. I run large printing presses that prints newspapers and
books. Now I can read job tickets and write reports.

Now I am working on getting a driver's license. These are some
of the things I think we need. 1. More locations for programs. 2.
More books. 3. More advertising. 4. Newspapers written at a fourth
grade level. 5. More tutors. 6. Better equipment, copying machines
that work. 7. More workshops and classes for students and tutors.

I hope you respond to our needs.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kruczek follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALFRED KRUCZEK

Senator Simon, I started here in 1985. When I started I could not read or write.
Now I can read at a 4th grade level. I am a press man. I run large printing presses
that print newspapers and books. Now I can read job tickets and write reports.

Now I am working on getting a Driver's License.
These are some of the things I think we need:
1. More locations for programs.
2. More books.
3. More advertising.
4. Newspapers written at a fourth grade level.
5. More tutors.
6. Better equipmentcopying machines that work.
7. More workshops and classes for students and tutors.
I hope you respond to our needs.
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Senator &mom Thank you very, very much. Let me ask, when
you say copy machines that work we need those at the United
States Senate every once in a while too. How did you find out

'about the program?
Mr. KRUCZEK. I saw it on T.V. with Johnnie Cash, a program, a

commercial.
Senator &mom And when you say more advertising if I can ask,

Al, both you and Mary, how do we let more people know about the
programs that exist?

Mr. KRUCZEK. Well, have people like us talk to them and try to
get people and show them. I walked out on the streets many times
when I was on my job, I wouldn't be in the position I am at now if
it was for going to this program. They just gave me another posi-
tion because I advanced on my reading.

Senator SIMON. So you would not hold your present job if it were
not for learning how to read and write?

Mr. KRUCZE.K. Yes.
Senator &mom And as you improve you open up other possibili-

ties for yourself.
Mr. IcRuczEK. Yes. When I first started there I would not, actual-

ly I was quiet, I would not talk to people. Now I open up. I talk to
many people there and I feel more comfortable. I am not afraid to
be out on the streets and talk to people and tell them that I cannot
read.

Senator &mom Mary Blandin, how should we get the word out?
Ms. BLANDIN. Well, I thought of putting literature in the ADC

Office, the Welfare Office, the Police Station and things like that.
And that, I think that would help a whole lot. And then like sub-
stance abuse programs, making connections where people can come
that do not know how to read and write. And a spot on the radio,
also the T.V. And also we could make a story about the literacy.

Senator &mom What about when people, and if I can ask George
Hagenauer who hasn't testified yet, to join in answering this next
question. What about when people sign up for welfare or unem-
ployment compensation or substance abuse programs what if we at
that point found out what their basic skills are and if they need
help then make offers to help them at that point. Does that make
sense?

Ms. BLANDIN. That really makes sense because I was on ADC for
a long time and I was able to hide that I could not read and write.
And when I went in and I told the case worker that I could not
read or write they would fill out the application for me. But at that
point if I could have come to a place like literacy I would have
been far along today.

Senator &mom And you might have been off of ADC a long time
ago then.

Ms. BLANDIN. That is correct.
Senator &moll. Yes, Al?
Mr. KRUCZEK. What we need is like there is people now that still

shove people away just because they cannot read. We need to talk
to them, get people more involved. So like if you are going some-
where for a job where you are doing something do nct just shove
them away just because they cannot read. Like before I started
here I was filling out applications, things were kind of not right so
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they just shoved it away. They do not want to hire you because you
miss a few things. Have like a little training program or something
so that they can work and get paid while you are training them,
you know. That way they have skills and then they would get
better at filling out applications too.

Senator &mom Well, that ties in with another bill I have, the
Job Training Partnership Act where we are working on that sort of
thing. Let me call on the final witness on this panel, George Ha-
genauer who is the Director of the Literacy Volunteers of Chicago,
and Board member of the Literacy Network. Very pleased to have
you with us.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE HAGENAUER, DIRECTOR LITERACY
VOLUNTEERS OF CHICAGO, BOARD MEMBER LITERACY NET-
WORK, INC., CHICAGO, IL

Mr. HAGENAUER. We are pleased to have you here. I guess what I
think about what both Mary and Al have been talking about and I
am very Supportive of the Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989 be-
cause I think it is an important first step toward really tackling
what is a massive problem in our society. And I think in looking at
the Act we really need to look seriously also at the conditions we
are working under and how this first stage is going to lead to fur-
ther stages.

I think the thing that hits me most about this is that illiteracy
has been, well this program was started through a Vista Volunteer
Grant in 1981, and small amount of seed money that has grown
into a program that currently serves about 500 people on a weekly
basis. During that whole time the literacy supposedly has been a
priority within the society, but at the same point there has been
virtually no additional funding to really provide services to stu-
dents.

For every Mary Blandin and Al Kruczek there was 1,000 people
this year who called the Chicago hot line and received no services
at all.

Senator SIMON. If I may ask. Why didn't they receive services?
You couldn't handle that many people?

Mr. HAGENAUER. Well, there is 78 nonpublic literacy programs
plus two public literacy programs in Chicago. There are still areas
of the city in very high need where there is virtually no services.
And I think also we have had a very strong focus on volunteer pro-
gramming and running a volunteer program I think that is very
important. But Ju have got 40 neighborhoods where better than
half the people in the neighborhood in Chicago do not have high
school diplomas. There is no a very large volunteer base.

You also have things where, for instance, Al, both these people
have been very good because they bug me. I mean when they need
things they bug me and they keep me on track. And Al has been,
Al is one of the people who really started pushing on group classes
and group work, and writing groups within the center. Now, in
order to do that you have got to find a volunteer who is skilled in
writing because we have no paid instructions, and also capable of
working with a small group of students. And so Al, in some cases,
has waited two or three months in order to get instruction that he
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desperately needs because there are no paid instructors in this pro-
gram.

I think one of the things I, and so what I see is really the need to
develop a strong base, a very stable progron, program a full time
staff because the majority of the people who teach adult education
in the City of. Chicago are part-timers with no benefit packages, in-
cluding health care. And it is hard to find someone with a good
background in teaching reading who can stick with it for a long
period of time when the most they can earn on a yearly basis is
maybe $10,000.

I think the, *so I see a real need to develop a stronger corp of
teachers and a stronger corp of programs. One of the things that
hits me personally as being very important in your Bill is the fact
that for the first time it acknowledges the fact that this is a com-
munity effort that goes beyond just the educational institutions,
and that there needs to be some access to Federal funds and state
funds by nonpublic programs.

In Chicago there are probably close to 40 programs that are as
big as most downstate adult education programs, but since they are
nonpublic programs they cannot get direct contracts from the state
for adult education. I see that sort of being especially important for
the lower level students because while there is tens of thousands of
students who are in the City of Chicago in adult education, when
you get down to the bottom level, the literacy level, the first,
second, third grade level readers, 50 percent of those people in the
City are in nonpublic programs as opposed to the larger public in-
stitutions.

I think we need to develop some more flexible different types of
programming to work with the students needs. And I think the po-
tential is there and it is being done in a nonpublic area, as well as
in the public area in many parts of the state. But the funds aren't
there really to support it. So I see that as being really, really a key
thing is the funding issue.

And I think also looking at volunteers mixed with staff, I think
there has been a heavy focus on volunteers, and I think they play a
key role, but T. think we also need a lot more teaching staff and a
lot more staff who can work directly with the students.

I think if I were to add one thing to the Bill, I would add a man-
date that adult education programs involve students and instruc-
tors in the planning process. The thing that has made, I think, the
most difference within our program has been the fact that we send
notices out to every tutor and every student, every student/tutor
pair, and ask for input as to what is working in the program, what
is not working in the program. They essentially help us write our
goals on a yearly basis. And you get some phenomenal information.
The best review of how computers work with students was given to
me by Mark Kent Blandin when we went to test out some comput-
ers. And she told me what worked, and she told me what did not
work.

And yet we have this potential, and what happens is we tend to
isolate the students, we tend to isolate the community from solving
the problem as opposes' to bringing them in, involving them, get-
ting their input and really forming the type of movement we need
to form within the society to tackle this problem.
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So I would say that if I was to add anything it would be really to
try to get into open hearings and open planning processes that in-
volve students and community people and teachers in the planning
of what type of programs go on, in both public and nonpublic pro-
grams. I think there is a lot of energy out there and we tend to be
scared of the under achiever rather than pulling them in and in-
volving them. And I would say that is a very, very key thing.

The third point, I think something Al raised, and that is the fact
that we look at the problem always in the context of students who
can't read and write, and we do not look at it from the context of
those who are very educated who can't write at levels that people
could understand. And I have seen any number of work place situ-
ations where you come in, you retool the factory, you bring high
price consultants who have Ph D's in to do it, and then it doesn't
work because the students can't read and write and the ninth
grade or tenth grade level that the manuals are written at, and the
blame goes on the student. It doesn't go on the person who wrote
the manual.

I would really love to see the coordinating function at the Feder-
al level really start addressing that. At least having the National
Literacy Office that would be created by this Bill mandate it to
write at a fourth or fifth grade reading level. I personally, as an
educated person, would love to have the Internal Revenue Service
write at a fourth grade or fifth grade level. And I think that that is
something we can start looking at, and I think we may find that it
is a lot easier to train a lot of us in college to write clearly and at a
level that people can understand, as opposed to having us go
through a process that really isolates us from the rest of the bulk
of the people in this society.

And I think the last thing I would really like to say is that
people in looking at the problem, and in looking especially at the
coordinating function at the Federal level and the state level, I
think a lot of times we take for granted that reading and writing
and the issue of literacy happens in a vacuum. And what I really
see is that, and I think also there has been a real tendency to look
at, well Mary is a very good example. I mean she is here because
she wants to improve herself on the job. She is here because she
wants to improve her kids. And there is a tendency to break that
person into lots of little parts.

There are programs that can work with her if she is a parent.
There are programs that can work with her as a worker. But I
think we really need to make sure that we continue programs that
work with people as whole people, and that we look at the fact that
as whole people they have needs that go beyond literacy.

From our student forum groups we fmd a large percentage of our
students are ex-substance abusers. And if you do not have the
detox programs for those people to get straight first, they aren't
going to be able to learn.

I think I have seen a lot of students who can't make it here for
lack of transportation money, who can't make it here because of
lack of day care. I think we really need to take that into account in
the planning and development of programming, and in the work
that we are doing at the state and Federal level.
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Senator SIMON. You mentioned staff. The Bill that we have right
now as you look at your staff needswill that be a help to y,,u?

Mr. HAGENAUER. Only if the money is opened up at the state
level. I mean otherwise, it is ironic, because we have been spending
several years turning away students while we are working --I
mean, essentially we got the last half of our August budget in
through a benefit that was held five days ago. And so we need
some additional stability. If the money is opened up at the state
level it could. We could then hire teachers who could then provide
additional services to students.

Senator SIMON. And you are helping 500 people a year right
now?

Mr. HAGENAUER. Yes.
Senator SIMON. And there are some 40 organizations that you be-

lieve are helping in the Chicago area?
Mr. HAGENAUER. 78.
Senator SIMON. 78. And if you were to call 78 together how many

people would be helped? Your's is one of the larger programs?
Mr. HAGENAUER. There is about 5,000 right now who are below

sixth grade level, who are in programming in the City of Chicago.
Senator SIMON. And
Mr. HAGENAUER. There is probably about another 20,000 who are

sixth grade to tenth grade.
Senator &moil. And if all of a sudden we werewell, you men-

tioned the hot line. There are about 1,000 people who called in and
wanted help. How many of those were helped?

Mr. HAGENAUER. The 1,000 weren't helped.
Senator &mom Were not helped.
Mr. HAGENAUER. There was an additional several 1,000 that were

helped. So you see, we have never done publicity for students.
People have been very scared to doactually that is not true. The
first month we were open we had the benefit of a person, a nation-
al figure, who came in and did publicity. We found ourselves sud-
denly on the waiting list of 960 students. And I think if you really
did outreach, I mean there is tens of thousands of people out there
who, and I think that is what bothers me about the fact that a lot
of what is focused on literacy is increasing on how do we mandate
programming. I think there is tens of thousands of people in the
City of Chicago who want to improve themselves, who want to im-
prove their reading, and need the services, and need the resources
to do it.

Senator SIMON. Is what we are proposing in our Bill adequate to
reach, let's just say we did the things that Mary and Al and I
talked about, in terms of people when you get on Public Aid, when
you get on and sign up for unemployment compensation, when you
sign up for a detox program or substance abuse program. What if
we were to go down the line? With the legislation we have intro-
duced would we be prepared to handle the kind of numbers we are
talking about?

Mr. HAGENAUER. You would nced a lot more money. I mean I
think you would need, and I think also, I think the Federal govern-
ment needs to realize that the issue is a Federal and not just a
state issue. Right now from where you are sitting on public trans-
portation, you can get to Milwaukee, Wisconsin or you can get to
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Hammond or Gary in an hour to two hours if you have got a few
dollars. And it is not a lot of money. And I think we really need to
! ok at that fact. I mean some of my students are the creation that
Chicago Public Schools and conditions in Chicago. Others of my
students are downstate migrants, they are people from Alabama,
they are people from Mississippi, they are people from West Vir-
ginia.

And I think we need a real solid strong Federal leadership here
in terms of some money that is going to parley money at the stake
level to really develop a broad based amount of programming.

I think the other thing that is real important is that we have to
view literacy as a process of change. People are changing them-
selves, and they need to have a lot of control and input on that.
And it is not always, you know, the process of becoming literate is
not always beneficial. Sometimes it is beneficial, other times it
leads to divorces, it leads to other types of problems because you
learn things that you never knew before. Ana I think for that pur-
pose you really need students with a really strong sense of control,
that they are choosing it, that it is something that they want and
that they are getting into. And I think that if you open up pro-
gramming you will find that there is a lot of people like that.

I just want to say one thing that I think that is really key is, I
think we need to quit looking upon us as just an educational issue,
and start looking at it as an economic issue. Twenty years ago,
people like Mary Kent Blandin and Al Kruczok were looked upon
as a major resource. Factories of this country, the railroads, this
country was essentially the farms. They were built by people who
had very, very poor reading skills. The economy has changed but
we haven't taken into account the impact it has had on the people
who built the economy for years and years, for the first 200 years
of this society. And I think that giving those people a chance, and
looking upon those people as our students as the resource and not
as a liability, as I think the first stage in solving the problem.

Senator SIMON. Let me just add, that is abs-outely essential. We
have this trade deficit where we are purchasing much more from
other countries than we are selling. Eventually that gap has to be
closed. There are only two ways of closing that gap. One is to in-
crease our productivity or the other is to reduce our standard of
living. And clearly, the better answer is to increase our productivi-
ty, make our people more productive. You mentioned one other
thing and that is the question of geography. The areas of greatest
need, you know, it is great to have a center here, but on the west
side and the south side, parts of the near north side, are where you
really, if I may ask both Mary and Al where you are from. Where
do you live?

Ms. BLANDIN. I live on the south side.
Senator SIMON. How far south?
Ms. BLANDIN. 52nd and Woods.
Senator SIMON. So you have to come way up here to participate,

is that correct?
Ms. BLANDIN. That is correct. But I enjoy it.
Senator SIMON. Well, I am glad you enjoy it. But there are prob-

ably a lot of people who if you had a program around 62nd and
Wood, there are more people who would be participating.
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Mr. HAGENAUER. Right.
Ms. BLANDIN. Correct.
Senator Smolt What about you, Al?
Mr. KRUczEK. I live on 47th and Campbell. And there is no facili-

ty in that area.
Senator &mom. And so this is the closest facility?
Mr. KRUCZEK. At first I was going to the back of the yards li-

brary, but then the tutor had got a job and so I lost her. And then
there were only two people there, two tutors in that whole library.
And after that I came here. I like coming here. It would help if
there was one closer by.

Senator SIMON. One final question if I may address this to you,
Mary. It has occurred to me that one of the places where we could
do much more is through, particularly in the Black and Hispanic
areas, 'Out also in other areas, through our churches to get the min-
isters to say on Sunday morning or whenever services are held,
here is a program, we are going to have to upgrade our people. I
mentioned a story of Gloria Wattles. She went to church when she
was, I do not remember, 12 or 13 and they asked her to stand up
and read something and she was so embarrassed because she
couldn't do it, and she did not go back to church until she learned
how to read and write.

Do you ever hear in churches, if I can ask any of you, do you
ever hear in churches or Synagogues that this Is something that we
ought to be pushing, this whole question of getting people to volun-
teer who need help in basic skills?

Ms. BLANDIN. Well, my church that I attend they help us learn
how to read because we have a study, like on Saturday fzom 9:00 to
10:00. It is not ver; long, but then it helps us learn the words. And
I was grateful for that. And in Sunday School also by me coming to
the literacy program allowed me to start going to Sunday School
because I could read better, because I did not want to be standing
up there and did not know this word, you know. Today now, if I do
not know a word I am not too proud to ask.

Senator Smolt Good. Let mt. just, you mentioned this other area
and, George, you touched on something. You mentioned self
esteem. I just had a weeting with the U.S. Attorney th:s morning,
Tony Valukis and his staff. about the whole question of substance
abuse, drug abuse.

If I could ask all three of you, are there a lot of people who be-
cause they do not have that self esteem they take it out in liquor,
drugs or go in that direction?

Me. BLANDIN. I have that statistic because I work in that field.
Personally I am recovering, I have been recovering from alcohol for
10 years, and definitely I can say yes. Because I could not read and
write that was part of me drinking and druging.

Senator SIMON. Al?
Mr. KAMM& Yes. I would say that is part of it because there is

A lot of people, when I went to school too, they ended up dropping
out, when I was going to school, drink and do drugs. And when
they were in the classroom it is like teachers did not have enough
time to help everybody. Just some people would be a little faster
than others. You just get behind and then they end up dropping
out or getting put back a year and then they say forget it. A lot of
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them would end up graduating and they let them graduate, they
passed their grades, and they weren't even supposed to pass them,
you know. They give them a good grade and they did not earn it
just to get them out of the school. That is the point.

Senator Simorr. All right. George?
Mr. HAGENAUER. I would say, yes, there is definitely a tie in and

we did not really realize until we started doing group sessions
where students were able to talk and support each other. And then
discovered that almost all of the students who were showing up,
turning out for group sessions, were people who had a history of
substance abuse.

Senator &mom I thank all three of you very, very much. I appre-
ciate your leadership, George. And, Al and Mary, we thank you,
not only for what you are doing for yourself, but for standing up
here and being willing to help others.

Mr. KRUCZEK. I thank you for coming here.
Ms. BLANDIN. Thank you.
Senator SIMON. Thank you. (Applause)
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hagenauer follows:]

315



311

PREPARED STATEMFAT OF GEORGE HAGENAUER

While I'm testifying as a Board Member of the Literacy Network. a national organization
supporting colletorative efforts in literacy, I'd like to welcome you as director of Literacy
Volunteers of Chicego Each night this area is used by volunteers and students for one to one
tutors g, workshops and for small group instruction . Currently. 500 students receive free
instruction from volunteers en a weekly basis. Since we have no funds for paid instructors, all
teaching must be done by volunteers.

For the past 1S years rve with adults end teens who have very low basic skills. From
them and their teachers, I earned a lot about what is needed to increase the literacy levels of
the millions of Americans who want to improve themselves. I think the Illiteracy Elimination
Act cf 1989 is a positive first step in this direction. I think, however, we must look at thisas a
first step W111111felleilleteCalreel on which we must build larger activities in the future.

Our current illiteracy crisis comes more from economic sources than educational. Our country
until a few years ago was built on the labor of people with few if any reading skills. Until
recently my students, all of whom read below a Sth grade level, were looked upon s a human
resource note liability. They were the people who rer le mills, built the railreens, tilled the
soil and were the beck bone of our economy. In other wurds, our schools essentially created
people w Ith the skills our economy needed at that time. Our economy has chanced. However
forgotten in t'.e process are the millions of poor readers who played such a key role in our
national growth. We need to continue to view these adults as strong resourceful people who ere
our hope to rebuild this country .

In doing this we need to take into account that we aren't dealing with just en educational
problem. I have students who never would have stayed in the program if U.-eine:I not male it
first into a detox center. I have students who have dropped out of the pro ram because they had
no dey care or had lost their home or their job. As such, I hope the coordinating function'of this
legislation gees beyond just coordinating educational resources. Our students' education does not
occur in a vaccuum and the solution to their educational problems needs to take into account the
other problems they foes in their lives. We need to begin dealing with our studentsas whole
complete people with needs that go beyond just reading and writing.

Seccndly, I think we need to take into eccount the fact that the process of learning to read es an
adult is Going to take a lot of Hen- especially if you start at a low reading level . Teenage
students often can attends:1nel full time for several years. Older adults, however, need a more
flexible set of services. They need the ability to do longer hours when they can and yet cut back
to a few hours a week when job or family limit their time. We're need to create a lifelong
learning process for adults with very low level skills Both Mary Blandin and Al Kruzcek have
already made emporteet gains. However, each gain they maLe causes them to look at even higher
goals

The expectations society has for literacy levels ere rising not falling. The students who become
literate this year will be expected to be reading at a college level in the year 2000. As we plan
for today tongterin literary needs, we need to realize that wears racing a job market that is
years ahead of our students end not slowing down. As such we need to create or invent a whole
new set of educational institutions flexible enough to respond to the adult students' personal
needs but with enough structure that students can progress towards longterm gags.

Ultimately what is needed in the areas of highest needs are adult learning centers staffed by full
time staff end offering aside range of different types of instruction. Pieces where students can
work on a continuum towards higher levels of skills and training. Today the norm is exactly the
opposite. Most programs operate solely with part time instructors or unpaid volunteers.

Thirdly, to solve the crisis is going to take a partnership between students, teachers,
community people, business, unions and the government. In a demccracy, to create this
partnership we need to begin by a eating en open process in which everyone can participate If
I were to add anything to the bill, it would be a manoate that every adult education program
would have torn at least a yearly open planning process All students end instructors must be
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given notice of the process and be encouraged to attend. We've learned as much from these open
processes about how to design our program as we've learned from educetors.

Most importantly, the process of becoming literate is a process of chance. it transforms the
student's life in many ways end not always for the better. The student needs to have a sense of
being in control of the process- of being able to shape whet is happening A democratic open
planning process can educate society about the level of the problem. It can involve everyone in
its solution Most importantly, t enables the silent millions who can not read to find a voice
locally end nationally in which they can speak.

Fourth, I'm been increasingly struck by all the different activities that have been designed to
recruit and identify adult Illiterates. People are interested in addressing literacy in the context
of the workplace, the homeless and many other areas. What nobody seems to be real interested in
are the thousands of well motivated adults who each year decide to improve their reading but
either can find no program to teat them or enter a program that does not have the fur.dtng to
serve their needs. Mary filandln should not have to wait a year for me to rustle up a donated
computer. Al Kruczek should not have to wait months while we identify and train a volunteer
writing instructor. They are the fortunate ones. One thousand students last year called the
Chicago Hotline and found no program they could attend -with no publicity (boa t° recruit
students. There are tensor thousands of people who want to become literate in Chimp. There
are not the resources available to help them, we ought to make tnose students who want to learn
a priority end provide them with the types of programming they need.

Finally, as the Director of one of the largest volunteer based literacy programs in the city, I
deeply appreciate the important role volunteers play in expanding Instruction- especially on a
one to one basis. There are 40 neighborhoods in Chicago with 50-753 of the adults without a
high school degree. I've seen hundreds of students in these areas receive no instruction because
skilled volunteers don't exist in those areas. I've also seen students who need instruction beyond
the amount of time volunteers could give. As such, there is a need for more money to hire
skilled adult education teachers. Most importantly this money must be open on a direct
competitive contractual basis to the entire current slivery system of literacy providers. non-
- profit community based programs, volunteer groups as well as the traditional public education
programs. I should be able to offer my students a wide range of services not just one-to one
tutoring involving volunteers. My program and 78 other non-public non-profit programs in
Chicago can't 63 that new bemuse of state legislative limits placed on the use of adult edireation
funds in Illinois. The language in the act opening those funds up to all adult education programs
both public end non-public must be preserved. The field must be unified in funding end purpose
for us to properly address the massive adult basic skills crisis faced by our country tcolay.
However money can not be allocated to the non-publics at the expense of services to students in
the public programs.

As an afterthought, I would like you to consider using the Cabinet Literacy Council as a model for
federal agencies. A third of our country has poor reading skills. The majority of our population
has never been to L....41aq°. I would strongly suggest that you require that all communication from
the Cabinet Council be written at a 5th grade reading level or below .

On a number of occasions I've seen factories 93 into crisis because they retool and nobody can
reed the new manuals. The blame is always placed on the illiterate worker who usually never
was given a good oftetion. No one ever seems to ask why the college educated high priced
consultant who designed the system didn't write of the manuals at a lower level. While we need
to be committed to increasing literacy services toes many adults as possible to improve their
skills, we con also eliminate illiteracy by encouraging clear, easy to reed writing.
Governmental offices related to illiteracy would be a logical place to start.

Thank you for your time and attention.
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Sea dor &MON. Our next two witnesses are Wanda Hopkins and
J. Iiick:.tlas Goodban. Wanda Hopkins is with the VISTA Literacy
Corps VoluaZeer Program of Chicago Commons Emerson House,
and J. Nicholas Goodban is Executive Vice President of Chicago
Tribune-Charities which has helped out on this whole literacy area.

1 thank you both very much for being here.
Let me call on you first, Ms. Hopkins.

STATEMENT OF WANDA HOPKINS, VISTA LITERACY CORPS VOL-
UNTEER, CHICAGO COMMONS EMERSON HOUSE, CHICAGO, IL

Ms. HOPKINS. Thank you. Good morning. My name is Wanda
Hopkins and I am a Vista Literacy Volunteer, School Reform Coor-
dinator and a Senior Citizen Recruiter for the Chicago Commons
Emerson House. I grew up in the Cabrini Green neighborhood. I
work where there are 85 percent Hispanics, 10 percent Blacks, and
5 percent Whites. This is why I got so involved in literacy pro-
grams.

Working on the job that I am dealing_ with now, I found out
there are a lot of nonreaders. I call adults nonreaders because I
found out a lot of adults do not like the word illiterate. Talking
with parents in the Chicago Public Schools on school reform it was
becoming a task after finding out that some parents couldn't read
themselves. It scares me when society continues to let our nation
constantly remain uneducated in a society in which you need a
degree to become a janitor and complain about the amount of
people on public aid and remains on public aid, and their children
become victims of public aid. Working with senior citizens I found
out that there are a lot of senior citizens who cannot read their
social security check or write their names.

I beg of you, please de not let this die. We need this literacy pro-
gram. There are a lot of people on my job and in my neighborhood
where I once lived that can't read or write. They are young and
old, everything in between, and Black and White and Brown. Many
of these people are parents and families struggling to support
themselves. Some are young people fiustrated because they can't
find a job. What I notice most of all of these people is the amazing
way in which they cope to get by. Illiteracy is kind of like not being
able to hear or see. Your other senses become sharper because you
need to use them in order to survive. There are hundreds of thou-
sands of people here in the City who are very good survivors.

At Emerson House, we operate a Federal Vista Volunteer Pro-
gram with focus on promoting or family literacy in our community.
Some of the things we have done over the past two years includes:

1. The creation of a local community council which is run by
area residents to address the issues on drop out prevention; how to
work cooperatively with our schools; the creation of literacy pro-
grams for parents and children in our neighborhood.

2. As a Vista Volunteer, I participated in the Chicago Literacy
coordinating Center's Tutor Training. I have tutored adults who
want to learn to read and write, and help match others with volun-
teer tutors.

3. At Emerson House, Vista Volunteers supervise an after school
peer tutoring program where older teens work with elementary
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school aged children on a variety of educational and recreational
activities.

4. The Volunteers help to create a community lending library
and solicited a number of individuals and groups for donations of
new children's books. Family story telling hours and skits are held
in the library to encourage reading aloud in the homes.

5. Vista Volunteers manage a Federal RIF program where neigh-
borhood children see new books four times a year.

6. Assist in the recruitment and intake for adult education class-
es in English As A Second Language, Adult Basic Education, and
General Education Diploma equivalency exam preparation.

These are some of the activities in which we are involved. The
agency could do so much more if we had staff, more volunteers or
college students. There is an urgent need for more Vista programs
like ours, and for more dedicated volunteers and teachers in gener-
al.

Through the Chicago Commons Vista Program we have 15 volun-
teers at four community centers in some of Chicago's poorest
neighborhoods. All volunteers are residents of the neighborhood in
which they work. Many are single heads of homes, and many
depend on welfare to make ends meet. Yet these people are the
ones who are out helping their neighbors and doing a darn good job
of it. I work very hard and am very committed to the elimination
of illiteracy in this country. But programs like mine are just a drop
in the bucket, a bucket that is fast becoming a giant cesspool. We
need more help out there and we need it now. And we do not just
need coordinators and researchers. We need tutors, teachers and
people who will roll up their sleeves and do hard work on re-edu-
cating the work force of today and tomorrow.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Hopkins follows:)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WANDA HOPKINS

Good Morning everyone. My name is Wanda Hopkins and I an a Vist'a
Volunteer at Chicago Commons' Emerson House in Westtown. I grew

up in the Cabrini Green Housing Project on Chicago's near north
side and lived there with my family until earlier this year,
when my mother bought a house on the northwest side. I am
currently living with my mother and my three children.

In my jobs, I have found that there are a lot of non-readers. I

call adults non-readers because the work illiterate sounds so

harsh. In talking with parents in the Chicago Public School

School Reform Committees, I found out that many of the parents
cannot read. It scares me when a society continues to let its
nation remain uneducated, especially when you need a degree just

to become a janitor. It also scares me because you hear

legislators and business people complaining about the large

number of people on Public Aid and the fact that their children
are growing up dependant upon welfare. In working with senior
citizens, I have discovered that there are elderly people who
cannot read and write their names on their own social security

checks and they want to learn but there is no one willing to
teach them.

There are a lot of people in my neighborhood and in the
neighborhood in which I work who are not able'to read or write.
These people are young and old and everything in between; they

are white, black, and brown. Many of these people are parents
with families struggling to support themselves; some are young
people frustrated because they can't find a job. What I notice
most about all of these people is the amazing ways in which they
cope--ways ip which they get by. Illiteracy is kind of like not
being able to hear or see, your other senses become sharper
because you need to use them in order to survive. There are
hundreds of thousands of people here in our city who are very
good survivalists.

At Emerson House, we operate a federal Vista Volunteer Program
which focuses on the promotion of family literacy in our

community. Some of the things we have done over the past two

years include:

1) the creation of a local community council, which is run by

area residents to address issues of drop-out prevention, how
to work cooperatively with our schools; the creation of

literacy programs for parents and children in our
neighborhood.
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2) As a Vista Volunteer, I participated in the Chicago Literacy
Coordinating Center's Tutor Training. I have tutored adults
who want to learn to read and write and help match others
with volunteer tutors.

3) At Emerson House, Vista Volunteers supervise an after-school
peer tutoring program where older teens work with elementary
school-aged children on a variety of educational and
recreational activities.

4) The volunteers helped to create a community lending library
and solcited a number of individuals and groups for donations
of new children's books. Family story telling hours and
skits are held in the library to encourage reading aloud in

the home.

5) Vista Volunteers manage a federal RIF program, where
neighborhood children receive new books four times a year.

6) Assist in the recruitment and intake for adult education
classes in English As A Second Language, Adult Basic
Education, and General Education Diploma Equivalency exam
preparation.

These are some of the activities in which we are involved. The
agency could do so much more if we had more staff, more
volunteers, or college students. There is an urgent need for

more Vista programs like ours and for more dedicated volunteers
and teachers in general.

Through the Chicago Commons Vista Program, we have 15 volunteers
at four community centers in some of Chicago's poorest
neighborhoods. All volunteers are resients of the neighborhoods
in which they work. Many are single heads of houreholda and many
depend on welfare to make ends meet. Yet these people are the
ones who are out helping their neighbors - and doing a darn good
job of it. I work very hard and am very commited to the

elimination of illiteracy in this country. But programs like

mine are just a drop in the bucket - a bucket that is fast
becoming a giant cesspool. We need more help out there and we
need it now. And we don't just named coordinators and
researchers, we need tutors and teachers and people who will roll
up their sleeves and do the hard work of re-educating the
workforce of today and tomarrow.
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Senator SIMON. I thank you very, very much for your excellent
statement. Do you work full time at Emerson House?

Ms. HOPKINS. Yes, I do.
Senator &mom You are a Vista Volunteer with the Literacy Pro-

gram. We have basically two courses on collision. The head of the
Vista Program has recommended that we eliminate the Literacy
Corp and I have legislation that would expand the Literacy Corp.
Which approach do you think makes sense for this country?

Ms. HOPKINS. To expand it.
Senator 'SIMON. All right. If you all of a sudden you were Senator

Wanda Hopkins, and you could just do anything you want. You
kind of touched on this at the end, what would you do to see that
people, let's just take the Cabrini Green area because this is an
area where you lived until just recently. What can we do to help
people in Cabrini Green that we are not doing now?

Ms. HOPKINS. I think we need to focus more on the school sys-
tems right now because the reason why I think there is so much
violence in the Cabrini Green area is because our children can't
read. And if our children can't read then they can't work, and if
our children can't work they have to get money from somewhere.
So this is where you get violence. When they need money they
have to get money from somewhere. So if we would teach our chil-
dren and teach their parents how to read and write, then they can
get jobs and therefore, their minds would not be focused so closed
in and they can get out and work and not have so much violence
on their minds.

Senator &mom And right now, we are going astray but I think it
is important here, right now Jim Compton the new president of the
School Board and Bill Singer the new vice chair, they are looking
around for who should be the new School Superintendent. What
advice would you give to the new School Superintendent of Chica-
go, whoever he or she may be?

Ms. Hona Ns. What I found out with the school system, when I
was coming up we did not change general superintendents as much
as I found out the school system ran a little better. If we continue
to change general superintendents every two to four years, our
system will completely still drop became every time we get a dif-
ferent general superintendent they change our program. Teachers
do not know right now what Byrd put in. If we get another general
superintendent it right now, this is my point of view, I think it is
going to change again and then teachers are going to be confused
again. And then parents are going to be on teachers because we
think that they are supposed to do a certain job, but if the general
superintendent, if they continue to bring in these different pro-
grams and they only run two to four years then how is it going to
work effectively. It takes time for every program to work. And if
we continue to let that happen then the program will not work,
and that is why our children are not learning.

Senator &mom One last question right now before, and again I
am straying from the literacy but it is very important. When I visit
Cabrini Green I am always impressed by the people who are there
and their friendliness and everything, but I am always depressed
by the conditions there in Cabrini Green. What should Vince Lane,
the new head of the Chicago Housing Authority, what should a
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United States Senator do to try to improve things at Cabrini
Green?

Ms. HOPKINS. I think they need to fire a lot of people. That is
what I think personally. We have a lot of people in control, just
funding papers, making a lot of money and not doing their job. I
think a lot of residents, before I left, residents like myself should
have some of those jobs who know the ground work of Cabrini
Green. I moved in Cabrini Green September 1, 1960. I knew Ca-
brini Green, but therefore, I could not get a job in Cabrini Green
because I knew too much about Cabrini Green. And these are the
people that you need in Cabrini Green's administration because
they are the ones that can go out and do not have to worry about
getting beat up, and find out what really Cabrini Green needs and
they know the needs of Cabrini Green.

Senator SIMON. And do the people in Cabrini Green know who is
selling drugs and

Ms. HOPKINS. Yes, %-re know. Oh, yes, we know.
Senator SIMON. This hearing is turning into a lot of things be-

sides illiteracy but I think this is important. And I thank you very
much.

J. Nicholas Goodban, very happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF J. NICHOLAS GOODBAN, EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, CHICAGO TRIBUNE CHARITIES, CHICAGO, IL

Mr. GOODBAN. Thank you. I am speaking to you today as the Ex-
ecutive Director of Chicago Tribune Charities. The Charities raises
funds through the sponsorship of special events and donations from
Chicago Tribune readers and disburses those funds in the forms of
grants. In 1988, our grants totaled nearly $1.8 million, of which
more than $325,000 went toward literacy programs. During 1989,
literacy grants are expected to exceed half a million dollars.

Adult literacy is a natural interest for any newspaper, but our
concern stretches far beyond the hoi._ of increasing the newspaper
reading population. According to Gordon Berlin and Andrew Sum,
illiteracy is correlated with 75 percent of the unemployed, 85 per-
cent of juveniles appearing in court, 60 percent of prison inmates
and 33 percent of mothers receiving Aid to Families with Depend-
ent Children. On the local level, a 1987 survey found that one mil-
lion adults in Chicago do not read above a sixth grade level and
less than 1 percent of those adults are enrolled in literacy pro-
grains.

There are several other compelling reasons that make literacy a
most important area for grant making. One of these is the job read-
iness of the work-force, which relates to the economic viability of
the community, and of course, the country. This is especially true
in an era when what is termed "functional literacy" requires an
ever higher level of competence and achievement. Our grants go to
programs that integrate the acquisition of basic skills to job train-
ing and employment opportunities. Such a link strongly enhances
student motivation and retention.

A second, particular critical, problem is parents who lack basic
skills. Their children are less likely to be readers, thus continuing
the illiteracy cycle. The Charities supports family literacy pro-
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grams that weave the education of parents together with the edu-
cation of their children. We also support programs for high school
drop outs who may, in a non-school setting, continue their basic
education or earn the GED.

Because we are located in a large multiethnic city, we support
literacy programs serving those communities. Our preference is to
support professionally staffed literacy programs, because mary of
those who are illiterate need the expertise of trained teachers or
specialists in learning disabilities. Many of these programs are tar-
geted to reach particular minority groups, such as Latinos, Ameri-
can Indians or Southeast Asian refugees.

We are aware of the difficulties that many neighborhood based
organizations have in providing adequate services, and thus fund
programmatic and managerial assistance to improve their quality.
Additionally, grants are Crected to research and advocacy efforts
to strengthen the field of adult literacy.

I support the intentions of the proposed Illiteracy Elimination
Act of 1989. My only concern is that in some areas the act does not
reach far enough.

I am going to deal with each of the tide areas very briefly one by
one.

Title I. I recognize the need for coordination of literacy initia-
tives, as well as research efforts. Particularly important here is re-
search on the most effective program modalities and the dissemina-
tion of the results of that research.

Title II. I support the increases in the authorization for the
Adult Education Act. Professionally trained staff and attention to
learning disabilities are essential components to serve illiterate
adults effectively.

Although the legislation would require each state to allocate
funding to the needs of persons unemployed due to low basic skills,
I believe that the situation calls for more stringent requirements.
Federal funding for literacy should be integrated into a continuum
of service that links the provision of basic skills to job readiness,
job training and employment programs.

Title III. I strongly endorse efforts o break the cyclical nature of
the literacy problem. Programs thr:: target pre-school and 0 to 3
year old are vital to effective intervention.

Title IV. Books for families are worthy of support, but only if in-
tegrated into programs that teach or embrace reading skills. Also,
parents need to be taught how to stimulate their children's interest
in reading.

Title V and VI. There is an important role for volunteers in the
literacy movement and Federal support for such efforts is welcome.
However, volunteers most often should be considered a supplement
to, not a substitute for, professional staff, as we just heard George
Hagenauer mention. The challenges presented students with spe-
cial needs, who are learning disabled or who may have failed in
traditional school settings, require thoroughly trained and experi-
enced professionals for success. The Federal government should not
skimp on funding for the training and support of professional adult
educators in favor of volunteers.

Finally, two points on how the Federal government can encour-
age private sector support for adult literacy. The first is for the
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Federal government to realize that the private sector is not in a
position to fill in gaps in services. Neither my company, nor other
private sector companies combined, have the resources available to
maintain the level of adult education services needed in this coun-
try. The Federal government must assume responsibility for the
provision of sufficient operating support to sustain the level of
services required. At the same, time, positive measurable results
Should be'required for continued funding.

Second, Federal monies should center in on program methodolo-
gies that have proven records of success. Private sector funds can
then be directed toward the newer, untried approaches and bear
the risk of programs with unknown outcomes. However, it is the
role of. government to support those programs once they have
proved,both efficient and effective. Only with this kind of partner-
ship can we hope to make progress in joint effort to eradicate adult
illiteracy.

Thank you, Senator.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Goodban follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. NICHOLAS GOODBAN

I am speaking to you as the Executive Director of Chicago Tribune Charities. The
Charities raises funds tiirough the sponsorship of special events and donations from
Chicago Tribune readers and disburses those funds in the form of grants. In 1988,
our grants totaled nearly $1.8 million, of which more than $325,000 went toward
literacy programs. During 1989, literacy grants are expected to exceed half a million
dollars.

Adult literacy is a natural interest for any newspaper, but our concern stretches
far beyond the hope of increasing the newspaper reading population. According
Gordon Berlin and Andrew Sam, illiteracy is correlated with 75 percent of the un-
employed, 85 percent of juveniles appearing in court, 60 percent of prison inmates
and 33 percent of mothers receiving Aid to Families with Dependent Children. On
the local level, a 1987 survey found that one million adults in Chicago do not read
above a sixth grade level and less than 1 percent of those adults are enrolled in liter-
acy programs.

There are several other compelling reasons that make literacy a most important
area for grant making. One of these is the job readiness of the work-force, which
relates to the economic viability of the community. This is especially true in an era
when what is termed "functional literacy" requires an ever higher level of compe-
tence and achievement. Our grants go to programs that integrate the acquisition of
basic skills to job training and employment opportune lee. Such a link strongly en-
hances student motivation and retention.

A second, particularly critical, problem is parents who liwk basic skills. Their chil-
dren are less likely to be readers, thus continuing the illiteracy cycle. The Charities
supports family literacy programs that weave the education of parents together
with the education of their I hildren. We also support programs for high school drop
outs who may, in a non-school setting, continue their basic education or earn the
GED.

Because we are located in a large multi-ethnic city, we support literacy programs
serving those communities. Our preference is to support professionally staffed liter-
acy programs, because many of those who are illiterate need the expertise of trained
teachers or specialists in learning disabilities. Many of these programs are targeted
to reach particular minority groups, such as Latinos, American Indians or Southeast
Asian refugees.

We are aware of the difficulties that many neighborhood-based organizations have
in providing adequate services, and thus fund programmatic and managerial assist-
ance-to improve their quality. Additionally, grants are directed to research and ad-
vocacy efforts to strengthen the field of adult literacy.

I support the intentions of the proposed Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989. My
only concern is that in some areas the act does not reach far enough.
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Title I. I recognize the need for coordination of literacy initiatives, as well as re-
search efforts. Particularly important here is rese. arch on the most effective pro-
gram modalities and the dissemination of the results of that research.

Title II. I support the increases in the authorization for the Adult Education Act.
Professionally trained staff and attention to learning disabilities are essential com-
ponents to serve illiterate adults effectively.

Although the legislation would require each state to allocate funding to the needs
of persons unemployed due to low basic skills, I beli .ve that the situation calls for
more stringent requirements. Federal funding for literacy should be integrated into
a continuum of service that links the provision of basic skills to job readiness, job
training and employment programs.

Title III. I strongly endorse efforts to break the cyclical nature of the illiteracy
problem. Programs that target preschool and 0 to 3 year-old children are vital to
effective intervention.

Title IV. Books for families are worthy of support, but only if integrated into pro-
grams that teach or embrace reading skills. Also, parents need to be taught how to
stimulate their children's interest in reading.

Title V. and Title VI. There is an important role for volunteers in the literacy
movement and federal support for such efforts is welcome. However, volunteers,
most often should be considered a supplement to, not a substitute for, professional
staff. The challenges presented students with special needs, who are learning dis-
abled or who may have failed in traditional school settings, require thoroughly
trained and experienced professionals for success. The federal government should
not skimp on funding for the training and support of professional adult educators in
favor of volunteers.

Finally, two points on how the federal government can encourage private sector
support for adult literacy. The first is for the federal government to realize that the
private sector is not in a position to fill in gaps in services. Neither my company,
nor other private sector companies combined, have the resources available to main-
tam the level of adult education services needed in this country. The Federal gov-
ernment must assume responsibility for the provision of sufficient operating support
to sustain the level of services required. At the same time positive, measurable re-
sults should be required for continued funding.

Second, Federal monies should center in on program methodologies that have
proven records of success. Private sector funds can then be directed toward the
newer, untried approaches and bear the risk of programs with unknown outcomes.
However, it is the role of government to support those programs once they have
proved both efficient and effective. Only with this kind of partnership can we hope
to make progress in joint effort to eradicate adult illiteracy.

Senator SIMON. I thank you very, very much. I was interested in
your last two paragraphs of your statement because there is an as-
sumption on the part of a lot of people tk.a t somehow if we can just
get enough volunteers, we are going to solve this problem. That
does not recognize the massiveness of the problem, and it does not
recognize the role that a foundation plays. And that is, in the pio-
neering which basically most foundations or private sector groups
do not want to get involved in sustaining programs. They want to
be on the cutting edge so they can demonstrate what works.

Mr. GoonaAN. That is correct.
Senator SIMON. But in that connection you are providing

$325,000 this past year for literacy programs. And you have re-
viewed these programs. As you look at literacy programs, have you
seen and maybe, Ms. Hopkins, you have also had a chance to look
at other programs other than the one that you are involved, what
is it that you have seen that makes a program effective and some
more effective than others? Are there any general guidelines? I
would be interested, Ms. Hopkins, if you would care to comment on
that too. First, if I may call on you.

Mr. GOODBAN. I think, Senator, one of the things that we found
is that programs that are professionally staffed and that have
people who are well qualified teachers really make a tremendous
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difference in terms of the quality of teaching, and thus in the rate
of progress of students. And that is in no way to denigrate the vol-
unteer programs. They are extremely important.

The other thing that relates to this is, of course, the whole diffi-
culty of delivering services in areas of the _ity where many volun-
teers may not wish to go. And that is a sad fact, but it is true. And
again, I believe that neighborhood based programs are extremely
important. In many cases, people find it very difficult to travel
when they are illiterate and they find it a more intimidating expe-
rience. Therefore, they need to have those programs available in
their neighborhoods.

And so, we have obviously tried to support a wide variety of pro-
grams. We support volunteer programs. We also support profession-
al programs and we are particularly keen on seeing the delivery of
service in the neighborhoods and believe that that can make a sub-
stantial difference.

Ms. HOPKINS. Consistent tutors. We find out that our tutors start
coming and then the tutors either find jobs or jobs change, and
that breaks the whole breakdown of the tutee. We need a program
to make the tutor want to come or either hired staff. I believe we
need hired staff and then people took at it more differently when
they are hired than when they are to be a volunteer.

Senator SIMON. And what about, if I can use Cabrini Green as an
example, and I agree completely with what both of you say, but I
remember the first time I wanted to visit Cabrini Green my staff
did not want me even to go to Cabrini Green. To get people to
reach into that area where the need is great it is not going to be
easy, is it, or isn't it? Now, does Emerson House reach into Cabrini
Green?

Ms. HOPKINS. Right. Because of me, they did, but because I am so
familiar with the neighborhood this is why we have expanded to
Cabrini Green.

Senator SIMON. And are you getting volunteer tutors there in
your program?

Ms. HOPKINS. No. Not from Cabrini Green.
Senator &mom And realistically, to get tutors you have to hire

tutors there?
Ms HOPKINS. We have volunteers.
Senator SIMON. Oh, you do have volunteer tutors?
Ms. HOPKINS. Yes.
Senator SIMON. I am sorry.
Ms. HOPKINS. But they come and then they come for two weeks

and then they drop. Then we have to get more tutors. That is the
problem. The people coming in they get tired of different teachers
all the time.

Senator &mom Did you want to add something?
Mr. GOODBAN. I was just going to say, there are a number of pro-

grams in the Cabrini Green area. I think there are a couple of
things that might be helpful. One is to try and get the parents of
the children who are going to school there involved in programs,
and one of the things that we would like to do is we would like to
get some programs started with some of the elementary schools
there. Although, they are already doing certain things in those
schools in relation to providing books for reading for children's
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pleasure. I think if we could coordinate programs and get the par-
ents involved that would be helpful.

That also ties into another thing that you mentioned, Wanda.
That is the whole idea of getting peop:e who are residents of CHA
huildings involved in the management and the welfare of those
buildings. I know that Vince Lane is working toward that as much
as he can, and there are some programs involved in that. But it is
extremely important that we have the delivery of services in that
particular location, and other public housing areas.

I could give you a brief an4Adote. We tried to get a major educa-
tional institution to do a prcgram in Cabrini Green. And when we
actually got down to the final nitty-gritty, they say they preferred
to bus the people out of Cabrini Green to one of their locals rather
than come into Cabrini Green to provide the services which de-
stroyed the whole purpose of the program, which was to enable
people in Cabrini Green to see that there E.re programs there and
that they are available. And that is the way you are going to get
people.

Senator SIMON. How far is Emerson House from Cabrini Green?
Ms. HOPKINS. We are 645 North Wood, and Cabrini starts fromHalsted
Senator SIMON. That means you are six or eight blocks from Ca-

brini Green?
Ms. HOPKINS. I would say about 10.
Senator SIMON. Ten, okay. And do people who want help come

from Cabrini Green or to Emerson House? How do you work that?
Ms. HOPKINS. No. I com I go to them. I deal in all the schools

in the City of Chicago of Cabrini Green. I go in all the schools. I go
to them if they need help.

Senator SIMON. And you go to the schools you say or to their--
Ms. HOPKINS. Right. Community, wherever.
Senator SIMON. All right. Good for you. You are a great asset. If

I may ask, you talked about the needs for getting parents involved
and working with the schools. If all of a sudden Jim Compton, the
new president of the School Board were to say, Nick Goodban,
what should we be telling the new superintendent of schools, what
kind of instructions would you want him to receive?

Mr. GOODBAN. I would ask the new superintendent of schools to
emphasize one thing in all of the public schools, and that is spend-
ing time on tasks. .I > other words

Senator SIMON. Time on what?
Mr. GOODBAN. Time on tasks, which is a very simple principal

that we have known about in education for years and years and
years. Basically to spend an adequate amount of time on alb very
basic essentials, the reading, the writing and the arithmetic be-
cause those are the foundation stones in which everything else is
built. And I do not believe that there is enough time spent on those
very vital tasks.

I have three 'ther, just brief, points that I would like to make
and I will try and make them as quickly as possible. We have ex-
cellent research in this country on preventive programs. For exam-
ple, we know that Head Start is an extraordinary effective pro-
gram. We should be ;TMplementing it and putting a lot of resources
behind that.
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The second thing is, I think the programs for young people who
are now or soon will be parents, are most important for a couple of
reasons. First, of all, in terms of breaking the cycle of illiteracy as
we have learned. And second, if those people are to be employed
and to provide the kind of role models necessary for their children
that is a particularly important population to get at. In other
words, that means reaching high school drop outs, it means reach-
ing teenaged mothers, and really focusing on that particular age
level. And that is not in any way to discriminate in an ages way,
bm. ix is to look at a reality.

And the third thing is that I do believe strongly as I said in the
testimony, attention ought to be paid to providing literacy in con-
junction with job training programs. It is so important with the
level of achievement going up and up and up in the future if we
are to have a qualified work force.

Senator SIMON. Thank you. Let me, if I may ask, I do not mean
to put you on the spot here, Ms. Hopkins. You went how far in
school?

Ms. HOPKINS. Two years in college. I attended Wilfred Wright
College.

Senator SIMON. And may I ask what you are being pad right
now where you work?

Ms. HOPKINS. Approximately $3 an hour.
Senator SIMON. You are a tremendous asset to the City, and

what we have to do forare there other people, and frankly they
ought to be paying you more

MS. HOPKINS. Fifteen Vista Volunteers work along with me.
Senator SIMON. All right.
Ms. HOPKINS. And sometimes put in 12 hours a day. That brings

our salary down to approximately $1.85 an hour.
Senator SIMON. All right. We are fortunate to have both of you

in this area. I thank you very, very much for your testimony. (Ap-
plause)

Senator SIMON. Our final panel, Noreen Lopez, the Director of
Adult Education Center for the Illinois State Board of Education,
Dr. Barbara Cordoni who is a Professor at Southern Illinois Uni-
versity, Director of the Achievement Program there, and Hartzel
Black, the Dean of Correctional Education at Southeastern Illinois
Community College working at the Correctional Facility at Vienna,
11.1incis. We thank all three of you for being here.

Ms. Lopez, we will start with you.

STATEMENT OF NOREEN LOPEZ, DIRECTOR ADULT EDUCATION
CENTER, ILLINOIS STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION, SPRING-
FIELD, IL

MS. LOPEZ. Thank you. I am here as the State Director of Adult
Education, and I certainly wish to thank you, Senator, for conduct-
ing this hearing. You are to be commended for your foresight and
your tenacity over the years in trying to deal with the problem of
illiteracy.

The national data is well known and will not dwell on that. But I
would like to point out some of the statistics relative to Illinois.
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In Illinois, the census data indicate that more than 2.5 million
adults over the age of 18 do not have a high school diploma. Almost
one-half million adults are in need of English as a Second Lan-
guage within this state, comprised of immigrants, refugees, and
those who are in the process of gaining amnesty. We also know
that the number of drop outs continues to go on, and over the four
year period, about 25 percent of entering high school freshmen
drop out before completing high school.

Of the more than 100,000 adults served in the public programs
annually in Illinois, almost 60 percent are minority students. Adult
education offers the opportunity to drop outs and immigrants alike,
to meet the new demands of the family and the work force. My
own background in the area of literacy began in the 1960's in a
community based organization serving migrant and seasonal farm
workers. Since then I have been involved with a community col-
lege, a university, and now the state education agency. Many
things have changed and improved, others unfortunately have not.
Public and private programs are still significantly under funded.
Part-time teachers carry the major burden of instruction, teacher
training, the use of technology, research and dissemination are
woefully inadequate.

The history of adult education in Illinois has been long and note-
worthy. Starting 25 years ago with a contract with the Department
of Public Aid to serve public aid recipients. Today we have about
88 programs through the public system, full time and part-time, in
over 3,000 locations. Many of those in community based organiza-
tions. Some community based organizations are also funded
through sub-contracts with local education agencies.

Of all the students served by the state board funded programs,
approximately 41 percent are at the very basic level reading less
than sixth grade. Thirty-one percent from sixth to the ninth grade.
There were 40,000 adults in English as a Second Language, or
almost 38 percent of the total adults served in Illinois.

In addition, under the Immigration Reform and Control Act, an-
other 35,000 ESL students are being served today.

I would like to address some specific recommendations you have
within your proposals regarding literacy.

Under Title I. Both the Federal Cabinet Council and Office on
Literacy are desirable to coordinate activities at the national level.
Missing in this plan though is a structure or incentive for coordina-
tion at the state and local level. With, administration costs limited
to 5 percent under the Adult Education Act there is little incentive
to invest the significant time required for coordinati- I recom-
mend adding a provision in the Adult Education Act 'I would
allow states to utilize funds at the state and local leve, r specifi-
cally, coordination efforts with other literacy providers, voluntary
agencies, community based organizations, and the SDA's. Such a
set aside would provide an incentive for very time consuming, criti-
cally important coordination activities.

The National Center for Literacy is urgently needed. The State
Literacy Resource Center is also necessary. Some states do have
various kinds of resource centers, and I recommend that these
state centers be administered through the stat_n agencies so they
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can better be coordinated with existing resource centers currently
funded.

Under Title II for Workforce Literacy. Illinois fully supports a di-
verse delivery system for literacy services. Such a system should
foster the involvement of public schools, community colleges, and
other public or private nonprofit agencies. Currently, Illinois funds
public schools, community colleges directly and community based
orginizations through sub-contracts. A Federal requirement to pro-
vide direct funding to CBO's would require a change in state legis-
lation. This may be true in more than 2G other states which also do
not fund CBO's directly.

I am concerned with a n andate in the Federal law that would
require direct and equitable access for all entities. This limits the
state's flexibility in determining the most efficient and effective
system given local needs and extremely limited resources.

With the infusion of significant funding under the Immigration
Reform and Control Act, we have expanded our services to include
36 community based organizations. But neither the local education
agencies or the community based organizations receive direct fund-
ing from the state board. We are contracting with only one agency
who then sub-contracts with all other providers. Such a require-
ment as currently listed in your legislation would eliminate that
kind of flexibility, and I feel, create some problems for us.

Most states, I believe, would expand to more public and private
providers if adequate appropriations were available, but adequate
funding has been lacking to expand to new providers. States must
be allowed the flexibility to determine how best to serve those most
in need.

One approach that might provide demands from new providers
while not penalizing existing providers would be to require access
to these funds by nonpublic providers once the appropriation level
for basic state grants has reached $300 million. This would allow
states time to prepare new state legislation if necessary, and to
more adequately fund existing service providers who continue to
have waiting lists.

Even with this option, flexibility is extremely important. The
Workplace Literacy Program is one that should be expanded in its
authorization to $100 million by fiscal year 1991. The demand in
the work place is growing constantly. Numerous programs in Illi-
nois already provide such situations with over 264 classes on site,
and 207 off-site in cooperation with business and industry.

One area notably missing in this title is the demand for increase
in English as a Second Language Services. If not addressed as a
separate authorization, it must at least be addressed as a major ac-
tivity and proposed increases in the authorizations for the Adult
Education Act must be doubled. Illinois has set aside $36 million
out of immigration funds for English as a Second Language to
serve approximately 100,000 students in amnesty. This funding ex-
ceeds all other sources of Adult Education funds which total only
$21 million and allow us to serve 100,000 in Adult Education annu-
ally. But these funds under amnesty will be redirected by fiscal
year 1991, and everyone expects the Adult Education Act will pick
up those services.
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Also important under this Title is the need for expanded technol-
ogy. Our adults must become familiar with the use of computers so
they can adapt in any work setting.

While critical, merely increasing authorization levels is not su;fi-
cient. And I must put in a plea, that the appropriations would
equal the authorization levels to provide the expanded services
needed for all populations.

Little has been said on teacher training, but it is an extremely
important component. And Section 353 of the Adult Education Act
which has provided for those who are teaching or who are prepar-
ing to teach has proved most valuable. Illinois System of Service
Centers for staff training has provided free service and in-service
training for tutors, for teachers, and administrators in Federally
funded and nonfunded programs alike. Such things must continue
with far more information on learning disabilities and how to work
with students who have learning disabilities.

Families for Literacy. We wholeheartedly support the concept of
family literacy in the attempt to break the intergenerational cycle
of illiteracy. Illinois has funded 20 such projects with approximate-
ly $.5 millions. The Even Start Program should be authorized to at
least $50 million with the appropriations to match. It should, how-
ever, be expanded beyond Chapter I schools and LEA's as eligible
applicants.

Titles IV through VI. These Titles all provide desirable services.
Must has been done in the State of Illinois with the Secretary of
State's Literacy efforts and the use of volunteers. There is still,
however, the need to coordinate all these services at the state and
local level.

One last general comment and concern that relates to the main-
tenance of effort under the Adult Education Act. This is proved ex-
tremely discouraging for states in terms of collecting data because
if there is anything that is not maintained as effort that is being
provided in the state, the state could lose all of its Federal funding.
A simple example would be, that if a community based organiza-
tion receives some funding from Tribune Charities one year and
not the next year, we coulu conceivably lose aU our Federal funds.
This is an unnecessary requirement since there is a state match re-
quirement. I urge the elimination of the maintenance of effort, and
if not eliminated entirely, that it be redefined in terms of those
funds over which the state education agency has same control.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Lopez follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NOREEN S. LOPEZ

Introduction

Mr. Chairman, I wish to tbs.* you for the opportunity to provide testimony

before the Subcommittee today as we address a most serious issue affecting the

economy and the quality of life in the United States today and in the future.

You are to be commanded for your foresight and tenacity in addressing the

problem of illiteracy. While it has gained much attention in the media and recant

studies such as Workforce 2000, little has been done to address solutions to the

problem. The proposed Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989 finally basins to present

some realistic measures to improve and expand upon existing literacy services.

The national data have been presented frequently: Seventy -five percent of the

American workforce in the year 2000 are stilts today; 20-30 million of these adults

are estimated to have serious problems with basic skills; 3-4 million adulte era

limited English proficient; school reform will not solve the problem of adult

illiteracy at least not in the near future.

In Illinois, census data indicate that more than 2.5 million adults over the

age of 18 have not completed high school, over 300,000 are immigrants, 11,000 are

refugees and 130,000 are in the process of gaining permanent residency under the

amnesty program. If trends c.ntinue as in the past, approximately 258 of entering

high school freshmen will drop out of school before completing their diploma

requirements. While adult eZucation and other alternative programs soak to remedy

this situation, the demands of society for an educated workforce are ever

increasing. As low-skilled occupations decline and service occupations rise,

educational requirements in the area of basic skills increase. ?unctions' literacy

is a necessity, and a high school diploma is frequently the minimal requirement for

any job.

Efforts to improve elementary education opportunities, coupled with efforts to

expand adult literacy, will positively affect current and future generations.

Programs to educate and train the unemployed, the dropout, he publics aid recipient,

and others can lead to better role modals and economic self- sufficiency.

- 1 -
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" ressIng. writing. s=tn ana critical thinring is sasential for a

productive society. The economic development of the state is dependent upon its

meeting the challenges to provide an educated workforce for today and the future.

As stated in "Our Future at Risk". a report of the Joint Committee on Minority

Student Achievement of the State Board cf Education and the Board of nigher

Education, "We face the economic necessity of having as many of our people as

possible complete high school or some level of education beyond high school." Our

future is at risk because our educational system is not preparing uur future

workforce - especially minorities - to meet job requirements.

Of the more than 100.000 adults carved annually in Illinois, almost 602 are

minority students. Adult education offers the opportunity to dropouts and

immigrants alike to mast the new uemanda of the family and the workforce.

As important as educating the workforce is educating want" who so

significantly impact the lives and learning of their children. Parents who learn to

read provide more help to !hair children and assist them in being successful in

school. In "Toward a More Perfect Unions Basic Skills. Poor Families and Our

Economic future". two very important findings support family literacy Ai a means to

improve both tta parent's and child's level of education.

An extra grade of attainment for the mother was associated with as extra

half -grade equivalent of achievement for her children.

A =attar who completad high school was a significantly more important

determinant of the school enrollment of 16- and 17- year -old youth than whether

the mother was carried or whether she had an additional $10.000 in family

income per year, although both of thus factors were also important.

- 2 -
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Hy own background in the area of literacy bagan in the 1980's with a community

based organization serving migrant and seasonal farmworkers. Funding for

educational services was provided through a :;ooparativa contract with local

education agencies accessing federal funds through the State Board of Education.

Since then my experience has included employment with a community collage,

university and state education agency. While great strides have bean made in many

areas, little has changed in others. Publishers now recognize the need for adult

materials: the public is more aware of the problem cf illiteracy; and volunteersera

used far more extensively to assirt in the literacy effort. However, public and

private programs are still significantly underfunded; part-time taachsre carry the

major burden of instruction; teacher training, the use of technology, and research

and dissemination are woefully inadequate.

The history of adult education in Illinois has bean long and noteworthy. The

first programs were offered to public aid recipients 23 years ago under a contract

with the Illinois Department of Public Aid. lull time adult canters rare

established across the state including the Chicago Board of Education, Black Hawk

College, Urbana Adult Center, Mattoon Area Adult Education Center and Venice /Lincoln

Technical Center.

These end other full time centers continue today along with num/roust part time

programs. There are 88 programs across the state today in over 3000 locations

serving sera than 100,000 adults annually. In Chicago, approximately half the

federal and state funding is administered through the Chicago Board of Educatim

full time centers and half through the City Colleges of Chicago, many housed in

community baud organizations. Several C801e are funded through subcontracts with

local districts, including PACE Institute, Elgin YWCA, the Illinois Migrant Council,

and El Centro de Information.



Of all the students served by State Board funded ?rograms, approximately 41:t

are at level I (0-5.9) 31X at level II (6-8.9) and 28X at level III. The English as

a second language (ESL) population served has grown from 26,000 in EY85 to 40,000 in

TY88, or almost 38X of the total served.

Under the Immigration Raform and Control Act CIRCA). over 35,000 additional 118L

students have been served since October, 1988. Rather than relieving the demand for

ESL on the federal adult education program, it appears there is still increasing

demand for services from the non-amnesty population. The programs under IRCA have

bean sxpartdad to allow 34 local education agencies and 36 ccomunity based

organizations to provide services under a sub-contract with the Jewish Isderation of

Metropolitan Chicago and Latino Institute which soros as the prime contractors for

all state educational garottes under IRCA.

Improving Tediral Litsrenr_Ifforts

I wfll address the various components of the Illiteracy Elimination Act of

1989 as outlined in the materials I received June 30, 1989 and address others I foal

should be incorporated.

Title I. The Literacy Coordination, Research and Information Improvement

Both the federal Cabinet Council and Office on Literacy are dextrable to

coordinate activities at the national level. Missing in the plan for coordination

is a structure or incentive for coordination at the state and local level. With

administration costs at the stata and local level limited to 5Z under the Adult

Educition Act (AEA) there it little incentive to invest the significant time

required for adequate coordination. I facommenri adding a provision in AEA which

would allow states to utilize funds at the state and local level for coordination

with other literacy providers, voluntary agencies, CEO's, SBA's, etc. Such a sot

aside would provide an incentive for very time-ccasuming but critically important

coordination.
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The National Center for Literacy is urgently needed. A State Literacy Resource

Centers Program is also necessary, particultrly where no such centers currently

exist. I recomit:4 that these state centers be administered through the state

agency responsible for adult education so they can be coordinated with existing

resource centers funded by many states, such as Illinois.

Title II. Workforce Literacy

I fully agree with the purpose of this title regarding the need to improve

educational opportunities, expand and improve the current system and encourage the

expansion of adult education teacher training programs.

Illinois fully supports a diverse delivery system for literacy services. Such

a system should foster the involvement of public schools, community colleges, and

other public or private non profit agencies to beet meet the needs of a diverse

student population. Currently Illinois funds public schools and community college*

directly and community based organisations through sub contracts. A federal

requirement to provide direct funding to CBO's would require a change in state

legislation. This may be true in more :lien 20 other states which also do not fund

CBO'a directly.

I am concerned with a mandate in the federal lay that would require "direct"

and equitable access for all entities, public or private. This limits the ittste's

flexibility in determining the most efficient and effective system given local needs

end extremely limited resources.

With the infusion of significant program funding under 'RCA, but limited

fur ing for SEA administration (1 1/2Z), Illinois has expanded the number of CBO'a

being funded. However, neither the CBO's nor the LEA' are receiving "direct"

funding. The state is contracting with one agency which in turn subcontracts with

71 providers of direct service.
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Why is "direct access" more important than "access"? If adequate funding for

servicu were available, state. would expand to more public and private providers in

the manner most appropriate within their own stets.

Illinois has only 50 local education simples participating in the adult

education program currently. All 39 community colleges participate and

several COO's. While many more have expressed a desire to participate, funds have

been lacking to expand to new providers. With 80Z of the literacy eervicss

currently being provided through public agencies, and such inadequate

appropriations, 11415., must be alloyed the flexibility to determine how but to

serve those moat in need. This is not but decided at the federal level.

There are options available tc meet the demands from new providers, while not

penalizing high quality existing providers. One approach would be to require

access to ANA funds by non public providers once the appropriation level for the

basic state grunts has reached $300 million. This would allow states time to

prepare new state legislation if necessary and to more adequately fund existing

service providers.

Even with this option, flexibility for inelenrnntetiOa should be allowed so

states can but determine whether "direct" access to funds is the most efficient and

effective approach.

The workplace literacy program authorization ghoul be exosnde4 to $100 million

by FY91, and such sums thereafter.

The demand for workplace literacy is graving constantly. It is batter to

provido the employed literacy services before they become dislocated workers due to

a lack of appropriate basic skills. The workplace literacy provisions in the Adult

Education Act but allow for this.



The arse most notably mining under this title is the demand for increased ESL

services. If not addressed separately in authorizations, it must at least ba

addressed as a major activity and proposed increases in the authorizations for the

ABA must be doubles.

Illinoic has set aside $36 million out of IRCA funds for ESL, civics and

other adult education cervices for eligible legalized aliens (ELA). This funding

exceeds all other sources of adult education funds, federal and state combined

(approximately $21 million). For the first time in my experienue we finally have

adequate funding for ESL adult education as loss. But these funds will be

redirected by P291 with the Anticipation that ELA's and other non-English speaking

adults will be served under AEA. As indicated previously, this population has bean

growing steadily and is projected to continue to gra*.

Of great importance, but not mentioned in this Title is the need for expanded

SechnologY in adult education programs. All adults oilskins employment must overcome

any fear of computers. The more practice on computers students have in a learning

setting, the better they can adept in the work setting.

While critical, merely increasing authoiention levels is not sufficient. The

appropriations must equal the authorization levels to provide expended ser.ices for

all populations, utilizing the latest technologies and research on affective

practices.

While little was said on teacher training. I would re- emphasize that training

of those "toaching or preparing to teach" under Section 353 of the ABA has proven

most valuable. Illinois' system of service centers for staff training has provided

pre-service and in-service for literacy tutors, teachers, and administrators in Alit

funded and non-funded programs alike. Such training remains a critical element in

- 7 -
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providing quality programs. One area requiring far more attention in training is

that of learning disabilities. It must be recognized that this is frequently a

problems/wig many adult learners and teachers must receive training on diagnosing

and using appropriate techniques for the learning disabled.

Title III. Fasilies For Literacy

I wholobsartily support the concept of family literacy to break the

intergenarational cycle of illiteracy. Illinois has funded 20 such projects for

SYS9 and FY90. The Ivan Start program should be authorised at $50 million with

appropriation, to match. It should however be wended beyond Chapter I schools and

LIA's as eligible applicants.

IV -V

These titles provide desirable services for the expansion of accessibility to

books and literacy service's through student tutors end volunteers. liy only concern

in relation to these programs is associated with the natd_to coordinate all the

*fireless at the state and local level for efficiency and effectiveness.

One last general comment and concern relates to the maintenance of off: t

provisions in the Adult education Act. The currant provision requiring 100%

maintenance of effort or a loss of all federal funds. actually serves as a

Aisincentive to accurate reporti.4 and expansion to other providers. Since there is

already a state catch requiter:ant, which is under the control of the state education

agency and legislature, it is unnecessary to add the maintenance of effort

provision. It has been interpreted so broadly, in the rule that it includes ell

"effort" in the state, whether the 811 has any control over it or not. For exmeple,

a CEO receiving private funds one year and not the next for adult education asrvicss

could ma the loss of the full AKA grant to a state. Surely this was not the

intent of Congress. If not eliminated entirely, maintenance of effort should Sa

redefseed in terse of thoseivnds over which tht_SIA has control.

behalf of low literate adults in Illinois and the rest of the nation. If I can

provide any further information please do not hesitate to elk.
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Senator SIMON. I hank you very much. Incidentally, for all of
our testimony, the staff will go over all of this and come up, you
know, withI can't say we are going to accept every suggestion
that is made, but we will be reviewing the legislation in view of
your suggestions.

This is a question that maybe I should direct to the staff or to
you. When you say the states do not have flexibility in terms of
determining, do we maintain standardsdo we authorize standards
or how do weI am not sure who I should. The question is, the
complaint is, that the states are not allowed flexibility in terms of
who gets grants, and they want to maintain some flexibility. Now,
the question is whether there are any requirements in terms ofI
can see that there ought to be some flexibility that everyone who
comes along and says we have a literacy program doesn't just auto-
matically get fuizded.

Pat Fahy. Exactly. Currently under the Adult Education Act, as
you are aware, the Federal law is somewhat ambiguous, and each
state it varies. Currently in Illinois, CBO organizations such as this
are prohibited, basically, from receiving funds under the Adult
Education Act in the State of Illinois. And that is because of, as
you say, it would take a state law to change that or state legisla-
tion. Each state varies, but of course, anyone that we would want
eligible, we are trying to correct some of this at the Federal level.
But at the same time though we would expect any program such as
this receiving funds under the Adult Education Act to be under the
same requirement as any public agency receiving funds. In other
words, the same auditing procedures, and what have you. So we
are trying to change the Federal law.

Senator SIMON. But that doesn't quite answer my question. The
question is, do we make some minimum requirements in terms of
ability to handle a program in order to get

Pat Fahy. Sure. Yes. There are certain things that would have to
be mandated. The application process of a lot of those would be
added at the state level, I should say. There are only certain re-
quirements they must meet at the Federal level, but you

Senator SIMON. And I guess what you are, as I read your testimo-
ny here, you are concerned that you do not lu..ve the flexibility to
add those requirements.

Ms. LOPEZ. Well, we currently have that flexibility. What is out-
lined in this proposal would require that we have direct funding to
community based organizations, and that would effect some of our
flexibility. We currently provide some funding to community based
organizations because our law allows us to have sub-contracts. It
does not allow us to contract directly with community based orga-
nizations. The proposal here seemed to be that it required direct
funding.

The t'-'-g, as I said, what we have done under the Immigration
Act is that we have contracted with only one agency and then that
agency has in turn sub-contracted with all of the local education
agencies and community based organizations. Under the proposal
that I see within the outline here, we would not be allowed to do
that and it hasit reduces the amount that we have to spend on
actministration at the state level because the compiling of all the
reports, the data, and some of the administrative stuff is then han-
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died at that local level. And this proposal as I see it in here right
now where it states it would have to be direct, we wouLi have to
probably double the number of agencies that we are funding. And I
think we would find it very hard to gear up for that kind of thing.
Plus, we would have to change our state law.

Senator SIMON. You mentioned the Immigration Law and Eng-
lish as a Second Language, I also serve on the Immigration Sub-
committee. As the demand from the amnesty program fades, will
the demand for English as a Second Language also fade?

Ms. LOPEZ. I ;think it will diminish some because the require-
ments will have been met by the individuals, but I know from ex-
perience that the number of people who have become involved will,
a large number will continue to be involved. The state however, is
projecting that the demand on health and welfare benefits will in-
crease. So the amount coming in from Immigration that Illinois
has been putting into education will be redirected to other activi-
ties.

I think Illinois has been very, they have put a great deal of the
money into education to try to reduce the number that will access
public assistance later. But we are seeing individuals atay in thz
programs far beyond the minimum requirement of 40 hog:*-. Many
are staying in for up to 100-120 hours of instruction. We would see
that continuing.

Senator SIMON. Pat j, s;,- handed me a note here saying that
under the present systen that this program here does not receive
state funding. And I wonder if either of you or George Hagenauer
could explain why that is the case and would this legislation help
or not help in that. If I may ask you first, Ms. Lopez?

Ms. LOPEZ. Whether right now, whether or not local education
agencies subcontract with voluntary agencies or other community
based organizations is pretty much their own decision. And so wehave several

Senator SIMON. So you leave that up to the Chicago public
schools?

Ms. LOPEZ. Right. And in other parts of the state we do have sev-
eral subcontracts. We have one agency in Chicago that receives a
subcont- et, but is from an agency outside ofit is through a local
education agency that is outside Chicago. The city colleges and the
Chicago Board of Education, part of the feeling is they already
have more demand on the funds that they receive and waiting lists,
and they are unwilling to contract with somebody else when they
do not have adequate funding to provide the services themselves.

Senator &moil. All right. Dr. Cordoni, happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF DR. BARBARA CORDONI, PROFEF,SOR, SOUTHERN
ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY, DIRECTOR ACHIEVEtIENT PROGRAM,
CARBONDALE, IL

Ms. CORDON!. Happy to be here. Senator Simon, Literacy Volun-
teers and honored guests, I am grateful for the opportunity to come
before you this morning to speak about this topic which is of great
concern to our nation. Because my field is learning disabilities, the
major focus of my presetltation will be on that topic.
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Adult illiteracy is a tragedy which takes a frightful toll on the
human soul. Illiteracy is Ginny, a 35 year old, single mother of two,
who must depend on her 10 year old daughter to read a recipe or
the instructions on her small son's bottle of medicine. It is Marc,
who at 30, is still forced to live with his parents. Marc cannot read
well enough to get a job which would enable him to rent an apart-
ment. These are my students. They are two of the 135 students in
the Achieve Program at Southern Illinois University at Carbon-
dale, a university support program for students with learning dis-
abilities who want to earn college degrees. The program is 12 years
old and was originally funded by the then Department of Educa-
tion, an effort which Senator Simon, thankfully helped and sup-
ported.

We accep. our students on a first come, first serve basis. We
have served students from every state, although most of them are
from Illinois, and from eight foreign countries. They are remarka-
ble. While across the nation the college freshman drop out rate is
steady at between 25 and 27 percent, 83 percent of our students go
on to graduate with a college degree in their fields. They have only
one thing in common, a history of school failure. Yet the new
breakfast room on our house was designed by an architect who is a
former Achieve student. When he came to us at the college his
reading level was that of the eighth month of first grade.

My students are a value to society, they do not yet value them-
selves. They are aliens in a world which values achievement, and
they often feel alienated from society as you have heard so pointed-
ly already this morning. One of my students began a speech with
this sentence, "The stench of inadequacyI reek of it." What a vo-
cabulary, but what pain. He could not read the words, he could not
spell them, but he could say them and he could feel them.

Having read the summary of the Illiteracy Elimination Act of
1989, it is important that I address some specific issues within it.
First, I am very glad to see the 15 percent set aside funds to train
service providers to identify learning disabilities. Both Ginny and
Marc were recognized by literacy volunteers whom I and my assist-
ant had trained. Marc recently said that he learned more in those
four months with the literacy volunteers than he had throughout
all of his school. However, you will remember that Public Law 94-
142, the Education of All Handicapped Children's Act, also provid-
ed set aside dollars, in that case to train regular education teachers
to work with the handicapped. Most educators do not feel that
effort has been as successful as one would wish. Therefore, the
training effort as set forth in this Bill must be specific to the task
and efficient. It must be standardized across the land unlike the
unstandardized training which occurred with Public Law 94-142.

The training of the literacy volunteers is also critical. It must be
eclectic in nature because no one reading method is effective for all
people with learning disabilities. If one knows only one method of
teaching, some students will be lost because they will give up when
they are not quickly successful. As the old adage states, when one
has only a hammer, one tends to treat everything else as a nail.
My learning disabled students may need an entire tool box.

In our program, we teach our students t read using whatever
program will meet each individual's needs based on thorough diag-
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nosis of those needs. In my opinion, this diagnostic component is
the missing link in most efforts, but the one which can ensure suc-
cess if incorporated into literacy programs, for despite what you
might have heard or read, people with learning disabilities do dem-
onstrate specific patterns in their strengths and weaknesses. These
patterns are different from those demonstrated by the individual
who does not read for other, no less important reasons. This diag-
nostic component is what we taught to literacy volunteers in
Southern Illinois and that knowledge is what enabled them to rec-
ognize Marc and Ginny.

Student volunteer programs can be most effective. Some of the
Achieve students serve as big brothers and sisters to learning dis-
abled children and adolescents in our public schools. In addition to
canoe trips and ballgames, they work with them on reading a
recipe, making cookies, helping them to understand that driver's
education manual, and help them to have some hope for the future.

College work study programs are another effective way to work
with people with learning disabilities. An average of 134 under-
graduates, many of whom are college work study students, tutor
the Achieve clients that we have in their academic areas.

I am pleased that the Bill encompasses all of theae. elements. It
represents a very important step. But people with learning disabil-
ities want the same things that all of us want for our children, a
job which can bring in enough income to support a home and a
family, leisure time to do the kind of things that we enjoy, and self
resped. Literacy is the key to those dreams. Over 700 of my former
students can tell you about that. There is a sign in my building and
it has a quote by Horace Mann sand it says, "Be ashamed to die
until you have won some victory for humanity."

Thank you for allowing me to be a very small part of your victo-
ry.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Cordoni follows:J

PRa'ARED STATEMENT OF BARBARA J. CORDONI

Chairman Pell, members of the Committee, Literacy Volunteers, honored guests, I
am grateful for the opportunity to come before you this morning to speak about a
topic of great concern to the future of this nation. Because my field is learning dis-
abilities, the major focus of my presentation will be on that topic.

Adult illiteracy is a tragedy which takes a frightful toll on a human soul. Illiter-
acy is Ginny, a thirty-five year old mother of two, who must depend on her 10 year
old daughter to read a recipe or the instructions on her small son's bottle of medi-
cine. It is Marc, who at 30, is still forced to live with his parents. Marc cannot read
well enough to get a job which would enable him to rent an apartment. These are
my students. They are two of the 135 students in the Achieve Program at Southern
Illinois University at Carbondale, a university support program for students with
learning disabilities who want to earn college degrees. The program is 12 years old
and was originally funded by the department of Education, an effort which Senator
Simon supported.

We accept our students on a first come first served basis. We have served students
from every state and from 8 foreign countries. They are remarkable. While across
the nation, the college freshman dropout rate is steady at between 25 and 27%, 83%
of our students earn degrees in their fields and graduate. They have one thing only
in common, a history of school failure, yet the new breakfast room in our home was
designed by an architect who is a former Achieve student. His reading level when
he came to us was that of a child in the eighth month of first grade.

My students are of value to this society, they do not yet value themselves. They
are aliens in a world which values achievement, and they often feel alienated from
society. One of my students began his speech with this sentence: "The stench of 1.-.-



340

adequacyI reek in it." What a vocabulary! What pain. He could not read the
words, he could not spell them, but he could say them and feel them.

Having read the summary of the Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989, I wish to ad-
dress several specific issues. First, I am glad to see the 15% set aside funds to train
service providers to identify learning disabilities. Both Ginny and Marc were recog-
nized literacy volunteers whom I and my assistant had trained. Marc recently
said he had learned more in those four months than he had throughout school.
However, you will remsmber Public Law 94-142, the Education of All Handicapped
Childrens Act, also provided set aside dollars, in that case to train regular education
teachers to work with the handicapped. Most educators do not feel that effort has
been as successful as one would wish. Therefore, the training effort set forth in this
bill must be specific the task and efficient. It must be standardized across the
land unlike the unstandardized training which occurred with P.L. 94-142.

Tiro training of the literacy volunteers is also critical. It must be eclectic in
nature because no one reading method is effective for all people with learning dis-
abilities. If one knows only one .nethod of teaching, some students will be lost be-
cause they will ghe up when they are not quickly successful. As the old adage
states, if one has only a hammer: one tends to treat everything else as a nail. People
with learning disabilities may need an entire tool box.

In our program, we tech our students to read, using whichever program will meet
each individual need based on thorough diagnosis of -dividual strengths and weak-
nesses. In my opinion, this diagnostic component is the missing link which can
ensure success, if incorporated into literacy programs, for despite what you might
have heard or read, people with learning disabilities do %smonstrate specific pat-
terns in their strengths and weaknesses. These patterns are different from those
demonstrated by the individual who does not read for other, no less important rea-
sons. This diagnostic component is what we taught the literacy volunteers in South-
ern Illinois and that knowledge is what enabled them to recognize Marc and Ginny.

Student volunteer programs can be most effective. Some of the Achieve students
serve as big brothers and sisters to learning disabled children and adolescents. In
addition to canoe trips and ball games, they work with them on reading a recipe
and making cookies, help them understand a driver's education manual, and help
them to have hope for the future.

College work study programs are an effective way to work with people with learn-
ing disabilities. An average of 134 undergraduates, many of whom are college work
study students, tutor Achieve clients in their academic subjects.

People with learning disabilities want the same things that all of us want for our
children;a job which brings in enough income to support a home and family, leisure
time to do the things we enjoy, and self-respect. Literacy can help those dreams
come true. Over 700 of my former students can tell you about that.

Horace Mann once said, "Be ashamed th die until you have won some victory for
humanity." Thank you for allowing me to be a part of this victory.

Senator &mom. I thank you and I thank you for the excellent
work that you are doing. To what extent, you help people within
the state, you help people from other states and other countries, to
what extent could every university in the nation duplicate what
you are doing?

Ms. CORDON!. It would be so simple. It would be so simple. We do
not do anything magical. The wonderful thing is, or the saddest
thing I guess, is that every high school could do it too. Because
what we do is not unusual. The difference between the Achieve
Prcgram and what goes on in the high schools and other colleges in
this country is one important thing, well two. First of all, we cUag-
nosis them to find out what the problem is. And second, we do not
tutor them per se. We teach them how to learn. And there is a sig-
nificant difference.

In our high school programs in Illinois, because I know that state
best, we have LD Resource rooms and generally their purpose is to
help the child get through that general academic class, the one he
is having trouble with, or with several. But that doesn't mean that
he knows how to apply that knowledge to the next academic class.
And so it is like plugging lots of little holes and never plugging the
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big hole in the dam. It is never actually addressing the real major
issue.

I gave Pat a copy of my position paper where I got a little bit
petulant about that.

Senator SimoN. All right. And how can we get ot'ier universities
to do the same thing you are doing?

Ms. CORDONI. Well, I do a lot of consulting with them. I travel t-)
a lot of universities to try to help them. Tin problem is almost
always money. They can't find it takes a c( _emitted person, ar
you have to be willing to pay that committed Jerson at least some
salary, and it takes a commitment on the ?LA of the university.
There is a very say commentary in this country which fortunately
Southern does not share, as you know what our commitment to the
handicap has been, you have been a part of it. But there are some
schools who say, "If you read poorly or if you have a learning dis-
ability then you are less than our .ether students, you are less im-
portant and of less value to society than people who read much
better than you. You will force us to water down our curriculum."
And that is not true. My students take exactly the same courses as
any other student.

Senator SrmoN. I like your story of your architect.. v-".aen this is
over I want to find out his name and address.

Ms. CORDON" All right.
Senator SimoN. You mentioned an average of 134 undergradu-

ates, =any of whom are college work students, tutor Achieve cli-
ents in their academic subjects. Of those who are not college work
study students, college work study students receive some financial
reward for doing it, are the others just volunteers?

Ms. CORDONI. Some are voluilLeers through cc.urses, through an
academic class they are taking, but the others we pay.

Senator &mom. OK. Ind do they get credit?
Ms. CORDONI. Yes. It goes both ways. We use them however we

can get them.
Senator SIMON. All right. Our final witness is Hartzel Black, the

Dean of Correctional Education, Southeastern Illinois Community
College. Very happy to have you here with us.

STATEMENT OF HARTZEL BLACK, DEAN, CORRECTIONAL EDUCA-
TION, SOUTHEASTERN ILLINOIS COMMUNITY COLLEGE,
VIENNA, IL

r. BLACK. It is a pleasure to be here today. I guess being the
tail end represents what I represent, the prison system. If we do
not take care of them before at t...e elementary level and high
school level, they are going to and up in the prison.

Senator SIMON. I should have mentioned in the introduction that
last week's Parade Magazine, if any cf you happened to see it, had
a feature story about what you are doing at the prison system. Par-
ticularly, a story in connection with the ambulance drivers and
their specific education.

Mr. BLACK. It should also be pointed out that we started with
about 75 percent of those as being illiterate, not being able .to read
or write. Paul, you mentioned Southern Illinois in your opening
comments. I remember many of our storefront meetings with you



at the Round Knob store atthat happens to be my home, we are
well aware of the illiterates and the need for literacy training in
Southern Illinois.

I am here today representing the National Correction Education
Association, as well as some of illy personal comments that I will
have relating to the Elimination Act of 1989. This Act represents
some of the areas that corrections could get into. I will have some
comments where I would like to see infused with some of HR-7's
work and some of the National Correctional Education work that
we are doing.

Seventy-five percent of our corrections population is illiterate.
They are elementary and high school drop outs, unemployed. The
majority of them are from poor family backgrounds. There is an
absence of the family unit, from a poor environment, and an unde-
sirable living conditions. It has already been said, and I want to re-
iterate the fact that if we put two parents together that are illiter-
ates we can expect illiterate children.

It is my prediction if w1/41 do not follow through with your bill in
the 1990's, by the year 2000 we may have a minority group of those
being the employed with good math and reading skills, and the ma-
jority group will be the unemployed, illiterate, in and out of prison,
and will continue on the welfare role. Thus, the rich will continue
to support the poor in a big way.

Your bill contains many positive comments, yet, I do not see the
word corrections literacy problems identified in the bill and it is
very easy to overlook that when the money gets to the states. We
do not have enough quality transition programs and post release
programs to prepare for successful release of illiterate ex-offenders.
By that I mean, the after care of a prison inmate when they leave
prison. We need to expand the bill to give grants to community col-
leges, adult education centers for re-integration programs.

The six Titles proposed in your bill I feel are outstanding. I
would ask staff to research, though, the correctional education na-
+ional office we have in Washington, as well as the position, the
desk that we have within the U.S. Department of Education for vo-
cational education, and that if the research council is formed and
the national council is formed we do not get a duplication of effort
and become competitive for turf that we traditionally want to do
when new bills are introduced.

I would suggest that we utilize for our research prison inmates
that are already incarcerated, in particular, the juveniles. A high
majority of the prison adults have come through the juvenile
system. It is sad to think that the Lig grad% Aion is from juvenile
to adult systems. I participate in many juvt. le graduations and I
have had juvenile offenders ask me how it is to spend time at
Menard Correctional Center. Knowing that this is a cool place
today, compared to a maximum security prison.

We need to reach those in prison that have severe reading prob-
lems. Many an inmate comes into the prison system with less than
a third grade reading level. We must face literacy first at the local
level though. Being a hi0 school board member at Vienna High
School, I see the illiteracy problem is highly present at our high
school setting. I think in your research bill we need to look at kin-
dergarten and the preschool levels. Your Act does provide for start-
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ing a target potential illiterate group at an age from birth to age of
3.

Incentives need to be placed for those working in a literacy pro-
gram. It has already been Sluded to today that money may talk.

Senator SIMOY. May I interrupt just for a moment? And I can
go off the record here for just a second.

(Off the record.)
Senator Silcox. Excuse me for interrupting you here.
Mr. BLACK. That is okay, senator. I agree wholeheartedly and

when people like this testify it wants to make you cry. They have
done an outstanding job.

The National Correctional Education Association would add
some recommendations that we build the motivation for requests
for proposals, and we call that training industry education, to get
involved with the work place literacy, and that is part of the Elimi-
nation Act of 1989. Work place can be anywhere in a school
system, a prison work program, a prison industry program that can
help combat illiteracy. Although industry wants to make money,
the corrections, my position with correctional education is if we use
prison industries to show the initiative and show the desires and
the need for an individual to read and write, we can put them out
motivated and they can become tax paying citizens.

The average cost of incarceration being anywhere from $16,000
to $25,000. We can change that cost to be a cost savings, and this
person can go back to the streets with saleable skills.

Another part of your bill, the students for literacy college work
study pzograms. We have had 'volunteers within the prison system,
we have Lad students come into the program, but this is strictly a
mandate approach. I think we have already heard today that we
need employed staff, wo need coordination with it.

The other side of the incarceration part is the probationer.
During past three years I have done a research project with
Pope aria Johnson County in rural Southern Illinois. The Judge
sentenced a probationer to my career assessment program. Thy
first request that I asked the Judge to do is bring the family to-
gether. If it is a man we bring the wife and the children. We work
with the churches, the community, do career assessment and the
Judge says if you complete 80 percent of the requirements you can
work your way off probation. We have lost one person out a 30
over the two year period to the prison system. That is more of a
personal touch and I would commend the chemical companies
slogan that I read the other day, they said, "We are making Amer-
ica beautiful one lawn at a time". I feel like we can accomplish il-
literacy one person at a time. So the work I have done with proba-
tioners in those two counties has proven very successful.

We have found that the mother and father, can neither cne read
and they brought in children with them that u1 d not read nor
write. Working with the churches and comm. ity organizations
and civic clubs, as volunteers, we did accomplish somethint, that
never has been done before. I again stress this is a bandaid ap-
proach.

In summary, I would like to recommend that through the Na-
tional Correctional Education Association, through the HR-7 or
whatever it comes out to be, we look, and the JTPA Bill, we look at

11



344

these three areas, see how they can be combined and that we do
not lose sight of the criminal offender due to the fact of the illiter-
acy that they had when they got in prison.

It is the end of the road. I would strongly encourage the money
be spent at preschool, early level, but the fact is we have one mil-
lion people incarcerated, the fact is 95 percent of those are going to
go back to the streets within three years and if we do not changt
their habits, desires to want to go back to a literacy program on
the street that has got some merit to it., we are going to stay during
the 1990's in the same mode that we are.

I did not mention earlier, but a fine example that is used at
Vienna Correctional Center is the Alcohol Fuels Training Program.
It is a little different than most prisons, we make legal ethar..)1 at
the prison through research grants and corn, but the students that
are illiterate have an opportunity to go to that plant and learn
manufacturing processes on a daily basis, build a resume and one
of them made a statement to me, he said, he called it a resume
when he came in but he said, "Now I can even spell resume. I can
apply for a job. I can look people in the eye and feel proud when I
go back to Chicago. And if I go to Cabrini Green I can do some
work in that area." So that is one good example, I think, of indus-
try working with education.

It is my hope and desires that we, as citizens of this United
States, can help the under privileged to become better readers, effi-
cient in math, and become worthwhile employees a n d citizens of
our society.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Black follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HARTZEL L BLACK

It is indeed an honor to be testify before you today, Senator Simon. It is

a pleasure for a rural Southern Illinoisan, who is familiar with your Makanda

home and who recalls many visits with you at storefront operations in Southern

Illinois. We, being born and raised in Southern Illinois, have had the

opportunity to understand problems and challenges that illiteracy has placed

upon our communities.

Representing the National Correction-I Education Association, I will be

explaining points that the association would like to see infused in the

"Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989", as well as, personal comments relating to

the bill.

As we look at illiteracy in the correctional setting thoughout America. we

find that 75% of the population is illiterate. This pementage represents, in

most cases, a culmination of elementary or high school dropouts and primarily

unemployed individuals. The majority of the prison population is a result of a

poor family background, the absence of a family unit, poor environment, low

income, and undesirable living conditions. Parents of the incarcerated, in

general, are illiterate. If we continue breed illiterates, waat can we expect?

It iz time for our Nation to wake up and face the illiterac, problem before we

have only two sectors of society. 1) the minority group being employed and

possessing good reading and mathematical computation skills, and 2) those that

remain unemployed, remain illiterate, are in and out of prison. and on the

welfare roles; thus the rich will continue to support the poor.

Senator Simon, I feel this bill contains positive components to help combat

many of the nation's illiteracy problems. Within the Illiteracy Elimination

Act, I do not specifically see provisions for illiteracy problems within

corrections. As a correctional consultant, I have found that communities want
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to send people to prison an throw away the key. We are not seeing enough

quality transitional programs designed to prepare for the successful release of

the incarcerated or post-release programs for new parolees r, orning .- society

with marketable skills or with the ability. to read and perform oasis mathematic

computation. For that mason, it would be beneficial to see the bill expanded

to include grants, available to community colleges or adult education service

cente-s, designed specifically to focus on successful reintegration of literate

ex-offenders into society and provide for post-release programming.

The six titles proposed in the Illiteracy Elimination Act of 1989 are

outstanding and correctional education could fall within many of these tiths.

The Literacy Coordination and Research portion of the bill is without question.

A definite need exists for a center and a council for literacy coordination at

the federal level. Prior to the introduction of this bill, I would strongly

recommend researching the national correctional education office, the office

within the U.S. Department of Education that handles correctional vocational

education and special education, and the position in this federal cabinet

council for the feasibility of a joint nationwide dissemination effort. The

research needed can be performed by utilization of inmates in prisons, work

release centers, and in particular, juvenile facilities.

Serving as a correctional consultant in several states throughout the Uniod

States, I have found a high majority of the adult correctional population has

progressed through the juvenile system. It is sad o think that the big

graduation has to be from juvenile corrections to adult corrections. Many

times, individuals reach adult prisons still functionally illiterate and are no

better off when first incarcerated as a juvenile. Their reading skills and math

skills are still very low. Many individuals cannot read above the third grade

level when they are received in the adult prisons.
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We must face the illiteracy problem at the beginning. As a board member of

the local high school in Vienna, Illinois, illiteracy is present at the high

school level. A need also exists for research in the secondary schools, but the

vast majority of the research should begin at the kindergarten and pre-school

levels. Various titles of the Illiteracy Elimination Act include starting at

the age of three or even prior with the development of programs targeting

potential illiterates.

Correctional education throughout America must provide incentives in

programming to develop a desire to learn. One area presented in the Illiteracy

Elimination Act concerns workforce literacy. Asa training, industry and

education consultant, I feel prisons need to establish industry programs which

utilize knowledge and skills obZ.z.::-.4d in vocational arid academic training. If

the incarcerated understand they are required to function at a specific level in

order to qualify for incentives, generally money, they are motivated to become

proiklent. They will see the need to upgrade their reading and math skills and

become knowledgeable of workforce expectations. If we can utilize correctional

Industries and the educational programs within our prisons to build a unified

educational plan for each offender, we can help solve a portion e the

illiteracy problem. It the "ecommendation of the National Correctional

Education Association that requests for proposals for correctional incentive

programs be included in till!, bill for prisons that are willing to conduct

training, industry and education programs to provide inmate incentive programs

specifically designed to targsn illiteracy. Prisons traditionally strive to get

the best competent workers within their correctional industries. This is human

nature. If we are to combat illiteracy, we must provide better assessment,

actual work experience, workforce literacy training and even an employer

incentive for assisting in our conserted effort to overcome some of the

illiteracy problems of those returning to public/private sector employment.
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There would be no better place than the prison industry and work programs within

our prisons to teach literacy skills. Although utilizing offenders with less

than above average skills may slow production and even affect the profits of

industries or correctional facilities, if this process proves to be successful

and the offender does not return to the correctional system after release, there

is an average annual cost savings to the taxpayers of $16,000 - $25,000. If

offenders are released as illiterates, chances are that they will return to the

correctional system, thus creating an annual cost to the taxpayers of $16,000 -

$25,000 each. With pilot funding to provide workforce literacy in corrections,

the recidivism problems could be reduced.

Prisons could also fall into the category of the Illiteracy Elimination Act

which include the Students for Literacy, the College Work Study Program. Those

contracting with community colleges could allocate a certain dollar amourt to

utilize prisoners as competent volunteers or student workers for a less

expensive rate and train these volunteers and workers to serve as literacy

instructors or literacy tutors within the prison system. Many prisons

throughout America utilize volunteers for literacy training; however, a drawback

is one inmate teaching another inmate has not proven to be very successful.

Some states can point to certain pilot programs where higher education levels

were achieved through the us of inmate volunteers. However, this seems to be a

band-aid approach. I would strongly advocate utilizing an organized volunteer

program for the inmates that meets the criteria as volunteers for literacy

tutors and have staff in charge for the organized training. Although Volunteers

of America from the streets go into the prisons to do literacy training, it is

still conducted on a hit anJ miss basis. To my knowledge, a volunteer literacy

program does not exist in the correctional system througlut America. Many

community people are willing to help. However, due to the lack of funding and
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the leadership required to coordinate such a program on a daily basis, organized

volunteer literacy training programs have not been possible.

Although most of this testimony has been centered around the incarcerated, I

have had experience dealing with probationers. During the past three years, I

have conducted a research project utilizing the 1$ Carl Perkins Set Aside Funds

for Corrections in Johnson and Pope Counties in Southern Illinois. The judges

working with this project sentence an individual to the alternative to

incarceration program. This program provides individual counseling and career

assessment for each probationer. This research project indicates that by

dealing with the family, as a whole, some of the illiteracy aid motivational

problems that have existed can be overcome and not result in a prison sentence.

Families for Literacy is a very important component of this bill. One of the

first projects I operated with a Judge it Pope County, began with a probation

call. Family members were encouraged to attend with the probationer. During

the probation call, the Judge sentenced each probationer 'o the project. The

probationer and family members worked together with a educational counselor to

develop a career plan for the entire family. In many cases following

assessment, we found that the father and/or mother could not read. Knowing

this, they would have four or five non-reading children. Development of reading

skills should start in the home at a very early age in order to prevent children

from entering elementary schools without reading skills. Community

organizations and churches became involved to help overcome some of the

illiteracy problems and raise the educational levels of the parents, as wel' as,

the childr n. Asa result of this project, several families have now achieved a

CED, obtained vocational tiades and have never catenated an additional crime.

While parents attended CED and/or vocational classes, ct...dren became involved

in educational and community projects or a sunday school class or teacher at a

local church where constructive and creative thinking skills were taught. This
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project v.as accomplished on very limited funds and should be considered through-

out America as one way of solving a portion of the illiteracy problems, as well

as, solving some of the overcrowding In prisons. Probation is a viable means to

keep the people in the county and in en educational and/or work environment.

Therefore, I would strongly encouras_ expansion of the Families for Literacy to

include probationers and their families.

In summary, Senator Simon, it has been a pleasure to address the literacy

problem for the incarcerated. As previously stated, 75% of those incarcerated

are illiterate; all of which are not motivated, were not motivated on the

streets or upon entering thb pr,ton system. Due to the short time an individual

is in the prison system it is impossible to accomplish the literacy goal of

changing the ind.ildual to a literate member of society. Corrections can be the

turning point in an individual's life to begin the process of developing

literacy skills that should be continued upon release. Speaking on behalf of

th.1 National Correctional Education Association, we feel that thl correctional

education systen should be provided with necessary funding ar ,adates to

entice the juvenile or adult offender within the prison system to upgrade their

eduzation and to ber,In a transition and literacy program. As the offender

leaves the prison system they, can then continue transition and literacy

training on the outside. Our second recommendation is to loo's very strongly at

the probation system to see how it can tie into literacy training, Industry

training, and workforce literacy. For a small dollar amount, we can change a

portion of the illiteracy in this nation by working with the criminal justice

system. We strongly encourage a review of the correctional industries system

and tie correctional education and industry togetner. A prime example which was

overlooked earlier in this testimony, is the Alcohol Fuels Training Program

presently conducted at the Vienna Correctional Center. This program has been an

outstanding vehicle for inmates of that center to recognize the need to develop
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math and reading skills in addition to learning the manufacturing processes of

an alcohol plant. Students are also involved in a research project presently

being conducted in alcohol by-product utilization. This research also ruquires

students to read and perform math computations. I feel this process Is directly

in line with a portion of HR7 and a portion of the Illiteracy Elimination Act of

1989.

I want to thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony and It is

my hope and desire that jointly we, as citizens of this United States of

P.merlca, can help the underprivileged, those less fortunate than we, to become

better readers, to become proficient in math, to become worthwhile employees,

and to become very productive citizens of society. Thank you.
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Senator SIMON. I thank you very much. If you have whoever is
the Director of the National Corrections Association touch base
with Pat Fahy and just suggest very concrete terms what you
would like to have included, I would appreciate it. Because Ithink

Mr. BLACK. I think Pat and I know the same person and we can
handle that.

Senator SIMON. Because I do think it is important that that be
included. It is not included now. Let me ask this question of both
you and Ms. Lopez. Does the Adult Education Program work with
the correctional program at all?

Ms. LOPEZ. Yes, we do. We do fund the Department of Correc-
tions in Illinois, as well as the Pace Correctional Institution in Chi-
cago and others. And under the Adult Education Act there is a re-
quirement that at least 10 percent of the funds go to institutional-
ized. So we are doing that. But it is not enough either.

Senator SIMON. It is just generally true that if you go into prison
without the ability to read and write in this nation, you come out
without the ability to read and write.

Mr. BLACK. Several states have proposed legislation that nc read,
no parole. Well, I do not know. These people here, if we said you
have got to do it, at their age, they are probabiy going to rebel. No,
I do not have to do it. I have got to want +D do it. And that is why
we are finding in severe states about the mandatory education.

Senator SIMON. And it is not working?
Mr. BLACK. Not in my opinion. You may go to that state and

they say yes if is working. Illinois has a law that if you are reading
below the si 1 grade level when you get in prison you must go to
school for 90 days for 90 minutes a day. It has motivated a few to
get in school, to stay in school. But when we are dealing with the
average age of 25 to 30 years of age, we got to start with motiva-
tion and desire without our own life. And to impose upon them
that you must do this they ire going to rebel. So we are looking at
it from a different angle. We are looking at money, a small token
in prison that would buy something for the individual, means a lot.
A lot of states are not paying anything, and that is debatable. You
commit a crime you pay for it. But the cost of the crime when we
come out, the cost of probation and all that is just astronomical
when we look at the cost of prisons.

Around the country I would say just about every state this year
has proposed a new prison, if not three or four. So you can see we
are going to put them all in one building and if we do not attack it
that is going to expand. I prefer that probation, of putting the
money in a probation type setting, getting the volunteers, putting
some money with the volunteers, but have an organized program
and not just a mandate approach io that.

Senator SIMON. When you say probation you are talking about
halfway houses or are you taking about when they are actually
when the people are actually cuI, on parole?

Mr. BLACK. They can be on parole bat )..Taere has got to be work
programs. The best programs we had in Southern Illinois years ago
was the JTPA Public Service Employment. If they were on proba-
tion we had a place to grab a few bucks and say, all right, you get
to work. We are going to study the work ethic, got to go to school a

0 c"ei ) J



certain amount of time. Now, if they are low income and they are
on probation we can say you have got to go to school full time, but
there is no way to make any cash for the person, unless the county
would subsidize.

Senator SIMoN. So we need a publicthe CETA program is what
you were referring to in this instance.

.Mr. BLACK. The CETA program, public service employment. It
was the way we handled it, Southern five counties at that time,
you were down at some hearings there. We used it with an educa-
tion component, and if a person was tested and they couldn't read
or write above a sixth grade reading level, we built in an educa-
tional component with that. But they made some money.

Now if you have to go to school full time, you do not make any
money, you are not too motivated. So it doesn't take you too long
until you are going to drop out of school and you are not going to
make you some money, and you are going to steal some. So we
have got to look at being able to subsidize just a little bit, whether
it is a prisoner or whether it is someone on probation or whether
they are going to SIU. They need a little bit of money because they
ai-,. generally from poor families. We say we will educate the poor,
you meet the criteria. And your work study bill I would add in
there that you leave that, but you also leave some room for the
ones going to college that are from middle income family types
that will do volunteer work in prisons and will do volunteer work
in the communities because it is all geared to just the poor, but
they have got to go to school. Very hard to get them to work except
the 2-B program. And I think your 2-B year round program will
help, but is targeted to 21 and under. We are dealing withI do
not know how old you are, but you are over 21, Al, aren't you?

Mr. KRUCZEK. Twenty-five.
Mr. BLACK. Twenty-five.
senator SimoN. Let me just add myI am used to and I still oc-

casionally do this when I have time. I used to drop in unannounced
at various institutions. I found you got a very different kind of a
reception when they did no. know you were coming. But this is the
Vaudalia State Prif m, this is probably 20 years ago now. 2ropped
in, the day I was tnere they had 839 pri7eners. I said I wanted to
visit their educational facilities. They took me down to a classroom
in the basement, it had 18 cesks. And I said, "Who teaches here?"
And they said, "Well, we have one prisoner with a Bachelor's
Degree and the Assistant County Superintendent of Schools comes
in here on Tuesday nights." That is probably an extreme example,
but we have to do better than that.

07,e of the things that I have a Job Training Partnership Act bill
that I think is going to pass, we will be voting on it very shortly in
the Senate, that gives priority to people for the Job Training Pro-
gram for people wi'o are on parole. So that we can give people a
chance to lead constructive lives.

[Additional material supplied for the record follows:]
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PREPARE, STATEMENT OF THEODORE C. LANDSMARK

h'. Chairman,

On behalf of the City of Boston, I am pleased to submit
testimony for the record at today's hearing on illiteracy in
America.

We applaud your long-standing commitment to advancing adult
literacy and your leadership in holding these hearings in
preparation for introduction of the "Illiteracy Elimination Act
of 1989."

When one thinks of adult literacy programs, one may think
of funding a cadre of volunteers who -- after a brief training
program -- will commit a few hours each week to help someone
read. In Boston, we understand the critically important role
of volunteers in adult literacy training, but our volunteers do
not play the lead role in teaching adults how to read. We
believe adult literacy programs should be taught by
professionals. That is the message I bring to you today.

Federal funds for adult literacy programs should be
earmarked for community-based programs that rely on trained
teachers for their core educational pro raeachms be7 :use of the
documented effectiveness in reaching an tin4 adults
through professional-based programs.

Now, as you are developing new Federal literacy
legislation, is the opportune time to examine the effectiveness
of professionally staffel literacy programs which are enhanced
through the use of volunteers. As you work to develop this
legislation. I urge you to look to the Literacy Challenge.
Grants as a vehicle to foster professionaled adult literacy
programs, rather than exclude such programs from potential
funding sources.

In 1983 the City of Boston made a $1-million commitment to
adult literacy. After extensive research and planning, we
chose a community-based model that deP-1.nds on trained teachers
for core educational programs and relies on volunteer tutors to
supplement classroom instruction.

Boston has continued its commitment to curbing adult
illiteracy. Using Community Development Block Grant and state
funds in FY90 (July 1989 to June 1990) we will fund 17
:ommunity-based literacy programs which will serve more than
1,500 adults who want to learn to read. Each of these programs
has a waiting list of approximately 125 people.
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Boston's community based programs are supported by the
Adult Literacy Resource Institute (ALRI) which the City helped
to establish and continues to fund. The ALRI houses a library
and o7Zers technical assistance in the form of workshops,
shari sessions, and on-site =suiting on educational issues
to aL our programs. Volunteers are recruited, trained and
placed with community based programs through the ALAI. Also,
the State's Commonwealth Literacy Campaign provides volunteer
supervisors and volunteers to supplement the work of
professional staffs in eight of Boston's programs.

Through our experience in developirel and supporting
successful adult literacy programs in Boston, we offer the
following observations:

* Illiteracy is a serious problem requiring serious
solutions. While volunteers are a critically important
component of our educational programs, we have not found
volunteers to be effective as the principal means of addressing
adult illiteracy.

* Teaching adults to read and write requires significant
professional preparation. The scope of the task requires
making up for more than 12 years of lost education -- it
requires overcoming a history of academic failure. Adult
literacy is a professional field and should be recognized as
such, rasher than az an endeavor best handled by volunteers
with an average of 16 hours of training.

* Adult literacy programs need a steady source of funding
so that they may provide a.systematic resnonse. Investing
salely in volunteer efforts undermines tht. development of
professionally-staffed programs.

* Professional-based 1.".eracy programs provide the
consistency which is so important for the progress of the
student and which is almost uoossible to provide with
volunteer-based programs. Sholy put, getting assigned a new
"volunteer teacher" every four, or six or eight months does
little to encourage someone to stick wit'a the extremely
difficult challenge of learning to read.

* Volunteer support for adult literacy programs is
essential. Volunteer tutors are a highly effective supplement
to professionally taught classroom instruction but, to develop
tutoring skills and sustain interest, volunteers need the
opportunity to learn from professionals.
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We consider volunteers to be a valuable resource and
recognize she tremendous contribution they have made al.() will
continue to make. But, just as we would not rely on volunteers
to teach our children in the classroom, we should nct rely only
on volunteers to teach our adults.

We invite you and the Members of your Subcommittee to come
to Boston, visit our programs and talk with our students,
teachers and volunteers. (Attached for your information is an
article about the Boston Adult Literacy Initiative.) We also
ask that, as you work to e-lct Federal literacy legislation,
you keep in mind the value of the professional-based r)del for
literacy education.

Thank you.
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Connections:
A Journal of Adult Literacy

Connections is a publication of the Adult Literacy
Resource Infinite, a joint project of Roshury Com-
munity College and the University of Mt.sachusetts
/Boston. with partial funding from the Boston Mayor's
Office ofJobs and CommunityServices. The
vas created in 1983 as part of the Bowen Adult Litracy
initiative- The purpose of the A.L.R.I. is to provide
training. technical assistance and other resources to
Boston-area adult basic education programs. We are
located at 241 St. Botoiph Street in Boston, Nt our
mailing address is: Adult Literacy Resource Institute,
do Roxbury Community College. 1234 Columbus
Avenue. Boston, MA02120-3400. Our phone number
is (617) 424-7947.

Connections is intended to provide an opportunity
for adult educators, particularly those in the Boston
area, to communicate with colleagues, both locally
and nationwide. Aduit literacy/adult basic education
practitioners neer' a forum to express their ideas and
ccncems and to ecsaike their students, their programs,
and their own accomplishments: we are glad to be abk
to ccotimie providing this orportunity.

We welcome your reactions to this journal or to any

of the articles in It. We also want to strongly encourage
teachers. counselors, administrators, aides, volunteers.
students everyone invoked in this field to think
about sharing your experiences. your ideas, your prob.
lens and solutions with others by writing for the next
issue of Connections Please contact us; we'd be glad
to talk with you about your ideas for an article.

The articles included here do not necessarily reflect
the views of the Adult Literacy Resource Institute or
its sponsoring institutions or funders. Permission must
be obtained from the Connections Editorial Commit-
tee before reprinting an article in another publication
or for widespread distnbution.
Editorial Committee for this issue:

James McCullough
Steve Rcuys
David Rosen
David Vitale

Design and Production:
Signature Publications.
Brookline. Mass.

C C.Prngh, rPft Mole (sena., Itnorca !mem
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The Boston Adult Literacy Initiative:
Moving Beyond Initiative
by Stlja KaPenbach

I recculy had an opportunity to compare notes with
colleagues in Houston. After my presentation on the
Boston Adult Literacy Initiative (All the president
of Houston's mayoral READ Commission commented
on how unrealistic and inconceivable it was for
Houston to attempt to replicate the AU model. He
proceeded to ask that I not focus on public sector in-
volvement in the Ali in my subsequent talk. As I tried
to revise my presentation, I realized I would have very
little to say.

My visit to Houston confirmed what I had noticed
during previous encounters with adult literacy con-
tacts in other cities and states. Boston's experience with
and approach to adult literacy education is, if not uni-
que, shared by less than a handful of other places in
the U.S., most notably New York City. It is an ap-
proach that would not have been possible without the
ovt one million dollars in federal Community Devel-
opment Bieck Grant funds theCity of Boston dedicated
to it on an annual basis from 1983-1986.

The Boston Molt Literacy Initiative Begins
The story of the Boston AU starts in the early 1980's.

The )80 census statistics which showed that one out
off .cy three Boston adults did not have a high school
diploma painted a picture of Boston that was in discord
with its image as a cradle of higher education. This
image was also inconsistent with the poverty statistics
for the city, which showed 42% of the state's poor re-
siding in Boston. Thott.-ar.ds of disenfranchised adults
were living within the shadows of the city's rapidly
multiplying high-rises, condominiums and offices,
locked outof benefits or participatiln in the city's pros-
perity A lack of basic skills in reading, writing and
math -recluded many adults from even attempting to
improve their circumstances. The city's skills train-
ing system was reaching only a small number of these
adults. Many could net pass the training program en-
trance tests; most would not even attempt to do so.
The desire to adshess this situation led to a vision of
a comprehensi - education and training system which
adults could access at the most basic level and pro-

gress through to training and ecor.om cself-sutficiency.
Tb carry out r vision, noston created the Bostoa

Adult Literacy Initiative, sponsored by the Mayor's
Offia. ;Jobs and Community Services (ICS). Based
on montris of planning, community meetings and con-
sultations with experts in the field, the city dxuled
on a model and basic poncipler for its ambitious under-
taking. The chosen model differed from many others
nationally in that it called for the establishment of
learning centers with teachers sr; support staff and
a resource center to provide sta,. development and
technical assistance. I: was not a volunteer-based
model. The ALI wts to adult literacy education
far beyond tutoring reading. The program design re-
quired a minimum of eight hours of instruction per
week per student. It also included supplemental tutor-
ing by volunteers recruited and trained by the resource
cen.a.

Another characteristic that unifies ALI programs
was that they were all community-based. They not only
operated in the community from which they moulted
students, but they also actively cultivated their ties to
those clrnmunities. Some programs interpreted their
mission more broadly than others, but all were rooted
in their respective communities. For many programs
the importance of community orientation went far be-
yond practicality for recruitment. They viewed them-
selves as a dimension of community development and
a means of empowerment of not just individuals, but
of entire communities. Much to its credit the an.
&voted this type of orientation in its planning and fund-
ing decisions.

Initial `andirg decisions were based on the quality
of the proposed program design, as well as service
to the city's major linguistic minorities, public hous-
ing residents and low-income adults across Boston
neighborhoods. These decisions gave birth to several
new adult literacy programs and a vital boost to others
already in existence. The city was willing to take the
risk of supporting promising grassroots learning
inters that did not yet have a solid track record and
might have even profe<sed a very progressive ideology.

3
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Through a highly competitive process, 14 programs
were initially chosen for membership in the ALI in
1983. out of SO eppne.,..s.

The ALI model also included funding fora resource
center and an External (high school) Diploma Pro-
gram in parrierstup with the Boston Public Schools.
The External Diploma Program marked the first oc-
casion for the Roston Public Schools to formally
associate with alternative, con triunity-based learning
avers. The resource emer grant was awarded the
Adult Literacy Resource *"titute, which is co-
sponsored by Roxbury Community College and the
University of Mazachusetts/Bostor. "he Resource
Institute became the second organization of its lurid
in the country. (The first was the Literacy Assistance
Center in Nev York City.) Its mission was to provide
technical assistance and start* development oppor-
tunities to theALI learning centers, to set un a resource
library, and to recruit. tam and place soluuieers. This
mission has since expanded to include many exciting
special projects, such as teacher training to teach
cntical thinking skills. the publishing of student
writings, and the lemon of the Massachusetts driver
educatic e. manual.

Program and Student Diversity
From r a inception, diversity of programs has been

a trademark of the ALL Each learning center has its
unique charactensum and strengths. At ABCD. adtAs
and you attend classes side by side, and transition
classes neip students make their program entry and
exit more successful. At Alianza Hispana, students
rtudy basic skills in Spanish along with English as
a Second Language (ESL). Cardinal ushing Center's
ESL students can also take elect's courses, including
learning English through photography and, soon,
v.deo. TV Charlestown Community School has de-
veloped an External Diploma Program (EDP) for
mothers who are public housing residents in coordina-
tion with Head Start. At Condon Community School
students find a three r-ack GED progrun designed for
varying learning .es and skill levels

The Indochinese students at East Boston Community
School are drawn into planning and evaltaung the pro-
gram through dedicated Khmer and Vietnamese b.
lingual workers At the Haitian Multi-Service Center,
Haitian college student intern receive training m ESL
teaching, and the students have the option of also study-
ing math and Creole The Jackson/Mann Communi-
ty School gives its students a rare opportunity to enroll
in a Next Step vocational readiness course at, hey
have received students also pa- use

` actively in program planning and adm,ristra.i, at
Jackson /Mann. At Jamaica Plain Community School,
students haw access to free child cart and van transpor-
tailon The stuJents who complete ESL instruction
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at the Jewish Vocational Service's Indochinese Literacy
Program can continue to JVS's unique diploma pro-
gram the only such program in the CI.), that caters
to non-native speakers of English.

At Mujeres Unidar en Accion, Latina women find
extensive support services, their peers on the staff and
and the Board of Directors, and a collective inviting
their full participation in all facets of program opera-
tions. The Quincy School Community Council's ESL
program m Chinatown follows a selfdeveloped
C:,4tonese-English curia m. There, as well as at
United South 7-nd Settlements, a computer resource
lab is integrated Into the program. At WAITI' House
in F. -bury, a career assessment and counseling cc ..i-
ponent helps students make informed decisions about
their next steps. The mostly Arabic students of Wash-
ington Hill Community Association are drawn in to
participate m social activities t their new communi-
ty. Women find a supportive learning environment at
WEAVEIYWCA.

Together these programs se. ved 1,841 adults in fiscal
year 1988, of whom slightly over 50% were ESL
students and the rest ABE and EDP or ,ED students.
M.)st were low-income (75%) and women (66,5). Peo-
ple of color were in the majority at 74%. The average
length of Stay in the programs NM 8.2 months. Through
its automated student recoi. processing. the ALI has
been able to amass quite extensive data about the
demographic characteristics of its students as well as
their masons for leaving the program and the pro,,.ess
they made. This data informs program planning at JCS

In FY '88, 20% of those who terminated obtained
a high school diploma (EDP) or a GED certificate,
27% completed the next highest level in ESL and ABE,
20% entered a vocational training program or college
and 20% left to take a job, for better or for worse as
far as their education is concemed, 38% had left before
completing their studies because they either moved.
had health, family, child care or scheduling problems
or simply lost interest.

The educational progress data tor these student., is
still being aggregated by the funding agency. Of course,
the actual scope of learning and accomplishments that
took place for the individual students is far more ex-
tenswe and fascinating. I know this anecdotally. How-
ever, until we fully document (hopefully in a partici-
patory manner) the how and what of the ALI, that
information will not be available This project has been
on the ALI's agenda for a few years now, but it has
yet to be realized. The ALI has a wealth of experiences
and practices to share with the rest of the world, If
only time and resources permitted this docwnentanon

Some of the partnerships the ALI has forged are
also worthy of documentation In addition to the ones
I have already mentioned. the ALI s partnership with
the Boston Housing Authority (BHA) has been ex-
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emplary in many respect . For die past three years,
the Ell has allocated $100.000 through a competitive
bidding procer to ALI programs to expand and en-
hance literary services to public housing residents.
Last year, for example, these supplemental grants
enabled six ALI learning centers to hire Community
Teacher Aides or run a satellite program kr BHA
mothers or do outreach in specific developmc. ts or
pro.ide van transportation in the evenings. These
grants have shown that little funding can go a long
way if there already is a good core program.

Assumptions and Expectations
While many of the operating principles set up by

the city were commendable, some of the underlying
assumptions were, at best, unexamined. The most pro-
minent and troublesome of them has been the notion
that adult literacy education would quite automatically
lead adults to employment and train mg. The fact that
roughly one half of the students attending ALI pro-
grams already had jobs and could not afford to quit
those jobs to enroll in a training program that might
lead to a better job was not factored into the expecta-
tions, until recently. The =teamr a academic, voca-
tional and psychological preparation adults generally
need in order to take the next step and the correspond-
mg costs of providing that preparation largely escaped
the funders' attention.

The interconnectedness between adult literacy and
a whole host of far less solvable problems that affect
our students' lives and get in the way of the best am-

.aons is also not a negligible factor. The drug war
going on in Roxbury alone is capable of stopping many
adults in their tracks. Boston's housing crisis has led
other adult literacy students to transiency and home-
lessness. A dose of adult literacy will not do away with
these problems I say that, not because I don't believe
in the tremendous transformative powers of adult lit-
eracy education, but because it seems that those who
control the resources for it often have very unrealistic
expectations and time f-^ines.

Perhaps it is more fait that most funders have
tended to expect results from adult literacy programs
similar to those they expect from their vocational train-
ing counterparts can aely, entrance inn. lobs. In i`lts
respect, the Boston Ac..I has begun to move away from
such narrow and often inappropriate focus. The ALI
performance measures were revised for FY '89 based
on the recommendations of a task force that included
six program operator.; a.4 me. While there is still plen-
ty of room for improvement, we all agreed that the
revisions were a step in the right direction. For ex-
ample, rather than simply counting job entries, we
introduced a new optional performance category for
the attainment of "Career Enhancement Activities."
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These are activities that were already a pan . the cur-
riculum in most programs and that prepare adults to
make more Informed career decisions and arm to im-
prove their understanding ofjob-search-related issues.
The completion of six of the 13 activities commutes
a positive outcome.

In this era of accountability, we hardly have an op-
tion to not track outcomes and proteam perfermance
m myriad ways. It is almost perverse how strictly adult
literacy education this least funded and most mar-
ginal branch of education is held accountable for
its performance.

In grappling with the dilemma of mance stan-
dards. we spent considerable time and resources in
desig ting our own benchmarks to =sure students'
educational progress, rather than going with standard-
ized testing. Program operators have played a key role
in this process and their expertise and parvcip..tion
were critical in charting i:ew directions for the ALI

Indeed, there is nothing basic about Adult Basic
Education. It 's as complex a branch of education as
any, but one 1.e mow little abot. We know a lot abut
how children acquire literacy but relatively little has
been done to understand how adults learn these skills.
We have yet to figure out what really constitutes suc-
cess for adult literacy programs: is it .airely academic
progress or does It also include attaining personal
goals, such as getting a driver's liceme or learning
how to deal with your child's school more effectively,
or getting a job? Tne question of how to measure adult
literacy programs effectiveness is being discussed in
adult literacy circles throughout the country. Yet vet),
few people claim to be satisfied with the answers they
have come up with.

In recent years, the role of affective areas of learn-
ing in the acquisition and application of literacy skills
has received increasing recognition. After all, what
good are the skills if you do not e the confidence
to apply them and have a sense if dignity and self-
worth? For many adults, the realization that they are
intelligent and very capable of learning has been one
of their greatest learning experiences. These accom-
plishments do riot show up in any performance
measures I have seen.

Considering that the ALI is a network that was
created top-down and is bound together by a common
funding source, I have been impressed by the degree
of cooperation and coordination among the program.
Cross-referrals, consultat ors, classes visiting each
other and, on a few occasions, joint proposals, ex-
emplify the cooperative spun among these programs.
This cohesion has also expressed itself in assertive
advocacy for changes in certain policies and perform-
ance measures and, most recently, for a role in the
hiring of the current ALI director.
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Coming Together
On May 14, 1988, the AU programs remforced their

ties and unity in an all-day AL! conference Nearly
200 students and staff members attended this "AU
Day" on a beautiful spring Saturday. The planning
team included students and staff from various pro-
grams and backrounds. Never before had students
and staff members from so many different A L1,,ro-
grams come together to discuss issues occonunon con-
cern, never mind planning an event of this nature or
magnitude. (I often wondered My we didn't do this
earlier.) C ne member of the planning group felt that
the planning process in itself would have made the
day worthwhile even if nothing happened, A lot
happened.

Ten worlcshops were held in the rooming with topics
ranging from domestic violence and parenting to im-
migration and job training options. During a sump-
tuous, partially potluck lunch, we were entertained
by Puerto Rican singing, ar Arabic fortuneteller and
a Cambodian fashion show. A student from the Hai-
tian Center presented the center with a painting and
talked about the aspects of Haitian culture it mpre-
sented. Five brave students read their own poetry or
prose which was soon to be published. A panel of pro-
gram representatives shared with the others how they
were trying to promote community control in their
programs. A student-written play about AIDS (in
Spanish) had us laughing in spite of the serious subject.

For the most part, the day seemingly had little to
do with adult literacy. Arabic fortunetelling and
domestic violencedo not appear on the surface to ex-
actly relate to education. Yx, they do they are prime
examples if the breadth adult literacy education has
to assume to be mecningful to the adults who enroll
in our programs and to enable them to be who they
are with dignity. The singing, poetry and paintings
gave us a glimpseof our studens' creative talent. The
connections between creative thinking, the arts and
adult basic education are beginning to be explored by
some All programs. This is still mostly uncharted,
but potentially powerful tenitory, if it can find broader
support.

The ALI Day was a refreshing mange fromthe other
occasions on which the programs and their students
have come together under the ALI "banner," for these
had been mostly limited to rallies and testimonies at
hearings to obtain continued funding. In 1986, the AU
faced virtual extinction under the cumulative impact
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of federal budget cuts that affected the ALl's main
funding source, the CDBG funds. The AU programs
were about to grind to a halt unless the state legislature
would provide at !east 50% of the funding. At the
eleventh hour, funding was appropriated ZO the tune of
$850,000. This enabled the programs to maintain their
operations, albeit, as usual, without any across the
board cost of living adjustments.

Conclusion
Thus far, the All has been tole to hang on to its

annual state allocation, although each year the pro-
grams are held in suspense, typically until one month
or less before the new fiscal year. In retrospect, one
might conclude that the ALI has enjoyed relative
stability. In reality, hundreds of students, teachers and
other program staff spend the latter part death fiscal
year with a sense of insecurity about their program's
future. In my mind, real stability would imply that
as long as you are doing a good job and the need is
there, you can expect to be supported as a program.
Not so witness the recent loss of Gateway Cities
fa ding of which over 20% is used to fund ESL educa-
non in Boston.

I have not yet seen many indications that we can
rest assured of some real, i.e. sustained and reality-
based, commitment so keepin the ALI c.r adult literacy
education overall alive. I hope that lam proven wrong,
but what I see is that in Massachusetts the field is as
marginal as ever and, in fact, a few million dollars
poorer in FY 89 than the year before, statewide. Des-
pite the fact that adult literacy services are more
developed in Boston than in many other cities in the
country, we are still far from meeting the need. We
have not done away with waiting lists for classes at
almost all AU programs, inadequate facilities and
shamefully low salaries. I wonder how many legislative
breakfasts, briefuqp, bull-tins and hearings it will take
to really touch the consciousness of those who con-
trol the resources.

Silja ICaiknbach is currently associate director of the
Boston Adult Literacy Fund. She was the director of
the Bostoo .?",ault Literacy Initiative at the Mayor's Of-
fice of Jobs and Community Services from 1985 to
1988. She went to the ALI after five years of progurn
development at Mujeres Unidas en Action, a
community-based learning center for Latina women.
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RAYMOND L. FLYNN, MAYOR

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF JOBS AND COMMUNITY SERVICES

July 3, 1989

Senator Paul Simon
U.S. Senate

Dirksen Building, Room SD-462
tihshingta DC 20510

Dear Senator Simon:

We applaud the commttinent to adult literacy you have shown in
4-troducing the Illiteracy Elirination Act of 1990.

The City of Boston has been a leader in the development of a
comprehensive adult literacy service delivery system, beginning with
the establishment of the Boston Adult Literacy Initiative in 1983.
Since its inception, we have served more than 8,000 adult learners in
English as a Second Language programs and in adult basic education
programs terminating in a high school credential.

We are pleased to submit testimony that draws upon this
experience. We are advocating that a greater share of funds for
adult literacy programs be 6-It-narked for community-based programs
that rely on trained teachers for their core educational programs.

We invite you to visit the programs o. the Adult Literacy
Initiative and see for yourself the effectiveness of community-based
programs staffed with Professional teachers. Barbara Garner,
Director of the Adult Literacy Initiative, is available to answer cay
questions you may have.

encl.

Sincerely,

Theodore C. smark
Director

THEODORE C LANDSMA1' K, DIRECTOR 43 HAWKINSSTREET BOSTON, MA 021A (617) 723.1400

ej-4,31

.5'8
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Senator SIMON. Let me thank all three of you again, not only for
your testifying, but for your leadership. Our hearing stands ad-
journed.

(Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, subject
to the call of the Chair.)
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